Aspects of cardiovascular risk in an Australian population study

Thanh-Binh Nguyen-Duy

A thesis with publications submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy



School of Public Health Faculty of Medicine and Health

The University of Sydney

2019

TABLE OF CONTENTS

STATEMENT OF ORIGINALITY	v				
KNOWLEDGEMENTSvi					
LIST OF FIGURES	OF FIGURES				
OF TABLESix					
ABBREVIATIONS	BREVIATIONS				
ABSTRACT	TRACTxiv				
CHAPTER ONE: Thesis overview	1				
1.1 Background	1				
1.2 Purpose and significance of the research	Purpose and significance of the research				
1.3 Thesis outline	Thesis outline				
1.4 References	4 References				
CHAPTER TWO: Review of the literature	APTER TWO: Review of the literature				
2.1 Purpose of this review	Purpose of this review				
2.2 CVD statistics: worldwide and in Australia					
2.3 CVD pathogenesis					
2.3.1 Types of CVD					
2.3.2 Atherosclerosis					
2.4 CVD prevention					
2.4.1 Risk factors for CVD					
2.4.2 Importance of CVD prevention in the middle-aged population					
2.4.3 Importance of CVD prevention with a gender focus					
2.5 References					

CHAPTER THREE:

Fruit a	nd vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality:			
Eviden	ce from a large Australian cohort study	54		
3.1	Preface to the chapter	54		
3.2	Research dissemination			
3.3	Author attribution statement	55		
3.4	Paper in published format	57		
3.5	Concluding summary for this chapter and knowledge gained from this study			
3.6	References	68		
CHAP	TER FOUR:			
Incider	nt type 2 diabetes in a large Australian cohort study: Does physical activity or sitting	time		
alter th	e risk associated with body mass index?	69		
4.1	Preface to the chapter	69		
4.2	Research dissemination	69		
4.3	Author attribution statement	70		
4.4	Paper in published format	72		
4.5	Concluding summary for this chapter and knowledge gained from this study	80		
4.6	References	80		
CHAP	TER FIVE:			
Associ	ation between lifestyle risk factors and incident hypertension among middle-aged an	d		
older A	Australians	81		
5.1	Preface to the chapter	81		
5.2	Research dissemination	81		
5.3	Author attribution statement	82		
5.4	Paper in published format	84		
5.5	Concluding summary for this chapter and knowledge gained from this study	93		

CHAPTER SIX:

Breastf	eeding and maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes: A systematic review	94
6.1	Preface to the chapter	94
6.2	Research dissemination	94
6.3	Author attribution statement	95
6.4	Paper in published format followed by corresponding supplementary material	96
6.5	Concluding summary for this chapter and knowledge gained from this study	130
CHAPT	TER SEVEN:	
Breastf	eeding and cardiovascular disease hospitalisation and mortality in parous women:	
Eviden	ce from a large Australian cohort study	131
7.1	Preface to the chapter	131
7.2	Research dissemination	131
7.3	Author attribution statement	132
7.4	Paper in manuscript format followed by corresponding supplementary material	134
7.5	Concluding summary for this chapter and knowledge gained from this study	191
CHAPT	TER EIGHT: Discussion	192
8.1	Significance of the findings	192
8.2	Implications for policy	198
8.3	Methodological strengths and limitations	200
8.4	Directions for future research	201
8.5	References	202
APPEN	IDICES	205
Append	lix 1 - Additional gender analysis relating to Chapter 4	205
Append	lix 2 – Gender-specific 45 and Up Study baseline questionnaire and consent form	221
Append	lix 3 - SEEF Study follow-up questionnaire and consent form	234

Appendix 4 - Additional re	esearch dissemination arising from this thesis	
Appendix 5 - Additional p	publications	

STATEMENT OF ORIGINALITY

This is to certify that to the best of my knowledge, the content of this thesis is my own work. This thesis has not been submitted for any degree or other purposes.

I certify that the intellectual content of this thesis is the product of my own work and that all of the assistance received in preparing this thesis and sources have been acknowledged.

Signature:

Thanh-Binh Nguyen-Duy

Tuesday, 13th November 2018

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am very happy to be writing this part of my thesis as it means that I have come this far in my PhD journey. I have truly enjoyed the whole journey and as I like to say, this has been one of my favourite degrees! While there are several reasons for this, the people that have helped me and encouraged me along have made a meaningful difference. I would like to thank both of my wonderful supervisors, Melody and Adrian, for seeing potential in me and approaching me with the idea of undertaking a PhD. Your passion and dedication to research that matters to you are inspiring to those around you. I always felt well supported by both of you; even when you were traveling across the globe, I knew that I could count on you! Melody, I could not have asked for a better primary supervisor-student match, our styles complemented each other effortlessly. Thank you for your trust and giving me the space and independence to grow as a researcher and to explore questions that matter to me. Thank you also for wisely knowing when to provide guidance, always looking out and creating opportunities for me, and being a wonderful mentor and friend. I am so glad that our paths crossed a few years ago and that they will continue to do so in the future. I feel extremely lucky to have had you as my primary supervisor – you were truly amazing! Adrian, thank you for giving me the opportunity to work at the Prevention Research Collaboration and encouraging me to get in touch with you after being on maternity leave. I will always remember our first meeting where you drew different things on a notepad to try to figure out what type of research would interest me. That gave me a bit of insight into the wonderful way your mind works and a taste of meetings to come. All of your input has been insightful and instrumental, and has helped to further enhance the quality of research undertaken during my PhD. I have enjoyed learning from all of our interactions - thank you for sharing your wisdom and for being there for me during the final dash to finish my thesis.

To do a PhD or not to do a PhD...? I would like to thank both of my parents, Vinh and Lan, and sisters, Truc and Duyen, for informally voting that I should do a PhD to help me make up my mind. Good choice! Thank you for celebrating all of my successes, even if small, during this journey. Thank you mum and dad for everything that you have given me. A few sentences cannot express my full gratitude but I appreciate all of the sacrifices that you have made and hard work that you have put in to give me the educational opportunities that I had. It is special to feel that you are proud of me and excited for me.

Thank you to all of my colleagues for their camaraderie and support. While there are too many to name, Bronwyn, my "desk buddy" and friend, deserves special mention. Bronwyn, I enjoyed our daily stair walking sessions and especially our chats which could encompass anything from our studies to our children. Thanks for being there for me for all parts of the journey, being a good listener and friend, and always being so encouraging. I hope to be able to support you too during your own doctoral journey.

I am grateful to the School of Public Health, The Charles Perkins Centre and The University of Sydney for providing various career development opportunities and for enabling me to pursue my doctoral studies and attend conferences both nationally and internationally. Thank you to all of my co-authors – it was a pleasure to collaborate with you and learn from you.

Last but not least, I would like to thank my wonderful husband and children which have made this journey possible for "Dr. Mum!" Thank you Greg for your love and support, for letting me share my daily PhD journey with you, for letting me be an eternal student, and amazingly taking on so many things outside of PhD world so that I could focus on my PhD. I could not have done it without you! Thank you Maelia and Noa for being such great children! Even though you were small when I started this journey, I had full confidence from the beginning that you would (mostly) be on your best behaviour so that I could smoothly complete my PhD. Maelia, thank you for your joy for life and uplifting smiles and laughs every day. Noa, thank you for your inquisitive mind and love of learning which are always inspiring.

LIST OF FIGURES

CHAPTER ONE

Figure 1.1: Overview of innovative aspects of cardiovascular risk examined in this thesis7
CHAPTER TWO
Figure 2.1: Prevalence of self-reported CVD (having one or more types of CVD) in adult by age
and sex (2014-15)
Figure 2.2: CHD deaths as a proportion of all Australian deaths by age and sex
Figure 2.3: Distribution of global CVD burden (measured in Disability Adjusted Life Years or DALYs) in men and women based on CVD types relevant to this thesis
Figure 2.4: Proportion of CVD deaths in Australian men and women based on CVD types relevant to this thesis
CHAPTER FIVE
Figure included in the paper published in <i>Preventive Medicine</i>
Figure 1: Participant flow chart (45 and Up Study; 2006-2010)
CHAPTER SIX
Figure included in the paper published in <i>PLoS ONE</i>
Figure 1: Selection of articles for systematic review
CHAPTER SEVEN
Figure included in the paper (in press) submitted to the Journal of the American Heart
Association

Figure	1: Participant	flow chart		162	2
--------	----------------	------------	--	-----	---

LIST OF TABLES

CHAPTER TWO

Table 2.1: Description of types of CVD that are relevant to this thesis 14				
Table 2.2: Summary of the three distinct pathologic stages of atherosclerosis 17				
Table 2.3: Prevalence of major lifestyle and metabolic risk factors in individuals aged 18 years and over, and in men and women				
Table 2.4: Prevalence of traditional lifestyle and metabolic risk factors in individuals aged 45 years and over, and in men and women				
Table 2.5: Gender differences in CVD 34				
Table 2.6: Women-specific risk factors in CVD				
CHAPTER THREE Tables included in the paper published in the <i>International Journal of Behavioural</i> <i>Nutrition and Physical Activity</i>				
Table 1: Baseline characteristics of 150,969 participants from the 45 and Up Study by frequency of fruit and vegetable intakes. 61				
Table 2: Hazard ratios and 95% confidence intervals of all-cause mortality by quartiles of intake for fruit and vegetables (n=150,969)				
Table 3: Hazard ratios and 95% confidence intervals of all-cause mortality by quartiles of intake				

Table 4: Hazard ratios and 95% confidence intervals of all-cause mortality by quartiles of intake for fruit and vegetables for sensitivity analyses conducted on 149,787 participants with at least two years of follow-up.
 66

CHAPTER FOUR

Tables included in the paper published in the Journal of Physical Activity and Health

Table 1: Baseline characteristics by diabetes status at follow-up (n=29,572; 2006-2010)...........75

Table 2: Unadjusted and adjusted odds ratios for incident type 2 diabetes by levels of body ma	SS
index, physical activity, and sitting (2006-2010)	76
Table 3: Adjusted odds ratios for associations between physical activity/sitting and incident type 2 diabetes stratified by body mass index (BMI) categories	ре 76
Table 4: Adjusted odds ratios for incident type 2 diabetes based on body mass index – physica activity (BMI-PA) and BMI-PA-sitting combinations.	I 77

CHAPTER FIVE

Tables included in the paper published in *Preventive Medicine*

Table 1: Baseline characteristics of participants in the overall sample (n=32,393) and according
to sex (45 and Up Study, 2006-10)
Table 2: Unadjusted and adjusted odds ratios for incident hypertension by categories of lifestyle
risk factors in the overall sample (n=32,393; 45 and Up Study, 2006-2010)
Table 3: Unadjusted and adjusted odds ratios for incident hypertension by categories of lifestyle
risk factors in men (n=13,614; 45 and Up Study, 2006-2010) 89
Table 4: Unadjusted and adjusted odds ratios for incident hypertension by categories of lifestyle
risk factors in women (n=18,779; 45 and Up Study, 2006-2010)
Table 5: Adjusted odds ratios for incident hypertension by categories of lifestyle risk index
stratified by sex and age (<65 or \geq 65 years; 45 and Up Study, 2006-2010)
CHAPTER SIX
Tables included in the paper published in <i>PLoS ONE</i> followed by corresponding
supplementary material
Table 1: Summary of included studies with metabolic syndrome as the outcome
Table 2: Summary of included studies with metabolic risk factors as the outcome
Table 3: Summary of included studies with hypertension as the outcome
Table 4: Summary of included studies with inflammatory markers, adipokines and subclinical

andiovacoular	discoss of the	outcomos 1	00
calulovasculai	uisease as inc		109

Table 5: Summary of included studies with cardiovascular disease as the outcome
Table 6: Summary of expected direction of associations between breastfeeding and cardiovascular risk factors/outcomes
S1 Table: Search strategy used in MEDLINE, which was then adapted for EMBASE and CINAHL
S2 Table: Quality assessment criteria adapted from a 15-item checklist used by Van Uffelen et al
S3 Table: Critical appraisal of included cross-sectional/retrospective and prospective studies based on 15 quality assessment criteria
S4 Table: Critical appraisal of single cluster randomized controlled trial based on quality assessment checklist developed by the Cochrane collaboration for assessing risk of bias in randomized studies

CHAPTER SEVEN

Tables included in the paper (in press) submitted to the Journal of the American HeartAssociation followed by corresponding supplementary material

Table 1: Baseline socio-demographic characteristics and parity of parous women (n=100,864) in
the 45 and Up Study by breastfeeding history and average breastfeeding duration per child
Table 2: Hazard ratios and 95% confidence intervals for the incidence of CVD hospitalisation
and mortality in parous women by average breastfeeding duration per child 167
Supplementary Table 1: Baseline lifestyle, medical and reproductive characteristics of parous
women (n=100,864) in the 45 and Up Study by breastfeeding history and average
breastfeeding duration per child
Supplementary Table 2: Hazard ratios and 95% confidence intervals for the incidence of CVD
hospitalisation and mortality in parous women, by breastfeeding history

CHAPTER EIGHT

Table 8.1: Summary and significance of findings from five studies presented in this thesis 193

APPENDIX 1

Table 1: Unadjusted and adjusted odds ratios for incident type 2 diabetes in women	(n=16,156)
by levels of body mass index, physical activity and sitting (2006-10)	

ABBREVIATIONS

ABS	Australian Bureau of Statistics
ACM	All-cause mortality
AIHW	Australian Institute of Health and Welfare
BMI	Body mass index
CHD	Coronary heart disease
CVD	Cardiovascular disease
DALYs	Disability Adjusted Life Years
HDL	High-density lipoprotein
HT	Hypertension
LDL	Low-density lipoprotein
MI	Myocardial infarction
NCD	Non-communicable disease
NSW	New South Wales
PA	Physical activity
SEEF	Social, Economic, and Environmental Factor Study
US	United States
WHO	World Health Organization
YLL	Years of Life Lost

ABSTRACT

Prevention of cardiovascular disease (CVD), a leading cause of death in men and women, is both a global and national public health priority. Prevention efforts have generally focused on well-known lifestyle (e.g., physical inactivity, unhealthy diet, smoking) and metabolic (e.g., overweight/obesity, hypertension, hyperlipidaemia) risk factors. It is also important for public health strategies to consider emerging risk factors, innovative approaches to risk factors, and evidence in middle-aged men and women, to develop effective prevention strategies.

This thesis explored innovative aspects of cardiovascular risk in a large cohort of middleaged and older Australian men and women ("the 45 and Up Study") by examining: 1) emerging or lesser known risk factors such as raw vegetable intake (**Chapter 3**), sedentary behaviour (**Chapter 4, Appendix 1**) and psychological distress (**Chapter 5**); 2) the single versus joint influence of lifestyle risk factors on incident type 2 diabetes (**Chapter 4, Appendix 1**) and hypertension (**Chapter 5**); 3) potential gender differences (**Chapters 3-5, Appendix 1**), and female-specific behaviours such as breastfeeding (**Chapters 6-7**).

Overall, findings support Australian recommendations for fruit and vegetable intake, physical activity, alcohol intake and infant breastfeeding. While the importance of reducing known risk factors for CVD prevention was evident, the role of raw vegetable intake, sedentary behaviour and psychological distress was inconclusive. Breastfeeding was associated with a lower maternal risk of CVD. Findings confirmed that adopting a cluster of healthy lifestyle behaviours can reduce CVD risk in the middle-aged and older population. Potential gender differences were explored and identified. This thesis contributes to the literature by exploring innovative aspects of cardiovascular risk that are relevant to middle-aged adults, particularly women, as well as informs health care providers, researchers and policy makers.

CHAPTER ONE: Thesis overview

1.1 BACKGROUND

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) refers to diseases of the heart and blood vessels. It is the leading cause of death globally and is responsible for a third of deaths worldwide.¹ Despite significant reductions in deaths from CVD in high-income countries in the last four decades, CVD remains the leading cause of death in developed countries, including Australia.² As CVD is substantially preventable, public health efforts and guidelines worldwide have focused on prevention strategies aimed at improving healthy lifestyle behaviours in both populations and individuals.³ Even modest changes in lifestyle risk factors can lead to substantial reduction in the risk of CVD mortality.⁴ According to the World Health Organization (WHO), up to 80% of premature heart disease and stroke could be prevented by a healthy lifestyle.⁵ The four major behavioural risk factors include physical inactivity, an unhealthy diet, tobacco smoking, and excessive alcohol consumption.⁶ These can lead to metabolic or physiological changes, or intermediate risk factors of developing CVD, including overweight/obesity, hypertension, hyperlipidaemia, hyperglycaemia and diabetes.⁶

Prevention efforts and research have historically focused on these well-established lifestyle and physiological risk factors. In recent years, these factors have been explored from new research angles, generating additional knowledge about how these factors may relate to CVD. There is also growing evidence for associations between emerging lifestyle risk factors, such as sedentary behaviour, and CVD, that highlight the potential importance of lesser known factors. CVD is a complex disease that arises not from one, but several causes which can occur in multiple combinations and interact with each other.⁷ As evidence continues to grow, it is important for researchers to consider innovative aspects of cardiovascular risk to improve understanding of how lifestyle/metabolic risk factors contribute to CVD, and to continually inform prevention strategies.

Global efforts, including prevention strategies targeting risk reduction, have been dedicated to reducing premature deaths from CVD. The United Nations (UN) and WHO have been the main drivers behind a global commitment to reduce premature deaths from four main non-communicable diseases (NCDs) including CVD, by a relative 25% from its 2010 levels by the

year 2025.⁸ A substantial proportion of deaths and disease burden attributed to CVD occur prematurely before the age of 70,⁹ and many of these deaths are preventable. Hence, identifying evidence that can inform prevention approaches involving cardiovascular risk factors in the middle-aged population should be a public health priority.

Another key public health and research priority that deserves attention is cardiovascular risk and CVD prevention in women. While CVD is the leading cause of death among women,¹⁰ historically there has been a general lack of awareness about CVD risk in women, an underrepresentation of women in cardiovascular research, and a lack of research on women's health.^{11,12} Previous research has highlighted gender differences in the epidemiology, symptoms, management and disease outcomes of CVD which need to be further examined.¹³ As such, several international and national health bodies with a primary interest in CVD have raised a "red alert for women's heart" to increase awareness about the importance of CVD in women and have urged for more gender-specific research.¹³⁻¹⁶ Compared to men, women generally have a later onset of CVD and sometimes present with atypical or under-recognised symptoms which can cause delay in seeking treatment, under-diagnosis of CVD, and a lower likelihood of being referred to appropriate diagnostic and treatment procedures.¹⁷ The effectiveness of treatment may also vary by gender where poorer clinical outcomes have been reported in women, possibly due to poorer psychosocial adjustment or delayed or under-recognition of cardiac conditions among women.¹⁷ With respect to CVD risk factors, while gender difference is observed in the prevalence and incidence of traditional risk factors, such as smoking and physical inactivity,^{17,18} women also have their unique risk factors, including reproductive risk factors that could be further explored.¹³ Pursuing gender-specific research on cardiovascular risk factors could help inform healthcare providers, the population, and public health programs and policies.

As CVD continues to account for the largest number of deaths worldwide, both prevention and research efforts that focus on cardiovascular risk factors are important. While previous efforts have focused for the most part on known risk factors for CVD such as smoking and physical inactivity, there has been limited research about novel approaches to risk factors, such as examining the joint influence of risk factors rather than examining individual risk factors in isolation. In addition, emerging knowledge about other less traditional lifestyle behaviours, such as sedentary behaviour or breastfeeding in mothers, may also be valuable to consider in CVD prevention strategies. Therefore, the aims of this thesis are to explore less well researched aspects of CVD prevention, within the context of the 45 and Up Study, an Australian population study involving middle-aged and older men and women. This thesis also provides an example of using an Australian population cohort in thematically linked cardiovascular research. This thesis is innovative because: 1) it examined less established cardiovascular risk factors, including raw vegetable consumption, sedentary behaviour and poor mental health; 2) it applied novel methodologies in several studies by comparing the single and combined influence of multiple lifestyle risk factors; and 3) of its consideration of gender by either examining potential gender differences or focusing on cardiovascular risks of behaviours specific to women, such as breastfeeding.

1.2 PURPOSE AND SIGNIFICANCE OF THE RESEARCH

The purpose of this thesis is to gain a deeper understanding of the relationship among innovative cardiovascular risk factors principally in a large cohort study of middle-aged and older Australian adults. Findings from this research can significantly contribute to the evidence base for chronic disease prevention, particularly in relation to CVD, and help inform public health recommendations on innovative cardiovascular risk factors in both men and women. The specific aims of this research are to examine:

- 1. The relationship between the consumption of fruit and vegetables (considered separately or combined) and mortality from all causes, with an innovative examination of the influence of raw versus cooked vegetables (**Chapter 3**);
- The separate and combined influence of overweight/obesity, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour on the development of type 2 diabetes, a strong risk factor for CVD (Chapter 4, Appendix 1);
- 3. The separate and combined influence of six lifestyle risk factors, including known and lesser known lifestyle risk factors, on the development of hypertension, the most important single risk factor for CVD (**Chapter 5**);
- 4. The relationship between breastfeeding and maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes (both as a systematic review [Chapter 6] and a longitudinal study [Chapter 7]);

 Potential differences between women and men in all of the above examined relationships involving innovative angles of cardiovascular risk (Chapters 3-5, Appendix 1), in a large Australian cohort of adults aged 45 years and over.

1.3 THESIS OUTLINE

This thesis comprises eight chapters and presents findings relating to five peer-reviewed papers (four published, one in press). Collectively, the studies presented in this thesis (**Chapters 3-7**) explore less well researched aspects of cardiovascular risk including dietary (**Chapter 3**), metabolic (**Chapters 4-6**), and gender-specific risk (**Chapters 3-7**), mainly in a large Australian cohort of middle-aged and older adults from the "45 and Up Study" (**Chapters 3-5**, 7). An overview of innovative aspects of cardiovascular risk examined in this thesis, and chapters/appendices relating to cardiovascular risk factors considered, is presented in **Figure 1.1**. An outline of the thesis is presented below.

Chapter 1 provides a brief background to the research undertaken in this thesis and outlines the research project's novelty, purpose, significance, and the structure of the thesis.

Chapter 2 presents an overview of the literature relating to CVD and risk factors for CVD, including innovative ones examined in this thesis.

Chapter 3 describes findings from a peer-reviewed paper investigating the relation between individual and combined fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality in the 45 and Up Study cohort. In addition, we further addressed the lesser known question regarding the consumption of raw versus cooked vegetables in relation to mortality risk.

Chapter 4 presents findings from a peer-reviewed paper examining the combined influence of overweight/obesity, physical activity, and sedentary behaviour (an emerging risk factor) on the incidence of type 2 diabetes among 45 and Up Study participants. The joint influence of these three lifestyle risk factors on incident type 2 diabetes has infrequently been studied.

Chapter 5 provides findings from a peer-reviewed paper that examined the individual and combined influence of known and lesser known lifestyle risk factors (e.g., psychological distress)

on the incidence of hypertension among 45 and Up Study participants. In this study, we developed a novel lifestyle risk score for summarising hypertension risk.

Chapter 6 describes findings from a peer-reviewed systematic review of the relationship between breastfeeding and maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes that have not been previously systematically synthesised, such as metabolic syndrome, hypertension and CVD. This study identified the need for additional longitudinal studies examining the association between breastfeeding and cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes.

To address this research gap, **Chapter 7** describes findings from a study exploring the association between breastfeeding and the incidence of CVD-related hospitalisation and CVD mortality in the 45 and Up Study cohort.

Chapter 8 provides an overarching discussion of the significance of the main findings from studies presented in this thesis, implications for policy, and directions for future research.

More detailed information about the 45 and Up Study is presented in the manuscripts featured in Chapters 3-5 and 7. Briefly, the 45 and Up Study is the largest prospective cohort study in Australia involving 267,153 men and women aged 45 years over, that were randomly sampled from the New South Wales (NSW) population. The cohort represents about 10% of the NSW population aged 45 years and over. The 45 and Up Study is a unique resource for researchers that provides information on a wide range of exposures and outcomes of public health relevance and linkage to routinely collected health data from a variety of population databases and registries. Linkage data include hospital data from the NSW Admitted Patient Data Collection (APDC; until June 2014), mortality data from the NSW Registry of Births, Deaths, and Marriages (until June 2014), and data on causes of death from the Cause of Death Unit Record File (until December 2013) by the Centre for Health Record Linkage (CHeReL) using highly accurate probabilistic record linkage methods and a commercially available software (Choice-Maker, ChoiceMaker Technologies Inc.). From 2006 to 2008, participants joined the study by completing a mailed questionnaire and providing informed consent. In 2010, the first 100,000 participants to complete the baseline questionnaire of the 45 and Up Study were invited to participate in the Social, Economic and Environmental Factor (SEEF) Study follow-up (response rate of 60.4%). The 45 and Up Study and the SEEF Study provided baseline and follow-up data for studies presented in Chapters 4 and 5. Originally, I had planned to include CVD outcomes in studies presented in

Chapters 3 to 5 as these data were supposed to be available at the start of my thesis, as promised by the SAX Institute. However, update of data linkage was significantly delayed and CVD outcomes were not available at the time of analysis. All-cause mortality was therefore used as the outcome in **Chapter 3**; incident type 2 diabetes and hypertension, both strong risk factors for CVD, were used as the outcomes for **Chapters 4** and **5**, respectively. The 45 and Up Study baseline data and linked CVD hospitalisation and/or mortality data were used in studies presented in **Chapters 3** and **7** as hospitalisation and cause of death data became available from January 2018 onwards. The difference in outcomes has also resulted in differences in statistical methods, where logistic regression was used for incidence data in **Chapters 4** and **5**, and Cox proportional hazards models were used for **Chapters 3** and **7** where time-to-event outcomes were available.

Additional material that is relevant to studies presented in this thesis or supplementary material to support the thesis has been included in the **Appendices**. In **Appendix 1**, findings from an additional gender analysis that complements findings from the published paper included in **Chapter 4** are presented. Both the baseline 45 and Up Study and SEEF follow-up questionnaires are included as **Appendices 2** and **3** respectively. Additional research dissemination arising from this thesis and additional peer-reviewed papers that were published during the PhD candidature are described respectively in **Appendix 4** and **Appendix 5**.



Figure 1.1. Overview of innovative aspects of cardiovascular risk examined in this thesis.

Figure legend

*	"Novel approaches" refer to new approaches to lifestyle risk factors, while "emerging" refers to recently identified lifestyle risk factors that may have important associations with cardiovascular disease, that were considered in this thesis
	Non-modifiable risk factors were not examined in the current PhD project
Chapter X	Chapter/Appendix number in which the given risk factor/outcome is discussed in this thesis
Smoking	Given risk factor/outcome is examined in this thesis
	Only fruit and vegetable intake was considered

1.4 REFERENCES

- World Health Organization. Cardiovascular diseases (CVDs): Key facts [Internet]. Geneva: WHO; 2017 [cited 2018 Oct 22]. Available from: <u>http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs317/en/</u>
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. Causes of Death, Australia, 2011 [Internet]. Canberra: ABS; 2003 [cited 2018 Oct 22]; ABS cat. no. 3303.0. Available from: <u>http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/Lookup/3303.0Chapter42011</u>
- Piepoli FM. 2016 European Guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice: The Sixth Joint Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and Other Societies on Cardiovascular Disease Prevention in Clinical Practice (constituted by representatives of 10 societies and by invited experts). Int J Behav Med 2017;24(3):321-419. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1007/s12529-016-9583-6.
- Mozaffarian D, Wilson PWF, Kannel WB. Beyond established and novel risk factors: lifestyle risk factors for cardiovascular disease. Circulation 2008;117:3031-3038. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.738732</u>
- World Health Organization. Preventing chronic diseases: a vital investment. WHO global report [Internet]. Geneva: WHO; 2005 [cited 2018 Oct 22]. Available from: <u>http://www.who.int/chp/chronic_disease_report/contents/en/</u>
- World Health Organization. Global status report on noncommunicable diseases 2010 [Internet]. Geneva: WHO; 2011 [cited 2018 Oct 22]. Available from: <u>http://www.who.int/nmh/publications/ncd_report2010/en/</u>
- Poulter N. Coronary heart disease is a multifactorial disease. Am J Hypertens 1999;12(10Pt2):92S-95S. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/S0895-7061(99)00163-6</u>
- Sacco RL, Roth GA, Reddy S, Arnett DK, Bonita R, Gaziano TA, et al. The heart of 25 by 25: Achieving the goal of reducing global and regional premature deaths from cardiovascular diseases and stroke: A modeling study from American Heart Association and World Heart Federation. Circulation 2016;133(23):e674-690. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1161/CIR.00000000000395</u>

- Roth GA, Huffman MD, Moran AE, Feigin V, Mensah GA, Naghavi M, et al. Global and regional patterns in cardiovascular mortality from 1990 to 2013. Circulation 2015; 132(17):1667-1778. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.114.008720</u>
- World Health Organization. Women and health: Key facts [Internet]. Geneva: WHO;
 2013 [cited 2018 Oct 22]. Available from: http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs334/en/.
- Hayes SN, Wood SF, Mieres JH, Campbell SM, Wenger NK. Taking a giant step toward women's heart health: Finding policy solutions to unanswered research questions. Women's Health Issues 2015: 25(5):429-432. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1016/j.whi.2015.07.001
- 12. Mosca L, Hammond G, Mochari-Greenberger H, Towfighi A, Albert MA; American Heart Association Cardiovascular Disease and Stroke in Women and Special Populations Committee of the Council on Clinical Cardiology, Council on Epidemiology and Prevention, Council on Cadiovascular Nursing, Council on High Blood Pressure. Fifteen-year trends in awareness of heart disease in women: results of a 2012 American Heart Association national survey. Circulation 2013;127(11):1254-1263, e1-29. http://doi.org/10.1161/CIR.0b013e318287cf2f.
- 13. Maas AH, van der Schouw YT, Regitz-Zagrosek V, Swahn E, Appelman YE, Pasterkamp G, et al. Red alert form women's heart: the urgent need for more research and knowledge on cardiovascular disease in women: proceedings of the workshop held in Brussels on gender differences in cardiovascular disease, 29 September 2010. Eur Heart J 2011;32(11):1362-1368. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1093/eurheartj/ehr048.
- Australian Women's Health Network. Women and non-communicable diseases (chronic conditions). Report 2014. Victoria: Australian Women's Health Network; 2014.
- 15. Women and heart disease forum report, December 2011 [Internet]. Sydney: National Heart Foundation of Australia; 2011 [cited 2018 Oct 22]. Available from: <u>http://www.heartfoundation.org.au/images/uploads/publications/Women_and_Heart_Disease_Forum_Report.pdf</u>

- 16. NCD Alliance. Non-communicable diseases: a priority for women's health and development [Internet]. 2011 [cited 2018 Oct 22]. Available from: <u>http://ncdalliance.org/resources/noncommunicable-diseases-a-priority-for-</u> <u>women%E2%80%99s-health-and-development</u>
- Möller-Leimkühler AM. Gender differences in cardiovascular disease and comorbid depression. Dialogues Clin Neurosci 2007;9(1):71-83.
- Mosca L, Barrett-Connor E, Wenger NK. Sex/gender differences in cardiovascular disease prevention: what a difference a decade make. Circulation 2011;124(19):2145-2154. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.110.968792</u>

CHAPTER TWO: Review of the literature

2.1 PURPOSE OF THIS REVIEW

This chapter aims to provide a wider context to the research questions explored in this thesis by reviewing literature that is pertinent to the research undertaken and identifying potential research gaps. An overview of CVD, cardiovascular risk factors examined with an innovative angle in this thesis, will be presented, and the importance of CVD prevention both in the middle-aged population and in women.

2.2 CVD STATISTICS: WORLDWIDE AND IN AUSTRALIA

Responsible for 71% of global annual deaths and 91% of Australian deaths in 2014, NCDs including CVD, cancer, chronic respiratory diseases and diabetes define the central global and national public health agendas.¹ CVD is the leading cause of death in the world, accounting for 31% of global deaths or an estimated 17.9 million deaths in 2015, 53% of which occurred in men and 47% in women.² CVD is also a major cause of disability, contributing to 15% of total global disease burden (16% in men, 14% in women).³ Globally, the estimated prevalence of CVD was 423 million cases in 2015² and its estimated cost was \$863 billion US dollars in 2010.⁴

Since the 1960s, there has been a major decline in death rates from CVD as a result of improved prevention, detection, management and treatment of CVD.⁵ However, with a growing number of Australians living to an older age, CVD remains a public health challenge in Australia. In 2015, about 4.2 million (22%) Australians reported having CVD, with the prevalence of CVD markedly increasing with age in both women and men (**Figure 2.1**).⁶ Despite improvements over the last several decades, CVD remains a leading cause of death and a major cause of hospital admissions in Australia. In 2015, nearly a third of all deaths (30% for females, 27% for males)⁷ and 11% of hospitalisations were attributed to CVD, with hospitalisation rates 1.6 times higher in men than in women, and consistently higher in men than in women across all age groups.⁶ The age-standardised heart attack rate was 379 per 100,000 people in 2013, with males experiencing more than twice the rate of females (523 versus 246 per 100,000, respectively).⁸ CVD has the

second highest disease burden in Australia (based on the number of years of life lost [YLL]; 25.8% of total disease burden) after cancer⁹ and is the most expensive group of diseases, costing \$7.7 billion annually or 10.4% of the nation's total health care expenditure, with more than half of the costs arising from hospital admissions.¹⁰ As CVD is a leading cause of death, disease burden, and health care cost in Australia and in the world, CVD prevention is both an important national and global health priority.



Figure 2.1. Prevalence of self-reported CVD (having one or more types of CVD) in adults by age and sex (2014-15). Adapted from "Cardiovascular disease snapshot" by the Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (AIHW), 2017.¹¹

2.3 CVD PATHOGENESIS

2.3.1 Types of CVD

Collectively, CVD refers to diseases of the heart and blood vessels. The main conditions that are relevant to this thesis are summarised in **Table 2.1**.

CVD disease group Description		Example of diseases	
		within this group	
Coronary heart disease (also	Blood supply to the heart is	Stable angina, unstable	
known as "ischaemic heart	blocked or reduced due to a	angina, acute myocardial	
disease")	gradual build-up of fatty	infarction (or "heart	
	substances in the walls of the	attack"), sudden cardiac	
	coronary arteries. This may result	death	
	in chest pain or discomfort that		
	can spread into the shoulders, arm,		
	back, neck or jaw ("angina") or a		
	"heart attack" (sudden blood flow		
	blockage causing heart tissue		
	damage)		
Cerebrovascular disease	Blood vessels supplying blood to	Stroke, transient ischemic	
(includes stroke)	the brain become blocked (for	attack, cerebral	
	example by a blood clot;	aneurysm, vascular	
	"ischaemic stroke"), malformed,	malformation, stenosis	
	or rupture and bleed		
	("haemorrhagic stroke")		
Hypertensive heart disease	Heart conditions resulting from	Heart failure, heart	
	high blood pressure	muscle thickening,	
		coronary artery disease,	
		and other conditions	

^a Other types include peripheral vascular disease, rheumatic heart disease, inflammatory heart disease, and other forms of cardiovascular and circulatory diseases.

The most common types of CVD are coronary heart disease (CHD) and stroke, the leading causes of death and disability worldwide.¹² Combined, CHD and stroke account for more than

85% of CVD deaths worldwide,¹² with an estimated 8.9 and 6.3 million deaths attributed to CHD and stroke respectively, and mortality rates increasing substantially from middle age onwards.² CHD is the leading cause of global disease burden, followed by stroke, and then hypertensive heart disease in fourth place.² CHD deaths as a proportion of all Australian deaths by age and sex, is represented in **Figure 2.2**. In Australian women, the proportion of CHD deaths increases gradually with age, while in Australian men, the proportion increases at an earlier age and is comparatively higher throughout the years.



Figure 2.2. CHD deaths as a proportion of all Australian deaths by age and sex. Adapted from "Causes of death, Australia, 2015" by the Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS), 2017.¹³

The contribution of different types of CVD to global CVD burden in men and women is represented in **Figure 2.3**. In both men and women, CHD and stroke were the largest contributors to CVD burden measured in Disability Adjusted Life Years (DALYs), which provide a measure of healthy years of life lost due to premature mortality and disability. While cerebrovascular

disease, hypertensive heart disease, and other types of CVD, contributed a higher proportion of DALYs to global CVD burden in women than in men, CHD accounted for a greater proportion of global CVD burden in men. For most of the last century, the most important single cause of death in Australia has been CHD. The proportion of deaths attributed to different types of CVD in Australia are presented in **Figure 2.4**. Similarly to data presented in the previous figure, CHD was responsible for a larger proportion of CVD deaths in men than in women. Stroke, hypertensive heart disease, and other types of CVD accounted for a greater proportion of deaths in women than in men. CHD and stroke are both related to lifestyle.



Figure 2.3. **Distribution of global CVD burden (measured in Disability Adjusted Life Years or DALYs) in men and women based on CVD types relevant to this thesis.** Other CVD includes inflammatory heart disease, rheumatic heart disease and other types of CVD. Adapted from "Global atlas on CVD prevention and control", by S. Mendis, P. Puska, and B. Norrving, 2011.¹⁴



Figure 2.4. **Proportion of CVD deaths in Australian men and women based on CVD types relevant to this thesis.** Other CVD include heart failure, cardiomyopathy, peripheral vascular disease, rheumatic heart disease, and other types of CVD. Adapted from "Heart, stroke & vascular diseases: Data tables: Cardiovascular disease 2018", by the AIHW, 2018.¹⁵

2.3.2 Atherosclerosis

The main cause of CVD is the progressive narrowing or blockage of arteries, the blood vessels that supply oxygen and blood to the heart and other parts of the body, due to the build-up of fatty deposits ("plaques") on artery walls. This gradual process, known as atherosclerosis, can start at a young age and slowly develop over the years.¹⁶ This progressive disease has several distinct pathologic stages summarised in **Table 2.2** below. The behavioural and metabolic risk factors of atherosclerosis are similar to those for CVD (presented in section 2.4.1.2 of this chapter).

Table 2.2. Summary of the three distinct pathologic stages of atherosclerosis.

Pathologic stage	Description
Fatty streak	Endothelial cells line blood vessels and facilitate exchanges between the
formation	blood and surrounding tissues.

	Endothelial damage: The endothelial cells, or endothelium, become injured			
	by various stimuli such as hemodynamic disturbances, chemicals (e.g. from			
	smoking) or hyperlipidaemia (e.g. increased low-density lipoprotein [LDL]).			
	Endothelial dysfunction, activation, and leakage: The endothelium becomes			
	gradually infiltrated by fatty substances, mainly LDL which transport			
	cholesterol in the body, leading to an inflammatory response. Immune cells			
	called monocytes are attracted and adhere to the lesion area.			
	Foam cell and fatty streak formation: As monocytes mature into			
	macrophages in the sub-endothelial space and engulf oxidised LDL, they			
	become "foam cells". The accumulation of lipid-containing foam cells forms			
	a fatty streak, the first visible lesion in the development of atherosclerosis.			
	This stage is reversible.			
Plaque	Smooth muscle cells, which form the layer beneath endothelial cells, migrate			
progression	from the media (middle layer of the blood vessel) to the intima (inner layer),			
	proliferate and increase production of extracellular matrix molecules such as			
	collagen.			
	Monocytes and macrophages continue to be drawn to the lesion and			
	eventually die, forming a necrotic core of lipids under a fibrous cap made of			
	connective tissue and smooth muscle cells.			
Plaque	The plaque continues to enlarge and protrude into the lumen of the blood			
disruption	vessel.			
	"Stable plaques" have a thick fibrous cap and a small lipid core and are loss			
	Stable plaques have a tinck horous cap and a small lipid core and are less			
	A thin fibrous cap and fissures can lead to a "vulnerable plaque" which may			
	rupture and result in life-threatening thrombosis, the formation of a blood			
	clot inside the blood vessel.			

2.4 CVD PREVENTION

Following the adoption by the UN General Assembly of the Declaration addressing the prevention and control of NCDs in 2011,¹⁷ the WHO developed a *Global NCD Action Plan* (2013-20) with a global target of reducing the risk of premature death (defined as between 30 and 70 years of age) from NCDs by a relative 25% from its 2010 level by 2025.¹⁸ Alongside the *NCD Global Monitoring Framework* to help track the implementation of the action plan and monitor worldwide progress, global voluntary, specific targets were set that involve the following key behavioural and physiological risk factors: physical inactivity, excessive salt intake, tobacco use, excessive alcohol intake, obesity, elevated blood pressure, raised blood glucose, and diabetes mellitus.¹⁹ As the highest proportion of deaths worldwide is attributable to CVD, targeting the major risk factors of CVD, including hypertension and diabetes mellitus, is critical to achieving this global goal.²⁰ As a WHO member state, Australia is committed to the global action plan and has developed its own *National Strategic Framework for Chronic Conditions* which provides high-level guidance for the planning and development of policies, strategies, actions and services for the effective prevention and management of chronic conditions. This national framework also recognises the importance of reducing health risk factors including behavioural risk factors.²¹

CVD prevention can occur both at the population and at an individual level. Population-wide strategies aim to promote healthy lifestyle behaviours in the population as a whole, including in individuals that are at low or moderate risk of developing CVD, which form the majority of the population.²² Population-wide strategies, through policy and environmental changes, mass media campaigns or large-scale health education and promotion that can influence behaviour change, aim to reduce exposure to risk factors or increase exposure to protective factors. Some examples of the population, to increase tobacco taxes to reduce tobacco consumption, or to promote healthy eating through national education campaigns.²³ While the population approach aims to control the underlying causes of CVD and reduce the incidence (or rate of occurrence) of CVD, such as clinical interventions among those with hypertension or hyperlipidaemia.²⁴ The objective of this approach is to reduce CVD risk and levels of risk factors by preventive treatment, using pharmacological and/or non-pharmacological means. It is generally recognised that both population-wide and

individual approaches are complementary and essential in lowering the CVD risk distribution of the population.²⁵

2.4.1 Risk factors for CVD

Risk reduction is central to primary prevention efforts aiming to prevent the occurrence of CVD. Risk factors are characteristics or exposures that are associated with an increased risk of developing a disease. Cardiovascular risk factors can be largely categorised as non-modifiable, such as family history and most demographic characteristics, and modifiable, such as lifestyle behaviours and metabolic risk factors.

2.4.1.1 Non-modifiable

Risk factors that cannot be modified include age, a family history of CVD, ethnicity, and gender. Generally, CVD risk increases with age and is higher in individuals with a family history of CVD in first-degree relatives, and in certain ethnic groups such as in South Asians. The risk for CVD is higher in men than in women. The difference between men and women narrows after women reach menopause and the risk for CVD can become equal after menopause.²⁶

2.4.1.2 Modifiable behavioural and metabolic cardiovascular risk factors

The WHO estimates that up to 80% of premature heart disease and stroke could be prevented by a healthy lifestyle.²⁷ Changes in lifestyle risk factors can influence metabolic/physiologic factors such as overweight and obesity, hypertension, hyperlipidaemia, and hyperglycaemia which contribute to increasing CVD risk. The four major modifiable behavioural risk factors, common to most NCDs including CVD, are physical inactivity, an unhealthy diet, tobacco smoking, and excessive alcohol consumption.²⁸ Together with related metabolic/physiologic factors, these four behavioural risk factors are responsible for a large proportion of premature deaths and disabilities worldwide²⁹ and feature among the nine most important modifiable risk factors for acute myocardial infarction and stroke reported in the two large, international, INTERHEART and INTERSTROKE case-control studies.³⁰⁻³² In the 2016 Global Burden of Disease Study, smoking (124.1 million DALYs), high systolic blood pressure (122.2 million DALYs), alcohol intake and high fasting plasma glucose were among the top five leading risk factors for disease burden in men. In women, the leading metabolic risk factors were high systolic blood pressure (89.9 million DALYs), high body mass index (64.8 million DALYs), and high fasting plasma glucose (63.8 million DALYs).³³

In 2011, the leading risk factors for disease burden in Australia were tobacco smoking (9%), overweight and obesity (7%), dietary risk factors (7%), alcohol intake (5.1%), physical inactivity (5%), and high blood pressure (4.9%).^{34,35} In both Australian men and women aged 45 to 64 years, a high body mass index, physical inactivity and high blood pressure featured among the top five leading risk factors.³⁴ In terms of CVD burden, high blood pressure (32%), physical inactivity (21%), high body mass index (21%), high cholesterol (16%), tobacco smoking (12%), low fruit (10%) and low vegetable (8.9%) consumption were all significant contributors.³⁴ Recent prevalence data of traditional lifestyle and metabolic factors in Australia are presented in Table 2.3. Overall, nine in ten Australian adults reported low vegetable consumption. Approximately half reported being physically inactive (<150 minutes in the past week) and consuming low amounts of fruit, with women being slightly more likely to be inactive than men and to consume more fruit. While a quarter of men consumed excessive amounts of alcohol and nearly a fifth were current smokers, the prevalence rates were lower in women. Over two-thirds of men and more than half of women reported being overweight/obese. Nearly two-thirds of Australian adults reported having high blood lipids. Nearly a quarter of men and more than a fifth of women reported having high blood pressure.

	Percent		
Lifestyle/metabolic risk factor	Men	Women	Overall
Low vegetable consumption ^c	96.2	89.8	92.9
Physical inactivity ^d	50.6	53.7	52.2
Low fruit consumption ^c	56.0	44.6	50.2
Excessive alcohol intake ^e	25.8	9.3	17.4
Daily smoking	16.9	12.1	14.5
Overweight/obesity	70.8	56.3	63.4
Dyslipidaemia ^f	63.7	62.8	63.2
High blood pressure ^g	24.4	21.7	23.0
Impaired fasting glucose ^h	4.1	2.1	3.1

 Table 2.3. Prevalence^a of major lifestyle and metabolic risk factors in individuals aged 18

 years and over^b, and in men and women.
^a Sources: ABS National Health Survey 2014-15 and AIHW analysis of unpublished ABS Australian Health Survey, 2011-12 (National Health Measures Survey Component).^{36,37}

^b The age group examined was 18-64 years for physical inactivity.

^c According to 2013 Australian Dietary Guidelines for recommended daily serves of fruit and vegetables based on an individual's age and sex.³⁸

^d <150 minutes of physical activity in the past week.

^e On average >2 standard drinks per day (National Health and Medical Research Council guidelines).³⁹

^f Abnormal blood lipid levels; measured and defined as having one or more of the following: total cholesterol \geq 5.5 mmol/L, LDL cholesterol \geq 3.5 mmol/L, triglycerides \geq 2.0 mmol/L, high-density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol <1.0 mmol/L for men and <1.3 mmol/L for women, taking lipid-lowering medication.

^g Measured and defined as a systolic blood pressure \geq 140 mmHg, a diastolic blood pressure \geq 90 mmHg or taking antihypertensive medication.

^h Higher than usual blood glucose levels after fasting (6.1-6.9 mmol/L) but below diabetic levels. Adapted from "Risk factors to health" by the AIHW, 2017.⁴⁰

i. Physical inactivity

The term "physically inactive" describes people that do not engage in sufficient levels of physical activity to meet physical activity guidelines. For optimal health benefits, both the WHO and Australian guidelines recommend at least 150 minutes of moderate intensity physical activity, 75 minutes of vigorous intensity physical activity, or an equivalent combination of both, per week.^{41,42} Compared to individuals that report no leisure time physical activity, those that meet or exceed the recommended amounts of 150 minutes/week of moderate intensity or 75 minutes/week of vigorous intensity physical activity have a 31% to 39% lower risk of mortality.⁴³ Physical inactivity contributes substantially to deaths and disability attributed to CVD and other NCDs. Physical inactivity was ranked as the fourth leading cause of death in 2009, accounting for 6% of deaths and 2.1% of total DALYs (32.1 million DALYs) worldwide.⁴⁴ Physical inactivity contributed an estimated 13.4 million DALYs in 2013 based on the following five NCDs: CHD (5 million DALYS), stroke (4.5 million DALYs), type 2 diabetes (2.3 million DALYs), breast cancer

(0.9 million DALYs), and colon cancer (0.7 million DALYs).⁴⁵ In Australia, physical inactivity accounted for 2.6% of total DALYs (116,676 DALYs) in 2011, with the following proportions attributable to each linked disease due to physical inactivity: 11% for CHD, 10% for stroke, 19% for diabetes, 16% for bowel cancer, 16% for uterine cancer, 11% for breast cancer, and 14% for dementia.⁴⁶ Based on self-reported data from Australian National Health Surveys, the high prevalence of physical inactivity has remained unchanged between 1989 (38.7%) and 2011 (37.3%), with observed prevalence levels over time tending to decrease in men and increase in women.⁴⁷

Regular physical activity can help lower the risk of CHD, stroke, and associated conditions such as overweight/obesity, type 2 diabetes, and hypertension. Physical activity increases energy expenditure, promotes weight loss/maintenance, lowers blood pressure, and improves glucose, insulin and lipid metabolism, contributing to overall cardiovascular health.⁴⁸ In a 2010 metaanalysis of prospective cohort studies, high levels of leisure time physical activity were associated with a 20% to 30% lower risk of developing CHD and stroke in both men and women, compared to low levels of physical activity.⁴⁹ The benefits of physical activity extend to other diseases and it is associated with lower levels of stress, depression, and anxiety, which can contribute to cardiovascular health as well as psychosocial wellbeing.⁵⁰

ii. Fruit and vegetable consumption

Whilst they vary by country, dietary guidelines generally advocate consuming an adequate amount of fruit and vegetables as part of a healthy diet. The WHO recommends consuming a daily minimum of 400g or the equivalent of five portions of fruit and vegetables for the prevention of chronic diseases.⁵¹ The Australian dietary guidelines recommend eating a minimum of two serves of fruit and five serves of vegetables per day.³⁸ In 2014-15, about half of Australians reported consuming the recommended daily intake for fruit, 7% met the guidelines for vegetable intake, and only 5.1% (7.5% of women, 2.7% of men) met both fruit and vegetable guidelines.⁵² Between 2001-15, the proportion of Australians not meeting the recommended daily amounts of fruit and vegetables increased by approximately 3% for fruit (2.6% in women, 3.2% in men) and 7% (8.3% in men, 5.6% in women) for vegetables.⁵²

In the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010, dietary risk factors ranked among the leading risk factors for global disease burden with diets low in fruit being the largest dietary contributor

(4.9 million deaths, 4.2% of total DALYs), followed by diets high in sodium (4 million deaths, 2.5% of total DALYs).⁵³ Diets low in vegetables also contributed significantly to global disease burden (1.8 million deaths, 1.5% of total DALYs).⁵³ In Australia, insufficient fruit and vegetable consumption were responsible for 2.0% and 1.4% of total DALYs respectively, in 2011.³⁴ Several meta-analyses have provided evidence that fruit and vegetable consumption are protective against the risk of CHD,^{54,55} stroke,⁵⁶ cardiovascular and all-cause mortality.^{57,58} A 200 g/day increment in the separate or combined consumption of fruit and vegetables has been associated with a risk reduction of 8-16% for CHD, 13-18% for stroke, 8-13% for CVD, and 10-15% for all-cause mortality.⁵³ In another meta-analysis, each additional daily serving was associated with a 4% reduction for fruit and vegetables combined, 5% for fruit consumption, and 4% for vegetable consumption in the risk of CVD mortality.⁵⁸

Fruit and vegetables are rich in multiple nutrients such as dietary fibre, antioxidants, potassium, and phytochemicals that can act synergistically via different mechanisms to help lower the risk of CVD and premature death. Mechanisms include reducing oxidative stress, blood pressure, systemic inflammation, and improving lipoprotein profiles and insulin sensitivity.⁵⁹

iii. Smoking

Smoking cessation is recommended to reduce the health risks associated with tobacco smoking. In 2015, tobacco smoking was the second global leading risk factor for premature mortality and disability, and was responsible for 11.5% of deaths and 148.6 million DALYs worldwide.⁶⁰ CVD (41.2%) was the leading cause of age-standardised DALYs attributable to smoking.⁶⁰ In 2011, smoking was responsible for the largest proportion (9%) of burden of disease in Australia.³⁴ However, rates of tobacco smoking have declined substantially in Australia over the past two decades. The proportion of daily smokers decreased from 22.4% in 2001 to 14.5% in 2014-15.³⁶

Smoking at any level increases CVD risk. In addition to being a strong independent risk factor for CVD, smoking has a multiplicative effect on disease risk when combined with other risk factors.⁶¹ Smoking can contribute to vascular dysfunction including blood vessel wall damage, stiffness, lower coronary blood flow and oxygen level, and higher blood pressure. In addition, smoking increases inflammation, oxidative stress, thrombosis and atherosclerotic plaque formation which can lead to cardiovascular events.⁶² There is solid evidence that smoking

cessation can reverse the physiological damage caused by smoking, have immediate and long-term beneficial health effects, and reduce mortality from CVD.^{62,63}

Exposure to smoking or second-hand smoking is also an important preventable cause of disease, disability, and death. In 2004, the WHO estimated that approximately 1% of all global deaths and 0.7% of global DALYs were due to second-hand smoking.⁶⁴ Of the 603,000 estimated yearly deaths (47% in women, 28% in children, 26% in men) caused by second-hand smoking, nearly two-thirds resulted in deaths from CHD. CHD also accounted for a large proportion of estimated DALYs.⁶⁴ In Australia, the only data that could be found on second-hand smoking dated from 2004-05. During that period, second-hand smoking was responsible for an estimated 141 deaths, 90% of which were from CHD. These figures were likely underestimated as several diseases not known to be associated with second-hand smoking at the time were not included and conservative methods were used to estimate CHD deaths.⁶⁵ Australia has developed a National Tobacco Strategy and adopted several smoke-free laws.⁶⁶ The WHO has created a Framework Convention on Tobacco Control to promote tobacco-smoke-free environments.⁶⁷

iv. Alcohol

While guidelines worldwide vary as to what constitutes safe levels of alcohol consumption and the definition of a standard drink, the current Australian guidelines recommend no more than two standard drinks (one standard drink contains 10 g of alcohol) per day to reduce health risks associated with alcohol consumption.³⁹ In middle-aged populations, alcohol consumption may have a U-shaped or J-shaped relationship with the risk of CHD and stroke, where abstention and higher levels of consumption may be linked with increased risk compared with low to moderate drinkers.^{68,69} Excessive alcohol consumption and episodes of heavy drinking have been linked with increased mortality and cardiovascular risk.^{70,71} Alcohol consumption ranked as the seventh leading global risk factor for deaths (2.2% of age-standardised deaths in women and 6.8% in men) and disability (1.2% of DALYs in women and 6% in men).⁷² In Australia, alcohol was the eighth leading risk factor for burden of disease, illness and injury, accounting for 2.1% and 2.8% of total deaths and DALYs respectively in 2010.⁷³ Between 2004-05 and 2014-15, the rates of excessive alcohol drinking decreased in Australia, relatively more in men (from 32% to 26%) than in women (from 12% to 9.2%)⁴⁰ While alcohol intake may have beneficial effects on specific lipids such as increasing antiatherogenic HDL cholesterol levels and on fibrinolytic activity, it can increase blood pressure which can lead to adverse cardiovascular health effects (this mechanism is further described in section vi).⁷⁰ Given that alcohol consumption is an important risk factor for global disease burden, strategies at the population level are being put in place to reduce the harmful consumption of alcohol.

v. Overweight and obesity

WHO defines overweight as a body mass index ≥ 25 kg/m² and obesity as a body mass index \geq 30 kg/m².⁷⁴ Australia uses the same classification to measure overweight and obesity at the population level. Overweight and obesity is an important risk factor for CVD, type 2 diabetes, and hypertension. In 2015, a high body mass index accounted for 7.1% of total deaths (4 million deaths) and 4.9% of total DALYs (120 million DALYs) worldwide.⁷⁵ CVD was the leading cause of body mass index-related deaths (2.7 million deaths) and DALYs (66.3 million DALYs), followed by diabetes.⁷⁵ In 2011, overweight and obesity was the second leading risk factor for disease burden in Australia, with a higher burden in men (7.3% of total DALYs) than in women (6.6%), and 84% of the burden occurring in people aged 45 years and over.³⁷ CVD (38%) followed by diabetes (17%) accounted for most of the burden due to overweight and obesity. Men had a higher attributable burden due to CVD (50%) than women (34%), which was mainly due to a greater CHD burden in men.³⁷ The prevalence of overweight and obesity has increased by 6% between 1995 and 2015, mainly due to a 9% rise in the prevalence of obesity.⁷⁶

Overweight and obesity can lead to high blood pressure, high blood lipids and glucose, by adversely affecting adipose tissue adipokine secretion, inflammatory pathways, and cardiovascular structure, function and hemodynamics.⁷⁷ Adopting healthy lifestyle behaviours including eating a healthy diet and engaging in adequate levels of physical activity can help manage overweight and obesity.

While obesity appears to be detrimental for cardiovascular health at the population level, an "obesity paradox" has emerged in recent years whereby obesity appears to confer a better prognosis in overweight and mildly obese individuals with established CVD relative to normal weight counterparts.^{77,78} The obesity paradox has been described in the context of different types of CVD including CHD, myocardial infarction, hypertension, heart failure, atrial fibrillation and

in cardiac surgery patients. However, the obesity paradox is still the subject of much debate as is its potential mechanism. For example, most studies use body mass index which does not measure regional adiposity and lean muscle mass which may have different effects on survival.⁷⁷ Several other methodological concerns in relation to previous studies reporting an obesity paradox have been highlighted, including confounding by smoking, reverse causation, and effect modification by age.⁷⁹ Cardiorespiratory fitness may also be an important factor to consider in examining associations between overweight and obesity and mortality as a high cardiorespiratory fitness may offer protective effects to overweight and obese individuals.⁷⁹ A recent paper has also questioned the obesity paradox by showing that greater longevity in individuals that are overweight or obese could be explained by an earlier diagnosis of CVD compared with individuals with a healthy BMI.⁸⁰

vi. Hypertension

Hypertension, defined as a systolic blood pressure \geq 140 mmHg, a diastolic blood pressure \geq 90 mmHg, or both, is a major risk factor for CVD. Modifiable risk factors for hypertension include overweight and obesity, insufficient physical activity, high salt intake and excessive alcohol intake.⁸¹ In 2015, high systolic blood pressure was among the top three global leading risk factors for global burden of disease, in both men and women, contributing to 8.9% of global DALYs.³³ A systolic blood pressure of 140 mmHg or higher has been associated with 15% of deaths worldwide, with 41% of blood pressure-related deaths due to CVD.⁸² In Australia, high blood pressure was ranked as the fifth risk factor accounting for the most overall burden in 2011. High blood pressure caused the most CVD burden (32%), especially in relation to stroke and CHD.³⁴ Between 1980 and 2011-12, the prevalence of high blood pressure measured in adults aged 25 to 64 years decreased substantially, by approximately 25% in men and 15% in women.⁸³

Several potential mechanisms link hypertension to CVD. Hypertension can damage blood vessels, cause endothelial dysfunction, accelerate the atherosclerotic process, and lead to unstable plaques and acute coronary events. A common complication of hypertension is developing left ventricular hypertrophy which can lead to myocardial infarction.⁸⁴

vii. Hyperglycaemia and type 2 diabetes

Elevated blood glucose levels or hyperglycaemia, even at levels below those indicative of diabetes, increases the risk for type 2 diabetes, cardiovascular mortality and all-cause mortality. In

the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016, high fasting blood glucose levels was the fifth leading risk factor worldwide for disease burden.³³ In the large INTERHEART study, glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c), which is a measure of the average blood glucose levels in the previous 6 to 8 weeks, was an independent predictor of myocardial infarction in both individuals with and without diabetes, and in both men and women, after accounting for nine other established risk factors including diabetes.⁸⁵

Type 2 diabetes is diagnosed in a clinically relevant context, with indicators including fasting glucose levels \geq 7 mmol/L, 2 hour plasma glucose levels \geq 11.1 mmol/L on the 75 g oral glucose tolerance test, and an HbA1c level \geq 6.5%. Type 2 diabetes itself is a major risk factor for CVD because of its microvascular and macrovascular effects. Lifestyle risk factors for type 2 diabetes include a poor diet, low physical activity, high sedentary behaviour, smoking.⁸⁶ While men with type 2 diabetes have two to three times the risk of developing CVD, women with diabetes have a three to four times higher risk than non-diabetic counterparts.⁸⁷ In 2012, type 2 diabetes was the eighth leading cause of death worldwide, and the fifth in women.⁸⁸ Type 2 diabetes contributed to 10% of deaths in 2015, with mortality rates nearly two times higher in men than women.⁹⁰ Close to two-thirds of deaths in Australians that have diabetes are due to CVD.⁹¹ Between 1989-90 and 2014-15, the prevalence of self-reported diabetes in Australia has tripled from 1.5% to 4.7%.⁹²

Both insulin resistance and impaired pancreatic insulin secretion have been implicated in the pathophysiological mechanism leading to high blood glucose levels in the fasting and postprandial states in pre-diabetic individuals.⁹³ Hyperglycaemia and fluctuations in blood glucose levels can generate oxidative stress, inflammatory responses, insulin resistance, pancreatic β cell dysfunction, and endothelial dysfunction which can subsequently lead to microvascular and macrovascular complications.⁹⁴ Type 2 diabetes is also commonly associated with a cluster of cardiovascular risk factors which contribute through various mechanisms to CVD.⁹⁵ Making healthy lifestyle changes is important for glycaemic control and type 2 diabetes prevention.

viii. Hyperlipidaemia

Hyperlipidaemia is characterised by abnormally high levels of lipids in the blood such as triglycerides levels \geq 2.0 mmol/L, total cholesterol levels \geq 5.5 mmol/L or LDL cholesterol \geq 3.5 mmol/L. Hyperlipidaemia is an established risk factor for CVD. Several meta-analyses have

shown that both total and LDL cholesterol are positively associated with CVD risk, while HDL cholesterol is inversely related to CVD risk.⁹⁶⁻⁹⁸ In the Global Burden of Diseases, Injuries, and Risk Factors Study 2016, high total cholesterol was the eighth leading contributor to global disease burden (93.8 million DALYs).³³ According to the WHO, high cholesterol accounts for a third of global CHD deaths.⁹⁹ In Australia, high cholesterol was responsible for 2.4% of total DALYs, 28% of DALYs attributable to CHD, and 7.2% of DALYS due to stroke in 2011.³⁴ Between 2010 and 2014, the proportion of adults aged 30 to 65 years with self-reported medically diagnosed high cholesterol (33%) remained stable, with rates slightly higher in men (37%) than in women (29%).⁸³

Hyperlipidaemia can lead to endothelial dysfunction and initiate the atherosclerotic process described earlier in section 2.3. Adopting a diet low in saturated and trans fats, engaging in physical activity, not smoking, not drinking alcohol excessively and weight loss can help lower prevent hyperlipidaemia.¹⁰⁰

2.4.1.3 Novel approaches to lifestyle risk factors

In addition to known modifiable risk factors described in the previous section, research about novel approaches to lifestyle risk factors and emerging knowledge about lesser known risk factors could be valuable to consider in prevention strategies for CVD.

i. Multiple risk factors

For decades, lifestyle risk factors have often been studied as single risk behaviours in relation to CVD outcomes. There has been limited research on the clustering of different lifestyle risk factors and the interactions between risk factors. Yet, many lifestyle behaviours tend to cluster together within individuals and may have synergistic effects on disease risk.¹⁰¹ There is growing evidence showing the importance of considering the combined influence of lifestyle risk factors, including specific risk factor combinations, on multiple disease outcomes. Several studies have examined risk factors jointly and reported the benefits of adopting healthy lifestyle behaviours for better health outcomes in relation to CHD,¹⁰² myocardial infarction,¹⁰³ diabetes,¹⁰⁴ cardiovascular mortality¹⁰⁵ and all-cause mortality.¹⁰⁶ There was an eighth-fold higher risk in cardiovascular mortality among middle-aged women with five lifestyle risk factors (low diet quality, low physical activity, smoking, heavy alcohol consumption, overweight) compared with none.¹⁰⁵ A recent meta-analysis has reported a 66% lower risk in all-cause mortality in individuals that engaged in at least four healthy lifestyle behaviours compared to individuals with an unhealthy lifestyle (unhealthy

diet, no physical activity, smoking, no or excessive alcohol consumption, obese).¹⁰⁶ Exploring the combined influence of lifestyle risk factors rather than in isolation can help inform and develop more effective public health prevention strategies.

Two-thirds of Australian adults had three or more risk factors in 2011-12.¹⁰⁷ The top three most common combinations with two risk factors were: consuming insufficient amounts of fruit and vegetables and being overweight/obese (55%), being overweight/obese and having dyslipidaemia (34%) and being physically inactive/insufficiently active and overweight/obese (33%). The top three most common combinations with three risk factors were: consuming insufficient amounts of fruit and vegetables, being physically inactive/insufficiently active and being overweight/obese (31%); being physically inactive/insufficiently active, being overweight/obese and having dyslipidaemia (19%); and consuming insufficient amounts of fruit and vegetables, being physically inactive/insufficient amounts of fruit and vegetables, being physically inactive/insufficient amounts of fruit and vegetables, being physically inactive/insufficiently active, being overweight/obese and having dyslipidaemia (19%); and consuming insufficient amounts of fruit and vegetables, being physically active and having uncontrolled high blood pressure (11%).

Based on national data from 2007-08, the distribution of numbers of lifestyle/behavioural risk factors was generally similar for men and women as were the types of risk factor combinations in the top 10 most common combinations.¹⁰⁸ Consuming insufficient amounts of fruit and vegetables and being physically inactive/insufficiently active were most often present among the 10 most common combinations overall and within most age groups.¹⁰⁸

ii. Emerging/lesser known lifestyle risk factors

Recently identified lifestyle risk factors/behaviours that may be linked with CVD and that are examined in this thesis include raw vegetable consumption, sedentary behaviour, psychological distress, and breastfeeding. These less well established lifestyle risk factors are briefly described in this section and their importance is further explored in studies presented in **Chapters 3 to 7**.

Promoting vegetable consumption for overall health is important for Australian adults as the large majority (93%) does not consume vegetables in recommended amounts.⁵² A few studies have reported that the consumption of raw vegetables compared to that of cooked vegetables may offer stronger protective effects for mortality and CVD.¹⁰⁹⁻¹¹¹ Cooking can change the nutritional properties of vegetables and their subsequent physiological effect on health. However, the number of studies examining the differential effects of raw versus cooked vegetables has been limited and further research is required.

In Australia, the guidelines for sedentary behaviour recommend lowering the amount of time spent in prolonged sitting and breaking up long periods of sitting.⁴¹ Evidence is accumulating that sedentary behaviour may be an important lifestyle risk factor to consider in relation to CVD outcomes. Sedentary behaviour (including daily sitting and screen time) is thought to contribute to poor health and CVD outcomes, possibly partly independent of moderate-to-vigorous physical activity.^{112,113} In Australia, 42% of men and 36% of women reported sitting or lying down for leisure, transport or work in 2011-12.¹¹⁴ The mechanism mediating the association between sedentary behaviour and CVD remains unclear but may involve hemodynamic, inflammatory and metabolic changes.¹¹⁵

Poor mental health including psychological distress is also emerging as a risk factor that has been associated with CVD in several meta-analyses.¹¹⁶⁻¹¹⁹ Psychological distress, a general measure of mental health and wellbeing, is strongly correlated with diagnosis of anxiety and depression,¹²⁰ which are both associated with an increased risk for CVD.^{116,117,119} The mechanisms linking psychological distress to CVD remain to be elucidated. However, activation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis, altered autonomic nervous system and inflammatory processes may be involved.¹²¹ It has also been reported that behavioural risk factors may serve as intermediary risk factors in the association between psychological distress and CVD.¹²² In 2014-15, one in nine Australian adults reported high or very high levels of psychological distress, with higher rates reported in women (13.5%) than in men (9.9%).³⁶

Evidence is also growing about a potential link between breastfeeding, a behaviour unique to women, and maternal risk of CVD later in life.¹²³ Breastfeeding has been associated with a lower risk of hypertension,¹²⁴ type 2 diabetes,¹²⁵ as well as CVD incidence¹²⁶ and mortality.¹²⁷ While breastfeeding may help to reverse the adverse metabolic effects of pregnancy,¹²⁸ the mechanism for a longer-term association with CVD is currently unclear. Further longitudinal studies are needed to explore the potential role of breastfeeding as a modifiable risk factor for CVD. Infant feeding guidelines in Australia currently recommend exclusively breastfeeding infants until approximately six months of age and then continued breastfeeding combined with solid food until 12 months of age.¹²⁹

Examining the numerous other emerging cardiovascular risk factors is beyond the scope of this thesis. However, the role of inflammation and associated markers in relation to cardiovascular

risk should be briefly mentioned. Chronic low-grade inflammation plays a key role in the atherosclerotic process. Among novel and emerging inflammatory markers that have been identified, C-reactive protein (CRP) has received considerable attention. It is associated with increased cardiovascular risk and can predict future cardiovascular events.¹³⁰ Given that several behavioural and metabolic risk factors may influence the inflammatory process, adopting a healthy lifestyle is of central importance.

2.4.2 Importance of CVD prevention in the middle-aged population

In 2013, NCDs were responsible for the majority of deaths among individuals aged 45 years and over. The largest proportion of NCD-related deaths was attributed to CVD in adults over 40 years, with this proportion progressively increasing during middle age years (typically between 45 to 65 years of age¹³¹) and beyond.¹³² In 2015, 29% and 19% of NCD deaths in Australian men and women, respectively, occurred prematurely.¹³³ In 2011-13, CHD was the leading cause of premature death in Australia, including in adults aged 45 years and over, and in men. In women, CHD ranked as the third leading cause of premature death.⁸

Risk factors during middle age years can determine the risk of CVD at older ages. Indeed, lower levels of behavioural and physiological risk factors in middle-aged adults have been associated with markedly lower risks for CVD several decades later, and longer survival.^{134,135} With a growing and ageing population, identifying CVD prevention strategies that are informed by research evidence and which focus on modification of risk factors in the middle-age population should be a public health priority.

The prevalence of cardiovascular risk factors in Australian men and women aged 45 years and over is presented in **Table 2.4**. With the exception of physical inactivity which was more prevalent in women than men, all other risk factors were more prevalent in men.

Table 2.4.	Prevalence ^a	of traditional	lifestyle and	metabolic ri	isk factors in	individuals	aged
45 years a	nd over, and	in men and w	omen.				

		Percent	
Lifestyle/metabolic risk factor	Men	Women	Overall
Physical inactivity ^b	68.3	73.3	70.7
Low fruit consumption ^c	52.7	39.4	45.7
Low vegetable consumption ^c	96.8	88.7	91.6
Current smoker	15.6	11.7	13.5
Excessive alcohol intake ^d	40.3	20.5	31.6
Overweight/obesity	79.5	65.8	72.4
High blood pressure ^e	36.4	33.2	34.6
Diabetes ^f	-	-	8.7
High total cholesterol ^{f,g}	-	-	41.4

^a Calculated based on data from the ABS National Health Survey 2014-15 (for lifestyle risk factors, overweight/obesity and high blood pressure) and Australian Health Survey 2011-12 (for diabetes and high total cholesterol).^{36,37}

^b <150 minutes in the past week.⁴¹

^c According to 2013 Australian Dietary Guidelines for recommended daily serves of fruit and vegetables based on an individual's age and sex.³⁸

^d On average >2 standard drinks per day.³⁹

^e ≥140/90 mmHg.

^f The prevalence rates for men and women aged \geq 45 years could not be calculated from available data for diabetes and total cholesterol.

 $^{g} \geq 5.5 \text{ mmol/L}.$

2.4.3 Importance of CVD prevention with a gender focus

CVD is the leading cause of death worldwide not only in men but also in women, contributing nearly equally to global death rates in both sexes in 2015.¹³⁶ Although historically thought to be a "man's disease", men generally develop CVD at a younger age while women tend to develop CVD as they get older. There are well recognised differences between women and men in the epidemiology, pathophysiology, risk factors, treatment, and outcomes of CVD (**Table**

2.5).¹³⁷⁻¹⁵⁰ In addition, women have unique reproductive risk factors to consider^{140,143,145} (Table
2.6).

Parameter	Difference in women (relative to men)	
Lifestyle risk factors	·	
Physical inactivity	Higher prevalence ^{131,152}	
Unhealthy diet	Lower prevalence ¹⁴¹	
Smoking	Lower prevalence ¹⁴⁰	
	Confers a higher risk of CVD (e.g. CHD) ^{139,140,150}	
High alcohol intake	Lower prevalence ^{138,148}	
Sedentary behaviour	Higher prevalence ¹³⁹	
Depression	Higher prevalence ^{140,146}	
	Confers a higher risk of CVD mortality ^{140,143,146,150}	
Physiological risk factors	s	
Obesity	Different prevalence based on country ¹⁴²	
	Confers a higher risk of CVD ¹³⁹	
Hypertension	Higher prevalence at older age ^{139,145}	
	Less controlled ¹³⁹	
	Confers a higher risk of CVD ^{145,149}	
Type 2 diabetes	Higher prevalence	
	Confers a more adverse cardiovascular risk profile ¹⁴⁷	
	Confers a higher risk of CVD (e.g. CHD, heart failure) ^{137,140,145,150}	
Dyslipidaemia	Specific lipoproteins seem to be more important risk factors in women (e.g. low HDL cholesterol and high triglycerides) ¹³⁷	
Risk awareness	More likely to underestimate the impact of CVD on their health ¹³⁷	
	Less likely aware of risk factors for CVD	
Age of CVD onset	Later onset (e.g. CHD typically occurs 7-10 years later) ^{137,144,145}	
Disease pathophysiology	Lower atheroma volume, smaller vessel size, less plaque rupture, remodelling differences, functional differences in smooth muscle cells ^{137,145}	
Types of CVD ^b	·	

Table 2.5. Gender differences in CVD^a.

CHD	Less likely to have as a first event ¹⁴⁴	
Cerebrovascular	More likely to have as a first event ¹⁴⁴	
disease	Worse stroke severity and poorer functional outcomes following stroke	
CVD symptoms	More likely to present with atypical symptoms (e.g. abdominal pain, jaw pain, nausea) ¹³⁷	
	CHD symptoms more complex and multifactorial	
CVD diagnosis	Less likely to be diagnosed given the same symptoms, and receive treatment	
	Less likely to receive electrocardiography upon presentation at the emergency department ¹³⁷	
	Less often referred for diagnostic tests ¹³⁷	
	Non-invasive testing predicts CVD less accurately ¹³⁷	
	Higher incidence of silent MI ¹³⁷	
CVD treatment	More likely to delay seeking treatment ¹³⁷	
	Differences in effectiveness, interactions and side effects ¹⁴⁵	
	Less invasive interventions ¹³⁷	
	Less likely to receive secondary prevention medication ¹³⁷	
	Less referrals and lower participation rates in cardiac rehabilitation programs ¹³⁷	
	Less likely to adopt healthy lifestyle behaviours	
CVD outcome	More likely to have adverse outcomes ¹³⁷	
	Higher mortality rates following MI ¹³⁷	

Abbreviations: CHD=coronary heart disease, CVD=cardiovascular disease,

ECG=electrocardiography, HDL=high-density lipoprotein, MI=myocardial infarction.

^a The information presented on this table is adapted from the following references 137 to 150.

^b Relevant to this thesis are presented in this table.

Pregnancy-related	Gestational hypertension and pre-eclampsia are associated with a higher risk of hypertension and CVD later in life ^{140,143,145}
	Gestational diabetes confers a higher risk of type 2 diabetes and CVD later in life ^{140,143,145}

Table 2.6. Women-specific risk factors in CVD.

Hormonal dysfunction	Confers a higher risk of CVD ¹⁴⁵
pre-menopause	
Menarche	Early menarche confers a higher risk of CVD ¹⁴⁰
Menopause	Early onset menopause (before age 45) is associated with higher risk CVD and CVD mortality ¹⁴⁰
	The increased CVD risk seen with menopause at usual age may be more age-related rather than menopause-related ¹⁴⁰

Abbreviations: CVD=cardiovascular disease.

While there has been both a global and Australian impetus to increase awareness about the importance of CVD as a health issue in women and to highlight it both as a public health and research priority, CVD receives insufficient prevention efforts, is underdiagnosed, undertreated, and under researched in women. There is an underrepresentation of women in research as well as a paucity of data that explores potential gender differences in CVD prevention based on lifestyle behaviour modification.¹⁵¹¹⁵² Both national and international health bodies have urgently called for more gender-specific research to gain a better understanding of potential gender differences in CVD and to inform more effective prevention strategies in both women and men.^{145,151,153,154}

The following five chapters present mostly published findings from prospective studies carried out as the central work in this thesis, examining associations among innovative cardiovascular risk factors in a large cohort of middle-aged and older Australian men and women. The innovative aspect of this thesis resides in the: 1) cardiovascular risk factors considered, including recently identified ones such as raw vegetable consumption, sedentary behaviour and poor mental health; 2) methodological approach which involves comparing the influence of individual versus a combination of lifestyle risk factors; 3) gender-based approach to explore potential gender differences and cardiovascular risks of behaviours specific to women, mainly breastfeeding.

2.5 REFERENCES

 World Health Organization. Noncommunicable diseases: Key facts [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2018 Oct 25]. Available from: <u>http://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/noncommunicable-diseases</u>

- Roth GA, Johnson C, Abajobir A, Abd-Allah F, Abera SF, Abyu G, Ahmed M, et al. Global, regional, and national burden of cardiovascular disease for 10 causes, 1990 to 2015. J Am Coll Cardiol 2017;70(1):1-25. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2017.04.052</u>
- University of Washington Institute of Health Metrics and Evaluation. GHDx. Global Health Data Exchange [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2018 Oct 25]. Available from: <u>http://ghdx.healthdata.org</u>
- Bloom DE, Cafiero ET, Jané-Llopis E, Abrahams-Gessel S, Bloom LR, Fathima S, et al. The global economic burden of noncommunicable diseases. Geneva: World Economic Forum; 2011.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Trends in cardiovascular deaths [Internet].
 2017 [cited 2018 Oct 23]. Available from: <u>http://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/heart-stroke-vascular-disease/trends-cardiovascular-deaths/contents/table-of-contents</u>
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Cardiovascular health compendium [Internet].
 2017 [cited 2018 Oct 25]. Available from: <u>http://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/heart-stroke-vascular-disease/cardiovascular-health-compendium/data</u>
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. Causes of death, Australia, 2015. Australia's leading causes of death, 2015 [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2018 Oct 25]; ABS cat. no. 3303.0. Available from:

http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/Lookup/by%20Subject/3303.0~2015~Main% 20Features~Australia's%20leading%20causes%20of%20death,%202015~3

- 8. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Australia's Health 2016. Australia's health series no. 15. Cat. no. AUS 199. Canberra: AIHW; 2016.
- University of Washington Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation. Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. Seattle: IHME, University of Washington; 2013.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Australia's health 2014. Australia's health series no. 14. Cat. no. AUS 178. Canberra: AIHW; 2014.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Cardiovascular disease snapshot [Internet].
 2017 [cited 2018 Oct 25]. Figure 1, Prevalence of CVD, among persons aged 18 and over,

by age and sex, 2014-15. Available from <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/heart-stroke-vascular-disease/cardiovascular-health-compendium/contents/how-many-australians-have-cardiovascular-disease</u>

- Global Burden of Disease 2016 Causes of Death Collaborators. Global, regional, and national age-specific mortality for 264 causes of death, 1980-2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. Lancet 2017;390:1151-1210. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32152-9</u>
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. Causes of death, Australia, 2015. Ischaemic Heart Disease [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2018 Oct 25]; ABS cat. no. 3303.0. 3303.0. Available from: http:// http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/Lookup/by%20Subject/3303.0~2015~Main%2 0Features~Ischaemic%20Heart%20Disease~10001
- 14. Mendis S, Puska P, Norvving B. Global atlas on cardiovascular disease prevention and control. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2011. Figure 13, Distribution of global CVD burden (DALYs) due to heart attacks, strokes and other types of CVDs in males; p. 9. Figure 14, Distribution of global CVD burden (DALYs) due to heart attacks, strokes and other types of CVDs in females; p. 9.
- 15. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Heart, stroke & vascular diseases. Data tables: Cardiovascular disease 2018 [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2018 Oct 29]. Table 3.1, Major causes of CVD death, 2015. Available from <u>http://www.aihw.gov.au/reports-statistics/healthconditions-disability-deaths/heart-stroke-vascular-diseases/data</u>
- 16. National Research Council (US) Committee on Diet and Health. Diet and health: Implications for reducing chronic disease risk. Washington (DC): National Academies Press (US); 1989 [cited 2019 February 26]. 19, Atherosclerotic cardiovascular diseases. Available from: <u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK218744/</u>
- United Nations. Political declaration of the high-level meeting of the General Assembly on the prevention and control of non-communicable diseases. United Nations General Assembly, Sixty-sixth session, Agenda item 117 2011.

- World Health Organization. Global action plan for the prevention and control of NCDs 2013-2020 [Internet]. Geneva: WHO; 2013 [cited 2018 Oct 30]. Available from: http://www.who.int/nmh/events/ncd_action_plan/en/
- World Health Organization. Noncommunicable Diseases Global Monitoring Framework: indicator definitions and specifications [Internet]. Geneva: WHO; 2014 [cited 2018 Oct 30]. Available from: <u>http://www.who.int/nmh/ncd-tools/indicators/GMF_Indicator_Definitions_Version_NOV2014.pdf</u>
- 20. Sacco RL, Roth GA, Reddy S, Arnett DK, Bonita R, Gaziano TA, et al. The heart of 25 by 25: Achieving the goal of reducing global and regional premature deaths from cardiovascular diseases and stroke: A modeling study from American Heart Association and World Heart Federation. Circulation 2016;133(23):e674-690. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1161/cir.00000000000395
- 21. Australian Health Ministers' Advisory Council. National Strategic Framework for Chronic Conditions [Internet]. Canberra: Australian government; 2017 [cited 2018 Oct 30]. Available from: http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/content/nsfcc
- 22. Rose G. Sick individuals and sick populations. Int J Epidemiol 1985;14(1):32-38.
- World Health Organization. Reducing risks and preventing disease: population-wide interventions. In: WHO, editors. Global status report on noncommunicable diseases 2010. Description of the global burden of NCDs, their risk factors and determinants [Internet]. Geneva: WHO; 2011 [cited 2018 Nov 5]. Chapter 4. Available from: http://www.who.int/nmh/publications/ncd_report2010/en/
- Piepoli FM. 2016 European Guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice: The Sixth Joint Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and Other Societies on Cardiovascular Disease Prevention in Clinical Practice (constituted by representatives of 10 societies and by invited experts). Int J Behav Med 2017;24(3):321-419. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1007/s12529-016-9583-6.
- Mendis S. Cardiovascular risk assessment and management in developing countries. Vasc Health Risk Manag 2005;1(1):15-18.

- World Heart Federation. Risk factors. Fact sheets. Hypertension [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2019 February 26]. Available from: http://www.world-heart-federation.org/resources/risk-factors/
- 27. World Health Organization. Preventing chronic disease: a vital investment: WHO global report [Internet]. Geneva: WHO; 2005 [cited 2018 Oct 30]. Available from: http://www.who.int/chp/chronic_disease_report/en/
- World Health Organization. Global status report on noncommunicable diseases 2010 [Internet]. Geneva: WHO, 2011 [cited 2018 Oct 30]. Available from: <u>http://www.who.int/nmh/publications/ncd_report2010/en/</u>
- Ezzati M and Riboli E. Behavioral and dietary risk factors for noncommunicable diseases. N Engl J Med 2013;369:954-964. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMra1203528</u>
- Joseph P, Leong D, McKee M, Anand SS, Schwalm JD, Teo K et al. Reducing the global burden of cardiovascular disease, Part 1: The epidemiology and risk factors. Circ Res 2017;121:677-694. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.117.308903
- O'Donnell MJ, Chin SL, Rangarajan S, Xavier D, Liu L, Zhang H, et al. Global and regional effects of potentially modifiable risk factors associated with acute stroke in 32 countries (INTERSTROKE): a case-control study. Lancet 2016;388(10046):761-775. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(16)30506-2</u>
- 32. Yusuf S, Hawken S, Ounpuu S, Dans T, Avezum A, Lanas F et al. Effect of potentially modifiable risk factors associated with myocardial infarction in 52 countries (the INTERHEART study): case-control study. Lancet 2004;364(9438):937-952.
- 33. GBD 2016 Risk Factors Collaborators. Global, regional, and national comparative risk assessment of 84 behavioural, environmental and occupational, and metabolic risks or clusters of risks, 1990-2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. Lancet 2017;390(10100):1345-1422. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32366-8
- 34. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Australian Burden of Disease Study: Impact and causes of illness and death in Australia 2011. Australian Burden of Disease Study series no. 3. Cat. no. BOD 4. Canberra: AIHW; 2016 [cited 2018 Oct 30]. Available

from: http://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/burden-of-disease/abds-impact-and-causes-ofillness-death-2011/contents/highlights

- 35. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Impact of overweight and obesity as a risk factor for chronic conditions [Internet]. Australian Burden of Disease Study series no. 11. Cat. no. BOD 12. Canberra: AIHW; 2017. Available from: http:// http://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/burden-of-disease/impact-of-overweight-and-obesity-as-a-risk-factor-for-chronic-conditions/contents/table-of-contents
- 36. Australian Bureau of Statistics. National Health Survey: First Results Australia 2014-15 [Internet]. 4364.0.55.001. Canberra, Australia: ABS; 2015 [cited 2018 Oct 30]. Available from: <u>http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/4364.0.55.001</u>
- 37. Australian Bureau of Statistics. Australian Health Survey: First Results, 2011-12 [Internet]. 4364.0.55.001. Canberra, Australia: ABS; 2012. Available from: <u>http://www.abs.gov.au/ausstats/abs@.nsf/lookup/4364.0.55.001main+features12011-12</u>
- National Health and Medical Research Council. Australian Dietary Guidelines. Canberra: National Health and Medical Research Council, 2013.
- National Health and Medical Research Council. NHMRC Australian guidelines to reduce health risks from drinking alcohol. Commonwealth of Australia: National Health and Medical Research Council; 2009.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Risk factors to health [Internet]. 2017 (cited 2018 Oct 29). Available from: http://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/biomedical-risk-factors/risk-factors-to-health/data
- 41. Australian Department of Health. Australia's physical activity and sedentary behaviour guidelines. Canberra, Australia: Department of Health; 2014.
- 42. World Health Organization. Global recommendations on physical for health [Internet]. Geneva, Switzerland: WHO; 2010 [cited 2018 Oct 30]. Available from: http://www.who.int/dietphysicalactivity/publications/9789241599979/en/
- 43. Arem H, Moore SC, Patel A, Hartge P, Berrington de Gonzalez A, Visvanathan K, et al. Leisure time physical activity and mortality: a detailed pooled analysis of the doseresponse relationship. JAMA Intern Med 2015;175(6):959-967. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1001/jamainternmed.2015.0533

- 44. World Health Organization. Global health risks: mortality and burden of disease attributable to selected major risks [Internet]. Geneva: WHO; 2009 [cited 2018 Oct 30]. Available from: <u>http://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/44203</u>
- 45. Ding D, Lawson KD, Kolbe-Alexander TL, Finkelstein EA, Katzmarzyk PT, van Mechelen W, et al. The economic burden of physical inactivity: a global analysis of major non-communicable diseases. Lancet 2016:388:1311-1324. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(16)30383-X</u>
- 46. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Impact of physical inactivity as a risk factor for chronic conditions: Australian Burden of Disease Study. Australian Burden of Disease Study series no. 15. Cat. no. BOD 16. Canberra: AIHW; 2017 [cited 2018 Oct 30]. Available from: <u>http://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/burden-of-disease/impact-of-physical-inactivity-chronic-conditions/contents/table-of-contents</u>
- 47. Chau J, Chey T, Burks-Young S, Engelen L, Bauman A. Trends in prevalence of leisure time physical activity and inactivity: results from Australian National Health Surveys 1989 to 2011. Aust N Z J Public Health 2017;41(6):617-624. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1111/1753-6405.12699
- Alves AJ, Viana JL, Cavalcante SL, Oliveira NL, Duarte JA, Mota J, et al. Physical activity in primary and secondary prevention of cardiovascular disease: Overview updated. World J Cardiol 2016;8(10):575-583. Available from: http://doi.org/10.4330/wjc.v8.i10.575
- 49. Li J, Siegrist J. Physical activity and risk of cardiovascular disease a meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2012;9(2):391-407. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph9020391</u>
- Hamer M. Psychosocial stress and cardiovascular disease risk: the role of physical activity. Psychosom Med 2012;74(9):896-903. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1097/PSY.0b013e31827457f4
- 51. Joint WHO/FAO Expert Consultation. Diet, nutrition and the prevention of chronic diseases. World Health Organ Tech Rep Ser 2003;916:1-149. Available from: <u>http://www.who.int/dietphysicalactivity/publications/trs916/en/</u>
- 52. National Heart Foundation of Australia. Fruit and vegetable consumption statistics [Internet]. Melbourne: National Heart Foundation of Australia. [cited 2018 Nov 5].

Available from: <u>http://www.heartfoundation.org.au/about-us/what-we-do/heart-disease-</u> <u>in-australia/fruit-and-vegetable-consumption-statistics</u>

- 53. Lim SS, Vos T, Flaxman AD, Danaei G, Shibuya K, Adair-Rohani H, et al. A comparative risk assessment of burden of disease and injury attributable to 67 risk factors and risk factor clusters in 21 regions, 1990-2010: a systemic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. Lancet 2012;380:2224-2260. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61766-8
- Dauchet L, Amouyel P, Hercberg S, Dallongeville J. Fruit and vegetable consumption and risk of coronary heart disease: a meta-analysis of cohort studies. J Nutr 2006;136:2588-2593.
- 55. He FJ, Nowson CA, Lucas M, MacGregor CA. Increased consumption of fruit and vegetables is related to a reduced risk of coronary heart disease: meta-analysis of cohort studies. J Hum Hypertens 2007;21:717-728.
- He FJ, Nowson CA, MacGregor GA. Fruit and vegetable consumption and stroke: meta-analysis of cohort studies. Lancet 2006;367:320-326.
- 57. Aune D, Giovannucci E, Boffetta P, Fadnes LT, Keum N, Norat T, et al. Fruit and vegetable intake and the risk of cardiovascular disease, total cancer and all-cause mortality a systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of prospective studies. Int J Epidemiol 2017;46(3):1029-1056. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dyw319
- 58. Wang X, Ouyang Y, Liu J, Zhu M, Zhao G, Bao W, et al. Fruit and vegetable consumption and mortality from all causes, cardiovascular disease, and cancer: systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. BMJ 2014;349:g4490. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1136/bjm.g4490</u>
- 59. Alissa EM and Ferns GA. Dietary fruits and vegetables and cardiovascular diseases risk. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr 2017;57(9):1950-1962. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2015.1040487</u>
- 60. GBD 2015 Tobacco Collaborators. Smoking prevalence and attributable disease burden in 195 countries and territories, 1990-2015: a systemic analysis from the Global Burden of Disease Study 2015. Lancet 2017;389(10082):1885-1906. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)30819-X</u>

- Lubin JH, Couper D, Lutsey PL, Yatsuya H. Synergistic and non-synergistic associations for cigarette smoking and non-tobacco risk factors for CVD incidence in the Atherosclerosis Risk In Communities (ARIC) Study. Nicotine Tob Res 2017;19(7):826-835. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1093/ntr/ntw235</u>
- Erhardt L. Cigarette smoking: An undertreated risk factor for cardiovascular disease. Atherosclerosis 2009;205:23-32. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2009.01.007
- 63. International Agency for Research on Cancer. Tobacco control: Reversal of risk after quitting smoking. IARC Handbooks of Cancer Prevention. Vol. 11. IARC, WHO: Lyon, France; 2007.
- 64. Öberg M, Jaakkola MS, Woodward A, Peruga A, Prüss-Ustün A. Worlwide burden of disease from exposure to second-hand smoke: a retrospective analysis of data from 192 countries. Lancet 2011;377(9760):139-149. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(10)61388-8
- 65. Scollo MM, Winstanley MH. Tobacco in Australia: Facts and issues. Melbourne: Cancer Council Victoria; 2018 [cited 2018 November 5]. Available from: http:// http://www.tobaccoinaustralia.org.au/default.asp
- 66. Australian Department of Health and Ageing. National Tobacco Strategy 2012-2018.
 2013 (cited 2018 Oct 23). Canberra: Department of Health and Ageing. Available from: http://www.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/national_ts_2012_2018#
 es
- 67. World Health Organization. WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control. Geneva: WHO; 2009. Available from: http:// http://www.who.int/fctc/text_download/en/
- Fernández-Solà J. Cardiovascular risk and benefits of moderate and heavy alcohol consumption. J Nat Rev Cardiol 2015;12:576-587. Available from: <u>http://10.1038/nrcardio.2015.91</u>
- Roerecke M, Rehm J. The cardioprotective association of average alcohol consumption and ischaemic heart disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Addiction 2012;107)7):1246-1260. Available from: <u>http://10.1111/j.1360-0443.2012.03780.x</u>

- 70. Emberson JR, Bennett DA. Effect of alcohol on risk of coronary heart disease and stroke: Causality, bias, or a bit of both? Vasc Health Risk Manag 2006;2(3):239-249.
- Leong DP, Smyth A, Teo KK, McKee M, Rangarajan S, Pais P, et al. Patterns of alcohol consumption and myocardial infarction risk: observations from 52 countries in the INTERHEART case-control study. Circulation 2014;130:390-398.
- GBD 2016 Alcohol Collaborators. Alcohol use and burden for 195 countries and territories, 1990-2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(18)31310-2</u>
- 73. University of Washington Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation. GBD profile: Australia [Internet]. 2010 (cited 2018 Oct 29). Available from: <u>http://www.healthdata.org/sites/default/files/files/country_profiles/GBD/ihme_gbd_country_report_australia.pdf</u>
- 74. World Health Organization. Obesity and overweight. Key facts [Internet]. 2018 (cited 2018 Oct 23). Available from: <u>http://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/obesity-and-overweight</u>
- 75. GBD 2015 Obesity Collaborators. Health effects of overweight and obesity in 195 countries over 25 years. N Engl J Med 2017;377:13-27. Available from: http://10.1056/NEJMoa1614362
- 76. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. A picture of overweight and obesity in Australia 2017. Canberra: AIHW; 2017 [cited 2018 Nov 5]. Available from: <u>http://www.aihw.gov.au/getmedia/172fba28-785e-4a08-ab37-2da3bbae40b8/aihw-phe-</u>216.pdf.aspx?inline=true
- 77. Kim SH, Després JP, Koh KK. Obesity and cardiovascular disease: friend or foe? Eur Heart J 2016;37(48):3560-3568. Available from : <u>http://doi.org/10.1093/eurheartj/ehv509</u>
- 78. Lavie CJ, De Schutter A, Parto P, Jahangir E, Kokkinos P, Ortega FB, et al. Obesity and prevalence of cardiovascular diseases and prognosis – the obesity paradox updated. Prog Cardiovasc Dis 2016; 58(5): 537-547. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.pcad.2016.01.008</u>

- 79. Fontana L, Hu FB. Optimal body weight for health and longevity: bridging basic, clinical, and population research. Aging Cell 2014;13(3):391-400. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1111/acel.12207</u>
- Khan SS, Ning H, Wilkins JT, Allen N, Carnethon M, Berry JD, et al. Association of body mass index with lifetime risk of cardiovascular disease and compression of morbidity. JAMA Cardiol 2018;3(4):280-287. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1001/jamacardio.2018.0022</u>
- Beilin LJ, Puddey IB, Burke V. Lifestyle and hypertension. Am J Hypertens 1999;12(9 Pt 1):934-945.
- Forouzanfar MH, Liu P, Roth GA, Ng M, Biryukov S, Marczak L, et al. Global burden of hypertension and systolic blood pressure of at least 110 to 115 mmHg, 1990-2015. JAMA 2017;317(2):165-182. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2016.19043</u>
- Nichols M, Peterson K, Herbert J, Alston L, Allender S. Australian heart disease statistics 2015. Melbourne: National Heart Foundation of Australia; 2016 [cited 2018 Nov 5]. Available from:
 https://www.heartfoundation.org.au/images/uploads/publications/RES-115-

Aust_heart_disease_statstics_2015_WEB.PDF

- Baguet JP, Mallion JM. European Society of Hypertension Scientific Newsletter: Update on hypertension management. Hypertension and coronary heart disease [Internet]. 2005 [cited 2018 Nov 1]. Available from: <u>http://www.eshonline.org/esh-</u> <u>content/uploads/2014/12/14r_Newsletter-Hypertension-and-Coronary-Heart-Disease.pdf</u>
- 85. Anand SS, Islam S, Rosengren A, on behalf of the INTERHEART Investigators et al. Risk factors for myocardial infarction in women and men: insights from the INTERHEART study. Eur Heart J 2008;29:932-940. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1093/eurheartj/ehn018</u>
- Kolb H, Martin S. Environmental/lifestyle factors in the pathogenesis and prevention of type 2 diabetes. BMC Med 2017;15(1):131. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-017-0901.
- 87. Norhammar A, Schenck-Gustafsson. Type 2 diabetes and cardiovascular disease in women. Diabetologia 2013;56:1-9. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1007/s00125-012-2694-y</u>

- 88. World Health Organization. Global report on diabetes. Geneva: WHO; 2016.
- 89. GBD 2015 Disease and Injury Incidence and Prevalence Collaborators. Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 310 diseases and injuries, 1990-2015: a systematic analysis for the global burden of disease study 2015. Lancet 2016;388:1545-1602. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(16)31678-6</u>
- 90. Australian Institute for Health and Welfare. Diabetes snapshot. Deaths from diabetes [Internet]. 2018 (cited 2018 Oct 29). Available from: http://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/diabetes/diabetes-snapshot/contents/deaths-from-diabetes
- Baker IDI Heart and Diabetes Institute. Diabetes: the silent pandemic and its impact on Australia. Melbourne: Baker IDI and Diabetes Institute; 2012.
- 92. Australian Institute for Health and Welfare. Diabetes snapshot. How many Australians have diabetes? [Internet]. 2018 (cited 2018 Oct 29). Available from: http://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/diabetes/diabetes-snapshot/contents/how-many-australians-have-diabetes
- 93. Laakso M. Cardiovascular disease in type 2 diabetes from population to man to mechanisms. Diab Care 2010;33(2):442-449. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.2337/dc09-0749</u>
- 94. Pistrosch F, Natali A, Hanefeld M. Is hyperglycemia a cardiovascular risk factor? Diab Care 2011;34(Suppl2):S128-S131. Available from: <u>http://10.2337/dc11-s207</u>
- 95. Leon BM, Maddox TM. Diabetes and cardiovascular disease: Epidemiology, biological mechanism, treatment recommendations and future research. World J Diabetes 2015;6(13):1246-1258. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.4239/wjd.v6.i13.1246</u>
- 96. Di Angelantonio E, Gao P, Pennells L, Kaptoge S, Caslake M, Thompson A, et al. Lipid-related markers and cardiovascular prediction. JAMA 2012;307:2499-2506. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2012.6571</u>
- 97. Lewington S, Whitlock G, Clarke R, Sherliker P, Emberson J, Halsey J, et al. Blood cholesterol and vascular mortality by age, sex, and blood pressure: a meta-analysis of individual data from 61 prospective studies with 55,000 vascular deaths. Lancet 2007;370(9602):1829-1839.

- 98. Peters SAE, Singhateh Y, Mackay D, Huxley RR, Woodward M. Total cholesterol as a risk factor for coronary heaert disease and stroke in women compared with men: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Atherosclerosis 2016;248:123-131. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2016.03.016</u>
- 99. World Health Organization. Global Health Observatory Data. Raised cholesterol [Internet]. Available from: <u>http://www.who.int/gho/ncd/risk_factors/cholesterol_text/en/</u>
- 100. Bhatnagar D, Soran H, Durrington PN. Hypercholesterolaemia and its management. BMJ 2008;337:a993. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.a993
- 101.Ding D, Rogers K, van der Ploeg HP, Stamatakis E, Bauman AE. Traditional and emerging lifestyle risk Behaviors and all-cause mortality in middle-aged and older adults: Evidence from a large population-based Australian cohort. PLoS Med 2015;12(12):e1001917. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1001917</u>
- 102.Chiuve SE, McCullough ML, Sacks FM, Rimm EB. Healthy lifestyle factors in the primary prevention of coronary heart disease among men: benefits among users and nonusers of lipid-lowering and antihypertensive medications. Circulation 2006;114(2):160-167.
- 103.Akesson A, Weismayer C, Newby Y, Wolk A. Combined effect of low-risk dietary and lifestyle behaviors in primary prevention of myocardial infarction in women. Arch Intern Med 2007;167(19):2122-2127.
- 104.Hu FB, Manson JE, Stampfer MJ, Colditz G, Liu S, Solomon CG, et al. Diet, lifestyle, and the risk of type 2 diabetes mellitus in women. N Engl J Med 2001;345(11);790-797.
- 105.vanDam RM, Li T, Spiegelman D, Franco OH, Hu FB. Combined impact of lifestyle factors on mortality: prospective cohort study in US women. BMJ 2008;337:a1440. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.a1140</u>
- 106.Loef M, Walach H. The combined effects of healthy lifestyle behaviors on all cause mortality: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Prev Med 2012;55(3):163-170.
 Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2012.06.017</u>
- 107.Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Cardiovascular disease, diabetes and chronic kidney disease – Australian facts. Risk factors. Cardiovascular, diabetes and chronic kidney disease series no. 4. Cat. No. CDK 4. Canberra: AIHW; 2015.

- 108.Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Risk factors contributing to chronic disease. Cat No. PHE 157. Canberra: AIHW; 2012.
- 109.Leenders M, Sluijs I, Ros MM, Boshuizen HC, Siersema PD, Ferrari P, et al. Fruit and vegetable consumption and mortality: European prospective investigation into cancer and nutrition. Am J Epidemiol 2013;178(4):590-602. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwt006
- 110.Miller V, Mente A, Dehghan M, Rangarajan S, Zhang X, Swaminathan S, et al. Fruit, vegetable, and legume intake, and cardiovascular disease and deaths in 18 countries (PURE): a prospective cohort study. Lancet 2017;390:2037-2049. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32253-5
- 111.Oude Griep LM, Verschuren WM, Kromhout D, Ocké MC, Geleijnse JM. Raw and processed fruit and vegetable consumption and 10-year stroke incidence in a population-based cohort study in the Netherlands. Eur J Clin Nutr 2011;65(7):791-799. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1038/ejcn.2011.36</u>
- 112.Ford ES, Caspersen CJ. Sedentary behaviour and cardiovascular disease: a review of prospective studies. Int J Epidemiol 2012;41:1338-1353. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dys078
- 113. Thorp AA, Owen N, Neuhaus M, Dunstan DW. Sedentary behaviors and subsequent health outcomes in adults. A systematic review of longitudinal studies, 1996-2011. Am J Prev Med 2011;41(2):207–215. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2011.05.004
- 114. Petersen K, Herbert J, Allender S, Nichols M. Australian heart disease statistics.Physical activity and cardiovascular disease. Melbourne: National Heart Foundation of Australia; 2016.
- 115. Carter S, Hartman Y, Holder S, Thissen DH, Hopkins ND. Sedentary behavior and cardiovascular disease risk: mediating mechanisms. Exerc Sport Sci Rev 2017;45(2):80-86. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1249/JES.000000000000106</u>
- 116. Pan A, Sun Q, Okereke OI, Rexrode KM, Hu FB. Depression and risk of stroke morbidity and mortality: a meta-analysis and systematic review. JAMA 2011;306:1241-1249. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2011.1282</u>

- 117. Roest AM, Martens EJ, de Jonge P, Denollet J. Anxiety and risk of incident coronary heart disease: a meta-analysis. J Am Coll Cardiol 2010;56:38-46. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2010.03.034</u>
- 118. Russ TC, Stamatakis E, Hamer M, Kivimäki M. Association between psychological distress and mortality: individual participant pooled analysis of 10 prospective cohort studies. BMJ 2012;345:e4933. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.e4933</u>
- 119. Van der Kooy K, van Hout H, Marwijk H, Marten H, Stehouwer C, Beekman A. Depression and the risk for cardiovascular diseases: systematic review and meta analysis. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 2007;22(7):613-626.
- Andrews G, Slade T. Interpreting scores on the Kessler Psychological Distress Scale (K10). Australian and New Zealand Journal of Public Health 2001;25:494-497.
- Brotman DJ, Golden SH, Wittstein IS. The cardiovascular toll of stress. Lancet 2007;370(9592):1089-1100.
- 122. Hamer M, Molloy GJ, Stamatakis E. Psychological distress as a risk factor for cardiovascular events: pathophysiological and behavioral mechanisms. J Am Coll Cardiol 2008;52(25):2156-2162. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2008.08.057
- 123. Schwarz EB. Invited commentary: Breastfeeding and maternal cardiovascular health. Weighing the evidence. Am J Epidemiol 2015; 181(12):940-943. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwv029</u>
- 124. Stuebe AM, Schwarz EB, Grewen K, Rich-Edwards JW, Michels KB, Forster ME, et al. Duration of lactation and incidence of maternal hypertension: a longitudinal cohort study. Am J Epidemiol 2011;174:1147-1158. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwr227</u>
- 125. Schwarz EB, Brown JS, Creasman JM, Stuebe A, McClure CK, Van Den Eeden SK, et al. Lactation and maternal risk of type 2 diabetes: a population-based study. Am J Med. 2010;123(9):863.e1-6. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjmed.2010.03.016</u>
- 126. Stuebe AM, Michels KB, Willett WC, Manson JE, Rexrode K, Rich-Edwards JW. Duration of lactation and incidence of myocardial infarction in middle to late adulthood. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2009;200:138.e1-138.e8. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2008.10.001</u>

- 127. Natland Fagerhaug T, Forsmo S, Jacobsen GW, Midthjell K, Andersen LF, et al. A prospective population-based cohort study of lactation and cardiovascular disease mortality: the HUNT study. BMC Public Health 2013;13:1070. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-13-1070</u>
- 128. Stuebe AM, Rich-Edwards JW. The reset hypothesis: Lactation and maternal metabolism. Am J Perinatol 2009;26(1):81-88. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1055/s-0028-1103034</u>
- 129. Australian Department of Health. Breastfeeding [Internet]. 2018 [cited Oct 25 2018].Available from: <u>http://www.health.gov.au/breastfeeding</u>
- 130. Golia E, Limongelli G, Natale F, Fimiani F, Maddaloni V, Pariggiano I, et al. Inflammation and cardiovascular disease: from pathogenesis to therapeutic target. Curr Atheroscler Rep 2014;16:435. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1007/s11883-014-0435-</u>
- The Royal Australian College of General Practitioners. Guidelines for preventive activities in general practice. 9th edn, updated. East Melbourne, Victoria: RACGP; 2018.
- 132. Roth GA, Huffman MD, Moran AE, Feigin V, Mensah GA, Naghavi M, et al. Global and regional patterns in cardiovascular mortality from 1990 to 2013. Circulation 2015; 132(17):1667-1778. Available from:

http://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.114.008720

- 133. World Health Organization. Global Health Observatory data repository. Premature NCD deaths (under age 70). Data by country. 2017 [cited 2018 Oct 30]. Available from: <u>http://apps.who.int/gho/data/node.main.A862?lang=en</u>
- 134. Berry JD, Dyer A, Cai X, Garside DB, Ning H, Thomas A, et al. Lifetime risks of cardiovascular disease. N Engl J Med 2012;366(4):321-329. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1012848</u>
- 135. Lloyd-Jones DM, Leip EP, Larson MG, D'Agostino RB, Beiser A, Wilson PWF, et al. Prediction of lifetime risk for cardiovascular disease by risk factor burden at 50 years of age. Circulation 2006;113:791-798.
- 136. World Health Organization. Global Health Estimates 2015: Deaths by cause, age, sex, by country and by region, 2000-2015. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016.

- 137. Finks S. Cardiovascular disease in women. In: Richardson M, Chant C, Cheng JWM et al., editors. Pharmacotherapy self-assessment program, ed. 7 (PSAP-VII). Book 1 (Cardiology). Lenexa, KS: American College of Clinical Pharmacy; 2010.
- 138. French DJ, Sargent-Cox KA, Kim S, Anstey KJ. Gender differences in alcohol consumption among middle-aged and older adults in Australia, the United States and Korea. Aust NZ J Public Health 2014;332-339. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1111/1753-6405.12227</u>
- 139. Garcia M, Mulvagh SL, Bairey Merz N, Buring JE, Manson JE. Cardiovascular disease in women. Clinical perspectives. Circ Res 2016;118:1273-1293. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.116.307547</u>
- 140. Humphries KH, Izadnegahdar M, Sedlak T, Saw J, Johnston N, Schenck-Gustafsson K, et al. Sex differences in cardiovascular disease – Impact on care and outcomes. Front Neuroendocrinol 2017; 46:46-70. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1016/j.yfme.2017.04.001
- 141. Imamura F, Micha R, Khatibzadeh S, Fahimi S, Shi P, Powles J, et al., Dietary quality among men and women in 187 countries in 1990 and 2010: a systematic assessment. Lancet Glob Health 2015;3:e132-142. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(14)70381-X</u>
- 142. Kanter R and Caballero B. Global gender disparities in obesity: a review. Adv Nutr 2012;3:491-498. Available from: http://doi.org/10.3945/an.112.002063
- 143. Lee SK, Khambhati J, Varghese T, Stahl EP, Kumar S, Sandesara PB, et al.
 Comprehensive primary prevention of cardiovascular disease in women. Clin Cardiol 2017;40(10):832-838. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1002/clc.22767
- 144. Leening MJG, Ferket BS, Steyerberg EW, Kavousi M, Deckers JW, Nieboer D, et al. Sex differences in lifetime risk and first manifestation of cardiovascular disease: prospective population based cohort study. BMJ 2014;349:g5992. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.g5992</u>
- 145. Maas AH, van der Schouw YT, Regitz-Zagrosek V, Swahn E, Appelman YE, Pasterkamp G, et al. Red alert for women's heart: the urgent need for more research and knowledge on cardiovascular disease in women: proceedings of the workshop held in

Brussels on gender differences in cardiovascular disease, 29 September 2010. Eur Heart J 2011;32(11):1362-1368. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1093/eurheartj/ehr048</u>

- 146. Möller-Leimkühler AM. Gender differences in cardiovascular disease and comorbid depression. Dialogues Clin Neurosci 2007;9(1):71-83.
- 147. Regensteiner JG, Golden S, Huebschmann AG, Barrett-Connor E, Chang AY, Chyun D, et al. Sex differences in the cardiovascular consequences of diabetes mellitus: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Circulation 2015;132(25):2424-2447. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1161/CIR.0000000000343
- 148. Slade T, Chapman C, Swift W, Keyes K, Tonks Z, Teesson M. Birth cohort trends in the global epidemiology of alcohol use and alcohol-related harms in men and women: systematic review and metaregression. BMJ Open 2016;6:e011827.
- 149. Wei YC, George NI, Chang CW, Hicks KA. Assessing sex differences in the risk of cardiovascular disease and mortality per increment in systolic blood pressure: a systematic review and meta-analysis of follow-up studies in the United States. PLoS ONE 2017;12(1):e0170218. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0170218
- 150. Wenger NK. Transforming cardiovascular disease prevention in women: time for the Pygmalion construct to end. Cardiology 2015;130(1):62-8. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1159/000370018</u>
- 151. National Heart Foundation of Australia. Women and heart disease forum report. National Heart Foundation of Australia; 2011.
- 152. Mosca L, Barrett-Connor E, Wenger NK. Sex/gender differences in cardiovascular disease prevention What a difference a decade makes. Circulation 2011;124(19):21452154. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.110.968792
- 153. Australian Women's Health Network. Women and non-communicable diseases (chronic conditions). Report 2014. Victoria: Australian Women's Health Network; 2014.
- 154. NCD Alliance. Non-communicable diseases: a priority for women's health and development [Internet]. 2011 [cited 2018 Nov 1]. Available from: <u>http://www.who.int/pmnch/topics/maternal/2011_women_ncd_report.pdf.pdf</u>

CHAPTER THREE: Fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality: Evidence from a large Australian cohort study

3.1 PREFACE TO THE CHAPTER

This chapter presents findings from a peer-reviewed paper that examined the longitudinal association between fruit and vegetable consumption, considered separate and combined, and all-cause mortality in the 45 and Up Study cohort. In addition, the lesser known influence of consuming raw versus cooked vegetables on all-cause mortality was examined. We had originally intended to examine the association between fruit and vegetable consumption and CVD outcomes. Unfortunately, at the time of analysis, cardiovascular outcomes were not available for this cohort and hence, we could not include these in our paper. However, in a recent meta-analysis based on 16 longitudinal studies, most of the inverse association between fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality was accounted for by mortality from CVD.¹

This chapter, consisting of the published paper, addresses specific aims #1 and #5 of this thesis as described in Chapter 1. Dissemination of this research and author contributions for this paper are described below.

3.2 RESEARCH DISSEMINATION

The research presented in this chapter has been disseminated as follows:

Published peer-reviewed paper

Nguyen B, Bauman A, Gale J, Banks E, Kritharides L, Ding D. Fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality: evidence from a large Australian cohort study. *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity* 2016; 13: 9. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1186/s12966-016-0334-5

Impact factor: 5.548

Citations (based on Google Scholar): 33

Conference/showcase presentations

Nguyen B, Bauman A, Gale J, Banks E, Kritharides J, Ding D. Fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality: Evidence from a large Australian cohort study. *Sax Institute 45 and Up Study Collaborators' Annual Meeting*, Sydney, Australia, 2015. [Oral presentation]

Nguyen B, Bauman A, Gale J, Banks E, Kritharides J, Ding D. Fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality: Evidence from a large Australian cohort study. *Health Data Linkage Showcase, Menzies Centre for Health Policy*, Sydney, Australia, 2017. [Oral presentation]

3.3 AUTHOR ATTRIBUTION STATEMENT

I, Binh Nguyen, was responsible for designing the study, interpreting data, writing drafts of the manuscript, submitting the manuscript, responding to reviewers' comments, and coordinating submission and publication of the manuscript.

My co-authors, A. Bauman, J. Gale and D. Ding, helped to design the study. J. Gale conducted the statistical analyses. A. Bauman and D. Ding helped draft the manuscript. A. Bauman, J. Gale and D. Ding helped to interpret data and to revise the manuscript critically for important intellectual content.

All authors have read and approved the manuscript.

As supervisor for the candidature upon which this thesis is based, I can confirm that the authorship attribution statement above is correct.

Signature:

Dr. Ding (Melody) Ding

3.4 PAPER IN PUBLISHED FORMAT
RESEARCH

Open Access



Fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality: evidence from a large Australian cohort study

Binh Nguyen^{1*}, Adrian Bauman¹, Joanne Gale¹, Emily Banks², Leonard Kritharides³ and Ding Ding¹

Abstract

Background: There is growing evidence for a relationship between fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality. Few studies, however, specifically explored consuming raw versus cooked vegetables in relation to health and mortality outcomes. The purpose of this study was to examine the relation of all-cause mortality with: a) fruit and vegetable consumption, either combined or separately; b) the consumption of raw versus cooked vegetables in a large cohort of Australian middle-aged and older adults.

Methods: The sample included 150,969 adults aged 45 years and over from the 45 and Up Study, a prospective cohort study conducted in New South Wales, Australia. Self-reported baseline questionnaire data (2006–09) were linked to mortality data up to June 2014. Fruit and vegetable consumption was assessed by validated short questions. Crude and adjusted hazard ratios were calculated using Cox proportional hazard models. Covariates included socio-demographic characteristics, health-related and dietary variables.

Results: During a mean follow-up of 6.2 years, 6038 (4 %) participants died from all causes. In the fully adjusted models, increasing consumption of fruit and vegetables combined was associated with reductions in all-cause mortality, with the highest risk reduction seen up to 7 serves/day or more of fruit and vegetables (*P* for trend = 0.002, hazard ratio for highest versus lowest consumption quartile: 0.90; 95 % confidence interval: 0.84, 0.97). Separate consumption of fruit and vegetables, as well as consumption of raw or cooked vegetables, were associated with a reduced risk of all-cause mortality in the crude and minimally adjusted models (all *P* for trend <0.05). With the exception of raw vegetables, these associations remained significant in the fully adjusted models (all *P* for trend <0.05). Age and sex were significant effect modifiers of the association between fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality.

Conclusions: Fruit and vegetable consumption were inversely related to all-cause mortality in this large Australian cohort. Further studies examining the effects of raw versus cooked vegetables are needed.

Keywords: Fruit, Vegetables, Mortality, Prospective studies

Background

High consumption of fruit and vegetables as part of a healthy diet is advocated for the prevention of chronic diseases, such as coronary heart disease, stroke, and some cancers [1]. Although dietary recommendations vary between countries, most are in line with the World Health Organization's recommendation to consume a daily minimum of 400 g of fruit and vegetables, or the

* Correspondence: thanh-binh.nguyen-duy@sydney.edu.au

¹Prevention Research Collaboration, Sydney School of Public Health, The University of Sydney, Camperdown, NSW, Australia

equivalent of five portions of fruit and vegetables per day [1–3]. Recently, a comparative risk assessment of global burden of disease identified diets low in fruit to be among the five leading risk factors worldwide [4]. Previous meta-analyses have provided evidence for the protective effects of fruit and vegetables against risk of coronary heart disease [5, 6] and stroke [7]. A recent meta-analysis has shown that the consumption of fruit and vegetables, either separately or combined, was inversely associated with a lower risk of all-cause and cardiovascular mortality [8]. The relationship with cancer mortality is less clear [8, 9], and may be specific to the



© 2016 Nguyen et al. **Open Access** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons license, and indicate if changes were made. The Creative Commons Public Domain Dedication waiver (http://creativecommons.org/publicdomain/zero/1.0/) applies to the data made available in this article, unless otherwise stated.

Full list of author information is available at the end of the article

kinds of fruit and vegetable consumed and types of cancers [10]. With cardiovascular disease and cancer being the primary causes of death in developed countries [11], further investigation of the protective effects of fruit and vegetables can contribute to the evidence base for public health recommendations.

To date, there has been limited research on fruit and vegetable consumption and mortality risk in Australia. Previous prospective cohort studies have been conducted in the United States, Europe and Asia [5-8]. In addition, few cohort studies have investigated the consumption of raw versus cooked vegetables in relation to mortality risk or disease incidence [9, 12]. Cooking can modify the nutritional properties of vegetables thereby influencing their potential effects on health [13]. In the large European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition cohort, stronger inverse associations were observed for raw vegetables than for cooked vegetables with all-cause, cardiovascular and cancer mortality [9]. However, both raw and processed fruit and vegetables were not significantly related to cardiovascular disease incidence in a Dutch population-based cohort [12]. A review by Link and Potter [13] including both case-control and cohort studies showed that the consumption of raw vegetables was more strongly related to specific types of cancer than that of cooked vegetables. Although results from these observational studies tend to suggest that the associations with raw vegetables may be stronger than with cooked vegetables [9, 13], this has not been firmly established.

The aims of this paper are to examine the relation of all cause-mortality with: a) individual and combined fruit and vegetable consumption; b) the consumption of raw versus cooked vegetables, in a large Australian cohort aged 45 years and over. Findings from the current study could inform public health recommendations on fruit and vegetable consumption.

Methods

Study population

The Sax's Institute's 45 and Up Study is the largest prospective cohort study into healthy ageing in the Southern Hemisphere [14]. The cohort comprises 267,153 men and women aged 45 years and over residing in the state of New South Wales (NSW), Australia at baseline, and represents around 10 % of the NSW population aged 45 years and over. From January 2006 to December 2008, potential participants were randomly sampled from the database of Medicare Australia, the national health insurance provider and were sent an invitation to take part. The database includes Australian citizens, permanent residents, and some temporary residents and refugees. Interested participants joined the study by completing a mailed questionnaire and a consent form for follow-up which included linkage of questionnaire data to population health databases. The study methods have been described in detail elsewhere [14] and the baseline questionnaire is available at http://www.saxinstitute.org.au/our-work/45up-study/questionnaires/. The 45 and Up Study received ethics approval from the University of NSW Human Research Ethics Committee. Approval to use data from the 45 and Up Study for this paper was obtained from the NSW Population and Health Services Ethics Committee. Participants who had reported on the baseline questionnaire that they had a history of cancer (defined as a selfreported history of cancer other than non-melanoma skin cancer: n = 22,900) and/or cardiovascular disease (defined as a self-reported history of heart disease, stroke or blood clot: n = 46,120) were excluded from the analysis. Of the remaining 203,590 participants who did not report a history of cancer and/or cardiovascular disease, 52,621 had missing data for the covariates of interest to this study and were further excluded from the analysis. The final analytic sample included 150,969 participants (83,329 women and 67,640 men).

Measurement

Exposure

Self-reported baseline questionnaire data include information on socio-demographic and lifestyle factors, height and body weight, medical and surgical history, and physical functioning. Participants were asked a few dietary questions based on short validated dietary questions commonly used in health monitoring and surveillance [15]. Usual fruit consumption was assessed by asking participants: "About how many serves of fruit do you usually have each day?" with one serve of fruit corresponding to one medium piece or two small pieces of fresh fruit, or one cup of diced or canned fruit pieces. Vegetable consumption was determined from the following question: "About how many serves of vegetables do you usually eat each day?" Participants were asked to report consumption of raw and cooked vegetables separately. One serve of vegetables was defined as half a cup of cooked vegetables (including potatoes) or one cup of raw vegetables (e.g. salad). For each of these two questions, participants also had the option to answer that they did not eat fruit or vegetables, which were subsequently coded as zero serve.

Outcome

All-cause mortality was ascertained from the NSW Registry of Births, Deaths, and Marriages from February 1, 2006 to June 15, 2014. The mortality data were linked to the 45 and Up Study baseline data by the Centre for Health Record Linkage (CHeReL, NSW, Australia) using probabilistic record linkage methods and a commercially available software (Choice-Maker, ChoiceMaker Technologies Inc.).

Covariates

The following baseline self-reported variables were included as covariates: age, sex, highest educational qualification (none, school certificate, higher school certificate, trade/certificate/diploma, university degree or higher), marital status (single, widowed, divorced/separated, or married/de facto), residential remoteness (major city, regional area, or remote area), socio-economic status (quintiles based on Socio-Economic Indexes For Area - Index of Relative Socio-Economic Disadvantage [16]), smoking status (never, past, or current), hours of sleep, physical activity (assessed using validated questions from the Active Australia Survey [17]; categorised as <150, 150-300, ≥300 min per week), multi-vitamin intake (for most of the last four weeks), processed meat intake (times per week), general health (self-rated as excellent, very good, good, fair or poor), previous physician diagnosis of diabetes (yes or no) and body mass index (derived from self-reported height and weight; categorised as underweight [<18.5 kg/m²], normal weight [18.5-< 25.0 kg/m²], overweight $[25.0 - < 30.0 \text{ kg/m}^2]$, or obese $[\ge 30.0 \text{ kg/m}^2]$).

Statistical analysis

A complete case analysis was conducted on 150,969 participants. Based on their frequency distribution, fruit and vegetable consumption were categorised as quartiles (Q). Descriptive statistics for baseline characteristics were computed for the overall sample and according to fruit and vegetable consumption, both as separate and combined categories. Crude and adjusted hazard ratios (HRs) with 95 % confidence intervals (CIs) were estimated for all categories of fruit and vegetable consumption (combined fruit and vegetables, total fruit, total vegetables, cooked vegetables, raw vegetables) by using Cox proportional hazards models, with the lowest intake category used as a reference category. To test the statistical significance for trends (measured by probability [P]for trends) in the associations across increasing quartiles of fruit and vegetable intake, quartiles of intake were replaced with a continuous variable calculated from the respective midpoints of the quartiles in the Cox proportional hazard models. Three models were tested for each exposure variable: Model 1 was an unadjusted model; Model 2 was minimally adjusted for age and sex; Model 3 was adjusted for age, sex, education level, marital status, location of residence, socio-economic status, smoking status, physical activity categories, multi-vitamin use, processed meat consumption, diabetes and body mass index categories. Analyses of vegetable consumption were adjusted for fruit consumption (and vice versa).

As suggested by previous studies, variables including age, sex, education level, smoking and body mass index could potentially moderate the association between fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality [9, 12]. Furthermore, lifestyle factors, such as fruit and vegetable consumption, may have differential effects on those with different health status. Therefore, in Model 3, we tested for potential effect modification by age group (45–59 years; 60-74 years; ≥ 75 years), sex, education level, smoking status, body mass index categories, and self-rated health. Any significant (P < 0.05) interactions were further explored in stratified analyses. Finally, due to the relatively short follow-up, an additional sensitivity analysis was conducted by repeating the analysis on those with at least two years of follow-up to test for occult disease at baseline. Data were analysed using SAS version 9.3 (SAS Institute Inc.) and the significance level was set at 0.05.

Results

Participant characteristics

Among 150,969 participants followed up for an average of 6.2 (standard deviation [SD]: 1.0) years and a total of 933,538 person-years, 6,038 (4 %) died. Overall, the mean age (SD) of participants at baseline was 60.0 (10.1) years, more than half (55.2 %) of participants were women, more than a quarter (27 %) completed college or university, more than three quarters (77.7 %) were in a married/de facto relationship, and 54.7 % lived in regional/remote areas. The mean intakes (SD) for fruit, vegetables, and both fruit and vegetables, were respectively: 1.9 (1.4), 3.9 (2.6), and 5.8 (3.3) servings/day. More than half (60.5 %) of the sample (48.6 % of men; 70.2 % of women) met the World Health Organization's recommendations of consuming a combination of five serves of fruit and vegetables per day [1]. Baseline characteristics of study participants by categories of fruit and vegetable consumption are presented in Table 1. Compared with participants with lower intakes of fruit and vegetables, those who consumed higher amounts were more likely to be younger, women, in a married/de facto relationship, and living in remote/ rural areas. Such participants were also more likely to sleep between 7 to 9 h per day, exercise more than 300 min/week, be non-smokers, non-obese and to perceive themselves in very good or excellent health.

Fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality

Table 2 shows the HRs for all-cause mortality according to categories of fruit and vegetable intake. The combined consumption of fruit and vegetables was inversely related to all-cause mortality in all models. In the fully adjusted model, this association was substantially attenuated compared with the unadjusted model (Q4 versus Q1; HR: 0.76; 95 % CI: 0.71, 0.81; *P* for trend < 0.0001) but remained significant (Q4 versus Q1; HR: 0.90; 95 % CI: 0.84, 0.97; *P* for trend = 0.002). The highest risk reduction was observed with the highest consumption quartile (Q4: 7 serves or more of fruit and vegetables/day).

	Quartiles of fruit intake ^b				Quartiles of vegetable intake ^b				Quartiles of combined fruit and vegetable intake ^b			
Variable Overall	Q1	Q2	Q3	Q4	Q1	Q2	Q3	Q4	Q1	Q2	Q3	Q4
Number of subjects 150,969	12,960	50,766	50,111	37,132	54,562	24,460	40,979	30,968	37,467	43,004	34,779	35,719
Mean servings per day (SD)	0.001 (0.02)	1.01 (0.05)	2.00 (0.00)	3.73 (1.46)	1.65 (0.57)	2.99 (0.08)	4.39 (0.49)	7.83 (2.61)	2.44 (0.80)	4.49 (0.50)	6.44 (0.50)	10.27 (3.12)
Age group (%)												
45 to 59 years 56.5	64.5	58.3	55.6	52.4	59.1	59.4	55.2	51.3	59.9	59.4	55.2	50.7
60 to 74 years 33.5	28.5	32.0	34.3	36.3	30.7	31.1	35.2	38.0	30.1	31.2	35.1	38.2
≥75 years 10.0	7.1	9.7	10.1	11.3	10.3	9.4	9.6	10.7	10.0	9.4	9.7	11.1
Women (%) 55.2	41.2	48.0	61.4	61.6	40.5	55.3	65.7	67.1	36.6	54.1	64.8	66.7
College or higher education (%) 27.0	18.0	26.0	28.5	29.5	26.1	31.9	29.0	22.1	24.1	29.8	29.1	24.7
Married/de facto (%) 77.7	73.0	78.8	78.6	76.8	74.7	78.6	80.3	78.9	74.3	78.4	79.9	78.4
Location of residence												
Major city (%) 45.3	42.2	44.5	45.5	47.0	47.9	47.6	44.3	40.1	46.9	46.9	44.9	41.9
Rural/remote (%) 54.7	57.8	55.5	54.5	53.0	52.1	52.4	55.7	59.9	53.1	53.1	55.1	58.1
Socio-economic status (SEIFA-IRSD) (%)												
Quintile 1 (most disadvantaged) 19.1	22.6	20.0	18.1	17.9	19.1	17.5	18.3	21.3	20.0	18.2	18.1	20.2
Quintile 2 19.1	20.7	19.0	19.1	18.8	18.8	18.4	19.1	20.2	19.0	18.7	18.9	19.8
Quintile 3 21.0	21.4	21.1	21.0	20.5	20.6	20.1	21.1	22.2	20.9	20.2	21.2	21.7
Quintile 4 20.1	19.4	19.6	20.5	20.6	20.0	20.6	20.6	19.3	19.8	20.4	20.5	19.7
Quintile 5 (least disadvantaged) 20.7	15.9	20.2	21.4	22.2	21.4	23.4	21.0	17.0	20.3	22.5	21.3	18.6
Current smoking (%) 7.5	21.2	9.2	5.0	3.8	9.9	6.6	5.8	6.2	12.7	7.0	5.3	4.9
Hours of sleep (%)												
<7 h/day 15.1	19.8	15.2	13.9	15.0	16.9	13.9	13.5	15.0	17.3	14.7	13.6	14.7
7–9 h/day 67.6	60.7	66.9	69.5	68.6	66.3	69.1	68.8	67.3	65.0	68.7	68.9	68.0
≥9 h/day 17.3	19.6	17.8	16.7	16.4	16.7	17.0	17.7	17.7	17.7	16.6	17.5	17.3
Physical activity category (%)												
10-149 min/week 19.1	29.0	21.9	16.9	14.8	22.9	18.5	16.7	16.1	25.7	19.0	16.0	15.2
150–299 min/week 16.1	17.2	17.2	15.9	14.3	17.0	17.2	15.8	13.8	17.5	17.0	15.8	13.7
≥300 min/week 64.8	53.8	61.0	67.2	70.8	60.0	64.4	67.5	70.1	56.7	64.0	68.1	71.1
Multivitamin use (%) 3.2	2.9	3.3	3.2	3.1	3.3	3.1	2.9	3.1	3.3	3.2	2.9	3.1
Self-rated health (%)												
Excellent 18.3	12.4	15.7	19.2	22.8	15.7	18.7	20.0	20.4	13.8	18.1	20.0	21.7

Table 1 Baseline characteristics of 150,969 participants from the 45 and Up Study by frequency of fruit and vegetable intakes^a

Table 1	Baseline characteristics of	150,969 participants	from the 45 and Up	o Study by free	quency of fruit and v	egetable intakes ^a (Continued)
---------	-----------------------------	----------------------	--------------------	-----------------	-----------------------	---

Very good	40.6	33.2	40.0	42.2	41.7	38.4	40.8	42.3	42.0	36.8	41.1	42.6	42.0
Good	31.4	37.0	33.7	30.2	27.7	34.0	31.4	29.5	29.1	35.9	31.6	29.3	28.3
Fair	8.5	14.7	9.3	7.4	6.9	10.4	8.1	7.2	7.6	11.7	8.2	7.3	7.0
Poor	1.2	2.7	1.3	0.9	0.9	1.5	1.0	0.9	1.0	1.8	1.1	0.8	0.9
BMI category (%)													
Underweight and normal weight (\leq 18.5 to <25.0 kg/m ²)	39.0	34.9	37.7	39.1	42.1	37.3	41.1	40.3	38.7	36.5	39.3	40.3	40.0
Overweight (25.0 to $<30.0 \text{ kg/m}^2$)	39.4	39.3	40.5	39.2	38.0	41.5	38.8	37.9	37.9	41.6	39.8	38.0	37.8
Obese (≥30.0 kg/m²)	21.6	25.8	21.8	21.7	19.9	21.2	20.1	21.8	23.4	21.8	21.0	21.7	22.2
Physician diagnosed diabetes (%)	7.0	5.9	6.4	7.4	7.6	6.9	6.3	6.9	7.7	6.5	6.7	7.0	7.7

Abbreviations: BMI body mass index, min minutes, IRSD Index of Relative Socio-economic Disadvantage, Q quartile of intake, SD standard deviation, SEIFA Socio-Economic Indexes For Areas ^aData are presented as means (SD) or percentages (%)

^bThe quartiles of intake for fruit and vegetables (servings/day) were as follows: Fruit: Q1: <1.0; Q2: 1.0 to <2.0; Q3: 2.0 to <2.3; Q4: ≥2.3. Vegetables: Q1: ≤2.0; Q2: 2.0 to ≤3.0; Q3: 3.0 to ≤5.0, Q4: >5.0. Fruit and vegetables combined: Q1: <4.0; Q2: 4 to ≤5.0; Q3: >5.0 to ≤7.0; Q4: >7.0

	Quartiles ^a									
	Q1		Q2		Q3		Q4		P for trend	
	HR	95 % CI	HR	95 % CI	HR	95 % CI	HR	95 % CI		
Fruit and vegetable intake ^a										
Model 1 (crude)	1.0	Reference	0.80	0.75,0.85	0.70	0.65,0.75	0.76	0.71,0.81	< 0.0001	
Model 2 ^b (age, sex adjusted)	1.0	Reference	0.89	0.83,0.95	0.79	0.73,0.85	0.77	0.72,0.83	< 0.0001	
Model 3 ^c (adjusted)	1.0	Reference	0.99	0.93,1.06	0.92	0.86,0.99	0.90	0.84,0.97	0.002	
Fruit intake ^a										
Model 1 (crude)	1.0	Reference	0.91	0.83,1.00	0.78	0.72,0.86	0.78	0.71,0.85	<0.001	
Model 2 ^b (age, sex adjusted)	1.0	Reference	0.75	0.69,0.83	0.66	0.60,0.72	0.62	0.56,0.68	<0.001	
Model 3 ^c (adjusted)	1.0	Reference	0.91	0.83,0.99	0.86	0.78,0.94	0.84	0.76,0.93	0.001	
Vegetable intake ^a										
Model 1 (crude)	1.0	Reference	0.78	0.72,0.84	0.71	0.66,0.75	0.79	0.74,0.85	< 0.0001	
Model 2 ^b (age, sex adjusted)	1.0	Reference	0.87	0.81,0.94	0.81	0.76,0.87	0.82	0.77,0.88	< 0.0001	
Model 3 ^c (adjusted)	1.0	Reference	0.95	0.88,1.02	0.92	0.86,0.99	0.93	0.87,1.00	0.017	
Cooked vegetable intake ^a										
Model 1 (crude)	1.0	Reference	0.74	0.68,0.80	0.87	0.81,0.94	0.88	0.81,0.95	0.004	
Model 2 ^b (age, sex adjusted)	1.0	Reference	0.86	0.80,0.93	0.89	0.83,0.97	0.80	0.74,0.86	< 0.0001	
Model 3 ^c (adjusted)	1.0	Reference	0.92	0.85,1.00	0.98	0.90,1.06	0.87	0.80,0.95	0.003	
Raw vegetable intake ^a										
Model 1 (crude)	1.0	Reference	0.62	0.57,0.66	0.56	0.50,0.61	0.65	0.59,0.72	< 0.0001	
Model 2 ^b (age, sex adjusted)	1.0	Reference	0.76	0.70,0.82	0.76	0.69,0.84	0.77	0.70,0.85	0.0005	
Model 3 (adjusted)	1.0	Reference	0.87	0.81,0.94	0.92	0.84,1.02	0.94	0.85,1.04	0.793	

Table 2 Hazard ratios and 95 % confidence intervals of all-cause mortality by quartiles of intake for fruit and vegetables (n = 150,969)

Abbreviations: CI confidence interval, HR hazard ratio, Q quartile

^aThe quartiles of intake for fruit and vegetables (servings/day) were as follows: Fruit and vegetables combined: Q1: <4.0; Q2: 4 to \leq 5.0; Q3: 5.0 to \leq 7.0; Q4: >7.0. Fruit: Q1: <1.0; Q2: 1.0 to <2.0; Q3: 2.0 to <2.3; Q4: \geq 2.3. Vegetables: Q1: \leq 2.0; Q2: 2.0 to \leq 3.0; Q3: 3.0 to \leq 5.0, Q4: >5.0. Cooked vegetables: Q1: \leq 1.0; Q2: 1.0 to \leq 2.0; Q3: 2.0 to \leq 3.0, Q4: >3.0. Raw vegetables: Q1: <1.0; Q2: 1.0 to <1.3; Q3: 1.3 to \leq 2.0; Q4: >2.0

^bModel 2 was adjusted for age (continuous) and sex

^cModel 3 was adjusted for age (categorical), sex, education level, marital status, location of residence, socio-economic status, smoking status, physical activity categories, multi-vitamin use, processed meat consumption, diabetes and body mass index categories. Any significant (*P* < 0.05) interactions (shown in Table 3) with age group, sex, education level, body mass index categories and smoking status, were included in this model. The model for fruit was adjusted for vegetable intake and vice versa

Similarly, when fruit consumption was considered separately, there was an inverse association with all-cause mortality in all models. Participants in the top quartile had a significantly lower risk of all-cause mortality than those in the bottom quartile (fully adjusted model: HR: 0.84; 95 % CI: 0.76, 0.93; *P* for trend \leq 0.001). Consumption of total vegetables, as well as separate consumption of cooked and raw vegetables, was associated with a lower risk of all-cause mortality in the unadjusted and minimally adjusted models (all P for trend < 0.05). In the fully adjusted models, these associations were markedly attenuated compared with the unadjusted models, but remained statistically significant for total vegetables and cooked vegetables only (P for trend < 0.05). The association with raw vegetable consumption showed estimates (and CIs) that were consistent with those for cooked vegetables but these findings were not significant. The sensitivity analyses conducted on participants with at least two years of follow-up showed similar results that were slightly attenuated (Appendix: Table 4).

Effect modification

Significant (P < 0.05) effect modifiers of the association between fruit and vegetable intake and risk of all-cause mortality included sex and age group (Table 3). Consumption of fruit and vegetables combined, and separate consumption of vegetables, were inversely related with all-cause mortality in women but not in men. Consumption of fruit was associated with lower HRs in individuals aged between 60 to 74 years compared to other age groups.

Discussion

To our knowledge, this is the first prospective cohort study in Australia and one of the largest worldwide to explore the relationship between fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality. Consumption of fruit and vegetables combined was inversely related to allcause mortality in this large cohort of middle-aged and older Australian adults. After adjustment for age and

Effect value	Quarti									
for significant	Q1	Q1		Q2			Q4		P for interaction	
Interactions	HR	95 % CI	HR	95 % CI	HR	95 % CI	HR	95 % CI		
Fruit and vegetab	ole intake ^a									
Male	1.0	Reference	1.03	(0.95,1.12)	0.97	(0.88,1.06)	1.01	(0.92,1.11)	0.002	
Female	1.0	Reference	0.89	(0.79,0.99)	0.80	(0.71,0.91)	0.76	(0.67,0.85)		
Fruit intake ^a										
45 to 59 years	1.0	Reference	0.83	(0.68,1.01)	0.88	(0.72,1.08)	0.86	(0.69,1.07)	0.045	
60 to 74 years	1.0	Reference	0.84	(0.73,0.98)	0.80	(0.68,0.93)	0.82	(0.69,0.96)		
≥75 years	1.0	Reference	1.13	(0.98,1.30)	1.05	(0.91,1.21)	0.98	(0.84,1.13)		
Vegetable intake ^a										
Male	1.0	Reference	0.94	(0.86,1.04)	0.94	(0.86,1.03)	1.04	(0.94,1.14)	0.012	
Female	1.0	Reference	0.94	(0.77,1.14)	0.84	(0.76,0.93)	0.82	(0.73,0.92)		

Table 3 Hazard ratios and 95 % confidence intervals of all-cause mortality by quartiles of intake for fruit and vegetables by effect modifiers

Abbreviations: CI confidence interval, HR hazard ratio, Q quartile

^aThe quartiles of intake for fruit and vegetables (servings/day) were as follows: Fruit and vegetables combined: Q1: <4.0; Q2: 4 to \leq 5.0; Q3: 5.0 to \leq 7.0; Q4: >7.0. Fruit: Q1: <1.0; Q2: 1.0 to <2.0; Q3: 2.0 to <2.3; Q4: \geq 2.3. Vegetables: Q1: \leq 2.0; Q2: 2.0 to \leq 3.0; Q3: 3.0 to \leq 5.0, Q4: >5.0

sex, this association was attenuated by approximately 6 %. Following adjustment for socio-economic, lifestyle and health-related factors, the association was attenuated further by approximately 12 % but remained statistically significant. Individual consumption of fruit or vegetables was associated with reduced mortality from all-causes in all models. Vegetables consumed cooked or raw, were also associated with a lower risk of all-cause mortality in unadjusted and minimally adjusted models. However, after adjustment for all other covariates, cooked vegetables remained significantly related to a lower risk of all-cause mortality. While the association of raw vegetables with allcause mortality was similar to that of cooked vegetables, it did not remain statistically significant. Sex and age group were significant effect modifiers of the relationship between fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality.

Findings from the present study are in line with those from previous prospective cohort studies which have mostly found a significant inverse relationship between fruit and vegetable intake (considered separately or combined) and all-cause mortality [9, 18-20]. A recent meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies showed that pooled hazard ratios of all-cause mortality were 0.95 (95) % confidence interval: 0.92, 0.98; P = 0.001) for an increment of one serving a day of fruit and vegetables, 0.94 (95 % CI: 0.90, 0.98; *P* = 0.002) for fruit, and 0.95 (95 % CI: 0.92, 0.99; *P* = 0.006) for vegetables [8]. In our study, the protective effect of consuming both fruit and vegetables was slightly smaller. Differences in findings could be due to a number of factors that vary between studies including measures of fruit and vegetable consumption, covariate adjustment, follow-up time and cohort characteristics. Previous studies generally had longer follow-up periods and more detailed dietary measures [8]. However, in their meta-analysis, Wang et al. found that study location, sex, sample size, study quality and duration of follow-up had little impact on the association between fruit and vegetable intake and all-cause mortality [8].

The meta-analysis by Wang and colleagues also showed a dose-response relationship up to a threshold of five servings/day for fruit and vegetables combined, two servings/day for fruit, and three servings/ day for vegetables [8]. There was no further reduction in mortality risk beyond these thresholds. In the present study, protective effects on mortality risk were observed starting with the second quartile of consumption (4 to ≤5 servings/day of fruit and vegetables, 1 to <2 servings/day of fruit and 2 to \leq 3 servings/day of vegetables). However, with the exception of vegetable consumption which appeared to reach a threshold at 3 to \leq 5 servings/ day beyond which there was no further risk reduction, findings from the present study differed from those of the meta-analysis. For the consumption of fruit and vegetables combined and that of fruit only, the point estimates decreased with increasing serves, with the highest risk reductions achieved with 7 serves/day or more of fruit and vegetables, and 2.3 serves/day or more of fruit. These findings are in agreement with a recent study conducted in the United Kingdom which found a strong inverse association between combined fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality in 65,226 participants aged 35 years and over, with highest benefits seen with 7 serves/day or more of fruit and vegetables, 3 to <4 serves/day of fruit and 3 serves/day or more of vegetables [19]. It seems that current Australian recommendations to consume two serves of fruit (150 g each) and five serves of vegetables (75 g each) per day are appropriate [21]. However, more

efforts at promoting fruit and vegetable consumption are needed as approximately only 6–8 % of the NSW population aged 45 years and over currently meet Australian recommendations for fruit and vegetable intake [22].

To date, several observational studies have investigated the differential effects of consuming cooked versus raw vegetables on all-cause mortality. Cooking can alter the physical structure and properties of bio-active compounds (such as phytochemicals, vitamins, minerals and fibre) contained in vegetables, and thereby change their physiologic effect, in a potentially beneficial or less desirable way for health [13]. For example, the bioavailability of compounds that may act as antioxidants can either be enhanced (e.g. certain carotenoids such as carotenes in carrots and lycopene in tomatoes) or decreased (e.g. vitamin C) by heat treatment. Although results are still preliminary, several observational studies found that raw vegetable consumption was more protective against mortality than cooked vegetable consumption [9, 13]. The results of this study show similar relationships of cooked and raw vegetables to mortality. It should be noted that power was limited for raw vegetable consumption in the current study, which made it difficult to detect significant differences between quartiles. Further studies examining the effects of raw versus cooked vegetables on mortality risk are needed to explore these preliminary findings.

While there were some significant effect modifiers of the association between fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality identified in the current study, these findings should be interpreted with caution. Consumption of fruit and vegetables combined, as well as separate consumption of vegetables only, were inversely related with risk of all-cause mortality in women but not in men. To date, sex differences in these associations have not been clearly established. The meta-analysis by Wang et al. as well as several previous studies did not observe significant sex differences [8, 12, 18, 23, 24]. However, in the large European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition cohort study, while there were no significant sex differences for the consumption of fruit and vegetables combined or the individual consumption of vegetables, the individual consumption of fruit was inversely associated with risk of all-cause mortality in women but not in men [9]. As suggested by the authors of that study, possible explanations for the discrepancy in findings include residual confounding, a finding due to chance, or a true biological difference, although a mechanism for such a difference is not apparent. Women may also report their intake of fruit and vegetables more accurately than men. In the few studies that stratified analyses by age, there was no significant effect modification by age [12, 25]. Clearly, further evidence is needed to support findings about potential

effect modifiers and the underlying mechanisms remain to be elucidated.

Strengths and limitations

The main strengths of this study include a large population-based sample, high quality record linkage and the inclusion of multiple socio-demographic, healthrelated and dietary covariates. The processing of vegetables (i.e., whether vegetables were cooked or raw) was also considered. The prospective nature of the study helped minimise recall bias.

This study had several limitations including the relatively short follow-up time which may have been insufficient to observe long-term effects of fruit and vegetable intake. Although the short dietary questions used in this study are appropriate for large-scale studies, it is possible that the self-reported consumption may not accurately capture true consumption. Most previous studies have used more detailed dietary methods such as food frequency questionnaires and food records, although these are also prone to measurement error [8]. One major limitation of our brief questionnaire in comparison with more detailed questionnaires such as food frequency questionnaires, is that we did not measure the specific fruits and vegetables consumed. Examining the roles of different types of fruit and vegetables could be important as some kinds of fruit and vegetables could be more beneficial than others. In addition, the dietary questions were asked only at baseline and may not reflect the long-term habitual patterns of dietary behaviour. As this is an observational study, residual confounding could also be of concern. We tried to minimise this by adjusting for multiple covariates and by repeating the analyses among those with at least two years of follow-up data. Due to the limited number of dietary questions in the 45 and Up Study questionnaire, we could not assess other food items beyond processed meat as potential confounders. Future studies could consider including more detailed dietary measures differentiating between subgroups of vegetables, whether vegetables are consumed raw or cooked, cooking method, and collecting repeated dietary measures over time to establish long-term patterns of fruit and vegetable consumption.

Conclusions

In this large cohort of middle-aged and older Australian adults, consumption of fruit and vegetables was inversely associated with all-cause mortality during 6.2 years of follow-up. Findings from this study support recommendations to consume a high amount of fruit and vegetable consumption. The association of raw versus cooked vegetables in relation to mortality requires further investigation.

Appendix

Quartiles^a Q1 Q2 Q3 Q4 P for trend HR 95 % CI HR HR HR 95 % CI 95 % CI 95 % CI Fruit and vegetable intake^a Model 1 (crude) Reference 0.81 0.76, 0.88 0.74 0.68, 0.80 0.74, 0.86 < 0.0001 1.0 0.80 Model 2^b (age, sex adjusted) 1.0 Reference 0.90 0.84, 0.97 0.83 0.76, 0.90 0.80 0.74, 0.87 < 0.0001 Model 3^c (adjusted) 1.0 Reference 1.00 0.93, 1.08 0.96 0.88, 1.04 0.93 0.86, 0.93 0.07 Fruit intake^a Model 1 (crude) 1.0 Reference 0.90 0.81, 0.99 0.79 0.71, 0.87 0.79 0.71, 0.88 < 0.001 Model 2^b (age, sex adjusted) Reference 0.74 0.67, 0.82 0.59, 0.73 < 0.001 1.0 0.66 0.62 0.56, 0.69 Model 3^c (adjusted) 1.0 Reference 0.88 0.80, 0.98 0.84 0.76, 0.94 0.83 0.74, 0.93 0.003 Vegetable intake^a Model 1 (crude) 1.0 Reference 0.82 0.75, 0.89 0.73 0.68, 0.79 0.84 0.78, 0.91 < 0.0001 Model 2^b (age, sex adjusted) 1.0 Reference 0.91 0.83, 0.99 0.84 0.78, 0.90 0.87 0.80, 0.94 < 0.0001 Model 3^c (adjusted) 0.90, 1.07 0.94 0.87, 1.02 10 Reference 0.98 0.98 0.90, 1.06 0.309

Table 4 Hazard ratios and 95 % confidence intervals of all-cause mortality by quartiles of intake for fruit and vegetables for sensitivity analyses conducted on 149,787 participants with at least two years of follow-up

Abbreviations: CI confidence interval, HR hazard ratio, Q quartile

^aThe quartiles of intake for fruit and vegetables (servings/day) were as follows: Fruit and vegetables combined: Q1: <4.0; Q2: 4 to \leq 5.0; Q3: 5.0 to \leq 7.0; Q4: >7.0. Fruit: Q1: <1.0; Q2: 1.0 to <2.0; Q3: 2.0 to <2.3; Q4: \geq 2.3. Vegetables: Q1: \leq 2.0; Q2: 2.0 to \leq 3.0; Q3: 3.0 to \leq 5.0, Q4: >5.0

^bModel 2 was adjusted for age (continuous) and sex

^cModel 3 was adjusted for age (categorical), sex, education level, marital status, location of residence, socio-economic status, smoking status, physical activity categories, multi-vitamin use, processed meat consumption, diabetes and body mass index categories. The model for fruit was adjusted for vegetable intake and vice versa

Abbreviations

CI: confidence interval; HR: hazard ratio; NSW: State of New South Wales; P: probability; Q: quartile; SD: standard deviation.

Competing interests

The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

Authors' contributions

BN, AB, JG and DD participated in the design of the study. JG carried out the statistical analyses. BN, AB and DD helped draft the manuscript. All authors helped with the interpretation of the data and revised the manuscript critically for important intellectual content. All authors read and approved the manuscript.

Acknowledgements

This research was funded from a Development Award from the Cardiovascular Research Network of NSW. BN was supported by an Australian Postgraduate Award and a University of Sydney Merit Award. DD (reference number 1072223) was funded by an Early Career Fellowship and EB was supported by a Senior Research Fellowship (reference number 1042717) from the National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC) of Australia.

This research was completed using data collected through the 45 and Up Study (www.saxinstitute.org.au/our-work/45-up-study/). The 45 and Up Study is managed by the Sax Institute in collaboration with major partner Cancer Council NSW; and partners: the National Heart Foundation of Australia (NSW Division); NSW Ministry of Health; NSW Government Family and Community Services – Carers, Ageing, and Disability Inclusion; and the Australian Red Cross Blood Service. We thank the many thousands of people participating in the 45 and Up Study.

Author details

¹Prevention Research Collaboration, Sydney School of Public Health, The University of Sydney, Camperdown, NSW, Australia. ²National Centre for Epidemiology and Population Health, Research School of Population Health, Australia National University, Canberra, ACT, Australia. ³Concord Clinical School, ANZAC Research Institute, the University of Sydney, Concord, NSW, Australia.

Received: 16 October 2015 Accepted: 18 January 2016

References

- 1. Joint WHO/FAO Expert Consultation. Diet, nutrition and the prevention of chronic diseases. World Health Organ Tech Rep Ser. 2003;916:1–149.
- National Health Service, United Kingdom government. 5 a day. http://www. nhs.uk/livewell/5aday/Pages/5ADAYhome.aspx. Accessed May 29, 2015.
- Programme National Nutrition Santé, French Government. Fruits et légumes: au moins 5 par jour. http://www.mangerbouger.fr/bien-manger/ que-veut-dire-bien-manger-127/les-9-reperes/fruits-et-legumes-au-moins-5par-jour.html. Accessed May 29, 2015.
- Lim SS, Vos T, Flaxman AD, Danaei G, Shibuya K, Adair-Rohani H, et al. A comparative risk assessment of burden of disease and injury attributable to 67 risk factors and risk factor clusters in 21 regions, 1990–2010: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. Lancet. 2012;380:2224–60.
- Dauchet L, Amouyel P, Hercberg S, Dallongeville J. Fruit and vegetable consumption and risk of coronary heart disease: a meta-analysis of cohort studies. J Nutr. 2006;136:2588–93.
- He FJ, Nowson CA, Lucas M, MacGregor CA. Increased consumption of fruit and vegetables is related to a reduced risk of coronary heart disease: meta-analysis of cohort studies. J Hum Hypertens. 2007;21:717–28.
- He FJ, Nowson CA, MacGregor GA. Fruit and vegetable consumption and stroke: meta-analysis of cohort studies. Lancet. 2006;367:320–6.

- Wang X, Ouyang Y, Liu J, Zhu M, Zhao G, Bao W, et al. Fruit and vegetable consumption and mortality from all causes, cardiovascular disease, and cancer: systematic review and dose–response meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. BMJ. 2014;349;q4490.
- Leenders M, Sluijs I, Ros MM, Boshuizen HC, Siersema PD, Ferrari P, et al. Fruit and vegetable consumption and mortality European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition. Am J Epidemiol. 2013;178:590–602.
- World Cancer Research Fund and the American Institute for Cancer Research. Food, Nutrition, Physical Activity, and the Prevention of Cancer: A Global Perspective. Washington, DC: American Institute for Cancer Research; 2007.
- 11. World Health Organization. The top 10 causes of death, 2012. www.who.int/ mediacentre/factsheets/fs310/en. Accessed September 24, 2015.
- Oude Griep LM, Geleijnse JM, Kromhout D, Ocke MC, Verschuren WMM. Raw and processed fruit and vegetable consumption and 10-Year coronary heart disease incidence in a population-based cohort study in the Netherlands. PLoS One. 2010;5(10), e13609.
- 13. Link LB, Potter JD. Raw versus cooked vegetables and cancer risk. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2004;13(9):1422–35.
- 14. Banks E, Redman S, Jorm L, Armstrong B, Bauman A, Beard J, et al. Cohort profile: the 45 and up study. Int J Epidemiol. 2008;37:941–7.
- Rustihauser IHE, Webb K, Abraham B, Allsopp R. Evaluation of short dietary questions from the 1995 NNS. Canberra: Commonwealth Department of Health and Aged Care; 2011.
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. Information paper: an introduction to Socio-Economic Indexes for Areas (SEIFA) 2006. Canberra, ACT: Australian Bureau of Statistics; 2008. (Information Paper Cat No: 2039.0.).
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. The Active Australia Survey: a guide and manual for implementation, analysis and reporting. Canberra, ACT: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare; 2003.
- Bellavia A, Larsson SC, Bottai M, Wolk A, Orsini N. Fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality: a dose–response analysis. Am J Clin Nutr. 2013;98:454–9.
- Oyebode O, Gordon-Dseagu V, Walker A, Mindell JS. Fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause, cancer and CVD mortality: analysis of Health Survey for England data. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2014;68:856–62.
- Zhang X, Shu XO, Xiang YB, Yang G, Li H, Gao J, et al. Cruciferous vegetable consumption is associated with a reduced risk of total and cardiovascular disease mortality. Am J Clin Nutr. 2011;94:240–6.
- Australian Department of Health and Ageing, Australian Government. Go for 2&5. http://www.healthyactive.gov.au/internet/healthyactive/publishing.nsf/ Content/2and5. Accessed May 29, 2015.
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. Australian Health Survey: First results, 2011–12, Cat No: 4364.0.55.001, Table 10: Daily intake of fruit and vegetables by age and sex – Australia. http://www.abs.gov.au/AUSSTATS/abs@.nsf/ DetailsPage/4364.0.55.0012011-12?OpenDocument. Accessed July 20, 2015.
- Genkinger JM, Platz EA, Hoffman SC, Comstock GW, Helzlsouer KJ. Fruit, vegetable, and antioxidant intake and all-cause, cancer, and cardiovascular disease mortality in a community-dwelling population in Washington County, Maryland. Am J Epidemiol. 2004;160:1223–33.
- Nagura J, Iso H, Watanabe Y, Maruyama K, Date C, Toyoshima H, et al. Fruit, vegetable and bean intake and mortality from cardiovascular disease among Japanese men and women: the JACC Study. Br J Nutr. 2009;102:285–92.
- Nakamura K, Nagata C, Oba S, Takatsuka N, Shimizu H. Fruit and vegetable intake and mortality from cardiovascular disease are inversely associated in Japanese women but not in men. J Nutr. 2008;138:1129–34.

Submit your next manuscript to BioMed Central and we will help you at every step:

- We accept pre-submission inquiries
- Our selector tool helps you to find the most relevant journal
- We provide round the clock customer support
- Convenient online submission
- Thorough peer review
- Inclusion in PubMed and all major indexing services
- Maximum visibility for your research

Submit your manuscript at www.biomedcentral.com/submit



3.5 CONCLUDING SUMMARY FOR THIS CHAPTER AND KNOWLEDGE GAINED FROM THIS STUDY

To our knowledge, this was the first prospective cohort study to examine the association between fruit and vegetable consumption, including raw and cooked vegetable consumption, and all-cause mortality in Australia. There was an inverse association between fruit and vegetable consumption, considered separate or combined, and all-cause mortality among middle-aged and older Australians. Findings were in support of Australian dietary guidelines as reductions in mortality were seen up to seven servings of fruit and vegetables per day. Vegetables consumed raw or cooked were associated with a lower risk of mortality; however, the association with raw vegetables was not significant after adjustment for socio-economic, lifestyle and health-related factors. Fruit and vegetable consumption was found to be protective in women but not in men. Additional research is needed to confirm observed differences between men and women, and to explore whether raw versus cooked vegetable consumption have differential effects on health and mortality. Given the limited nature of the dietary questions used in this study, future studies could benefit from more detailed dietary methods such as food frequency questionnaires.

3.6 REFERENCES

 Wang X, Ouyang Y, Liu J, Zhu M, Zhao G, Bao W, et al. Fruit and vegetable consumption and mortality from all causes, cardiovascular disease, and cancer: systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. BMJ 2014;349:g4490. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.g4490</u>

CHAPTER FOUR:

Incident type 2 diabetes in a large Australian cohort study: Does physical activity or sitting time alter the risk associated with body mass index?

4.1 PREFACE TO THE CHAPTER

This chapter presents findings from a peer-reviewed paper that examined the separate and combined effects of overweight/obesity, physical activity and sitting time on incident type 2 diabetes in the 45 and Up Study cohort. A gender-specific analysis was also conducted as an extension to this paper and findings from this analysis are presented in **Appendix 1**. This chapter, consisting of the published paper, addresses specific aims #2 and #5 of this thesis as described in Chapter 1. Dissemination of this research and author contributions for this paper are described below.

4.2 RESEARCH DISSEMINATION

The research presented in this chapter has been disseminated as follows:

Published peer-reviewed paper

Nguyen B, Bauman A, Ding D. Incident type 2 diabetes in a large Australian cohort study: Does physical activity or sitting time alter the risk associated with body mass index? *Journal of Physical Activity and Health* 2017; 14(1): 13-19. Available from:

http://doi.org/10.1123/jpah.2016-0184

Impact factor: 1.723

Citations (based on Google Scholar): 5

Conference presentations

Nguyen B, Bauman A, Ding D. Incident type 2 diabetes in a large Australian cohort study: Does physical activity or sitting time alter the risk associated with body mass index? 6^{th} International Society for Physical Activity and Health (ISPAH) International Congress on Physical Activity and Public Health, Bangkok, Thailand, 2016. [Oral presentation]

Nguyen B, Bauman A, Ding D. Incident type 2 diabetes in a large Australian cohort study: Does physical activity or sitting time alter the risk associated with body mass index? *Sax Institute 45 and Up Study Collaborators' Annual Meeting*, Sydney, Australia, 2016. [Oral presentation] – Selected for 45 and Up Study media press release and media launch event resulting in television (SBS and Channel 9 news), multiple radio and newspaper interviews.

Informing policies/guidelines

Findings from this paper were included in the latest (2018) American Physical Activity Guidelines Advisory Committee Scientific report.¹

4.3 AUTHOR ATTRIBUTION STATEMENT

I, Binh Nguyen, was responsible for designing the study, analysing and interpreting data, writing drafts of the manuscript, submitting the manuscript, responding to reviewers' comments, and coordinating submission and publication of the manuscript.

My co-authors, A. Bauman and D. Ding, helped to design the study, draft the manuscript, interpret data, and revise the manuscript critically for important intellectual content.

All authors have read and approved the manuscript.

As supervisor for the candidature upon which this thesis is based, I can confirm that the authorship attribution statement above is correct.

Signature:

Dr. Ding (Melody) Ding

4.4 PAPER IN PUBLISHED FORMAT

Incident Type 2 Diabetes in a Large Australian Cohort Study: Does Physical Activity or Sitting Time Alter the Risk Associated With Body Mass Index?

Binh Nguyen, Adrian Bauman, Ding Ding

Purpose: To examine the combined effects of body mass index (BMI), physical activity (PA) and sitting on incident type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) among Australian adults. **Methods:** A sample of 29,572 adults aged \geq 45 years from New South Wales, Australia, completed baseline (2006–2008) and follow-up (2010) questionnaires. Incident T2DM was defined as self-reported, physician-diagnosed diabetes at follow-up. BMI was categorized as normal/overweight/obese. PA was tertiled into low/medium/ high. Sitting was dichotomized as higher/lower sitting (\geq 8 hours/day or < 8 hours/day). Odds ratios (OR) were estimated for developing T2DM using logistics regression for individual and combined risk factors, and data stratified by BMI categories. **Results:** During a mean 2.7 (SD: 0.9) years of follow-up, 611 (2.1%) participants developed T2DM. In fully adjusted models, BMI was the only independent risk factor for incident T2DM. In stratified analyses, the association between BMI and T2DM did not differ significantly across sitting or PA categories. Overweight/obese individuals with high PA and lower sitting had higher odds of incident T2DM than normal counterparts with low PA and higher sitting. **Conclusions:** High PA/low sitting did not attenuate the risk of T2DM associated with overweight/obesity. Maintaining a healthy weight, by adopting healthy lifestyle behaviors, is critical for T2DM prevention.

Keywords: diabetes mellitus, sedentary behavior, obesity

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) has become a public health burden worldwide, with 1 in 10 adults estimated to have diabetes by 2040.¹ The epidemic rise in T2DM is closely linked to lifestyle changes and the rapid increase in overweight and obesity.² Lifestyle modification could lead to considerable risk reduction and is a high priority for T2DM prevention.² Yet, the relative importance and combined influence of lifestyle risk factors for developing T2DM need further research, as the current evidence is based on relatively few studies.

Obesity and physical inactivity are established independent risk factors of T2DM, with growing evidence from prospective studies suggesting that obesity may be more important than physical inactivity for T2DM prevention.^{3–5} A recent meta-analysis has shown that a high body mass index (BMI), even with high physical activity (PA), was a greater risk factor for incident T2DM than a normal BMI with low PA.³ These findings were based on 6 prospective studies that mostly included middle-aged and older adults.

Other lifestyle risk factors could play a role in the development of T2DM. Findings from recent systematic reviews and metaanalyses, derived mainly from prospective studies, have shown that sedentary behavior may be associated with an increased risk of T2DM among adults of various ages.^{6–9} However, these findings were based on a limited number of studies, most of which used television viewing instead of total sitting time, and some did not adjust for PA. Further, it is unclear whether the association between sitting and T2DM is independent of BMI.^{7,10,11} Overall, the joint effects of levels of BMI, PA and sitting time on incident T2DM have seldom been studied.¹⁰ Examining to what extent PA and sitting time may offset health risks associated with overweight/obesity can help prioritize public health strategies for T2DM prevention.

With an aging population and a higher life expectancy, older people are representing a larger proportion of the world's population, and together with an increasing burden of chronic diseases, could pose a global public health challenge.¹² Chronic disease prevention efforts are vital as population aging is strongly linked with the global epidemic of chronic diseases. Hence, understanding how lifestyle risk factors interact with each other in the context of T2DM prevention is primordial among middle-aged and older adults. The aims of this paper are to examine the combined effects of a) BMI and PA level; b) BMI, PA level, and sitting time on the incidence of T2DM in a large cohort of middle-aged and older Australian adults. Based on existing evidence, we hypothesized that PA would attenuate the BMI-associated risk of developing T2DM while the effects of sitting time remained to be explored.

Methods

Study Population

The baseline data were from the Sax Institute's 45 and Up Study, a large-scale (n = 267,153) population-based study of men and women aged 45 years and over, randomly sampled from New South Wales (NSW), Australia. This study has been described in detail elsewhere.¹³ Eligible participants completed a mailed baseline questionnaire (2006–2008). In 2010, follow-up questionnaires (Social, Economic, and Environmental Factor [SEEF] Study) were

Nguyen, Bauman, and Ding are with the Prevention Research Collaboration, Sydney School of Public Health, The University of Sydney, Camperdown, NSW, Australia. Ding is also with the Centre for Chronic Disease Prevention, College of Public Health, Medicine & Veterinary Sciences, James Cook University, Cairns, QLD, Australia. Nguyen (thanh-binh.nguyen-duy@ sydney.edu.au) is corresponding author.

mailed to the first 100,000 participants of the 45 and Up Study, with 60,404 respondents. Participants reporting any of the following at baseline were excluded: diabetes and/or taking diabetes medications (n = 4899), physician-diagnosed cancer (other than nonmelanoma skin cancer; n = 8429) or cardiovascular disease (n = 8790), severe physical functional limitations¹⁴ (n = 5002). Participants that were underweight at baseline (BMI < 18.5 kg/m^2 ; n = 702), those that specified having "type 1 diabetes" at follow-up (n = 12) and those with missing data for any of the independent variables (n = 2747 for BMI, n = 820 for PA, n = 2037 for sitting time) were also excluded. The final analytic sample included 29,572 participants (13,416 men, 16,156 women). The 45 and Up Study was granted ethical approval by the University of NSW Human Research Ethics Committee [HREC] (reference HREC 05035/ HREC 10186) and the SEEF study by the University of Sydney HREC (reference 10-2009/12187).

Measurements

Outcome. Questionnaires are available at http://www.saxinstitute. org.au/our-work/45-up-study/questionnaires/. Incidence of T2DM, based on self-reported data, was defined as not having physiciandiagnosed diabetes nor taking diabetes medications at baseline and reporting a diagnosis of diabetes at follow-up. Self-reported diagnosis of diabetes in the 45 and Up Study has been validated previously, with high sensitivity and specificity compared with linked administrative data.¹⁵

Independent Variables. BMI was derived from self-reported height and weight, which has been previously validated in this cohort,¹⁶ and was categorized as: normal (18.5 to $<25.0 \text{ kg/m}^2$), overweight (25.0 to $<30.0 \text{ kg/m}^2$), or obese ($\ge 30.0 \text{ kg/m}^2$). PA, measured using validated questions from the Active Australia Survey, was calculated as the sum of time spent on walking, moderate-intensity and vigorous-intensity (weighted by 2) PA in the past week.¹⁷ PA was categorized into tertiles: low (0 to <300 minutes [min]/week), medium (300 to <660 min/week) and high (≥660 min/week). Using quantiles ensures that the range in exposure is captured evenly across distribution categories, which facilitates comparison between different levels of PA among the study cohort, and has been previously used in other large known cohort studies.^{18,19} It has been used in several other large renowned cohort studies Average daily sitting time was dichotomized as ≥ 8 hours/day (higher sitting) and <8 hours/day (lower sitting) based on previous analysis.20

Covariates. Covariates included baseline sex, age (45–54, 55–64, 65–74, \geq 75 years), country of birth (Australia/New Zealand, Europe, Middle East, Asia, North America, other), education (\leq 10 years of schooling, high school/trade apprenticeship/certificate/diploma, university degree/ higher), a family history of T2DM (yes/no) and follow-up time.²¹

Statistical Analysis

First, we examined the association between 3 independent variables and T2DM individually in unadjusted models and models adjusted for covariates and lifestyle risk factors. Then, to examine whether PA/sitting was associated with T2DM regardless of weight status, we reanalyzed data stratified by BMI categories. Normal weight and lower sitting were respectively selected as reference categories for BMI and sitting time as they were hypothesized to be the lowest-risk categories. Although we expected that the highest level of PA would provide greater health benefits than other PA levels, the lowest level of PA was selected as the reference category to enable comparison between the lowest (<300 min/week) and medium levels of PA (300 to <660 min/week). We tested effect modification by PA and sitting by fitting interaction terms. Finally, to compare across all combinations of BMI, PA, and sitting, we divided participants into 9 mutually exclusive categories based on BMI and PA levels and 18 categories based on BMI, PA and sitting levels. The category with the hypothesized healthiest combination of lifestyle risk factors (ie, normal weight-high PA-[low sitting]) was chosen as the reference category. To increase statistical power, missing data for any covariate (n = 275 for country of birth, n = 434for education, n = 1 for family history of T2DM) were analyzed using a missing indicator approach. Logistic regression analysis was conducted using SPSS version 22 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY), and a significance level of 0.05.

Results

Of 29,572 participants without diabetes at baseline, 611 (2.1%) reported T2DM at follow-up (mean [standard deviation, SD]: 2.7 [0.9] years). Overall, the mean (SD) age of participants was 58.9 (9.2) years, more than half (54.6%) were women, and nearly a third (31.6%) had a university degree/higher (Table 1). The majority were normal weight (42.1%) or overweight (41.0%), physically active (mean [SD]: 576 [478] min/week) and sat < 8 hours/day (84.6%).

Table 2 shows the unadjusted and adjusted odds ratios (OR) for incident T2DM by levels of individual risk factors. Compared with normal weight subjects, being overweight/obese was significantly associated with higher odds of developing T2DM in unadjusted and adjusted models. Compared with the low PA tertile, the odds of incident T2DM were significantly lower in higher PA tertiles in the unadjusted model only. The OR were not significantly different between higher and lower sitting time in both models.

In stratified analyses, OR were not different between BMI categories for different levels of PA and sitting (Table 3). Overall, there were no significant interactions between BMI categories and PA / sitting.

When comparing across all combinations of PA, sitting, and BMI levels, normal-weight participants who had low levels of PA (and higher sitting) had lower risk of T2DM than overweight or obese participants with high PA (and lower sitting; Table 4), further suggesting that overweight/obesity is a more important risk factor of T2DM, and that its effect on T2DM could not be offset by high PA or a combination of high PA and lower sitting.

Discussion

To our knowledge, this study is among the first to investigate whether the BMI-associated risk of developing T2DM is offset by PA and sitting. In this large cohort of middle-aged and older Australians, overweight/obesity was a more important risk factor for developing T2DM compared with PA and sitting. Overweight and obese participants had respectively 2 and 5 times the odds of developing T2DM compared with normal weight counterparts, even after adjustment for PA and sitting time. The risk of developing T2DM associated with high BMI was neither attenuated by PA nor sitting time.

Although there is increasing evidence that individuals with a high BMI and good level of aerobic fitness have lower risks of all-

		Diabetes status ^b		
Variable	All	No diabetes	Diabetes	
Number of subjects	29,572	28,961	611	
Mean (SD) follow-up time (years)	2.7 (0.9)	2.7 (0.9)	2.9 (1.0)	
Women (%)	54.6	54.8	45.2	
Mean (SD) age (years)	58.9 (9.2)	58.9 (9.2)	61.1 (9.5)	
Age group (%)				
45 to 54 years	40.2	40.4	30.6	
55 to 64 years	35.2	35.2	35.0	
65 to 74 years	17.9	17.8	26.0	
≥75 years	6.7	6.7	8.3	
Country of birth (%)				
Australia/New Zealand	79.3	79.3	77.3	
Europe	14.9	14.9	15.1	
Middle East	0.6	0.6	1.2	
Asia	2.6	2.6	3.9	
North America	0.9	0.9	0.5	
Other	1.7	1.7	2.0	
Highest education (%)				
University and higher	31.6	25.0	23.0	
High school/TAFE/diploma	43.2	43.2	45.1	
≤10 years	25.1	31.8	31.9	
Mean (SD) BMI (kg/m ²)	26.3 (4.3)	26.3 (4.2)	29.2 (5.0)	
BMI category (%)				
Normal weight (18.5 to <25 kg/m ²)	42.1	42.6	19.5	
Overweight (25 to $<30 \text{ kg/m}^2$)	41.0	41.0	41.2	
Obese ($\geq 30 \text{ kg/m}^2$)	16.9	16.4	39.3	
Mean (SD) physical activity time (min/week) ^c	575.7 (478.3)	577.1 (478.9)	511.3 (445.0)	
Physical activity tertile (%)				
Low (0 to <300 min/week)	32.2	32.1	38.0	
Medium (300 to <660 min/week)	32.8	32.9	31.4	
High (≥660 min/week)	34.9	35.0	30.6	
Mean (SD) sitting time (hours/day)	5.6 (3.1)	5.6 (3.1)	5.6 (3.0)	
Sitting time category (%)				
Lower sitting (<8 hours/day)	84.6	84.6	85.9	
Higher sitting (≥8 hours/day)	15.4	15.4	14.1	
Mean (SD) MOS-PF score (out of 100) ^d	92.9 (9.4)	92.9 (9.3)	89.7 (10.8)	
Family history of diabetes (%)	20.9	20.6	35.0	

Table 1 Baseline Characteristics by Diabetes Status at Follow-up (n = 29,572; 2006–2010)^a

Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index; kg, kilograms; m, meter; min, minutes; MOS-PF, Medical Outcomes Study-Physical Functioning; SD, standard deviation; TAFE, Technical and Further Education.

^a Data are presented as means (SD) or percentages (%).

^b Self-reported diabetes defined as not having physician-diagnosed diabetes nor taking diabetes medications for most of the last 4 weeks at baseline and reporting a diagnosis of diabetes between baseline and follow-up (n = 611). There were significant differences (P < .05) between participants with and without diabetes for all variables except for daily sitting time and country of birth.

^c Physical activity was calculated as the sum of time spent on walking, moderate-intensity physical activity, and vigorous-intensity physical activity (weighted by 2) in the past week.¹⁷

^d The MOS-PF scale is a 10-item questionnaire assessing physical functioning limitations in performing daily living activities to vigorous physical activities.¹³ Higher scores indicate better physical functioning.

Variable	Unadjusted Odds Ratios (95% Cl)	P-value	Adjusted Odds Ratiosª (95% Cl)	P-value
Body mass index category				
Normal weight (18.5 to <25 kg/m ²)	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
Overweight (25 to $<30 \text{ kg/m}^2$)	2.20 (1.76, 2.73)	< 0.001	2.03 (1.62, 2.53)	< 0.001
Obese (≥30 kg/m ²)	5.23 (4.19, 6.53)	< 0.001	5.07 (4.03, 6.38)	< 0.001
Physical activity ^b tertiles				
Low (0 to <300 min/week)	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
Medium (300 to <660 min/week)	0.81 (0.67, 0.98)	0.03	0.95 (0.78, 1.15)	0.57
High (≥660 min/week)	0.74 (0.61, 0.90)	0.002	0.87 (0.71, 1.06)	0.17
Sitting time category				
Lower sitting (<8 hours/day)	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
Higher sitting (≥8 hours/day)	0.90 (0.72, 1.13)	0.37	0.91 (0.72, 1.15)	0.42

Table 2 Unadjusted and Adjusted Odds Ratios for Incident Type 2 Diabetes by Levels of Body Mass Index, Physical Activity, and Sitting (2006–2010)

Abbreviations: CI, confidence interval; kg, kilograms; m, meter; min, minutes.

Note. Data for n = 29,572 included in analysis, of which 611 developed diabetes. Missing covariate data (n = 275 for country of birth, n = 434 for education, n = 1 for family history of T2DM) were analyzed using a missing indicator approach.

^a Adjusted for age group, sex, follow-up time, country of birth, education, family history of diabetes, and lifestyle risk factors (body mass index category/physical activity tertiles/sitting time category).

^b Physical activity was calculated as the sum of time spent on walking, moderate-intensity physical activity, and vigorous-intensity physical activity (weighted by 2) in the past week.¹⁷

Table 3 Adjusted Odds Ratios for Associations Between Physical Activity/Sitting and Incident Type 2 Diabetes Stratified by Body Mass Index (BMI) Categories

		BMI category	
	Normal weight (18.5 to <25 kg/m ²)	Overweight (25 to <30 kg/m ²)	Obese (≥30 kg/m²)
Variable	Adjusted Odds Ratios ^a (95% CI)	Adjusted Odds Ratios ^a (95% CI)	Adjusted Odds Ratios ^a (95% CI)
Physical activity ^b tertiles			
Low (0 to <300 min/week)	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
Medium (300 to <660 min/week)	1.23 (0.78, 1.94); P = .37	0.87 (0.64, 1.19); P = .38	0.92 (0.67, 1.25); P = .58
High (≥660 min/week)	0.80(0.49, 1.28); P = .35	0.95 (0.70, 1.30); P = .77	0.82 (0.59, 1.15); P = .25
Sitting time category (%)			
Lower sitting (<8 hours/day)	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
Higher sitting (≥8 hours/day)	0.65 (0.33, 1.25); P = .20	1.02 (0.71, 1.46); <i>P</i> = .93	0.89 (0.62, 1.27); <i>P</i> = .52

Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index; CI, confidence interval; kg, kilograms; m, meter; min, minutes.

^a Adjusted for age group, sex, follow-up time, country of birth, education, family history of diabetes and sitting time/physical activity.

^b Physical activity was calculated as the sum of time spent on walking, moderate-intensity physical activity, and vigorous-intensity physical activity (weighted by 2) in the past week.¹⁷

cause and cardiovascular mortality compared with individuals with a normal BMI and poor fitness, these findings contrast with those relating to T2DM.³ Indeed, our findings are consistent with those from a recent meta-analysis, based on prospective studies mostly including middle-aged and older adults, suggesting that BMI is a relatively more important T2DM risk factor than PA.³ Contrary to established evidence,²² PA was not independently associated with T2DM in the adjusted model, possibly due to measurement errors in self-reported PA, and lack of very inactive participants as references (the 45 and Up participants reported more physical activity than the general population, suggesting limited exposure variability).²³ The effect of PA could also be underestimated as BMI, which was adjusted for, may be in the causal pathway between PA and T2DM. Notwithstanding, PA remains a component of T2DM prevention interventions, as PA can contribute to weight reduction and maintenance, and can improve insulin resistance even in the absence of weight loss.

Previous studies including several prospective studies conducted in middle-aged and older adults have shown that sedentary behavior, measured mainly by television viewing time, was associated with incident T2DM.^{6–9} A recent study has also found that prolonged sitting, independent of moderate-vigorous PA, is associated with incident T2DM in obese, but not normal or overweight, postmenopausal women.¹⁰ However, our study found no association

			Adjusted Odds R	atios		
	Model 1 ^a		Model 2 ^b		Model 3°	
Variable	Adjusted Odds Ratios (95% Cl)	<i>P</i> -value	Adjusted Odds Ratios (95% CI)	P-value	Adjusted Odds Ratios (95% CI)	P-value
BMI-PA combination group ^d						
Normal weight-high PA	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
Normal weight-med PA	1.39(0.91, 2.13)	0.13	1.34(0.87, 2.05)	0.18	1.37(0.89, 2.10)	0.15
Normal weight-low PA	1.20(0.75, 1.90)	0.45	1.11(0.70, 1.76)	0.67	$1.07\ (0.67,\ 1.71)$	0.77
Overweight-high PA	2.52 (1.73, 3.67)	<0.001	2.40(1.64, 3.50)	<0.001	2.32 (1.59, 3.38)	<0.001
Overweight-med PA	2.35(1.59, 3.45)	<0.001	2.16(1.47, 3.19)	<0.001	2.15(1.46, 3.18)	<0.001
Overweight-low PA	2.87 (1.97, 4.17)	<0.001	2.55 (1.75, 3.72)	<0.001	2.48 (1.70, 3.62)	<0.001
Obese-high PA	5.42(3.61, 8.13)	<0.001	5.36 (3.57, 8.04)	<0.001	5.11 (3.40, 7.68)	<0.001
Obese-med PA	6.29 (4.24, 9.32)	<0.001	6.05 (4.08, 8.97)	<0.001	5.77 (3.89, 8.57)	<0.001
Obese-low PA	7.32 (5.07, 10.57)	<0.001	6.81 (4.70, 9.84)	<0.001	6.41 $(4.42, 9.29)$	<0.001
BMI-PA-sitting combination group ^d						
Normal weight-high PA-lower sitting	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
Normal weight-med PA-lower sitting	1.37 (0.88, 2.12)	0.17	1.32 (0.85, 2.05)	0.22	1.34 (0.86, 2.08)	0.20
Normal weight-low PA-lower sitting	1.20(0.74, 1.94)	0.47	1.11(0.68, 1.80)	0.68	1.08 (0.66, 1.75)	0.77
Normal weight-high PA-higher sitting	0.29 (0.04, 2.13)	0.23	0.28 (0.04, 2.06)	0.21	0.29 (0.04, 2.09)	0.22
Normal weight-med PA-higher sitting	0.98 (0.38, 2.49)	0.96	$0.92\ (0.36, 2.34)$	0.86	0.96(0.38, 2.46)	0.94
Normal weight-low PA-higher sitting	0.79 (0.28, 2.22)	0.65	0.72 (0.26, 2.03)	0.54	0.70 (0.25, 1.96)	0.49
Overweight-high PA-lower sitting	2.45 (1.67, 3.60)	<0.001	2.33(1.58, 3.43)	<0.001	2.25 (1.53, 3.31)	<0.001
Overweight-med PA-lower sitting	2.36 (1.59, 3.51)	<0.001	2.17 (1.46, 3.24)	<0.001	2.16 (1.45, 3.22)	<0.001
Overweight-low PA-lower sitting	2.46 (1.65, 3.66)	<0.001	2.18 (1.46, 3.26)	<0.001	2.11(1.41, 3.15)	<0.001
Overweight-high PA-higher sitting	1.69(0.71, 4.02)	0.23	1.56(0.66, 3.71)	0.32	1.54 (0.65, 3.67)	0.33
Overweight-med PA-higher sitting	1.45(0.67, 3.12)	0.34	1.32 (0.61, 2.84)	0.48	1.33 (0.62, 2.87)	0.47
Overweight-low PA-higher sitting	3.78 (2.24, 6.38)	<0.001	3.31 (1.95, 5.59)	<0.001	3.36 (1.99, 5.70)	<0.001
Obese-high PA-lower sitting	5.13 (3.38, 7.79)	<0.001	5.07 (3.34, 7.71)	<0.001	4.85 (3.18, 7.38)	<0.001
Obese-med PA-lower sitting	5.93(3.92, 8.95)	<0.001	5.72 (3.78, 8.64)	<0.001	5.42 (3.58, 8.20)	<0.001
Obese-low PA-lower sitting	7.10(4.84, 10.41)	<0.001	6.57 (4.48, 9.65)	<0.001	6.14(4.17, 9.03)	<0.001
Obese-high PA-higher sitting	4.94 (2.06, 11.88)	<0.001	4.66(1.94, 11.20)	0.001	4.48(1.86, 10.81)	0.001
Obese-med PA-higher sitting	5.90(3.11, 11.21)	<0.001	5.49(2.88, 10.44)	<0.001	5.48(2.88, 10.44)	<0.001
Obese-low PA-higher sitting	6.08(3.51, 10.55)	<0.001	5.66(3.26, 9.83)	<0.001	5.58 (3.21, 9.72)	<0.001
Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index; CI, confidence	interval; med, medium; PA, physical act	ivity.				

Table 4 Adjusted Odds Ratios for Incident Type 2 Diabetes Based on Body Mass Index-Physical Activity (BMI-PA) and BMI-PA-Sitting

Note. Data for n = 29,572 included in analysis, of which 611 developed diabetes.

^a Adjusted for age group only.

^b Adjusted for age group, sex, follow-up time and BMI-PA/BMI-PA-sitting combination groups.

^c Adjusted for age group, sex, follow-up time, country of birth, highest education, family history of diabetes and BMI-PA/BMI-PA-sitting combination groups. Missing covariate data (n = 275 for country of birth, n = 434 for education, n = 1 for family history of T2DM) were analyzed using a missing indicator approach.

^d BMI categories defined as: normal weight (18.5 to $<25 \text{ kg/m}^2$), overweight (25 to $<30 \text{ kg/m}^2$), obese ($\ge30 \text{ kg/m}^2$). PA categories based on PA tertiles: high ($\ge660 \text{ min/week}$), medium (300-<660 min/week) and low (0 to <300 min/week). Based on previous analysis,²⁰ sitting was dichotomized as higher ($\ge8 \text{ hours/day}$) and lower (<8 hours/day) sitting.

17

between sitting time and T2DM in the overall sample, or in any weight category. This suggests that the current evidence on sitting and T2DM is still inconclusive. As television time may not be used as a simplified marker for total sitting time, more studies on total sitting time and T2DM are needed.¹¹

Strengths of this study include a large population sample, a prospective cohort design and adjustment for multiple potential confounders. Main limitations include short follow-up time, and the use of self-reported measures of lifestyle risk factors and diabetes. However, most of the study's measures have been previously validated. As individuals with healthy lifestyles were over-represented in the 45 and Up study, this study population may have limited representativeness of the general population. The sample in this study is about 2 to 3 times more active than the general population. For example, in the 2011–12 Australian Health Survey, a large, nationally representative survey of the health status of the Australian population, adults 45 years and over spent on average 205 min/week on PA (assessed using the same validated questions from the Active Australia Survey as this study).²⁴ However, a comparison of the 45 and Up sample with participants of the New South Wales Population Health Survey (a population representative sample) indicated similar estimates of exposure-outcome associations, although the prevalence of risk factors differed between the 2 samples.²³

Among middle-aged and older Australian adults, BMI was a more important risk factor for T2DM than physical inactivity or prolonged sitting, and the risk associated with BMI cannot be offset by PA level nor sitting time. Nonetheless, efforts to prevent T2DM should continue to encourage healthy lifestyle behaviors such as increasing PA, as these remain important in helping to reduce overweight and obesity, and maintain a normal weight.

Acknowledgments

This research was completed using data collected through the 45 and Up Study (www.saxinstitute.org.au/our-work/45-up-study/). The 45 and Up Study is managed by the Sax Institute in collaboration with major partner Cancer Council NSW; and partners: the National Heart Foundation of Australia (NSW Division); NSW Ministry of Health; NSW Government Family and Community Services-Carers, Ageing, and Disability Inclusion; and the Australian Red Cross Blood Service. We thank the many thousands of people participating in the 45 and Up Study and the SEEF Study. The SEEF research was funded by the NHMRC Strategic Award for Preventive Healthcare and Strengthening Australia's Social Economic Factor (The SEEF Project; ID: 402810). This research was funded from a Development Award from the Cardiovascular Research Network of NSW. BN was supported by an Australian Postgraduate Award and a University of Sydney Merit Award. DD (reference number 1072223) was funded by an Early Career Fellowship from the National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC) of Australia.

References

- 1. International Diabetes Federation. IDF Diabetes Atlas. 7 ed. Brussels, Belgium: International Diabetes Federation; 2015. http://www.diabetesatlas.org. Accessed April 5, 2016.
- Alberti KGMM, Zimmet P, Shaw J. International Diabetes Federation: a consensus on Type 2 diabetes prevention. *Diabet Med.* 2007;24:451–463. PubMed doi:10.1111/j.1464-5491.2007.02157.x
- Fogelholm M. Physical activity, fitness and fatness: relations to mortality, morbidity and disease risk factors. A systematic review. *Obes Rev.* 2010;11:202–221. PubMed doi:10.1111/j.1467-789X.2009.00653.x

- 4. Rana JS, Li TY, Manson JE, Hu FB. Adiposity compared with physical inactivity and risk of type 2 diabetes in women. *Diabetes Care*. 2007;30:53–58. PubMed doi:10.2337/dc06-1456
- Weinstein AR, Sesso HD, Min Lee I, et al. Relationship of physical activity vs body mass index with type 2 diabetes in women. *JAMA*. 2004;292:1188–1194. PubMed doi:10.1001/jama.292.10.1188
- Grøntved A, Hu FB. Television viewing and risk of Type 2 diabetes, cardiovascular disease, and all-cause mortality. A metaanalysis. *JAMA*. 2011;305(23):2448–2455. PubMed doi:10.1001/ jama.2011.812
- Proper KI, Singh AS, van Mechelen W, Chinapaw MJM. Sedentary behaviors and health outcomes among adults. *Am J Prev Med*. 2011;40(2):174–182. PubMed doi:10.1016/j.amepre.2010.10.015
- Van Uffelen JGZ, Wong J, Chau JY, et al. Occupational sitting and health risks. A systematic review. *Am J Prev Med*. 2010;39(4):379– 388. PubMed doi:10.1016/j.amepre.2010.05.024
- Wilmot EG, Edwardson CL, Achana FA, et al. Sedentary time in adults and the association with diabetes, cardiovascular disease and death: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Diabetologia*. 2012;55:2895– 2905. PubMed doi:10.1007/s00125-012-2677-z
- Manini TM, Lamonte MJ, Seguin RA, et al. Modifying effect of obesity on the association between sitting time and incident diabetes in postmenopausal women. *Obesity (Silver Spring)*. 2014;22(4):1133–1141. PubMed doi:10.1002/oby.20620
- Pedersen CB, Bauman A, Tolstrup JS. Total sitting time and the risk of incident diabetes in Danish adults (the DANHES cohort) over 5 years: a prospective study. *Br J Sports Med.* 2016;50:1382–1387. doi:10.1136/bjsports-2015-095648.
- National Institute on Aging and World Health Organization. *Global Health and Aging. NIH Publication no. 11-7737.* Washington, DC: National Institute on Aging, National Institutes of Health; 2011.
- Banks E, Redman S, Jorm L, et al. Cohort profile: the 45 and up study. *Int J Epidemiol*. 2008;37:941–947. PubMed doi:10.1093/ije/ dym184
- Hays RD, Sherbourne CD, Mazel RM. User's Manual for the Medical Outcomes Study (MOS) Core: Measures of Health-Related Quality of Life. Santa Monica, California: RAND; 1995.
- Comino EJ, Tran DT, Haas M, et al. Validating self-report of diabetes use by participants in the 45 and Up Study: a record linkage study. *BMC Health Serv Res.* 2013;13:481. PubMed doi:10.1186/1472-6963-13-481
- Ng SP, Korda R, Clements M, et al. Validity of self-reported height and weight and derived body mass index in middle-aged and elderly individuals in Australia. *Aust N Z J Public Health*. 2011;35(6):557–563. PubMed doi:10.1111/j.1753-6405.2011.00742.x
- 17. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. *The Active Australia Survey: a Guide and Manual for Implementation, Analysis and Reporting.* Canberra, ACT: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare; 2003.
- Kampert JB, Blair SN, Barlow CE, Kohl HW. Physical activity, physical fitness and all-cause and cancer mortality: A prospective study of men and women. *Ann Epidemiol*. 1996;6:452–457. PubMed doi:10.1016/S1047-2797(96)00059-2
- Lee IM, Paffenbarger RS. Physical activity and stroke incidence. The Harvard Alumni Health Study. *Stroke*. 1998;29:2049–2054. PubMed doi:10.1161/01.STR.29.10.2049
- Chau JY, Grunseit AC, Chey T, Stamatakis E, Brown WJ, Matthews CE, *et al.* Daily sitting time and all-cause mortality: a meta-analysis. *PLoS ONE.* 2013;8(11):e80000. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0080000.
- Ding D, Chong S, Jalaludin B, Comino E, Bauman AE. Risk factors of incident type-2 diabetes mellitus over a 3-year follow-up: results from a large Australian sample. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract*. 2015;108(2):306–315. PubMed doi:10.1016/j.diabres.2015.02.002

- 22. Lee IM, Shiroma EJ, Lobelo F, Puska P, Blair SN, Katzmarzyk PT. Effect of physical inactivity on major non-communicable diseases worldwide: an analysis of burden of disease and life expectancy. *Lancet*. 2012;380(9838):219–229. PubMed doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61031-9
- 23. Mealing NM, Banks E, Jorm LR, Steel DG, Clements MS, Rogers KD. Investigation of relative risk estimates from studies of the same

population with contrasting response rates and designs. *BMC Med Res Methodol*. 2010;10:26. PubMed doi:10.1186/1471-2288-10-26

Australian Bureau of Statistics. Australian Health Survey: Physical Activity, 2011-12. Canberra: ABS; 19 July 2013. Report No. 4364.0.55.004. http://www.abs.gov.au/AUSSTATS/abs@.nsf/DetailsPage/4364.0.55.0042011-12?OpenDocument. Accessed 5 July, 2016.

4.5 CONCLUDING SUMMARY FOR THIS CHAPTER AND KNOWLEDGE GAINED FROM THIS STUDY

This was the first prospective cohort study to examine whether the increased risk of developing type 2 diabetes mellitus associated with a high body mass index could be offset by high levels of physical activity and low sitting time. Among a cohort of middle-aged and older Australians, a high body mass index was a relatively stronger risk factor for type 2 diabetes than low physical activity levels or high sitting time. When considering the joint influence of these lifestyle risk factors, high levels of physical activity and low sitting time did not attenuate the increased odds of developing type 2 diabetes that were associated with being overweight or obese. In gender-specific analyses (**Appendix 1**), findings were essentially similar to analyses in the overall sample. Further studies are needed to confirm findings from this study and to examine whether sitting time is associated with incident type 2 diabetes. Achieving and maintaining a healthy weight, by engaging in healthy lifestyle behaviours, is crucial for type 2 diabetes prevention.

4.6 **REFERENCES**

 2018 Physical Activity Guidelines Advisory Committee. 2018 Physical Activity Guidelines Advisory Committee Scientific Report. Washington, DC: US department of Health and Human Services; 2018.

CHAPTER FIVE:

Association between lifestyle risk factors and incident hypertension among middle-aged and older Australians

5.1 PREFACE TO THE CHAPTER

This chapter presents findings from a peer-reviewed paper that examined the separate and combined effects of six lifestyle risk factors on incident hypertension in the 45 and Up Study cohort. The lifestyle risk factors that were examined included being overweight/obese, low physical activity levels, high alcohol consumption, being a current smoker, low consumption of fruit and/or vegetables per day, and being at high risk of psychological distress. The published paper forms this chapter. It addresses specific aims #3 and #5 of this thesis as described in Chapter 1. Dissemination of this research and author contributions for this paper are described below.

5.2 RESEARCH DISSEMINATION

The research presented in this chapter has been disseminated as follows:

Published peer-reviewed paper

Nguyen B, Bauman A, Ding D. Association between lifestyle risk factors and incident hypertension among middle-aged and older Australians. *Preventive Medicine* 2019; 118: 73-80. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2018.10.007</u> (Epub ahead of print)

Impact factor 3.434

Published abstract

Nguyen B, Bauman A, Ding D. Association between lifestyle risk factors and incident hypertension among middle-aged and older Australians. *Revue d'Epidemiologie et de Sante Publique*. Vol 66 Suppl 5, July 2018, Pages S260-1. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1016/j.respe.2018.05.069

Conference presentations

Nguyen B, Bauman A, Ding D. Association between lifestyle risk factors and incident hypertension among middle-aged and older Australians. *European Congress of Epidemiology*, Lyon, France, 2018. [Oral presentation]

Nguyen B, Bauman A, Ding D. Association between lifestyle risk factors and incident hypertension among middle-aged and older Australians. *Sax Institute 45 and Up Study Collaborators' Annual Meeting*, Sydney, Australia, 2017. [Oral presentation]

Nguyen B, Bauman A, Ding D. Association between lifestyle risk factors and incident hypertension among Australians. *Australian Epidemiological Association Meeting*, Sydney, Australia, 2017. [Oral presentation]

Nguyen B, Ding D. Are lifestyle behaviours and hypertension associated among Australians? *3rd Annual Charles Perkins Centre Symposium*, Sydney, Australia, 2017. [Poster Presentation] – **Awarded best poster presentation.**

5.3 AUTHOR ATTRIBUTION STATEMENT

I, Binh Nguyen, was responsible for designing the study, analysing and interpreting data, writing drafts of the manuscript, submitting the manuscript, responding to reviewers' comments, and coordinating submission and publication of the manuscript.

My co-authors, A. Bauman and D. Ding, helped to design the study, interpret data, draft the manuscript, and revise the manuscript critically for important intellectual content.

All authors have read and approved the manuscript.

As supervisor for the candidature upon which this thesis is based, I can confirm that the authorship attribution statement above is correct.

Signature:

Dr. Ding (Melody) Ding

5.4 PAPER IN PUBLISHED FORMAT

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



Preventive Medicine



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/ypmed

Association between lifestyle risk factors and incident hypertension among middle-aged and older Australians



Binh Nguyen*, Adrian Bauman, Ding Ding

Prevention Research Collaboration, Sydney School of Public Health, The University of Sydney, Camperdown, NSW, Australia

ARTICLE INFO	A B S T R A C T
<i>Keywords:</i> Lifestyle Blood pressure Hypertension Prospective studies Risk factors	This study aimed to examine the association between individual and combined lifestyle risk factors and the incidence of hypertension 1) in middle-aged and older Australians, and 2) to compare findings in men and women. A sample of 32,393 adults aged \geq 45 years from New South Wales completed baseline (2006–2008) and follow-up (2010) questionnaires. Self-reported incident hypertension was defined as not having physician-diagnosed hypertension nor taking antihypertensive medications at baseline and reporting a diagnosis/treatment of hypertension at follow-up. High-risk categories for six lifestyle risk factors were defined as: a BMI \geq 25 kg/m ² , physical activity levels < 150 min/week, consuming \geq 14 alcohol drinks/week, being a current smoker, consuming < 2 fruit and/or < 3 vegetable serves/day, and being at high risk of psychological distress (Kessler-10 score \geq 22). The association between baseline risk factors and incident hypertension was examined using logistic regression models, adjusted for socio-demographic, medical and lifestyle risk factors. After 2.7 (SD: 0.9) years of follow-up, 17.1% developed hypertension. Compared to low-risk categories, high BMI (AOR [95% CI]: 1.99 [1.85, 2.13]), high alcohol intake (1.58 [1.44, 1.73]), low physical activity levels (1.17 [1.07, 1.27]) and being a current smoker (1.15 [1.0, 1.31]) were associated with a higher incidence of hypertension in the overall sample, with similar associations in men and women. The number of high-risk lifestyle factors was positively associated with higher odds of developing hypertension in the overall sample, men and women; with a stronger association in middle-aged men. Adopting a low-risk lifestyle may prevent hypertension among middle-aged and older adults.

1. Introduction

Hypertension is the leading contributor to global disease burden (GBD 2015 Risk Factors Collaborators, 2016). It is one of the major risk factors for cardiovascular disease, which accounts for the largest number of deaths worldwide (GBD 2015 Mortality and Causes of Death Collaborators, 2016; Roth et al., 2017). As the prevalence, mortality, and disease burden of hypertension have increased considerably in the last 25 years (Forouzanfar et al., 2017), it is important to identify modifiable lifestyle risk factors that can inform strategies for hypertension and subsequent cardiovascular disease prevention.

Several lifestyle risk factors for hypertension have been identified, including being overweight or obese, an unhealthy diet, insufficient physical activity and excessive alcohol intake. A plethora of intervention (Dickinson et al., 2006; Neter et al., 2003; Xin et al., 2001) and prospective studies (Briasoulis et al., 2012; Gelber et al., 2007; Lelong et al., 2017; Liu et al., 2017) have examined these factors.

Lifestyle factors tend to cluster and have synergistic health effects (Ding et al., 2015a; Krokstad et al., 2017). However, few prospective studies have investigated the combined influence of lifestyle risk factors on the development of hypertension (Cohen et al., 2012; Forman et al., 2009; Banda et al., 2010), and no study to our knowledge has compared these associations in men and women. Given the previously reported sex differences in the prevalence, control, and pathophysiology of hypertension, comparing risk factors in men and women is needed and could inform sex-specific prevention strategies (Doumas et al., 2013).

As most of the attributable global burden of blood-pressure related disease is borne by middle-aged and older people (Lawes et al., 2008), and as the prevalence of hypertension markedly increases with age (Kearney et al., 2005), it is important to examine primary prevention strategies among this age group. The aims of this study are to examine the association between individual and combined lifestyle risk factors and the incidence of hypertension 1) among a cohort of middle-aged and older Australians, and 2) separately in men and women.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2018.10.007 Received 30 April 2018; Received in revised form 6 September 2018; Accepted 8 October 2018 Available online 12 October 2018

0091-7435/ © 2018 Published by Elsevier Inc.

^{*} Corresponding author at: Prevention Research Collaboration, The Charles Perkins Centre, Level 6, The Hub, University of Sydney, NSW 2006, Australia. *E-mail address*: thanh-binh.nguyen-duy@sydney.edu.au (B. Nguyen).

2. Methods

2.1. Study population

The baseline data were from the Sax Institute's 45 and Up Study, a prospective cohort study of 267,153 men and women aged 45 years and over, randomly sampled from the general population of New South Wales (NSW), Australia, using the Medicare database, the national universal health provider. From January 2006 to December 2008, eligible individuals joined the study by completing a postal questionnaire and providing written consent for follow-up. The study methods have been described in detail elsewhere (Banks et al., 2008). In 2010, the first 100.000 participants to join the 45 and Up Study were invited to complete the Social, Economic, and Environmental Factor (SEEF) Study follow-up questionnaire (60.4% response rate). A participant flow chart is provided in Fig. 1. Participants that reported being treated for hypertension or taking antihypertensive medication at baseline were excluded (n = 19,349). Participants that reported being treated for heart disease, high blood cholesterol, or taking medication against heart disease, high blood cholesterol or diabetes were also excluded (n = 20,982) as some of these medications may have blood pressure lowering effects and as people with diabetes commonly have high blood pressure. The final analytic sample included 32,393 participants. The 45 and Up Study was granted ethics approval by the University of NSW Human Research Ethics Committee (reference HREC 05035/HREC 10186) and the SEEF Study by the University of Sydney Human Research Ethics Committee (reference 10-2009/12187).

2.2. Measurement

The baseline and follow-up questionnaires included questions about socio-demographic characteristics, health and lifestyle factors (https://www.saxinstitute.org.au/our-work/45-up-study/questionnaires/).

2.2.1. Ascertainment of hypertension

Incident hypertension was defined, based on self-reported data, as not having physician-diagnosed hypertension nor taking antihypertensive medication at baseline and reporting either a diagnosis or treatment of hypertension at follow-up. Self-reported hypertension has been validated in similar studies involving large cohorts (Forman et al., 2009; Banda et al., 2010).

2.2.2. Baseline exposure variables

Body mass index (BMI), derived from self-reported height and weight, has been previously validated in this cohort (Ng et al., 2011). Physical activity, based on validated questions from the Active Australia Survey was calculated as the sum of time spent on walking, moderate-intensity and vigorous-intensity (weighted by two) physical activity in the past week (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, 2003). Participants were asked about their weekly alcohol consumption as well as past and current smoking patterns. Usual daily fruit and vegetable consumption was assessed using validated short questions (Rustihauser et al., 2011). Participants' general level of psychological distress was measured using the Kessler-10 (K10) scale, a validated 10item questionnaire about anxiety and depression symptoms experienced in the previous month (Andrews and Slade, 2001).

2.2.3. Definition of lifestyle risk categories

The six lifestyle factors described above were dichotomised as either low- or high-risk for developing hypertension. A BMI greater or equal to 25 kg/m^2 , the standard World Health Organization (WHO) cut-off point for overweight, was considered high-risk. Being overweight or obese has been associated with an increased risk of developing hypertension in middle-aged men and women (Field et al., 2001). Participants who did not meet the minimal recommendation of 150 min of moderatevigorous PA a week, as per WHO (WHO, 2010) and current Australian



Fig. 1. Participant flow chart (45 and Up Study, 2006-2010).

guidelines (Australian Department of Health, 2014), were deemed at risk. Consuming < 2 serves of fruit and/or < 3 serves of vegetables per day was defined as high-risk, based on cut-points previously used in studies involving population health surveillance (Ding et al., 2015b; Centre for Epidemiology and Research, 2008). Alcohol risk was defined as consuming > 14 drinks per week, an amount exceeding the Australian National Health and Medical Research Council's recommendations (NHMRC, 2009). Those who reported being current smokers (including daily and occasional smokers) were considered at risk. Risk of psychological distress (K10 score \geq 22), as used in a previous study involving this cohort (Nguyen et al., 2017a).

To examine the combined influence of lifestyle risk factors, a lifestyle risk score (LRS) was calculated for each participant by summing up the number of lifestyle factors in the high-risk category. A combined score approach is a common approach (McAloney et al., 2013) and has been used previously by several prospective cohort studies examining associations between combined lifestyle risk factors and cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes (Banda et al., 2010; Chiuve et al., 2006; Myint et al., 2009; vanDam et al., 2008). The LRS was further categorised as: 0, 1, 2, and 3 to 6 (these scores were combined due to the small percentages of participants with 3 to 6 risk factors).

2.2.4. Covariates

Covariates were based on self-reported information from the baseline questionnaire, and included the following socio-demographic characteristics: age (45–54, 55–64, 65–74, \geq 75 years), sex, country of birth (Australia/New Zealand, Europe, Middle East, Asia, Canada/ United State, Africa, other), educational attainment (university degree/ higher. high school/trade apprenticeship/certificate/diploma, \leq 10 years of schooling), area-level socio-economic status (quintiles based on the Socio-Economic Indexes For Area - Index of Relative Socio-Economic Disadvantage [SEIFA-IRSD; Australian Bureau of Statistics, 2008]); medical variables: family history of hypertension (yes/no), aspirin use (yes/no), omega 3 or fish oil use (yes/no); and follow-up time. In separate analyses conducted in women, additional covariates were included: oral contraceptive use (ever/never), current use of hormonal replacement therapy (yes/no), menopausal status (pre-menopausal, post-menopausal, not sure/irregular periods), and number of children given birth to $(0, 1, 2, 3, \ge 4)$. To further explore risk factors for women within the context of reproductive history, a sub-analysis involving parous women only was additionally adjusted for the following reproductive variables: mother's age for first child (years), lifetime breastfeeding duration (months), and hypertension during pregnancy (yes/no).

2.3. Statistical analysis

Baseline participant characteristics by sex were presented as means (standard deviation [SD]) or percentages. Differences in baseline characteristics between men and women were examined using student t-tests for continuous variables and chi-square tests for categorical variables. The association between individual lifestyle risk factors or the LRS and incident hypertension were examined using logistic regression. The lower-risk category for lifestyle factors and the LRS (LRS = 0) was chosen as the reference category. Odds ratios (ORs) with 95% confidence intervals (CIs) were estimated for unadjusted and multivariate-adjusted models in the overall sample, and separately in men and women. Individual lifestyle factors were mutually adjusted for each other. We tested for effect modification by age (< 65 years vs \geq 65 years) and sex by fitting interaction terms with the LRS. Finally, sensitivity analyses were conducted separately in men and women to examine whether findings differed if lifestyle factors were considered as continuous variables rather than using specific cut-points. Analyses were conducted using SPSS version 22 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY).

3. Results

Of 32,393 participants without hypertension at baseline, 5539 (17.1%) reported hypertension at follow-up (mean [SD]: 2.7 [0.9] years). Participants' socio-demographic and lifestyle characteristics at baseline are presented in Table 1. The mean age of participants at baseline was 58.3 (SD: 9.2) years and most (80%) were born in Australia/New Zealand. More than half (58%) of the sample were women, nearly a third (30.8%) had a university degree and nearly half (46.9%) reported a family history of hypertension. More than half (53.5%) of participants were overweight/obese, more than three-quarters (83%) were physically active ($\geq 150 \text{ min/week}$), and less than half (42.8%) consumed ≥ 2 fruit and ≥ 3 vegetables/day. In addition, more than three-quarters (86%) consumed $\leq 14 \text{ drinks}$ of alcohol/week, nearly two-thirds (60.3%) were never smokers, less than a tenth (6.7%) were current smokers, and the majority (94.6%) had a low to moderate risk of psychological distress. Overall, more than half (53.4%) had a lowerrisk lifestyle (LRS = 0-1). Compared to men, women were on average younger and had a healthier lifestyle overall, and a higher proportion of women had completed ≤ 10 years of education. Among women, more than half (57.3%) were post-menopausal, and on average had more than two (mean: 2.3; SD: 1.4) children. Parous women breastfed an average of 16 (SD: 16) months during their lifetime.

Table 2 shows the unadjusted and adjusted ORs for the associations between six lifestyle risk factors, the LRS, and incident hypertension in the overall sample. In unadjusted models, high-risk categories for all six lifestyle risk factors were significantly associated with higher odds of incident hypertension. After adjustment for covariates, being overweight/obese, exercising < 150 min/week, consuming > 14 drinks of alcohol/week and being a current smoker remained significantly associated with higher odds of incident hypertension. In both unadjusted and adjusted models, the odds of incident hypertension increased with an increasing number of high-risk lifestyle risk factors. Participants in the highest LRS category (LRS = 3 to 6) had 2.58 (95% CI: 2.29, 2.90) the odds of developing hypertension compared with participants without any high-risk factors.

The unadjusted and adjusted ORs for incident hypertension by categories of lifestyle risk factors and LRS are also presented separately for men (Table 3) and women (Table 4). In men, high-risk categories for BMI, physical activity, fruit and vegetable intake, alcohol intake and smoking status were associated with higher odds of incident hypertension in unadjusted models. In adjusted models, being overweight/obese, exercising < 150 min/week and consuming > 14 drinks of alcohol/week remained significant. A larger number of high-risk factors was associated with higher odds of developing hypertension following covariate adjustment.

In women, high-risk categories for BMI, physical activity, alcohol intake and current smoking status were associated with higher odds of incident hypertension in unadjusted models. Similar to findings in men, these associations remained significant for BMI, physical activity and alcohol intake following adjustment for covariates. An increasing number of high-risk factors was associated with increased odds of developing hypertension. However, the pattern of association differed significantly between men and women (test for interaction p < 0.003).

In unadjusted analyses, all women-specific covariates were significantly associated with incident hypertension. These associations did not remain significant following covariate adjustment. In the sub-analysis involving parous women only, lifetime breastfeeding duration and high blood pressure during pregnancy remained significantly associated with lower and higher odds of hypertension, respectively, after adjustment for additional reproductive variables.

There was a significant interaction between the LRS and age categories (p < 0.001). The association between the LRS and incident hypertension was stronger in individuals aged < 65 years compared to those aged \geq 65 years, especially among middle-aged men (Table 5). Sensitivity analyses conducted in separately in men and women showed that results were similar when lifestyle factors were examined as continuous variables rather than using cut-points.

4. Discussion

In this study following a large cohort of middle-aged and elderly adults for three years, being overweight/obese, a high weekly alcohol intake, and a low amount of physical activity per week were associated with higher odds of developing hypertension, in both men and women. A higher number of lifestyle risk factors was associated with higher odds of incident hypertension in both the overall sample and in separate analyses in men and women. A salient finding from this study was that a higher-risk lifestyle for hypertension seemed more detrimental in middle-aged than older adults, especially in men, highlighting the importance of lifestyle risk reduction among middle-aged men.

There is growing evidence supporting the importance of considering the combined effects of lifestyle risk factors on health. To date, several prospective studies have examined associations between combined lifestyle risk factors and adverse health outcomes, such as coronary heart disease (Chiuve et al., 2006; Stampfer et al., 2000), stroke (Kurth et al., 2006; Chiuve et al., 2008; Myint et al., 2009), sudden cardiac death (Chiuve et al., 2011), myocardial infarction (Akesson et al., 2007), diabetes (Hu et al., 2011), as well as cause-specific and all-cause mortality (Ford et al., 2011; Kvaavik et al., 2010; Loef and Walach, 2012; vanDam et al., 2008). In these studies, adherence to a healthy lifestyle was generally associated with better health outcomes. To our

Baseline characteristics ^a of participa	ants in the overall samp	ple (n = 32,393) and according	to sex (45 and Up) Study	, 2006–2010)	
--	--------------------------	-----------------	-----------------	----------	-----------	---------	--------------	--

Variable	All (n = 32,393)	Men (n = 13,614)	Women (n = 18,779)
Mean (SD) follow-up time (years)	2.7 (0.9)	2.7 (0.9)	2.7 (0.9)
Age group ^b (%)	21.9	27.8	17.6
45–54 years	43.8 (n = 14,190)	38.0 (n = 5167)	48.0 (n = 9023)
55–64 years	34.3 (n = 11,105)	34.2 (n = 4662)	34.3 (n = 6443)
65–74 years	15.5 (n = 5027)	18.8 (n = 2554)	13.2 (n = 2473)
\geq 75 years	6.4 (n = 2071)	9.0 (n = 1231)	4.5 (n = 840)
Country of birth ^b (%) (missing $n = 315$; missing $n = 160$ for men and missing $n = 155$ for women)			
Australia/New Zealand	80.0 (n = 25,677)	78.5 (n = 10,562)	81.2 (n = 15,115)
Europe	14.4 (n = 4615)	16.1 (n = 2168)	13.1 (n = 2447)
Asia	2.5 (n = 817)	2.4 (n = 320)	2.7 (n = 497)
Other	3.1 (n = 969)	3.0 (n = 404)	3.0 (n = 565)
Highest education ^b (%) (missing = 416; missing n = 185 for men and missing n = 162 for women)			
University and higher	30.8 (n = 9859)	32.0 (n = 4292)	31.0 (n = 5567)
High school/trade apprenticeship/certificate/diploma	43.2 (n = 13,846)	48.9 (n = 6562)	39.1 (n = 7284)
≤10 years	26.0 (n = 8341)	19.2 (n = 2575)	29.9 (n = 5766)
Socio-economic status (SEIFA-IRSD) ^c (%) (missing = 87; missing $n = 39$ for men and missing $n = 48$ for women)			
Volumet quintile (most disadvantaged)	13.4 (n = 4340)	13.7 (n = 1853)	13.3 (n = 2487)
Second lowest quintile	26.8 (n = 8672)	26.6 (n = 3606)	27.0 (n = 5066)
Third lowest quintile	22.3 (n = 7190)	22.5 (n = 3054)	22.1 (n = 4136)
Second highest quintile	12.0 (n = 3916)	11.9 (n = 1612)	12.1 (n = 2304)
Higher quintile (least disadvantaged)	25.3 (n - 8188)	25.4 (n - 3450)	25.3 (n = 4738)
Inglish quantum (last disadvantaged) Overweight or obset (> 25 kg/m ² /b ⁰ (missing n = 2012) missing n = 733 for men and missing n = 1279 for	53.5 (n = 16.265)	62.2 (n = 8014)	47.1 (n = 8251)
women)	55.5 (ff = 10,205)	02.2 (ii = 0014)	47.1 (li = 0251)
Physical activity level ^{13,0} (%) (missing = 723; missing n = 317 for men and missing n = 406 for women)			
< 150 min/week	17.0 (n = 5387)	17.7 (n = 2350)	16.5 (n = 3037)
\geq 150 min/week	83.0 (n = 26,283)	82.3 (n = 10,947)	83.5 (n = 15,336)
Usually consumes ≥ 2 serves of fruit/day and ≥ 3 serves of vegetables/day ^b (%) (missing = 582; missing	42.8 (n = 13,607)	30.3 (n = 4056)	51.8 (n = 9551)
n = 224 for men and missing $n = 48$ for women)			
Usually consumes ≤14 drinks/week ^D (%) (missing = 347; missing n = 142 for men and missing n = 274 for women)	86.0 (n = 27,508)	76.1 (n = 10,257)	93.2 (n = 17,251)
Smoking status ^b (%) (missing = 14; missing $n = 4$ for men and missing $n = 10$ for women)			
Never smoker	60.3 (n = 19,520)	54.2 (n = 7378)	64.7 (n = 12,142)
Previous smoker	33.0 (n = 10,685)	38.7 (n = 5266)	28.9 (n = 5419)
Current smoker	6.7 (n = 2174)	7.1 (n = 966)	6.4 (n = 1208)
Low to moderate risk of psychological distress (K10 score $< 22^{\text{b,c}}$ (%) (missing = 2254; missing n = 832	94.6 (n = 28,521)	95.4 (n = 12,192)	94.1 (n = 16,329)
for men and missing $n = 1422$ for women)			
LRS ^{b,f} (%)			
LRS = 0	17.2 (n = 5565)	9.1 (n = 1238)	23.0 (n = 4327)
LRS = 1	36.2 (n = 11,733)	30.3 (n = 4126)	40.5 (n = 7607)
LRS = 2	30.8 (n = 9967)	37.5 (n = 5108)	25.9 (n = 4859)
LRS = 3 to 6	15.8 (n = 5128)	23.1 (n = 3142)	10.6 (n = 1986)
Family history of hypertension ^b (%) (missing = 1; missing $n = 0$ for men, missing $n = 1$ for women)	46.9 (n = 15,196)	39.1 (n = 5328)	52.6 (n = 9868)
Oral contraceptive use (%) (missing $n = 212$)	-	-	87.2 (n = 16,198)
Hormonal replacement therapy use (%) (missing $n = 249$)	-	-	34.6 (n = 6404)
Menopausal status (%) (missing = 2)	-	-	
Pre-menopausal	-	-	21.0 (n = 3941)
Post-menopausal	-	-	57.3 (n = 10,760)
Irregular periods/not sure	-	-	21.7 (n = 4076)
Number of children (missing $n = 74$)	-	-	2.3 (1.4) (n = 18,705)
Mother's age for first child ^g (years) (missing $n = 2454$)	-	-	25.5 (5.0) (n = 16,325)
Lifetime breastfeeding duration ⁸ (months) (missing $n = 2239$)	-	-	15.7 (16.0) (n = 16,540)
High blood pressure during pregnancy ^g (%)	-	-	8.1 (n = 1515)

Abbreviations: IRSD = Index of Relative Socio-economic Disadvantage, K10 = Kessler Psychological Distress Scale, LRS = lifestyle risk score, SD = standard deviation, SEIFA = Socio-Economic Indexes For Areas.

^a Data are presented as means (SD) or percentages (%).

^b Significantly different from men (all p < 0.01) based on t-tests for continuous variables and chi-square tests for categorical variables.

^c A SEIFA index based on disadvantage and derived from Australian census variables including low income, low educational attainment, unemployment, and dwelling without motor vehicles (Australian Bureau of Statistics, 2008).

^d Physical activity was calculated as the sum of time spent on walking, moderate-intensity physical activity, and vigorous-intensity physical activity (weighted by two) in the past week (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, 2003).

^e The total K10 score is based on a 10-item questionnaire about anxiety and depression symptoms experienced in the last four weeks (Andrews and Slade, 2001). A K10 score < 22 represents a "low-to-moderate risk" of psychological distress.

^f Derived from the total number of lifestyle risk factors in the "high-risk" category.

^g In parous women only (n = 16,349).

knowledge, only three studies have examined the combined influence of lifestyle risk factors on hypertension in either women (Cohen et al., 2012; Forman et al., 2009) or men (Banda et al., 2010), with findings in line with those from our study. In a large 14- (Forman et al., 2009) and 26-year (Cohen et al., 2012) prospective cohort study of women from

the Nurses' Health Study, and a prospective cohort study in men followed over 10 years, having a higher number of low-risk lifestyle factors was associated with a lower risk of self-reported hypertension (Banda et al., 2010). Individual lifestyle factors examined in these studies, half of which overlapped with those considered in our study,

Unadjusted and adjusted odds ratios for incident hypertension by categories of lifestyle risk factors in the overall sample (n = 32,393; 45 and Up Study, 2006–2010).

Variable	Unadjusted odds ratios (95% CI)	Adjusted odds ratios ^a (95% CI)		
Body mass index category				
$< 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)		
$\geq 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$	2.0 (1.88, 2.13)	1.99 (1.85, 2.13)		
Physical activity ^b level				
\geq 150 min/week	(Reference)	1.0 (reference)		
< 150 min/week	1.22 (1.13, 1.32)	1.17 (1.07, 1.27)		
Usual fruit and vegetable intake				
\geq 2 serves of fruit/day and \geq 3 serves	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)		
of vegetables/day				
< 2 serves of fruit/day and/or	1.09 (1.03, 1.16)	1.06 (0.99, 1.13)		
< 3 serves of vegetables/day				
Alcohol intake				
\leq 14 drinks/week	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)		
> 14 drinks/week	1.60 (1.48, 1.73)	1.58 (1.44, 1.73)		
Smoking status				
Never smoker	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)		
Previous smoker	1.16 (1.09, 1.24)	1.06 (0.99, 1.14)		
Current smoker	1.16 (1.03, 1.30)	1.15 (1.0, 1.31)		
Psychological distress (K10) score ^c				
Low to moderate risk (K10 $<$ 22)	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)		
High to very high risk (K10 \geq 22)	1.21 (1.06, 1.37)	1.15 (0.99, 1.32)		
LRS ^d				
0	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)		
1	1.36 (1.23, 1.49)	1.35 (1.22, 1.49)		
2	1.73 (1.57, 1.91)	1.76 (1.59, 1.94)		
3 to 6	2.37 (2.14, 2.63)	2.45 (2.20, 2.74)		

Abbreviations: CI = confidence interval, kg = kilograms, K10 = KesslerPsychological Distress Scale, LRS = lifestyle risk score, m = meter.

^a Adjusted for age group, sex, follow-up time, country of birth, education, socio-economic status (based on Socio-Economic Indexes for Areas –Index of Relative Socio-Economic Disadvantage), family history of hypertension, omega 3 or fish oil use, aspirin use and lifestyle risk factors (body mass index, physical activity level, fruit and vegetable intake, alcohol intake, smoking status, K10 score; mutually adjusted for each other). Due to missing data, the multivariate analysis including individual lifestyle risk factors was based on n = 26,747, and the multivariate analysis including the lifestyle risk index was based on n = 31,954.

^b Physical activity was calculated as the sum of time spent on walking, moderate-intensity physical activity, and vigorous-intensity physical activity (weighted by two) in the past week (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, 2003).

^c The total K10 score is based on a 10-item questionnaire about anxiety and depression symptoms experienced in the last four weeks (Andrews and Slade, 2001). A K10 score < 22 represents a low to moderate risk of psychological distress.

^d Derived from the total number of lifestyle risk factors in the "high-risk" category.

included BMI (Banda et al., 2010; Cohen et al., 2012; Forman et al., 2009), physical activity (Banda et al., 2010; Cohen et al., 2012; Forman et al., 2009), cardiorespiratory fitness (Banda et al., 2010), alcohol intake (Banda et al., 2010; Cohen et al., 2012; Forman et al., 2009), smoking (Banda et al., 2010), a Dietary Approach to Stop Hypertension score (Cohen et al., 2012; Forman et al., 2009), non-narcotic analgesic use (Cohen et al., 2012; Forman et al., 2009), folic acid supplementation (Forman et al., 2009) and menopause (Cohen et al., 2012). As in our study, the strongest association was observed with BMI in all of these studies (Cohen et al., 2012; Forman et al., 2009; Banda et al., 2010).

Compared to these previous studies, our study is innovative in that it examined whether poor mental health was associated with incident hypertension. Although several prospective studies have reported a link between psychological factors and the risk of hypertension, findings from previous studies have been mixed (Meng et al., 2012; Rutledge

Preventive Medicine 118 (2019) 73-80

Table 3

Unadjusted and adjusted odds ratios for incident hypertension by categories of lifestyle risk factors in men (n = 13,614; 45 and Up Study, 2006–2010).

Variable	Unadjusted odds ratios (95% CI)	Adjusted odds ratios ^a (95% CI)
Body mass index category		
$< 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
$\geq 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$	1.95 (1.76, 2.15)	1.97 (1.77, 2.21)
Physical activity ^b level		
\geq 150 min/week	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
< 150 min/week	1.13 (1.01, 1.26)	1.14 (1.01, 1.30)
Usual fruit and vegetable intake		
\geq 2 serves of fruit/day and \geq 3 serves	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
of vegetables/day	1 14 (1 04 1 96)	1 00 (0 07 1 01)
< 2 serves of inul/day and/or	1.14 (1.04, 1.20)	1.09 (0.97, 1.21)
< 5 serves or vegetables/ day		
Alcohol Intake	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
$\geq 14 \text{ drinks/ week}$	1.6(151, 1.82)	1.62(1.45, 1.81)
Smoking status	1.00 (1.01, 1.02)	1.02 (1.10, 1.01)
Never smoker	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
Previous smoker	1.25 (1.14, 1.37)	1.08 (0.97 1.20)
Current smoker	1.23(1.11, 1.07) 1.24(1.05, 1.47)	1.00(0.97, 1.20) 1.16(0.95, 1.41)
Psychological distress (K10) score ^c	1.21 (1.00, 1.17)	1.10 (0.56, 1.11)
Low to moderate risk (K10 $<$ 22)	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
High to very high risk (K10 $>$ 22)	1.22 (1.0, 1.50)	1.17 (0.94, 1.47)
LRS ^d	(,)	
0	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
1	1.19 (0.99, 1.44)	1.23 (1.02, 1.50)
2	1.60 (1.33, 1.91)	1.69 (1.40, 2.03)
3 to 6	2.39 (1.98, 2.87)	2.55 (2.10, 3.10)

Abbreviations: CI = confidence interval, kg = kilograms, K10 = KesslerPsychological Distress Scale, LRS = lifestyle risk score, m = meter.

^a Adjusted for age group, follow-up time, country of birth, education, socioeconomic status, family history of hypertension, aspirin use, omega 3 or fish oil use and lifestyle risk factors (body mass index, physical activity level, fruit and vegetable intake, alcohol intake, smoking status, K10 score; mutually adjusted for each other).

^b Physical activity was calculated as the sum of time spent on walking, moderate-intensity physical activity, and vigorous-intensity physical activity (weighted by two) in the past week (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, 2003).

^c The total K10 score is based on a 10-item questionnaire about anxiety and depression symptoms experienced in the last four weeks (Andrews and Slade, 2001). A K10 score < 22 represents a low to moderate risk of psychological distress.

^d Derived from the total number of lifestyle risk factors in the "high-risk" category.

and Hogan, 2002; Shinn et al., 2001). In our study, being at high risk of psychological distress was not associated with incident hypertension. Differences in findings between studies could be due to a range of methodological factors including differences in follow-up period, sample size, exposure variables and hypertension measurement. Additional longitudinal studies may help further elucidate any relationship between psychological distress and incident hypertension.

Extending previous evidence, our study compared findings between men and women. When considered individually, BMI, alcohol intake and physical activity level were significantly associated with incident hypertension in both men and women. These findings are not surprising as it has been previously shown that BMI (Gelber et al., 2007; Shuger et al., 2008), physical activity (Liu et al., 2017) and alcohol intake (Briasoulis et al., 2012) are important individual risk factors for hypertension in both sexes. However, after adjustment for confounders, there were no apparent associations with other lifestyle risk factors in separate analyses in men and women. Although the association between being a current smoker and developing hypertension achieved significance in the overall sample, it did not remain significant in separate analyses in men and women. Whilst smoking is a known risk

Unadjusted and a	djusted odds ratios	for incident	hypertension	by categories o	of
lifestyle risk facto	ors in women (n =	18,779; 45 ai	nd Up Study,	2006–2010).	

Variable	Unadjusted odds	Adjusted odds
	ratios	ratios
	(95% CI)	(95% CI)
Body mass index category		
$< 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
$> 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$	2.02 (1.85, 2.21)	1.08 (1.80, 2.17)
Physical activity ^b level	2.02 (1.03, 2.21)	1.50 (1.00, 2.17)
>150 min/week	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
$\leq 150 \text{ min}/\text{week}$	1 33 (1 19 1 48)	1.19 (1.06, 1.34)
Usual fruit and vegetable intake	1.00 (1.19, 1.10)	1.17 (1.00, 1.01)
>2 serves of fruit/day and >3 serves	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
of vegetables/day		
< 2 serves of fruit/day and/or	0.99 (0.91, 1.08)	1.05 (0.96, 1.15)
< 3 serves of vegetables/day	, , , ,	
Alcohol intake		
\leq 14 drinks/week	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
> 14 drinks/week	1.34 (1.14, 1.57)	1.50 (1.28, 1.77)
Smoking status		
Never smoker	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
Previous smoker	1.08 (0.98, 1.18)	1.07 (0.97, 1.19)
Current smoker	1.19 (1.0, 1.40)	1.15 (0.95, 1.39)
Psychological distress (K10) score ^c		
Low to moderate risk (K10 $<$ 22)	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
High to very high risk (K10 \geq 22)	1.17 (0.98, 1.40)	1.08 (0.89, 1.31)
Oral contraceptive use		
No	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
Yes	0.80 (0.70, 0.90)	0.90 (0.78, 1.04)
Hormonal replacement therapy use		
No	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
Yes	1.27 (1.17, 1.39)	1.04 (0.94, 1.15)
Menopausal status		
Pre-menopausal	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
Post-menopausal	1.43 (1.28, 1.60)	1.03 (0.88, 1.19)
Irregular periods/not sure	1.39 (1.22, 1.59)	1.20 (1.03, 1.40)
Number of children	1.11 (1.07, 1.15)	1.01 (0.98, 1.04)
Mother's age for first child ^e	0.97 (0.96, 0.97)	0.99 (0.98, 1.01)
Lifetime breastfeeding duration ^e	0.99 (0.99, 0.99)	0.99 (0.99, 0.99)
High blood pressure during pregnancy ^e		
No	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
Yes	2.52 (2.24, 2.84)	2.27 (1.98, 2.61)
LRS ^u		
0	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
1	1.43 (1.27, 1.62)	1.44 (1.28, 1.62)
2	1.82 (1.60, 2.06)	1.84 (1.62, 2.08)
3 t0 0	2.09 (1.79, 2.43)	2.22 (1.91, 2.58)

Abbreviations: CI = confidence interval, kg = kilograms, K10 = KesslerPsychological Distress Scale, LRS = lifestyle risk score, m = meter.

^a Adjusted for age group, follow-up time, country of birth, education, socioeconomic status, family history of hypertension, aspirin use, omega 3 or fish oil use, lifestyle risk factors (body mass index, physical activity level, fruit and vegetable intake, alcohol intake, smoking status, K10 score; mutually adjusted for each other), current use of hormonal replacement therapy, oral contraceptive use, menopausal status and number of children given birth to. Additional covariates in parous women only: mother's age for first child, lifetime breastfeeding duration and high blood pressure during pregnancy.

^b Physical activity was calculated as the sum of time spent on walking, moderate-intensity physical activity, and vigorous-intensity physical activity (weighted by two) in the past week (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, 2003).

^c The total K10 score is based on a 10-item questionnaire about anxiety and depression symptoms experienced in the last four weeks (Andrews and Slade, 2001). A K10 score < 22 represents a low to moderate risk of psychological distress.

^d Derived from the total number of lifestyle risk factors in the "high-risk" category.

^e In sub-analysis involving parous women only (n = 16,349).

factor for cardiovascular disease, its association with incident hypertension remains uncertain. Paradoxically, non- and previous smokers have been shown to have higher blood pressure compared to smokers (Green et al., 1986) and prolongation of smoking cessation has been associated with higher increases in blood pressure, compared with current smokers (Lee et al., 2001). The association between dietary intake and incident hypertension has been shown more consistently in previous studies (Dauchet et al., 2007; Lelong et al., 2017; Schulze et al., 2003). The lack of an association in this study could be due to self-reported intake not accurately reflecting true consumption of fruit and vegetables, as well as residual confounding from other important dietary factors such as sodium intake that could not be assessed in this study. In epidemiological studies, sodium intake is usually estimated using food frequency questionnaires. However, this method is faced with several challenges including being prone to underreporting. Although 24-hour urine collection is considered the gold standard method, but this imposes a high respondent burden in large populationbased studies (McLean et al., 2017).

Gender differences were more apparent when lifestyle factors were examined in combination with the pattern of association significantly differing between men and women. A higher-risk lifestyle appeared more detrimental for developing hypertension in men than in women. In addition, our study found that the total number of lifestyle risk factors seemed more strongly associated with hypertension in middleaged adults than older adults, especially in middle-aged men. The association in older men appeared weaker than that observed in older women. These findings concur with the well-recognised observation that there is a higher incidence of hypertension in aged-matched men compared to premenopausal women, however, after menopause, there is marked increase in women resulting in a higher incidence in women compared to men. A previous study has also found that older age attenuates the associations between several lifestyle risk factors and incident hypertension in women from the Nurses' Health Study I (Cohen et al., 2012). Physiologic changes associated with ageing, such as increased arterial stiffness, lower responsiveness of the sympathetic nervous system, and changes in sex hormones, may help to explain these findings (Cohen et al., 2012; Dubey et al., 2002). Despite a need for further studies examining potential sex differences and the moderating effects of age, these findings have important public health implications as they identify middle-aged men as a high-risk group for developing hypertension, and to a lesser extent middle-aged women, and highlight the need for prevention strategies that focus on the middle-aged population.

Middle age is a critical period for interventions as changes in blood pressure during middle age can have a significant impact on lifetime risk for cardiovascular disease. A study involving data pooled from seven epidemiologic cohort studies reported that individuals that maintain or lower their blood pressure to normal levels by 55 years of age have the lowest lifetime risk for cardiovascular disease, in comparison to those who experience an increase in blood pressure and have a higher lifetime risk for cardiovascular disease (Allen et al., 2012). Another significant finding from this study was that more than two thirds of men who developed hypertension in middle age were likely to experience a cardiovascular disease event by 85 years of age, again highlighting the importance of identifying prevention strategies for middle-aged men. Prevention efforts should also not only consider people with established hypertension but also those with lesser degrees of hypertension, as it has recently been shown that a considerable portion of cardiovascular disease burden attributable to hypertension is borne by people with pre-hypertension (Lawes et al., 2008).

Finally, a unique aspect of this study was the inclusion of a range of covariates specific to women, including those relating to reproductive history. In the sub-analysis involving parous women only, both lifetime breastfeeding duration and hypertension during pregnancy were significantly associated with incident hypertension. These findings are in agreement with previous studies. Indeed, there is emerging evidence that breastfeeding is associated with the incidence of hypertension and may offer other cardiovascular health benefits (Nguyen et al., 2017b), while high blood pressure during pregnancy has been linked to a higher

Adjusted odds ratios for incident hypertension by categories of the lifestyle risk index stratified by sex and age (<65 or $\geq\!65$ years; 45 and Up Study, 2006–2010).

Variable	Women (n = 18,565)		Men (n = 13,389)	
	$< 65 \text{ years}$ $\geq 65 \text{ years}$ $(n = 15,316)$ $(n = 3249)$		< 65 years (n = 9699)	≥65 years (n = 3690)
	AORs (95% CI)	AORs (95% CI)	AORs (95% CI)	AORs (95% CI)
LRS ^a				
0	1.0 (reference) $(n = 3380)$	1.0 (reference) $(n = 896)$	1.0 (reference) $(n = 766)$	1.0 (reference) $(n = 445)$
1	1.49 (1.30, 1.71) (n = 6147)	1.28 (1.04, 1.58) (n = 1386)	1.51 (1.15, 1.99) (n = 2749)	0.99 (0.75, 1.31) (n = 1317)
2	1.93 (1.67, 2.23) (n = 4035)	1.45 (1.15, 1.83) (n = 758)	2.17 (1.66, 2.83) (n = 3730)	1.21 (0.92, 1.60) (n = 1288)
3 to 6	2.33 (1.97, 2.75) (n = 1754)	1.51 (1.06, 2.13) (n = 209)	3.55 (2.72, 4.65) (n = 2454)	1.41 (1.04, 1.92) ($n = 640$)

Abbreviations: AOR = adjusted odds ratio, CI = confidence interval, kg = kilograms, K10 = Kessler Psychological Distress Scale, LRS = lifestyle risk score. ^a Derived from the total number of lifestyle risk factors in the "high-risk" category.

risk of subsequent hypertension and cardiovascular disease (Grandi et al., 2017; Magnussent et al., 2009).

4.1. Strengths and limitations

The main strengths of this study include a large population sample, a prospective design, the use of validated measures, and a wide range of covariates considered. Sensitivity analyses were conducted with continuous variables for lifestyle risk factors. This study presents some limitations including a short follow-up time and reliance on self-reported data, which may introduce bias. However, hypertension and lifestyle risk factors were assessed using mostly validated measures. The possibility of residual confounding could not be excluded despite the inclusion of multiple covariates. For example, important dietary factors such as sodium intake could not be assessed from the limited number of short dietary questions. While it is possible that this study sample may not be representative of the general population, a previous study comparing 45 and Up Study participants to participants from a representative NSW Population Health Survey reported similar estimates for exposure-outcome associations, despite different risk factor prevalence (Mealing et al., 2010). The minimal information available about SEEF non-respondents may affect the generalisability of findings.

5. Conclusion

Findings from this study are of public health significance as hypertension is one of the most important preventable causes of premature deaths worldwide. Results from this study highlight the importance of adopting an overall healthy lifestyle, particularly in middleaged men who were identified as a higher risk group. The reduction of lifestyle risk factors is an essential component of prevention strategies aimed at reducing the incidence of hypertension and preventing subsequent cardiovascular disease.

Acknowledgments

This research was completed using data collected through the 45 and Up Study (www.saxinstitute.org.au). The 45 and Up Study is managed by the Sax Institute in collaboration with major partner Cancer Council NSW; and partners: the National Heart Foundation of Australia (NSW Division); NSW Ministry of Health; NSW Government Family and Community Services – Ageing, Carers and the Disability Council NSW; and the Australian Red Cross Blood Service. We thank the many thousands of people participating in the 45 and Up Study and the SEEF Study. The SEEF research was funded by the National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC) Strategic Award for Preventive Healthcare and Strengthening Australia's Social Economic Fabric (The SEEF Project; ID: 402810).

This research was funded by a Project Grant from the Cardiovascular Research Network of New South Wales. BN is supported by an Australian Postgraduate Award and a University of Sydney Merit Award. DD is funded by a Heart Foundation Future Leader Fellowship (#101234) and a Sydney Outstanding Academic Research (SOAR) fellowship.

Conflicts of interest

None declared.

References

- Akesson, A., Weismayer, C., Newby, Y., Wolk, A., 2007. Combined effect of low-risk dietary and lifestyle behaviors in primary prevention of myocardial infarction in women. Arch. Intern. Med. 167 (19), 2122–2127.
- Allen, N., Berry, J.D., Ning, H., Van Horn, L., Dyer, A., et al., 2012. Impact of blood pressure and blood pressure change during middle age on the remaining lifetime risk for cardiovascular disease: the cardiovascular lifetime risk pooling project. Circulation 125 (1), 37–44.
- Andrews, G., Slade, T., 2001. Interpreting scores on the Kessler Psychological Distress Scale (K10). Aust. N. Z. J. Public Health 25, 494–497.
- Australian Bureau of Statistics, 2008. Information Paper: An Introduction to Socio-Economic Indexes for Areas (SEIFA) 2006. Australian Bureau of Statistics, Canberra, Australia (Information Paper Cat No: 2039.0.).
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, 2003. The Active Australia Survey: a guide and manual for implementation, analysis and reporting. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, Canberra, Australia.
- Australian Department of Health, 2014. Australia's Physical Activity and Sedentary Behaviour Guidelines. Department of Health, Canberra, Australia.
- Banda, J.A., Clouston, K., Sui, X., Hooker, S.P., Lee, C.D., Blair, S.N., 2010. Protective health factors and incident hypertension in men. Am. J. Hypertens. 23, 599–605.
- Banks, E., Redman, S., Jorm, L., Armstrong, B., Bauman, A., Beard, J., et al., 2008. Cohort profile: the 45 and up study. Int. J. Epidemiol. 37, 941–947.
- Briasoulis, A., Agarwal, V., Messerli, F.H., 2012. Alcohol consumption and the risk of hypertension in men and women: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J. Clin. Hypertens. (Greenwich) 14 (11), 792–798.
- Centre for Epidemiology and Research, 2008. Report on Adult Health From the New South Wales Population Health Survey. NSW Department of Health, Sydney, Australia, pp. 2009.
- Chiuve, S.E., McCullough, M.L., Sacks, F.M., Rimm, E.B., 2006. Healthy lifestyle factors in the primary prevention of coronary heart disease among men. Benefits among users and nonusers of lipid-lowering and antihypertensive medications. Circulation 114, 160–167.
- Chiuve, S.E., Rexrode, K.M., Spiegelman, D., Logroscino, G., Manson, J.E., Rimm, E.B., 2008. Primary prevention of stroke by healthy lifestyle. Circulation 118, 947–954.
- Chiuve, S.E., Fung, T.T., Rexrode, K.M., Spiegelman, D., Manson, J.E., Stampfer, M.J., Albert, C.M., 2011. Adherence to a low-risk, healthy lifestyle and risk of sudden

cardiac death among women. JAMA 306 (1), 62-69.

- Cohen, L., Curhan, G.C., Forman, J.P., 2012. Influence of age on the association between lifestyle factors and risk of hypertension. J. Am. Soc. Hypertens. 6 (4), 284–290. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jash.2012.06.002.
- Dauchet, L., Kesse-Guyot, E., Czernichow, S., Bertrais, S., Estaquio, C., Péneau, S., et al., 2007. Dietary patterns and blood pressure change over 5-y follow-up in the SU.VI.Max cohort. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 85 (6), 1650–1656.
- Dickinson, H.O., Mason, J.M., Nicolson, D.J., Campbell, F., Beyer, F.R., Cook, J.V., et al., 2006. Lifestyle interventions to reduce raised blood pressure: a systematic review of randomized controlled trials. J. Hypertens. 24, 215–233.
- Ding, D., Do, A., Schmidt, H.M., Bauman, A.E., 2015a. A widening gap? Changes in multiple lifestyle risk behaviours by socioeconomic status in New South Wales, Australia, 2002–2012. PLoS One 10 (8), e0135338. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal. pone.0135338.
- Ding, D., Rogers, K., van der Ploeg, H.P., Stamatakis, E., Bauman, A.E., 2015b. Traditional and emerging lifestyle risk behaviors and all-cause mortality in middle-aged and older adults: evidence from a large population-based Australian cohort. PLoS Med. 12 (12), e1001917. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1001917.
- Doumas, M., Papademetriou, V., Faselis, C., Kokkinos, P., 2013. Gender differences in hypertension: myths and reality. Curr. Hypertens. Rep. 15, 321–330.
- Dubey, R.K., Oparil, S., Imthurn, B., Jackson, E.K., 2002. Sex hormones and hypertension. Cardiovasc. Res. 53 (3), 688–708.
- Field, A.E., Coackley, E.H., Must, A., Spadano, J.L., Laird, N., Dietz, W.H., et al., 2001. Impact of overweight on the risk of developing common chronic diseases during a 10year period. Arch. Intern. Med. 161, 1581–1586.
- Ford, E.S., Zhao, G., Tsai, J., Li, C., 2011. Low-risk lifestyle behaviors and all-cause mortality: findings from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey III Mortality Study. Am. J. Public Health 101 (10), 1922–1929.

Forman, J.P., Stampfer, M.J., Curhan, G.C., 2009. Diet and lifestyle risk factors associated with incident hypertension in women. JAMA 302 (4), 401–411.

- Forouzanfar, M.H., Liu, P., Roth, G.A., Ng, M., Biryukov, S., Marczak, L., et al., 2017. Global burden of hypertension and systolic blood pressure of at least 110 to 115 mm Hg, 1990–2015. JAMA 317 (2), 165–182.
- GBD 2015 Mortality and Causes of Death Collaborators, 2016. Global, regional, and national life expectancy, all-cause-mortality, and cause-specific mortality for 249 causes of death, 1980–2015: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2015. Lancet 388, 1459–1544.
- GBD 2015 Risk Factors Collaborators, 2016. Global, regional, and national comparative risk assessment of 79 behavioural, environmental and occupational, and metabolic risks or clusters of risks, 1990–2015: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2015. Lancet 388, 1659–1724.
- Gelber, R.P., Gaziano, J.M., Manson, J.E., Buring, J.E., 2007. Sesso HD. A prospective study of body mass index and the risk of developing hypertension in men. Am. J. Hypertens. 20 (4), 370–377.
- Grandi, S.M., Vallée-Poulit, K., Reynier, P., Eberg, M., Platt, R.W., Arel, R., et al., 2017. Hypertensive disorders in pregnancy and the risk of subsequent cardiovascular disease. Paediatr. Perinat. Epidemiol. 31 (5), 412–421.
- Green, M.S., Jucha, E., Luz, Y., 1986. Blood pressure in smokers and nonsmokers: epidemiologic findings. Am. Heart J. 111 (5), 932–940.
- Hu, F.B., Manson, J.E., Stampfer, M.J., Colditz, G., Liu, S., Solomon, C.G., Willett, W.C., 2001. Diet, lifestyle, and the risk of type 2 diabetes mellitus in women. N. Engl. J. Med. 345 (11), 790–797.
- Kearney, P.M., Whelton, M., Reynolds, K., Muntner, P., Whelton, P.K., He, J., 2005. Global burden of hypertension: analysis of worldwide data. Lancet 365, 217–223.
- Krokstad, S., Ding, D., Grunseit, A.C., Sund, E.R., Holmen, T.L., Rangul, V., Bauman, A.E., 2017. Multiple lifestyle behaviours and mortality: findings from a large populationbased Norwegian cohort study. The HUNT Study. BMC Public Health 17, 58.
- Kurth, T., Moore, S.C., Gaziano, J.M., Kase, C.S., Stampfer, M.J., Berger, K., Buring, J.E., 2006. Healthy lifestyle and risk of stroke in women. Arch. Intern. Med. 166 (13), 1403–1409.
- Kvaavik, E., Batty, G.D., Ursin, G., Huxley, R., Gale, C.R., 2010. Influence of individual and combined health behaviors on total and cause-specific mortality in men and women: the United Kingdom health and lifestyle survey. Arch. Intern. Med. 170 (8), 711–718.
- Lawes, C.M.M., Vander Hoorn, S., Rodgers, A., 2008. Global burden of blood-pressurerelated disease, 2001. Lancet 371, 1513–1518.
- Lee, D.H., Ha, M.H., Kim, J.R., Jacobs, D.R., 2001. Effects of smoking cessation on changes in blood pressure and incidence of hypertension. A 4-year follow-up study. Hypertension 37, 194–198.
- Lelong, H., Blacher, J., Baudry, J., Adriouch, S., Galan, P., Fezeu, L., et al., 2017. Individual and combined effects of dietary factors on risk of incident hypertension: prospective analysis from the NutriNet-Santé cohort. Hypertension 70 (4), 712–720.

- Liu, X., Zhang, D., Liu, Y., Sun, X., Han, C., Wang, B., et al., 2017. Dose-response association between physical activity and incident hypertension. A systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies. Hypertension 69 (5), 813–820.
- Loef, M., Walach, H., 2012. The combined effects of healthy lifestyle behaviors on all cause mortality: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Prev. Med. 55 (3), 163–170.
- Magnussent, E., Vatten, L., Smith, G.D., Romundstad, P.R., 2009. Hypertensive disorders in pregnancy and subsequently measured cardiovascular risk factors. Obstet. Gynecol. 114 (5), 961–970.
- McAloney, K., Graham, H., Law, C., Platt, L., 2013. A scoping review of statistical approaches to the analysis of multiple health-related behaviours. Prev. Med. 56 (6), 365–371.
- McLean, R.M., Farmer, V.L., Nettleton, A., Cameron, C.M., Cook, N.R., Campbell, N.R.C., 2017. TRUE consortium (International consortium for quality research on dietary sodium/salt). Assessment of dietary sodium intake using a food frequency questionnaire and 24-hour urinary sodium excretion: a systematic literature review. J. Clin. Hypertens. 19 (12), 1214–1230.
- Mealing, N.M., Banks, E., Jorm, L.R., Steel, D.G., Clements, M.S., Rogers, K.D., 2010. Investigation of relative risk estimates from studies of the same population with contrasting response rates and designs. BMC Med. Res. Methodol. 10, 26.
- Meng, L., Chen, D., Yang, Y., Zheng, Y., Hui, R., 2012. Depression increases the risk of hypertension incidence: a meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. J. Hypertens. 30, 842–851.
- Myint, P.K., Luben, R.N., Wareham, N.J., Bingham, Sa, Khaw, K.T., 2009. Combined effect of health behaviours and risk of ever stroke in 20,040 men and women over 11 years' follow-up in Norfolk cohort of European Prospective Investigation of Cancer (EPIC Norfolk): prospective population study. BMJ 338, b349.
- National Health and Medical Research Council, 2009. NHMRC Australian Guidelines to Reduce Health Risks From Drinking Alcohol. Commonwealth of Australia: National Health and Medical Research Council.
- Neter, J.E., Stam, B.E., Kok, F.J., Grobbee, D.E., Geleijnse, J.M., 2003. Influence of weight reduction on blood pressure. A meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Hypertension 42, 878–884.
- Ng, S.P., Korda, R., Clements, M., Latz, I., Bauman, A., Bambrick, H., et al., 2011. Validity of self-reported height and weight and derived body mass index in middle-aged and elderly individuals in Australia. Aust. N. Z. J. Public Health 35 (6), 557–563.
- Nguyen, B., Ding, D., Mihrshahi, S., 2017a. Fruit and vegetable consumption and psychological distress: cross-sectional and longitudinal analyses based on a large Australian sample. BMJ Open 7, e014201. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2016-014201.
- Nguyen, B., Jin, K., Ding, D., 2017b. Breastfeeding and maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes: a systematic review. PLoS One 12 (1), e0187923.
- Roth, G.A., Johnson, C.J., Abajobir, A., Abd-Allah, F., Abera, S.F., Abyu, G., et al., 2017. Global, regional, and national burden of cardiovascular diseases for 10 causes, 1990 to 2015. J. Am. Coll. Cardiol. 70 (1), 1–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2017.04. 052. Epub2017 May 17.
- Rustihauser, I.H.E., Webb, K., Abraham, B., Allsopp, R., 2011. Evaluation of Short Dietary Questions From the 1995 NNS. Commonwealth Department of Health and Aged Care, Canberra, Australia.
- Rutledge, T., Hogan, B.E., 2002. A quantitative review of prospective evidence linking psychological factors with hypertension development. Psychosom. Med. 64, 758–766.
- Schulze, M.B., Hoffmann, K., Kroke, A., Boeing, H., 2003. Risk of hypertension among women in the EPIC-Potsdam Study: Comparison of relative risk estimates for exploratory and hypothesis-oriented dietary patterns. Am. J. Epidemiol. 158 (4), 365–373.
- Shinn, E.H., Poston, W.S., Kimball, K.T., St Jeor, S.T., Foreyt, J.P., 2001. Blood pressure and symptoms of depression and anxiety: a prospective study. Am. J. Hypertens. 14 (7), 660–664.
- Shuger, S.L., Sui, X., Church, T.S., Meriwether, R.A., Blair, S.N., 2008. Body mass index as a predictor of hypertension incidence among initially health normotensive women. Am. J. Hypertens. 21, 613–619.
- Stampfer, M.J., Hu, F.B., Manson, J.E., Rimm, E.B., Willett, W.C., 2000. Primary prevention of coronary heart disease in women through diet and lifestyle. N. Engl. J. Med. 343, 16–22.
- vanDam, R.M., Li, T., Spiegelman, D., Franco, O.H., Hu, F.B., 2008. Combined impact of lifestyle factors on mortality: prospective cohort study in US women. BMJ a1440, 337.
- World Health Organization, 2010. Global Recommendations on Physical for Health. World Health Organization, Geneva, Switzerland.
- Xin, X., He, J., Frontini, M.G., Ogden, L.G., Motsamai, O.I., Whelton, P.K., 2001. Effects of alcohol reduction on blood pressure: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Hypertension 38 (5), 1112–1117.

5.5 CONCLUDING SUMMARY FOR THIS CHAPTER AND KNOWLEDGE GAINED FROM THIS STUDY

To our knowledge, this was the first prospective cohort study to compare associations between lifestyle risk factors and incident hypertension in men and women. Being overweight/obese, high alcohol intake, low physical activity levels and being a current smoker were significantly associated with a higher incidence of hypertension. There was no clear association between being at high risk of psychological distress and incident hypertension. When lifestyle risk factors were examined jointly, a higher number of lifestyle risk factors was associated with higher odds of developing hypertension. Findings were similar in men and women in relation to individual lifestyle risk factors, with the exception that smoking was not significantly associated with incident hypertension in gender-based analyses. In women, breastfeeding was shown to be protective. The association between the number of lifestyle risk factors and incident hypertension was stronger in middle-aged adults than older adults, particularly in middle-aged men. Further research is needed to examine whether middle-aged men are indeed a higher risk group and whether psychological distress is associated with incident hypertension.
CHAPTER SIX:

Breastfeeding and maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes: A systematic review

6.1 PREFACE TO THE CHAPTER

This chapter presents findings from a systematic review that examined the association between breastfeeding and maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes, including metabolic syndrome, hypertension and CVD. The published, peer-reviewed paper addresses specific aim #4 of this thesis as described in Chapter 1. Supplementary material included as part of this published paper is also presented in this chapter. Dissemination of this research and author contributions for this paper are described below.

6.2 RESEARCH DISSEMINATION

The research presented in this chapter has been disseminated as follows:

Published peer-reviewed paper

Nguyen B, Jin K, Ding D. Breastfeeding and maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes: A systematic review. *PLoS ONE* 2017; 12(11): e0187923.

Impact factor 2.766

Citations (based on Google Scholar): 4

Conference presentations

Nguyen B, Jin K, Ding D. Breastfeeding and maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes: A systematic review. *The International Society for Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity Annual Meeting*, Victoria, Canada, 2017. [Poster presentation]

6.3 AUTHOR ATTRIBUTION STATEMENT

I, Binh Nguyen, was responsible for designing the study, analysing and interpreting data, writing drafts of the manuscript, submitting the manuscript, responding to reviewers' comments, and coordinating submission and publication of the manuscript.

My co-authors, K. Jin and D. Ding, helped to design the study, analyse and interpret data, draft and revise the manuscript critically for important intellectual content.

All authors have read and approved the manuscript.

As supervisor for the candidature upon which this thesis is based, I can confirm that the authorship attribution statement above is correct.

Signature:

Dr. Ding (Melody) Ding

6.4 PAPER IN PUBLISHED FORMAT FOLLOWED BY CORRESPONDING SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL



Citation: Nguyen B, Jin K, Ding D (2017) Breastfeeding and maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes: A systematic review. PLoS ONE 12(11): e0187923. https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pone.0187923

Editor: Giuseppe Remuzzi, Istituto Di Ricerche Farmacologiche Mario Negri, ITALY

Received: May 11, 2017

Accepted: October 27, 2017

Published: November 29, 2017

Copyright: © 2017 Nguyen et al. This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

Data Availability Statement: All relevant data are within the paper and its Supporting Information Files.

Funding: BN is supported by an Australian Postgraduate Award and a University of Sydney Merit Award. KJ is supported by the Skellern Scholarship, University of Sydney. DD is supported by a Heart Foundation Future Leader Fellowship (#101234). The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript. RESEARCH ARTICLE

Breastfeeding and maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes: A systematic review

Binh Nguyen¹*, Kai Jin², Ding Ding¹

1 Prevention Research Collaboration, Sydney School of Public Health, Faculty of Medicine, The University of Sydney, Camperdown, New South Wales, Australia, 2 Sydney Nursing School, Charles Perkins Centre, The University of Sydney, Camperdown, New South Wales, Australia

* thanh-binh.nguyen-duy@sydney.edu.au

Abstract

Background

There is growing evidence that breastfeeding has short- and long-term cardiovascular health benefits for mothers. The objectives of this systematic review were to examine the association between breastfeeding and maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes that have not previously been synthesized systematically, including metabolic syndrome, hypertension and cardiovascular disease.

Methods and findings

This systematic review meets PRISMA guidelines. The MEDLINE, EMBASE and CINAHL databases were systematically searched for relevant publications of any study design from the earliest publication date to March 2016. The reference lists from selected articles were reviewed, and forward and backward referencing were conducted. The methodological guality of reviewed articles was appraised using validated checklists.

Twenty-one studies meeting the inclusion criteria examined the association between selfreported breastfeeding and one or more of the following outcomes: metabolic syndrome/ metabolic risk factors (n = 10), inflammatory markers/adipokines (n = 2), hypertension (n = 7), subclinical cardiovascular disease (n = 2), prevalence/incidence of cardiovascular disease (n = 3) and cardiovascular disease mortality (n = 2). Overall, 19 studies (10 cross-sectional/retrospective, 9 prospective) reported significant protective effects of breastfeeding, nine studies (3 cross-sectional/retrospective, 5 prospective, 1 cluster randomized controlled trial) reported non-significant findings and none reported detrimental effects of breastfeeding. In most studies reporting significant associations, breastfeeding remained associated with both short- and long-term maternal cardiovascular health risk factors/outcomes, even after covariate adjustment. Findings from several studies suggested that the effects of breastfeeding may diminish with age and a dose-response association between breastfeeding and several metabolic risk factors. However, further longitudinal studies, including studies that measure exclusive breastfeeding, are needed to confirm these findings.



Competing interests: The authors have declared that no competing interests exist.

Conclusions

The evidence from this review suggests that breastfeeding is associated with cardiovascular health benefits. However, results should be interpreted with caution as the evidence gathered for each individual outcome was limited by the small number of observational studies. Additional prospective studies are needed.

PROSPERO registration number

CRD42016047766.

Introduction

Cardiovascular disease is the leading cause of death among women globally [1] and lifestylerelated factors play a key role in its prevention. Considerable attention has been given to more conventional risk factors such as obesity, physical inactivity and an unhealthy diet. However, other modifiable behaviours, such as breastfeeding, should be considered and incorporated in the development of potential strategies to prevent cardiovascular disease.

While the importance of breastfeeding is well recognized for infant and child health, there is growing interest in maternal health outcomes. Breastfeeding has favourable short-term effects on maternal metabolic health, including lipid homeostasis [2–4], glucose homeostasis and insulin sensitivity [5,6]. Evidence from observational studies is accumulating for an association between breastfeeding and longer-term maternal cardiovascular risk factors such as hypertension [7,8], type 2 diabetes [9,10], obesity [11], and metabolic syndrome [MS] [12]. Breastfeeding has also been linked to cardiovascular disease incidence [13] and mortality [14].

To date, there have been several systematic reviews examining the association between breastfeeding and cardiovascular risk factors such as postpartum weight change, body composition and type 2 diabetes [15–18]. Findings from these reviews suggest that breastfeeding may be associated with a reduced risk of type 2 diabetes [16,18] while the associations with postpartum weight change and body composition are unclear [15,17,18]. To our knowledge, the evidence for an association between breastfeeding and other cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes such as MS, hypertension and cardiovascular disease, has not been systematically summarized. With growing evidence suggesting that breastfeeding has both short- and longterm effects on maternal cardiovascular health outcomes, it is important to evaluate whether breastfeeding can be a modifiable risk factor for cardiovascular disease in parous women and whether lactation has long-term beneficial effects for maternal cardiovascular health.

Therefore, the objectives of this systematic review were to summarize the relationship of breastfeeding with maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes that have not previously been reviewed systematically and to synthesize the findings that have been recently evaluated systematically. Reviewing this evidence systematically can provide valuable information for future guidelines and strategies for cardiovascular disease prevention.

Methods

Details of the protocol for this systematic review were registered with the International Prospective Register of Systematic Reviews (PROSPERO; registration number CRD42016047766) and can be accessed at http://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display_record.asp?ID= <u>CRD42016047766</u>. This systematic review meets Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines (S1 Checklist) [19].

Search strategy

The electronic databases MEDLINE, EMBASE and CINAHL were searched for relevant publications, from the earliest publication date to March 2016, using multiple subject headings and text words in combination (S1 Table). Additional articles were identified through backward and forward reference searching. Authors of published conference abstracts were contacted to identify any corresponding full text publications. Only full text publications of studies on humans and published in English were considered.

Inclusion criteria and study selection

Articles of any study design (e.g. cross-sectional/retrospective, prospective cohort, cluster randomized controlled trial [RCT]) were included in this systematic review if they investigated the association of breastfeeding with any maternal cardiovascular risk factor and/or cardiovascular outcome of a biological nature. Possible cardiovascular risk factors included: weight change, body mass index (BMI), waist circumference, body composition (e.g. visceral adiposity), hypertension, type 2 diabetes mellitus, hyperlipidemia, MS/risk factors and inflammatory markers. Studies on lifestyle risk factors, such as smoking, physical inactivity and an unhealthy diet, were not considered. Cardiovascular outcomes included subclinical and clinical cardiovascular disease prevalence, incidence and mortality. All study time periods, definitions of breastfeeding (whether exclusive or complemented by other foods) and studies that involved women with any menopausal status were accepted. Studies were excluded if they had a small sample size (defined arbitrarily as <100 participants) and if they examined risk factors/outcomes relating only to: the breastfed child, cancer, and pregnancy complications (e.g. gestational diabetes mellitus, pre-eclampsia and pre-term delivery). Two reviewers (BN and KJ) independently screened the titles and abstracts of retrieved articles to assess study eligibility. Any disagreement or uncertainty was resolved through discussion. The same reviewers reviewed the full text articles that met the inclusion criteria or with uncertain eligibility. Any disagreement was resolved by consensus. Although systematic reviews were not included among the selected studies, recent systematic reviews were identified and summarized for several outcomes of interest (postpartum weight change, body composition and type 2 diabetes) [15–18]. Studies involving maternal outcomes of interest that had not been previously systematically assessed were reviewed (MS/metabolic risk factors, hypertension, inflammatory markers, adipokines, subclinical cardiovascular disease, and cardiovascular disease prevalence, incidence and mortality).

Quality assessment and data extraction

One reviewer (BN) assessed the methodological quality of cross-sectional/retrospective and prospective cohort studies by using an adapted 15-item checklist derived from checklists for the reporting of observational studies (S2 Table) [20]. The single cluster RCT trial was appraised against a quality assessment checklist based on a tool developed by the Cochrane collaboration for assessing risk of bias in randomized studies [21] and relating to the following criteria: random sequence generation, allocation concealment, blinding of participants and personnel, blinding of outcome assessment, completeness of outcome data, accurate outcome reporting and other sources of bias addressed. For each study, an overall study quality rating was allocated based on the total number of individual criteria met or addressed. Studies were rated as: "low quality" if $\leq 1/3$ of individual criteria were met, "medium quality" if $>1/3-\leq 2/3$ of individual criteria were met and "high quality" if >2/3 of criteria were met. Five articles (~25%) were randomly selected from the included studies and independently appraised by the

99

second reviewer (KJ). The overall agreement rate between both authors for the quality rating of these five articles was 100%.

The following data were extracted from each article: study design, country in which the study was conducted, cohort/study designation, sample size, brief participant description, age range, mean follow-up or period, type of outcome measure(s), breastfeeding comparison categories, effect sizes (most commonly reported as odds ratios or relative risks with 95% confidence intervals) and covariates adjusted for. The expected direction of each association was hypothesized based on existing literature and coded as: + (significant association in the hypothesized direction),-(significant association not in the hypothesized direction), 0 (non-significant association). Due to the heterogeneous nature of the studies and limited number of studies for each outcome of interest, only a qualitative analysis of included studies was conducted.

Breastfeeding terms and categories

In this review, the terms breastfeeding and lactation are used interchangeably. Breastfeeding was self-reported in all included studies. Lactation history refers to any reported history (usually ≥ 1 month) of breastfeeding (ever vs. never). Lactation duration is the reported length of time a woman breastfed a child. Exclusive lactation duration is the length of time a woman exclusively breastfed a child before introducing complementary foods. Lifetime lactation duration is the cumulative amount of time a woman reportedly breastfed across all pregnancies and average lactation duration is the average amount of time a woman breastfed each child.

Results

Selection of studies

The study selection process is shown in Fig 1. The literature searches yielded 581 unique citations, of which 37 were identified as potentially relevant. Following full text review, 16 studies were excluded based on small sample size or if they related to outcomes of interest that had been recently reviewed in retrieved systematic reviews (i.e., adiposity, body composition, and type 2 diabetes). Twenty-one articles examining the association between breastfeeding and one or more of the following outcomes were included for review: MS/metabolic risk factors (n = 10), hypertension (n = 7), inflammatory markers/adipokines (n = 2), subclinical cardiovascular disease (n = 2), prevalence/incidence of cardiovascular disease (n = 3) and cardiovascular disease mortality (n = 2).

Critical appraisal

Out of 21 included papers, 16 (76%) were rated as high quality and 5 (24%) as medium quality (S3 and S4 Tables). Although most quality assessment criteria were adequately addressed, many observational studies failed to describe the reliability (n = 15) and/or validity (n = 12) of the breastfeeding measure and the number of participants with missing data for the exposure/ outcome of interest (n = 6).

Study characteristics

Tables 1-5 provide details of reviewed studies. Nearly all papers (95%) were published in the last decade. Of the 21 included studies, 9 were cross-sectional/retrospective [22-30], 10 were prospective [7,8,12-14,31-35], 1 reported both cross-sectional/retrospective and prospective data [36], and 1 was a cluster RCT [37]. More than half of the studies were conducted in the United States (US) (n = 11), with the remaining conducted in Europe (n = 4), Asia (n = 5), and



Fig 1. Selection of articles for systematic review.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0187923.g001

Australia (n = 1). Sample sizes ranged from 297 to 267,400 participants (median = 6,914) and the age of participants varied between 18 and 89 years of age. In prospective studies, participants were followed up between 3 and 20 years. Breastfeeding was assessed mainly by self-administered questionnaires (16/21 studies) and also by interviewer-administered questionnaires (6/21 studies). Study outcomes were mostly measured, although several were self-reported.

Association between breastfeeding and maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes

Weight change/body composition. A 2014 systematic review by Neville et al., based on 37 prospective studies and eight retrospective studies, assessed the relationship between breastfeeding and changes in postpartum weight or body composition in mothers ≤ 2 years



First author (year)	Country and cohort designation	Participants	Mean follow-up or period (years)	Outcome assessment	Breastfeeding comparison categories ^a	Adjusted OR or RR (95% CI) by lactation history/ duration	Covariates
Cross-sectiona	al/retrospective studie	es			·	·	
Cho et al. (2009) [24]	Korea, Korean National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey	892 post-menopausal women; 43–89 years	N/A	Measured; Prevalent MS	Ever (≥1 month) vs. never	1.20 (0.65, 2.20)	Age, marital status, SES, smoking, alcohol, PA, BMI
Ram et al. (2008) [22]	US, Study of Women's Health Across the Nation (SWAN)	2,516 parous, pre- menopausal women; 42–52 years	N/A	Measured; Prevalent MS	Ever vs. never Per year lifetime	0.77 (0.62, 0.96) 0.88 (0.77, 0.99)	Study site, age, ethnicity, SES, smoking, PA, caloric intake, high school BMI, parity
Cohen et al. (2006) [23]	US, Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES III)	4,699 non-pregnant, parous women; ≥20 years	N/A	Measured; Prevalent MS	Ever (≥1 month) vs. never	1.02 (0.78, 1.34)	Age, ethnicity, SES, smoking, alcohol, PA, BMI, OC, HRT
Prospective st	udies	·	·	·	·	·	
Ramezani Tehrani et al. (2014) [31]	Iran, Tehran Lipid and Glucose Study (TLGS)	925 women without prevalent MS at baseline; 15–50 years at baseline	9	Measured; Incident MS	Lifetime lactation duration; Never 1–6 months 7–12 months 13–23 months ≥24 months	1.5 (0.7, 3.0) 1.8 (0.7, 4.1) 1.5 (0.7, 3.2) 1.8 (1.0, 3.4) Reference	Age, PA, caloric intake, BMI, parity
Gunderson et al. (2010) [12]	US, Coronary Artery Risk Develop- ment in Young Adults (CARDIA) Study	620 nulliparous women without prevalent MS at baseline; delivered ≥1 singleton live birth during the follow-up period; 18– 30 years at baseline	20	Measured; Incident MS	Lifetime lactation duration; 0–1 month >1–5 months 6–9 months >9 months P-trend	Reference 0.61 (0.36, 1.05) 0.52 (0.29, 0.93) 0.44 (0.23, 0.84) 0.03	Study centre, age, ethnicity, SES, smoking, PA, BMI, MS components ^b , parity

Table 1. Summary of included studies with metabolic syndrome as the outcome.

Abbreviations: BMI = body mass index, CI = confidence interval, HRT = hormonal replacement therapy, MS = Metabolic Syndrome, N/A = not applicable, OC = oral contraceptives, OR = odds ratio, PA = physical activity, RR = relative risk, SES = socioeconomic status, US = United States.

^a For the assessment of breastfeeding, self-reported measures included lactation history: defined as ever breastfeeding; lactation duration: length of time a woman breastfed a child; exclusive lactation duration: length of time a woman exclusively breastfed a child before introducing complementary foods; lifetime lactation duration: cumulative amount of time a woman breastfed across all pregnancies and average lactation duration: lifetime lactation duration duration. For lactation history, the reference category is the second category mentioned (e.g. for ever vs. never, never is the reference category).

^b For this study, MS components related to waist circumference measure, fasting triglyceride levels, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol levels, systolic or diastolic blood pressure or treatment with antihypertensive medication, and fasting glucose levels or treatment with diabetes medication.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0187923.t001

postpartum [17]. Most studies found little or no association between breastfeeding and either change in postpartum weight or maternal body composition.

In 2015, a systematic review conducted by Chowdury et al. [15] updated the review on postpartum weight change by Neville et al. [17] with five additional studies. The authors concluded that there were no clear associations between breastfeeding and postpartum weight change,



First author (year)	Country and cohort designation	Participants	Mean follow-up or period (years)	Outcome assessment	Breastfeeding comparison categories ^a	Adjusted OR or RR (95% CI) by lactation history/ duration	Covariates
Cross-section	nal studies						1
Henriques et al. (2015) ^b [25]	Portugal, Birth cohort generation XXI	1,847 mothers from public hospital maternity clinics; normal BMI: mean age (SD) = 34.4 (5.2); overweight BMI: mean age (SD) = 35.2 (5.2); obese	N/A Assessed 4 years postpar- tum	Healthy metabolic phenotype (outcomes measured or self- reported medications) defined as the absence of HT, diabetes, dyslipidemia,	Lactation duration; Normal BMI Ow metab healthy: Never ≤26 weeks >26 weeks	Reference 0.84 (0.39, 1.82) 1.10 (0.50, 2.40)	Age, family history of CVD/cardiometabolic risk factors, PA, OC
		BMI: mean age (SD): 35.3 (5.3)		CRP≤3mg/L and <2nd tertile of HOMA-IR	Ow metab not healthy: Never ≤26 weeks >26 weeks	Reference 0.58 (0.33, 1.00) 0.64 (0.37, 1.12)	
					Ob metab healthy: Never ≤26 weeks >26 weeks	Reference 0.65 (0.18, 2.33) 0.85 (0.23, 3.08)	
					Ob metab not healthy: Never ≤26 weeks >26 weeks	Reference 0.44 (0.26, 0.74) 0.39 (0.23, 0.68)	
Natland et al. (2012) [26] ≤50 years	Norway, Nord- Trøndelag Health Survey (HUNT2)	21,368 non-pregnant, parous women without prevalent MI, stroke, angina pectoris or diabetes prior to the first birth; not currently/ previously taking anti- hypertensive medication for BP data analysis; and with TG lovels <4.5	N/A	Measured; metabolic risk factors WC; non- fasting: serum levels of TG, total chol, HDL-C, LDL-C and blood glucose	Lifetime lactation duration; Never 1–6 months 7–12 months 13–23 months ≥24 months	Lifetime lactation duration was inversely associated with WC, TG, total chol, LDL-C, and HDL-C (all P- trends<0.001 except for HDL-C P- trend = 0.008). P- trend for blood glucose was not significant.	Age, marital status, SES, smoking, PA, time since last meal (for serum lipids and blood glucose), parity
		mmol/L for LDL-C analyses; 20–85 years				The estimates were attenuated after further adjustment for BMI (for all lipids; no association remained for HDL-C) but remained similar after adjustment for time since last birth.	
Natland et al. (2012) [26] >50 years	-	-	-	-	-	Significant association with WC only (p- trend = 0.03)	-
Schwarz et al. (2009) [36]	US, Women's Health Initiative (WHI)	139,681 parous, postmenopau-sal women with ≥1 live birth; 50–79 years	N/A	Measured and/or self- reported (use of chol- lowering medication) hyperlipidemia	Lifetime lactation duration: Never 1–6 months 7–12 months 13–23 months ≥24 months P-trend	Reference 0.93 (0.89, 0.97) 0.88 (0.83, 0.94) 0.81 (0.76, 0.87) 0.80 (0.73, 0.87) <0.0001	Age, ethnicity, SES, family history of diabetes/MI/ stroke, smoking, PA, dietary intake, use of aspirin/ multivitamin, BMI, parity, HRT
					Never ≥12 months	Reference 0.81, p<0.001	

Table 2. Summary of included studies with metabolic risk factors as the outcome.

(Continued)



First author (year)	Country and cohort designation	Participants	Mean follow-up or period (years)	Outcome assessment	Breastfeeding comparison categories ^a	Adjusted OR or RR (95% Cl) by lactation history/ duration	Covariates
Prospective s	tudies						
Stuebe et al. (2010) [33]	US, Project Viva	570 women with a singleton pregnancy; <22 weeks gestation at baseline; mean age (SD) at 3 years postpartum: no lactation: 36.0 (4.8); > $0-<3$ months lactation: 36.8 (6.0); 3-<6 months: 37.2 (5.3); 6-<12 months: 38.2 (4.6); ≥ 12 months: 38.8 (5.0)	3 years postpar- tum	Measured; BMI, WC and metabolic markers: HbA1c, SHBG, fasting insulin, glucose, HOMA-IR, total chol, LDL-C, HDL-C, TG 175 subjects had fasting blood samples	Lactation duration: Never >0-<3 months 3-<6 months 6-<12 months ≥12 months Exclusive lactation duration: Never >0-<1 months 1-<3 months 3-<6 months ≥6 months	No significant associations between either lactation duration or exclusive lactation duration and outcome measures. Adjustment for BMI before pregnancy eliminated all unadjusted associations with HOMA_IR, fasting insulin, SHBG and 3-year postpartum WC.	Family history of type 2 diabetes, smoking, PA, dietary intake, intention to lose weight, self- reported weight at 12 months, pre-pregnancy BMI, gestational weight gain, gestational glucose tolerance, parity, OC
Gunderson et al. (2007) [32]	US, Coronary Artery Risk Develop-ment in Young Adults (CARDIA) Study	1,051 non-pregnant women or who delivered 1 singleton live birth during the 3-year interval, without prevalent MS at baseline; 24–42 years at baseline (year 7)	3 (interval between years 7–10 follow-up)	Measured; mean change in metabolic risk factors: fasting plasma glucose, insulin, HOMA-IR, LDL-C, total chol, HDL-C, TG, BP, weight, WC	Non-pregnant, no lactation, and lactated and weaned (post- weaning) groups. Post-weaning group also dichotomised based on lactation duration: <3 and ≥3 months	Both the no lactation and post-weaning groups had greater adjusted mean gains in WC and decrements in HDL-C than non-pregnant women (all p<0.001). LDL-C (p<0.05) and fasting insulin ($p = 0.06$) increased more for the no lactation group compared to the other two groups. \geq 3 months lactation was associated with a smaller decrement in HDL-C than <3 months (p<0.01).	Baseline age, ethnicity, SES, smoking, BMI, time since weaning to year 10 examination (for analyses within post-weaning group only), parity, OC

Table 2. (Continued)

Abbreviations: BMI = body mass index, BP = blood pressure, chol = cholesterol, CI = confidence interval, CRP = C-reactive protein, CVD = cardiovascular disease, HbA1c = hemoglobin A1c, HDL-C = high-density lipoprotein cholesterol, HOMA-IR = homeostasis model assessment of insulin resistance, HRT = hormonal replacement therapy, HT = hypertension, LDL-C = low-density lipoprotein cholesterol, metab = metabolically, MI = myocardial infarction, N/A = not applicable, Ob = obese, OC = oral contraceptives, OR = Odds Ratio, Ow = overweight, PA = physical activity, RR = relative risk, SD = standard deviation, SES = socioeconomic status, SHBG = sex hormone-binding globulin, TG = triglycerides, US = United States, WC = waist circumference. ^a For the assessment of breastfeeding, self-reported measures included lactation history: defined as ever breastfeeding; lactation duration: length of time a woman breastfed a child; exclusive lactation duration: length of time a woman exclusively breastfed a child before introducing complementary foods; lifetime lactation duration: cumulative amount of time a woman breastfed across all pregnancies and average lactation duration: lifetime lactation duration divided by the total number of children. For lactation history, the reference category is the second category mentioned (e.g. for ever vs. never, never is the reference category).

^b In this study, women who breastfed their child >26 weeks were less likely to be obese and "metabolically unhealthy" (defined as the presence of HT, diabetes, dyslipidemia, CRP>3mg/L and >2nd tertile of HOMA-IR).

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0187923.t002

First author (year)	Country and cohort designation	Participants	Mean follow-up or period (years)	Outcome assessment	Breastfeeding comparison categories ^a	Adjusted OR or RR (95% CI) by lactation history/ duration	Covariates
Cross-sectional/retrosp	pective studies						
Zhang et al. (2015) 2.7]	China	9, 128 parous women with only one lifetime birth; 40–81 years	N/A	Measured or self-reported (previous physician diagnosis of HT or current use of anth-hypertensive medication) HT	Never vs. ever P-trend Lactation duration; Never >0-6 months >12 months P-trend	1.18 (1.05, 1.32) 0.01 Reterence 0.87 (0.76, 0.99) 0.83 (0.68, 1.0) 0.79 (0.65, 0.97) 0.04	Age, SES, family history of HT, smoking, alcohol, BMI, postpartum BMI, WHA, age of menarche, age of child-bearing, menopausal status, OC
Lupton et al. (2013) [28]	Australia, 45 and Up Study	74.785 women who had never given birth or who gave birth between 18 -45 years of age and who were not diagnosed with HT ≥45 years	N/A	Self-reported HT (having been treated in the last month)	Nulliparous Parous, never Parous, ever	Reterence 1.06 (0.95–1.18) ^b 0.39 (0.82–0.97) ^b	Age, country of origin, SES, family history of HT, smoking, alcohol, PA, BMI, OC, HRT
Lupton et al. (2013) [28] 4554 years					Lifetime lactation duration; Parous, never 1-<3 months 3-<6 months 12-<18 months 12-<18 months 12-<24 months 2≥24 months 2≥24 months 2>24 months 2<6 -12 months 3-<6 months 3-<6 months 2-18 months ≥18 months	Reference 0.88 (0.63, 1.24) ^b 0.78 (0.62, 1.20) ^b 0.74 (0.55, 0.98) ^b 0.77 (0.55, 0.98) ^b 0.57 (0.41, 0.77) ^b 0.58 (0.44, 0.77) ^b 0.58 (0.44, 0.77) ^b 0.58 (0.44, 0.77) ^b 0.56 (0.57, 1.0) ^b 0.61 (0.47, 0.80) ^b 0.61 (0.47, 0.81) ^b 0.62 (0.42, 0.91) ^b	
Lupton et al. (2013) [28] 54-64 years				,	Lifetime lactation duration; Parous, never 1-43 months 3-66 months 6-412 months 112-418 months 112-418 months ≥24 months ≥24 months 2-24 months 11-33 months 9-66 months 6-412 months 6-412 months	Reference 0.97 (0.78, 1.20) ^b 0.34 (0.68, 1.02) ^b 0.31 (0.68, 0.96) ^b 0.31 (0.66, 0.94) ^b 0.71 (0.57, 0.89) ^b 0.60 (0.20, 0.73) ^b 0.60 (0.20, 0.73) ^b 0.31 (0.68, 0.97) ^b 0.34 (0.51, 0.81) ^b 0.54 (0.39, 0.276) ^b 0.54 (0.39, 0.776) ^b	

Table 3. Summary of included studies with hypertension as the outcome.

(Continued)

First author (year)	Country and cohort designation	Participants	Mean follow-up or period (years)	Outcome assessment	Breastfeeding comparison categories ^a	Adjusted OR or RR (95% C)) by lactation history/ duration	Covariates
Lupton et al. (2013) 264 years					Lifetime lactation duration; duration; 1-<3 months 3-<6 months 3-<6 months 12-<18 months 12-<18 months 18->24 months 18->24 months 18->24 months 18->24 months 18->24 months 2-<6 months 4-<12 months 6-<12 months 6-<12 months 2-8 months 2-8 months 2-18 months 2-18 months 2-18 months 2-18 months	Reference 1.06 (0.89, 1.31) ^b 1.11 (0.94, 1.31) ^b 1.04 (0.90, 1.20) ^b 1.05 (0.90, 1.22) ^b 1.07 (0.90, 1.22) ^b 1.03 (0.88, 1.22) ^b 1.03 (0.88, 1.22) ^b 1.04 (0.97, 1.20) ^b 0.87 (0.65, 1.18) ^b 0.36 (0.17, 0.94) ^b 0.36 (0.17, 0.94) ^b	
Natland et al. (2012) [26] ≤50 years	Norway, Nord-Trøndelag Heath Survey (HUNT2)	21,368 non-pregnant, parous women without prevalent MI, stroke, angina pectoris or diabetes proviously taking anti-hypertensive previously taking anti-hypertensive medication; 20-85 years	N/A	Measured or self-reported (current use of anti- hypertensive medication) HT	Lifetime lactation duration; Never 1-6 months 7-12 months 13-23 months ≥ 24 months P-trend	1.88 (1.41, 2.51) 1.24 (1.05, 1.49) 1.24 (0.08, 1.37) 1.03 (0.88, 1.21) Reference <0.001 C.001 The estimates were attenuated after adjustment for BMI and time since last birth.	Age, marital status, SES, smoking, PA, time since last meal (for serum liptds and blood glucose), partiy
Natland et al. (2012) 260 years			,		Lifetime lactation duration; Never 7–12 months 7–12 months ≥24 months P-trend	1.26 (0.96, 1.65) 0.88 (0.75, 1.02) 0.93 (0.80, 1.07) 0.93 (0.28, 1.01) Reference 0.944	
Schwarz et al. (2009) [36]	US, Women's Heatth Initiative (WHI)	139,681 postmenopau-sal women with ≥1 live birth; 50–79 years	N A	Measured or self-reported (history of treated HT) HT	Lifetime lactation duration: Never Never 7–12 months 7–12 months 13–23 months P-trend Never Never Never	Heference 0.95 (0.92, 0.98) 0.88 (0.84, 0.92) 0.89 (0.84, 0.33) 0.87 (0.82, 0.33) 0.87 (0.82, 0.33) <0.001 e.0.001	Age, ethnicity, SES, farmily history of diabetes, smoking, PA, dietary intake, use of aspirin/ multivitamin, BMI, parity, HRT
Prospective studies							

(Continued)

Table 3. (Continued)

First author (year)	Country and cohort designation	Participants	Mean follow-up or period (years)	Outcome assessment	Breastfeeding comparison categories ^a	Adjusted OR or RR (95% Cl) by lactation history/ duration	Covariates
[7]	US. Nurses' Health Study II	55,636 parous women without prevalent HT, diabetes, CVD, hyperfipidemia or cancer at baseline; 25-42 years at baseline	1991-2005	Self-reported; incidence of HT (previously diagnosed by a physical excluding during pregnancy)	Lactation duration for the first child: Never 5-3-66 months 6-59 months 6-59 months 9-512 months 9-512 months P-trend Exclusive lactation duration: Never >0-3 months >0-3 months >0-3 months P-trend Average lactation duration: Never Never S-5-6 months P-trend Average exclusive lactation duration: Never Average exclusive lactation duration: Never P-trend Average exclusive lactation duration: Never S-53-66 months P-trend Average exclusive lactation duration: Never P-trend P-trend P-trend P-trend	1.27 (1.18, 1.36) 1.29 (1.20, 1.39) 1.16 (1.08, 1.25) 1.11 (1.03, 1.19) 1.03 (0.35, 1.11) Helennee <0.001 1.11 (1.03, 1.19) 1.11 (1.03, 1.19) 1.03 (0.39, 1.18) 1.03 (0.39, 1.18) 1.03 (0.39, 1.18) 1.03 (0.39, 1.12) Helerence <0.001 1.19 (1.02, 1.13) 1.07 (0.39, 1.12) 1.14 (1.04, 1.24) 1.14 (1.04, 1.24) 1.16 (1.05, 1.13) 1.04 (1.05, 1.13) Reference <0.001	Race, family history of HT, history pregramcy complications, semoking, alcohol, vigorous PA, DASH diet score quintile, BMI at age 18 years, nonnarcotic analgesic use, year of first birth, OC
Lee et al. (2005) [3]	Korean, Korean Women's Cohort (KWC) Study	177,749 pre-menopausal women without prevalent HT at baseline: 20-59 years at baseline 20-59 years at baseline	σ	Measured or self-reported (current use of anti- hypertensive medication) HT	Ever vs. never Lifetime lactation duration: Never 1-6 months 7-12 months 13-18 months 13-24 months 13-24 months 13-24 months 13-24 months 224 months 13-18 months 1-2 months 10-12 months 10-12 months 10-12 months 10-12 months 10-12 months 10-2 mon	0.92 (0.90, 0.96) Reference 0.90 (0.87, 0.93) 0.92 (0.87, 0.93) 0.93 (0.87, 0.99) 0.03 (0.87, 0.99) 1.06 (0.99, 1.14) 1.06 (0.99, 1.14) 1.06 (0.95, 1.14) 1.02 (0.96, 1.08) 0.93 (0.85, 0.99) 0.93 (0.85, 0.99) 1.02 (0.96, 1.08) 1.02 (0.96, 1.08) 1.05 (1.55, 1.90) 1.85 (1.75, 1.90)	Age, smoking, PA, BMI>23.05, age at menarche, age at first pregnancy, number of children, OC
		-		-			(Continued)

Table 3. (Continued)

107

PLOS ONE	https://doi.org/1	0.1371/journal.pone.0187923	November 29, 2017
----------	-------------------	-----------------------------	-------------------

2ovariates	Study site, polyclinic location, age, SES, smoking during pregnanoy, number of children in the nousehold nousehold
Adjusted OR or RR (95% CI) by lactation C history/ duration	No significant difference between the intervention stand control groups for SBP (adjusted mean additerence [95% CI] = 20.23 [22.71, 2.25], DBP r (adjusted mean difference [95% CI] = 20.38 [0.65, 1.19]) or diagnosed HT (AOR [95% CI] = 0.88 [0.65, 1.19]) or diagnosed HT (AOR [95% CI] = 0.88 [0.65, 1.19]) or diagnosed HT (AOR [95% CI] = 0.08 [0.65, 1.14]) Baseline and cluster-adjusted mean difference: Reference 0.31 [0.45, 1.44]) 0.010 (-067, 0.87) 0.110 (-067, 0.87) 0.110 (-057, 0.87) 0.10 (-067, 0.83) 0.023 (-1.16, 0.38) 0.025 (-1.16, 0.38) 0.005 0.025 (-1.16, 0.38) 0.40 (-1.16, 1.97) 0.75 0.75 (-1.48, 0.33) 0.075 (-1.6, 0.38) 0.40 (-1.16, 1.97) 0.75 (-1.6, 0.38) 0.40 (-1.16, 1.97) 0.75 (-1.6, 0.38) 0.75 (
Breastfeeding comparison categories ^a	Observational analyses regardless of treatment allocation duration; -callocation duration; -callocation duration; -3-6 months >9-<12 months >9-<12 months >9-<12 months -12 months
Outcome assessment	Measured or self-reported (previous diagnosis of HT or current use of anti- hypertensive medication) HT hypertensive medication
Mean follow-up or period (years)	11.5 years postpar-tum
Participants	9,383 breastfeeding mothers who delivered a healthy singleton live birth at 237 weeks gestation; 31 units of medical care randomised to breastfeeding promotion intervention group roused care; man baseline age (SD); intervention group: 25.1 (4.9) ontrol group: 25.1 (4.9)
Country and cohort designation	Belarus, Promotion of Breastfeeding Intervention Trial (PROBIT)
First author (year)	Oken et al. (2013) [37]

Abbreviations: BMI = body mass index, CI = confidence interval, CVD = cardiovascular disease, DASH = Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension, DBP = diastolic blood pressure, HRT = hormonal replacement therapy, HT = hypertension, MI = myocardial infarction, N/A, not applicable; OC = oral contraceptives, OR = odds ratio, PA = physical activity,

woman breastfed across all pregnancies and average lactation duration: lifetime lactation duration duration divided by the total number of children. For lactation history, the reference category ^a For the assessment of breastfeeding, self-reported measures included lactation history: defined as ever breastfeeding; lactation duration: length of time a woman breastfed a child; exclusive lactation duration: length of time a woman exclusively breastfed a child before introducing complementary foods; lifetime lactation duration: cumulative amount of time a RR = relative risk, SD = standard deviation, SES = socioeconomic status, SBP = systolic blood pressure, US = United States, WHR = waist-to-hip ratio. is the second category mentioned (e.g. for ever vs. never, never is the reference category). ^o Odds ratio with 99% CI presented for this paper.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0187923.t003

108

First author (year)	Country and cohort designation	Participants	Mean follow- up or period (years)	Outcome assessment	Breastfeeding comparison categories ^a	Adjusted OR or RR (95% Cl) by lactation history/ duration	Covariates
Cross-sect	ional/retrospective	e studies					
McClure et al. (2012) [29]	US, Women and Infant Study of Healthy Hearts (WISH)	569 premenopausal women who delivered a singleton live birth, following a pregnancy without complications; mean age (SD) = 35.6 (7) for women who breastfed any child <3 months; mean age (SD) = 39.6 (6) for women who breastfed ≥3 months	N/A 4–12 years after delivery	Measured subclinical CVD: carotid artery intima- media thickness, lumen diameter, adventitial diameter and carotid-femoral pulse wave velocity	Lactation duration for each child: Never breastfed Breastfed any child <3 months Breastfed each child ≥3 months Never breastfed Breastfed each child ≥3 months Breastfed each child <3 months Breastfed any child <3 months Breastfed each child ≥3 months Breastfed any child <3 months Breastfed each child ≥3 months	Lumen diameter 0.13 (0.04, 0.22) 0.11 (0.002, 0.22) Reference Adventitial diameter 0.12 (0.02, 0.22) 0.10 (-0.02, 0.21) Reference Intima-media thickness 0.79 (0.41, 1.54) 0.51 (0.24, 1.09) Reference Carotid-femoral pulse wave velocity 0.21 (-0.10, 0.52) 0.02 (-0.34, 0.37) Reference	Age, ethnicity, SES, family history of diabetes/MI/ stroke, smoking, PA, vitamin supplementation, early adult BMI, current BMI, SBP, total chol, HDL-C, TG, CRP, glucose, insulin, optimism, anxiety, max. gestational weight gain, birth outcome, gestational age, infant birth weight, additional preterm births, years since last birth, parity
Schwarz et al. (2010) [30]	US, Study of Women's Health Across the Nation (SWAN)	297 women without prevalent CVD at baseline who delivered at least 1 singleton live birth; 45–58 years	N/A	Measured subclinical CVD: coronary and aortic calcification, carotid adventitial diameter, intima-media thickness and carotid plaque	Lactation duration for each child: Never breastfed any child <3 months Breastfed each child \geq 3 months Breastfed each child \geq 3 months Breastfed any child <3 months Breastfed each child \geq 3 months Never breastfed Breastfed any child <3 months Breastfed each child \geq 3 months Never breastfed Breastfed any child <3 months Breastfed any child <3 months Never breastfed Breastfed any child <3 months Breastfed each child \geq 3 months	Aortic calcification Reference 0.34 (0.09, 1.28) 0.19 (0.05, 0.68) Coronary calcification Reference 0.96 (0.28, 3.27) 0.43 (0.13, 1.49) Carotid plaque Reference 0.75 (0.18, 3.23) 0.45 (0.11, 1.84) Adventitial diameter Reference -0.12 (-0.35, 0.11) -0.04 (-0.26, 0.18) Intima-media thickness Reference 0.79 (0.27, 2.32) 0.93 (0.33, 2.67)	Study site, age, ethnicity, SES, family history of diabetes/MI/stroke, smoking, PA, dietary intake, vitamin supplementation, BMI, SBP, TG, total chol, HDL, CRP, glucose, insulin, perceived stress, depressed mood, menopausal status, parity

Table 4. Summary of included studies with inflammatory markers, adipokines and subclinical cardiovascular disease as the outcomes.

Prospective studies

PLOS ONE

(Continued)

Table 4. (Continued)

First author (year)	Country and cohort designation	Participants	Mean follow- up or period (years)	Outcome assessment	Breastfeeding comparison categories ^a	Adjusted OR or RR (95% Cl) by lactation history/ duration	Covariates
Stuebe et al. (2010) [33]	US, Project Viva	570 women with a singleton pregnancy; <22 weeks gestation at baseline; mean age (SD) at 3 years postpartum: no lactation: $36.0 (4.8)$; >0-<3 months lactation: $36.8 (6.0)$; $3-<6$ months: $37.2 (5.3)$; $6-<12$ months: $38.2 (4.6)$; ≥ 12 months: $38.8 (5.0)$	3 years post- partum	Measured inflammato-ry markers: CRP and IL6 175 subjects had fasting blood samples	Lactation duration: Never >0-<3 months 3-<6 months ≥ 12 months ≥ 12 months Exclusive lactation duration: Never >0-<1 months 1-<3 months 3-<6 months ≥ 6 months	No significant associations between either lactation duration or exclusive lactation duration and inflammatory markers. Adjustment for BMI before pregnancy eliminated unadjusted association with CRP.	Family history of type 2 diabetes, smoking, PA, dietary intake, intention to lose weight, self-reported weight at 12 months, pre- pregnancy BMI, gestational weight gain, gestational glucose tolerance, parity, OC
Stuebe et al. (2011) [34]	US, Project Viva	570 women with a singleton pregnancy; <22 weeks gestation at baseline; mean age (SD) at 3 years postpartum: no lactation: 36.0 (4.8); >0-<3 months lactation: 36.8 (6.0); 3-<6 months: 37.2 (5.3); 6-<12 months: 38.2 (4.6); \ge 12 months: 38.8 (5.0)	3 years post- partum	Measured adipokines: leptin, adiponectin, ghrelin, peptide YY 175 subjects had fasting blood samples	Lactation duration: Never >0-<3 months 3-6 months 6-<12 months ≥ 12 months Exclusive lactation duration: Never >0-<1 months 1-<3 months 3-<6 months ≥ 6 months	Lactation duration was associated with ghrelin (predicted mean = 749.5 for none vs. 852.9 pg/ml for ≥ 12 months lactation; p = 0.05) and peptide YY levels (predicted geometric mean = 55 for none vs. 63.4 pg/ml for ≥ 12 months lactation; p = 0.03). Lactation duration was not associated with leptin levels after adjustment for pre- pregnancy BMI. Exclusive lactation duration was associated with ghrelin (predicted mean = 790.6 for never exclusively breastfeeding vs. 1,008.1 pg/ml for 6 months exclusive breastfeeding; p<0.01). Non-linear association between lactation duration/exclusive lactation duration with adiponectin.	Age, race, family history of type 2 diabetes, smoking status, pre-pregnancy BMI, gestational weight gain, gestational glucose tolerance, parity; additional adjustment for lactation duration after introduction of complementary foods

Abbreviations: BMI = body mass index, chol = cholesterol, CI = confidence interval, CRP = C-reactive protein, CVD = cardiovascular disease, HDL-C = high-density lipoprotein cholesterol, IL-6 = interleukin 6, max = maximum, MI = myocardial infarction, N/A = not applicable; OC = oral contraceptives, OR = odds ratio, PA = physical activity, RR = relative risk, SBP = systolic blood pressure, SD = standard deviation, SES = socioeconomic status, TG = triglycerides, US = United States.

^a For the assessment of breastfeeding, self-reported measures included lactation history: defined as ever breastfeeding; lactation duration: length of time a woman breastfed a child before introducing complementary foods.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0187923.t004



Table 5. Summary of included studies with cardiovascular disease as the outcome.

First author (year)	Country and cohort designation	Participants	Mean follow- up or period (years)	Outcome assessment	Breastfeeding comparison categories ^a	Adjusted OR or RR (95% CI) by lactation history/ duration	Covariates
Cross-section	al/retrospective	studies		·			
Schwarz et al. (2009) [36]	US, Women's Health Initiative (WHI)	139,681 parous, postmenopau-sal women with ≥1 live birth; 50–79 years	N/A	Self-reported; prevalence of CVD (MI, angina, CHF, peripheral arterial disease, revascularisation, stroke)	Lifetime lactation duration: Never 1–6 months 7–12 months 13–23 months ≥24 months P-trend Never ≥13 months	Reference 1.03 (0.98, 1.09) 0.95 (0.88, 1.02) 0.93 (0.85, 1.01) 0.89 (0.80, 0.98) 0.005 Reference 0.91 (0.85, 0.98), B = 0.009	Age, ethnicity, SES, family history of diabetes/MI/ stroke, smoking, PA, dietary intake, use of aspirin/ multivitamin, BMI, parity, HRT
	tudioc					P = 0.008	
Stuebe et al. (2009) [13] Stuebe et al. (2009) [13] Birth in the last 30 years	US, Nurses' Health Study	89,326 parous women without a history of MI, angina or coronary artery bypass graft; 40–65 years	1986- 2002 -	Self-reported incidence of MI (confirmed by physician review of medical records)	Lifetime lactation duration: None >0–3 months >3–6 months >6–11 months >11–23 months >23 months P-trend Lifetime lactation duration; None >0–3 months >3–6 months	Reference (0.91, 1.11) ^b (0.88, 1.14) ^b (0.88, 1.18) ^b 0.93 (0.8, 1.07) ^b 0.77 (0.62, 0.94) ^b 0.02 Reference 0.94 (0.79, 1.12) ^b 0.98 (0.80,	Age, parental history of MI before age 60 years, smoking, alcohol, PA, dietary intake, use of aspirin/multivitamins, BMI at age 18 years, birth weight of subject, history of stillbirth, menopausal status, parity, HRT
					>6–11 months >11–23 months >23 months P-trend	1.21) ^b 0.96 (0.76, 1.21) ^b 0.89 (0.71, 1.10) ^b 0.66 (0.49, 0.89) ^b 0.02	
Stuebe et al. (2009) [13] No birth in the last 30 years	-	-	-	-	Lifetime lactation duration; None >0–3 months >3–6 months >6–11 months >11–23 months >23 months P-trend	Reference 1.04 (0.92, 1.18) 1.02 (0.86, 1.21) 1.02 (0.84, 1.24) 0.95 (0.78, 1.15) 0.90 (0.67, 1.19) 0.33	-

(Continued)



Table 5. (Continued)

First author (year)	Country and cohort designation	Participants	Mean follow- up or period (years)	Outcome assessment	Breastfeeding comparison categories ^a	Adjusted OR or RR (95% CI) by lactation history/ duration	Covariates
Schwarz et al. (2009) [36]	US, Women's Health Initiative (WHI)	139,681 parous, postmenopau-sal women with \geq 1 live birth; 50–79 years	7.9	Self-reported incidence of CVD (CHD, stroke, CHF, angina, peripheral vascular disease, carotid artery disease, and coronary revascularization) validated by physician adjudication of medical records	Lifetime lactation duration: Never 1–6 months 7-12 months 13-23 months ≥ 24 months P-trend	Reference (0.98, 1.08) ^b 0.97 (0.90, 1.04) ^b 0.98 (0.91, 1.05) ^b 0.93 (0.85, 1.02) ^b 0.12	Age, ethnicity, SES, family history of diabetes/MI/stroke, smoking, dietary intake, use of aspirin/ multivitamin, PA, BMI, parity, HRT
Gallagher et al. (2011) [35]	China	259,494 non- smoking female workers employed in the textile industry; 30->60 years	1989– 2000	Measured; mortality from IHD, ischaemic stroke and haemorrhagic stroke, based on a death registry	Lactation duration; IHD: Never (parous) <6 months 7–12 months 13–24 months 25–36 months 37–48 months \geq 49 months Ischaemic stroke: Never (parous) <6 months 7–12 months 13–24 months 25–36 months 37–48 months \geq 49 months Haemorrhagic stroke: Never (parous) <6 months 7–12 months 13–24 months 249 months 13–24 months 25–36 months 37–48 months 25–36 months 37–48 months 25–36 months 37–48 months	Reference 0.70 (0.42, 1.16) ^b 0.50 (0.33, 0.76) ^b 0.67 (0.46, 0.97) ^b 0.53 (0.36, 0.79) ^b 0.71 (0.48, 1.06) ^b 0.78 (0.53, 1.14) ^b Reference 1.02 (0.63, 1.66) ^b 1.05 (0.72, 1.54) ^b 0.90 (0.62, 1.31) ^b 1.15 (0.79, 1.67) ^b 1.21 (0.83, 1.77) ^b 1.20 (0.84, 1.72) ^b	Age, number of live births
						Heterence 0.84 (0.63, 1.12) ^b 0.98 (0.79, 1.22) ^b 1.01 (0.82, 1.24) ^b 0.88 (0.71, 1.09) ^b 1.02 (0.82, 1.28) ^b 1.05 (0.84, 1.30) ^b	

(Continued)

First author (year)	Country and cohort designation	Participants	Mean follow- up or period (years)	Outcome assessment	Breastfeeding comparison categories ^a	Adjusted OR or RR (95% CI) by lactation history/ duration	Covariates
Natland Fagerhaug et al. (2013) [14] <65 years	Norway, Nord- Trøndelag Health Survey (HUNT2)	21,889 non- pregnant, parous women without prevalent MI, stroke, angina pectoris or diabetes prior to the first birth; 30–85 years	15	Measured; mortality from CVD, based on a death registry	Ever lactated Never lactated Nulliparous Lifetime lactation duration: None 7–12 months ≥24 months P-linear trend	Reference 2.86 (1.51, 5.39) ^b 0.41 (0.16, 1.04) ^b 2.77 (1.28, 5.99) ^b 0.55 (0.27, 1.09) ^b Reference 0.8	Marital status, SES, smoking, PA, BMI, TG, total chol, SBP, DBP, use of antihypertensive medication, diabetes, parity
Natland Fagerhaug et al. (2013) [14] ≥65 years	-	-	-	-	Ever lactated Never lactated Nulliparous Lifetime lactation duration:	Reference $1.11 (0.77, 1.69)^{b}$ $1.20 (1.0, 1.44)^{b}$ No clear associations (hazard ratios not reported in the study).	-

Table 5. (Continued)

Abbreviations: BMI = body mass index, CHD = coronary heart disease, CHF = congestive heart failure, chol = cholesterol, CI = confidence interval, CVD = cardiovascular disease, DBP = diastolic blood pressure, HRT = hormone replacement therapy, IHD = ischaemic heart disease, MI = myocardial infarction, N/A = not applicable, OR = odds ratio, RR = relative risk, SBP = systolic blood pressure, SES = socioeconomic status, TG = triglycerides, US = United States.

^a For the assessment of breastfeeding, self-reported measures included lactation history: defined as ever breastfeeding; lactation duration: length of time a woman breastfed a child; lifetime lactation duration: cumulative amount of time a woman breastfed across all pregnancies. ^b Hazard ratios with 95% CI presented for this paper.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0187923.t005

with factors such as age, gestational weight gain and pre-pregnancy weight possibly confounding these relationships.

Type 2 diabetes. In a 2014 review and meta-analysis based on six cohort studies, the longest duration of lifetime lactation was associated with a 32% reduction in relative risk of type 2 diabetes compared with the shortest duration [16]. This finding was in line with a later review of the same primary studies [15] and an earlier systematic review [18].

MS. MS is a cluster of conditions which can increase the risk for diabetes and CVD. Table 1 describes studies with MS as the outcome. Five studies examined the association between breastfeeding and MS [12,22–24,31]. Studies adhered to the National Cholesterol Education Program Adult Treatment Panel III criteria [38] to define MS, which is based on the presence of three of more of the following risk determinants: abdominal obesity, elevated triglyceride levels, reduced high-density lipoprotein cholesterol levels, elevated blood pressure, and elevated fasting glucose levels [38]. The findings from the three cross-sectional studies, conducted among women of different age categories, were mixed [22–24]. One study from the US found a significant protective association of both lactation history and lifetime lactation duration with MS in a dose-response manner in middle-aged, parous premenopausal women from various ethnic backgrounds [22]. Another US study reported a significant association between lactation history and the prevalence of MS in parous women aged \geq 20 years. However, this association was no longer significant after additional adjustment for BMI [23]. The third study did not find any association between lactation history and the prevalence of the MS in postmenopausal Korean women [24].

Both prospective studies found significant protective effects of lifetime lactation duration on incident MS [12,31]. One study following Iranian women over 9 years observed a significant association between 13–23 months lifetime lactation duration and higher incidence of MS compared with \geq 24 months [31]. The other study showed that lifetime lactation duration of 6–9 and >9 months was significantly associated with a lower incidence of MS compared with 0–1 month lactation, among American women of reproductive age followed over a 20-year period [12].

Metabolic risk factors. Table 2 provides a summary of studies with metabolic risk factors as the outcomes. Five studies (three cross-sectional/retrospective, two prospective) assessed the relation between breastfeeding and metabolic risk factors [25,26,32,33,36]. All three cross-sectional/retrospective studies reported a protective association of breastfeeding with metabolic risk factors [25,26,36]. One study involving Portuguese mothers who were examined at 4 years postpartum, showed that women who breastfed their child for >26 weeks were less likely to be obese and have and an adverse metabolic profile. However, there was no association between breastfeeding and excessive weight associated with a healthy metabolic profile [25]. Another cross-sectional/retrospective study found that lifetime lactation duration is associated in a dose-response fashion with a more favorable cardiovascular risk profile, including lipids, in a large sample of Norwegian mothers later in life [26]. Similarly, the third cross-sectional/ retrospective study found a dose-response relationship between lifetime lactation duration and hyperlipidemia in a large sample of US mothers [36].

The findings from relatively small prospective studies were mixed [32,33]. One US prospective study examining 3-year changes in metabolic risk factors from pre-pregnancy to postweaning showed that breastfeeding is associated with a more favorable metabolic risk profile in the postpartum period [32]. In contrast, the other US prospective study did not find any association between lactation duration and metabolic risk at 3 years postpartum after adjusting for pre-pregnancy BMI [33].

Hypertension. Table 3 describes studies with hypertension as the outcome. Seven studies examined the association between breastfeeding and hypertension [7,8,26–28,36,37]. Breastfeeding was associated with lower odds of hypertension in all four cross-sectional/retrospective studies [26–28,36]. Both lactation history and duration were associated with reduced odds of hypertension in middle-aged and older Chinese mothers [27]. Similarly, in a large sample of Australian women aged \geq 45 years, lactation history was protective compared to parous women who never breastfed or nulliparous women [28]. Lifetime lactation duration of >6 months, or >3 months/child, was significantly associated with lower odds of hypertension, in women aged 45–64 years compared with parous women who did not breastfeed. The odds of hypertension decreased with longer breastfeeding durations and were mostly not significant in women \geq 64 years. In another cross-sectional/retrospective study from Norway, while there were no clear associations in mothers \geq 50 years, mothers aged <50 years who had never lactated had higher odds of hypertension than those who had lactated \geq 24 months in their lifetime [26]. In contrast, lifetime lactation duration was significantly associated with lower odds of hypertension in postmenopausal US women \geq 50 years [36].

Breastfeeding also appeared to be protective in two large prospective studies [7,8]. In a US cohort of parous women, those who did not breastfeed were more likely to develop

hypertension compared with those who breastfed their first child for ≥ 12 months or exclusively breastfed their first child for ≥ 6 months [7]. Lactation history, lifetime lactation duration between 1–18 months and average lactation duration between 1–9 months were also protective among a large cohort of premenopausal Korean women followed for six years [8]. In a large cluster RCT from Belarus, despite greater breastfeeding duration and exclusivity achieved among breastfeeding mothers randomized to a breastfeeding promotion intervention compared to usual care, there was no significant difference in blood pressure between mothers receiving the intervention and those allocated to the usual care group. However, this was not an RCT of breastfeeding per se but of factors aimed at promoting breastfeeding behaviour. In addition, a marginally significant association was found between lactation duration and lower blood pressure at 11.5 years postpartum in observational analyses in the same sample regardless of treatment allocation [37].

Inflammatory markers and adipokines. Table 4 provides a summary of studies with inflammatory markers, adipokines and subclinical cardiovascular disease as the outcomes. Only two papers from the same sample were identified [33,34]. In one paper, two inflammatory markers: C-reactive protein (CRP), commonly associated with cardiovascular health outcomes [39], and interleukin-6, a proinflammatory cytokine that induces the hepatic production of CRP [40], were examined, but neither was significantly related to lactation duration at 3 years postpartum among 175 women with fasting blood samples after adjusting for prepregnancy BMI [33]. The other paper [34] examined adipokines, which are cytokines secreted by adipose tissue that are involved in inflammatory responses and associated with metabolic disease risk [41]. At 3 years postpartum, longer lactation duration was associated with reduced risk of metabolic disease [34].

Subclinical cardiovascular disease. Early physiologic changes in vascular health such as calcified atherosclerotic plaques and increases in carotid adventitial diameter can be detected and identify patients at increased risk of future cardiovascular events [42–44]. Two cross-sectional/retrospective studies from the US assessed the relationship between breastfeeding and subclinical cardiovascular disease [29,30]. Both studies have found non-breastfeeding mothers to be at increased risk of vascular changes associated with subsequent cardiovascular disease. Among premenopausal women assessed 4 to 12 years after delivery, mothers who never breastfeed had larger carotid artery lumen and adventitial diameters, which are indicative of poorer cardiovascular health status, compared with mothers who breastfed all of their children for at least 3 months [29]. In another study involving an older sample of women between 45 to 58 years of age, the association between lactation and an increased adventitial diameter was not significant after adjustment for confounders. However, aortic calcification remained significantly associated with lactation duration [30]. McClure et al. [29] suggest that differences in the significance of findings between breastfeeding and adventitial diameter could be due to the younger age group and shorter time since pregnancy in their study.

Cardiovascular disease. Table 5 describes studies with cardiovascular disease as the outcome. A few studies investigated the relationship between breastfeeding and cardiovascular disease, and found protective effects of breastfeeding [13,36]. One US study examined both the self-reported prevalence and incidence (confirmed by physician adjudication of medical records) of cardiovascular disease in a large sample of parous, postmenopausal women [36]. In that study, increasing lifetime lactation duration was significantly associated with a lower prevalence of cardiovascular disease, compared with never breastfeeding. In particular, women who breastfed \geq 13 months in their lifetime and women aged 50–59 years who had breastfed \geq 7 months, were less likely to have prevalent cardiovascular disease. Although women aged 60–69 years with 13–23 months of lifetime lactation had lower odds of prevalent cardiovascular

	References	Nu se retre	Imber cross ction ospec tudie	of - al/ tive s	Number of prospective studies/ cluster randomized controlled trial		
		+	0	-	+	0	-
Cardiovascular risk factors							
Metabolic Syndrome	[12,22-24,31]	1	2		2		
Metabolic risk factors	[25,26,32,33,36]	2			1	1	
Hypertension	[7,8,26-28,36,37]	4			2	1	
Inflammatory markers	[33]					1	
Adipokines	[34]				1	1	
Subclinical cardiovascular disease	[29,30]	2	1				
Cardiovascular outcomes							
Prevalence/incidence of cardiovascular disease	[13,36]	1			1	1	
Cardiovascular disease mortality	[14,35]				2	1	

Table 6. Summary of expected direction of associations^a between breastfeeding and cardiovascular risk factors/outcomes.

^a The expected direction of each association was hypothesized based on existing literature and coded as: + (significant association in the hypothesized direction),–(significant association not in the hypothesized direction), 0 (non-significant association).

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0187923.t006

disease than similar-aged women who had never breastfed, there were no significant associations observed in women aged 70–79 years [36].

In that same study, lifetime lactation duration was not associated with incident cardiovascular disease in the overall sample followed for 7.9 years [36]. However, compared to similaraged women who never breastfed, significant cardiovascular benefits were seen in women in the younger age group, but not in the older age groups. In another large US study involving middle-aged and elderly women, women with a lifetime lactation duration \geq 12 months had a reduced risk of incident myocardial infarction (confirmed by physician review of medical records) compared with parous women who had never breastfed [13]. A stronger inverse association was observed for women with \geq 23 months of lifetime lactation and for those with a birth in the last 30 years.

Two prospective studies assessed the association between breastfeeding and cardiovascular disease mortality ascertained from death registries [14,35]. Among a large sample of Chinese non-smoking textile workers followed between 1989 and 2000, lactation duration was not significantly associated with mortality from ischaemic or haemorrhagic stroke [35]. However, compared to parous women who never breastfed, women who breastfed appeared to have a lower risk of mortality from ischaemic heart disease. In another study from Norway, mothers aged <65 years that never breastfed had nearly three times the risk of death from cardiovascular disease over 15 years compared with mothers with a lifetime lactation duration \geq 24 months [14]. There was evidence for a U-shaped association with women who breastfed 7–12 months having almost half the risk of women who breastfed \geq 24 months in their lifetime. There were no significant associations in women 65 years and over.

Overall pattern of associations. The pattern of associations across different outcomes is summarized in Table 6. Overall, 19 studies (10 cross-sectional/retrospective, 9 prospective) reported significant protective effects of breastfeeding, nine studies (3 cross-sectional/retrospective, 5 prospective, 1 cluster RCT) reported non-significant findings and none reported

detrimental effects of breastfeeding. Ten out of thirteen associations reported in cross-sectional/retrospective studies suggested that breastfeeding was associated with significant cardiovascular benefits. Although the evidence was less convincing, nine out of fifteen associations reported in prospective studies also indicated beneficial effects of breastfeeding. Out of all cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes considered, the evidence for significant protective effects of breastfeeding was most convincing for hypertension, although the evidence was mainly based on cross-sectional/retrospective studies. Three-quarters of high quality studies [7, 12, 13, 14, 22, 26, 28, 29, 30, 32, 34, 36] and 80% of medium quality studies [8, 27, 31, 35] reported significant protective effects of breastfeeding.

Discussion

This review synthesized the current evidence on the associations between breastfeeding and cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes, including MS, metabolic risk factors, hypertension, inflammatory markers, adipokines, subclinical cardiovascular disease and cardiovascular disease. Nearly all included studies were published in the last decade highlighting the rising interest in the maternal health benefits of breastfeeding. Overall, most studies reported significant protective effects of breastfeeding, several reported non-significant findings while there were no studies that reported detrimental effects of breastfeeding. The cardiovascular benefits of breastfeeding were present in most studies even after adjustment for multiple covariates, including sociodemographic, lifestyle factors (e.g. smoking, physical activity, dietary intake), BMI and parity. In addition, findings from included studies indicate that breastfeeding has favorable short-term and long-term cardiovascular health outcomes. Altogether, the evidence from medium-high quality studies suggests that breastfeeding is associated with several cardiovascular health benefits that can extend to later life, and supports health promotion strategies and interventions to increase breastfeeding. Notwithstanding, findings from this review should be interpreted with caution as the evidence gathered for each individual outcome is limited by the small number of observational studies. In particular, additional prospective studies of larger samples are needed.

Breastfeeding intensity and duration

For optimal child and maternal health benefits, the World Health Organization recommends exclusive breastfeeding for the first 6 months of life followed by two years or more of breastfeeding supplemented by complementary foods [45]. With the exception of four studies [7,33,34,37], most studies did not distinguish between exclusive breastfeeding, a measure of breastfeeding intensity, and breastfeeding supplemented by other foods. Several studies compared exclusive breastfeeding for ≥ 6 months with shorter durations of exclusive breastfeeding or non-exclusive breastfeeding, and found inconsistent associations with a range of cardiovascular outcomes [7,33,34,37]. Overall, additional studies that explore the association between exclusive breastfeeding and a range of short- and long-term cardiovascular health outcomes are needed.

Breastfeeding appears to be a protective factor for several maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes, with evidence suggesting that increased duration may be associated with further benefits. Based on evidence from both cross-sectional/retrospective and prospective studies, benefits were reported for \geq 24 months of lifetime lactation for most outcomes including metabolic risk factors [26,36], hypertension [28], the prevalence [36] and incidence of cardiovascular disease [13], and mortality from cardiovascular disease [14].

Dose-response

A dose-response relationship has been suggested between breastfeeding and various cardiovascular outcomes including MS, several metabolic risk factors, hypertension and the prevalence of cardiovascular disease. A cross-sectional/retrospective study among parous pre-menopausal women found a dose-response association between lifetime lactation duration and MS [22]. However, this relationship was modified by parity and protective effects of breastfeeding were no longer observed after four births. A prospective study also found dose-response effects of lifetime lactation duration up to >9 months on incident MS developed over a 20-year period [12]. In two large cross-sectional/retrospective studies involving parous women <50 years [26] and postmenopausal women [36], inverse dose-response associations were observed between lifetime lactation duration up to \geq 24 months and several maternal cardiovascular risk factors including lipid levels [26,36], blood pressure [26,36], and the prevalence of cardiovascular disease [36].

Although findings from these studies suggest that there is a dose-response relationship between breastfeeding and metabolic risk factors, additional evidence is needed, particularly from longitudinal studies. The possibility of a U-shaped relationship between breastfeeding and cardiovascular mortality [14] should also be further investigated.

Short vs long-term outcomes

A previous systematic review has evaluated the relationship between breastfeeding and postpartum weight change and has found inconclusive evidence [17]. In our systematic review, lactation was associated with maternal improvements in metabolic risk factors from preconception to post-weaning in one prospective study [32] while no association was detected in another prospective study at 3 years postpartum [33]. However, an association between breastfeeding and adipokine levels at 3 years postpartum was reported in the latter cohort [34].

Meanwhile, evidence from cross-sectional/retrospective studies among middle-aged and older women suggests that breastfeeding may have protective effects in later life against hypertension [22,28], metabolic risk [26,36] and cardiovascular disease [36].

Findings from prospective studies suggest that breastfeeding may be protective against the incidence of: MS among young and middle-aged women followed for 9 [31] or 20 years [12], hypertension among young and middle-aged women after 6 years of follow-up [7,8], cardio-vascular disease among middle-aged [13] and older women [36] followed between 8–12 years, mortality from ischaemic heart disease over a 10 year period [35] and mortality from cardio-vascular disease in women of various ages followed for 15 years [14].

Age, time since last birth and menopause. Findings from one cross-sectional/retrospective study [26] and a few prospective studies [14,28,36] suggest that the benefits from breastfeeding may diminish with age. In a large cross-sectional Norwegian study, significant associations between lifetime lactation duration and cardiovascular risk factors were observed in parous women <50 years. However, there were no clear associations in women >50 years [26]. Among three prospective studies, there were unclear associations with hypertension [28], the incidence of cardiovascular disease [36], or cardiovascular disease mortality [14] in women >60 [36] or >65 years of age [14,28]. Time since last birth may also have an effect on the association between breastfeeding and cardiovascular outcomes [13,26,36]. Among Norwegian mothers <50 years, the association between lifetime lactation duration and hypertension was attenuated after adjustment for time since last birth, while the association with metabolic risk factors remained similar [26]. In a large prospective cohort study, there was a stronger association between breastfeeding and incident myocardial infarction for women who gave birth in last the 30 years compared to women who had not [13]. Menopausal status may also influence the risk of cardiovascular disease. Among a large cohort of postmenopausal women, increasing lifetime lactation duration was associated with a lower prevalence of hypertension, diabetes, hyperlipidemia and cardiovascular disease [36]. There was also a significant association

between breastfeeding and the incidence of cardiovascular disease among women between 50– 59 years of age, but not among women >60 years [36]. Whether older age, increasing time since last birth and menopause attenuate the association between breastfeeding and cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes requires further investigation.

Potential mechanisms

Breastfeeding increases metabolic expenditure approximately by 480 calories/day [46]. Although the effects of breastfeeding on postpartum weight change remains inconclusive [15,17], breastfeeding may lower cardiovascular risk by mobilizing fat stores accumulated during pregnancy. Breastfeeding may also have favorable effects on glucose metabolism, glycemic control and lipid metabolism [2–6]. The "reset hypothesis" in which breastfeeding "resets" maternal metabolism after pregnancy by reversing visceral fat accumulation and increases in insulin resistance, lipid and triglyceride levels has been proposed [47]. Hormones associated with breastfeeding such as prolactin and oxytocin may also exert effects on maternal blood pressure [48–50]. In addition, oxytocin may promote mother-child attachment and lead to reduced stress levels.

Methodological considerations

Several methodological issues should be considered in interpreting these findings. Observational studies are subject to residual confounding. Unmeasured confounders could include health-enhancing behaviors of breastfeeding mothers that distinguish them from non-breastfeeding mothers, and factors that influence breastfeeding initiation and duration such as prepregnancy BMI and pre-existing metabolic risk factors [51–53]. Breastfeeding measures were self-reported and recall bias may have led to misclassification of a woman's lactation history such as under- or over reporting of breastfeeding duration [54]. However, maternal recall of breastfeeding has been shown to be valid and reliable [55]. Differences in findings could be due to a number of factors that vary between studies including sample characteristics (e.g. country, setting), breastfeeding comparison categories, covariate adjustment and follow-up periods for prospective studies. Most included studies did not assess the exclusivity of breastfeeding, a measure of breastfeeding intensity. Temporal relationships could not be established from cross-sectional studies.

Strengths and limitations

The strengths of this review include systematic literature search, data extraction and summarization, an evaluation of the quality of included studies using established checklists, a range of maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes examined, the inclusion of various breastfeeding comparison categories, the assessment of evidence relating to exclusive breastfeeding and dose-response relationship between breastfeeding and maternal outcomes, as well as a systematic and detailed approach in reporting findings. The limitations of this systematic review reflects limitations of the existing literature, such as a small number of prospective studies for each outcome of interest and methodological issues described above. Although the search terms used were comprehensive, there is a possibility that relevant studies were not identified by this systematic review.

Conclusion

Overall, the evidence from this systematic review suggests that breastfeeding is associated with maternal cardiovascular health benefits that extend from child-bearing years to later life.

However, additional longitudinal research is needed to investigate the association between breastfeeding and specific cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes and to further inform the evidence base.

Supporting information

S1 Checklist. PRISMA 2009 checklist. (DOC)

S1 Table. Search strategy used for MEDLINE, which was then adapted for EMBASE and CINAHL.

(DOCX)

S2 Table. Quality assessment criteria adapted from a 15-item checklist used by Van Uffelen et al. [20].

(DOCX)

S3 Table. Critical appraisal of included cross-sectional and prospective studies based on 15 quality assessment criteria. (DOCX)

S4 Table. Critical appraisal of single cluster randomized controlled trial [37] based on quality assessment checklist developed by the Cochrane collaboration for assessing risk of bias in randomized studies [21]. (DOCX)

Author Contributions

Conceptualization: Binh Nguyen, Kai Jin, Ding Ding.

Data curation: Binh Nguyen.

Formal analysis: Binh Nguyen, Kai Jin.

Investigation: Binh Nguyen.

Methodology: Binh Nguyen, Ding Ding.

Supervision: Ding Ding.

Visualization: Binh Nguyen, Ding Ding.

Writing - original draft: Binh Nguyen, Kai Jin, Ding Ding.

Writing – review & editing: Binh Nguyen, Ding Ding.

References

- 1. World Health Organization. Women's Health. Fact sheet No.334. September 2013. http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs334/en/.
- 2. Qureshi IA, Xi XR, Limbu YR, Bin HY, Chen MI. Hyperlipidemia during normal pregnancy, parturition and lactaction. Ann Acad Med Singapore. 1999; 28(2):217–221. PMID: 10497670
- Erkkola R, Vikari J, Irjala K, Solaviki-Jaakkola T. One-year follow-up of lipoprotein metabolism after pregnancy. Biol Res Pregnancy Perinatol. 1986; 7(2):47–51. PMID: 3730470
- Knopp RH, Walden CE, Wahl PW, Bergelin R, Chapman M, Irvine S, et al. Effect of postpartum lactation on lipoprotein lipids and apoproteins. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1985; 60:542–547. <u>https://doi.org/10.1210/jcem-60-3-542</u> PMID: 3972965

- Gunderson EP, Hedderson MM, Chiang V, Crites Y, Walton D, Azevedo RA, et al. Lactation intensity and postpartum maternal glucose tolerance and insulin resistance in women with recent GDM. Diabetes Care. 2012; 35:50–56. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc11-1409 PMID: 22011407
- Tigas S, Sunehag A, Haymond MW. Metabolic adaptation to feeding and fasting during lactation in humans. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2002; 87(1):302–307. https://doi.org/10.1210/jcem.87.1.8178 PMID: 11788664
- Stuebe AM, Schwarz EB, Grewen K, Rich-Edwards JW, Michels KB, Forster ME, et al. Duration of lactation and incidence of maternal hypertension: a longitudinal cohort study. Am J Epidemiol. 2011; 174:1147–1158. https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwr227 PMID: 21997568
- Lee SY, Kim MT, Jee SH, Yang HP. Does long-term lactation protect menopausal women against hypertension risk? A Korean women's cohort study. Prev Med. 2005; 41:433–438. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.ypmed.2004.11.025 PMID: 15917038
- Schwarz EB, Brown JS, Creasman JM, Stuebe A, McClure CK, Van Den Eeden SK, et al. Lactation and maternal risk of type 2 diabetes: a population-based study. Am J Med. 2010; 123(9):863.e1–6.
- Stuebe AM, Rich-Edwards JW, Willett WC, Manson JE, Michels KB. Duration of lactation and incidence of type 2 diabetes. JAMA. 2005; 294(20):2601–2610. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.294.20.2601 PMID: 16304074
- Rooney B, Schauberger C. Excess pregnancy weight gain and long-term obesity: one decade later. Obstet Gynecol. 2002; 100:245–252. PMID: 12151145
- Gunderson EP, Jacobs DR Jr., Chiang V, Lewis CE, Feng J, Quesenberry CP Jr., et al. Duration of lactation and incidence of the metabolic syndrome in women of reproductive age according to gestational diabetes mellitus status: A 20-year prospective study in CARDIA (Coronary Artery Risk Development in Young Adults). Diabetes. 2010; 59:495–504. https://doi.org/10.2337/db09-1197 PMID: 19959762
- Stuebe AM, Michels KB, Willett WC, Manson JE, Rexrode K, Rich-Edwards JW. Duration of lactation and incidence of myocardial infarction in middle to late adulthood. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2009; 200:138. e1–138.e8
- Natland Fagerhaug T, Forsmo S, Jacobsen GW, Midthjell K, Andersen LF, et al. A prospective population-based cohort study of lactation and cardiovascular disease mortality: the HUNT study. BMC Public Health. 2013; 13:1070. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-13-1070 PMID: 24219620
- Chowdury R, Sinha B, Sankar MJ, Taneja S, Bhandari N, Rollins N, et al. Breastfeeding and maternal health outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Pædiatrica. 2015; 104:96–113. <u>https:// doi.org/10.1111/apa.13102</u> PMID: 26172878
- Aune D, Norat T, Romundstad P, Vatten LJ. Breastfeeding and the maternal risk of type 2 diabetes: A systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of cohort studies. Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis. 2014; 24:107–115. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.numecd.2013.10.028 PMID: 24439841
- Neville CE, McKinley MC, Holmes VA, Spence D, Woodside JV. The relationship between breastfeeding and postpartum weight change—a systematic review and critical evaluation. Int J Obes (Lond). 2014; 38:577–590.
- Ip S, Chung M, Raman G, Trikalinos TA, Lau J. A summary of the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality's evidence report on breastfeeding in developed countries. Breastfeed Med. 2009; 4(Suppl 1): S17–S30.
- Liberati A, Altman DG, Tetzlaff J, Mulrow C, Gøtzsche PC, Ioannidis JPA, et al. The PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses of studies that evaluate health care interventions: explanation and elaboration. J Clin Epidemiol. 2009; 62:e1–e34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclinepi.2009. 06.006 PMID: 19631507
- van Uffelen JG, Wong J, Chau JY, van der Ploeg HP, Riphagen I, Gilson ND, et al. Occupational sitting and health risks: a systematic review. Am J Prev Med. 2010; 39(4):379–388. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. amepre.2010.05.024 PMID: 20837291
- Higgins JPT, Altman DG, Gøtzsche PC, Júni P, Moher D, Oxman AD et al. The Cochrane Collaboration's tool for assessing risk of bias in randomised trials. BMJ. 2011; 343:d5928. https://doi.org/10.1136/ bmj.d5928 PMID: 22008217
- 22. Ram KT, Bobby P, Hailpern SM, Lo JC, Schocken M, Skurnick J, et al. Duration of lactation is associated with lower prevalence of the metabolic syndrome in midlife-SWAN, the study of women's health across the nation. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2008; 198:268.e1–268.e6.
- Cohen A, Pieper CF, Brown AJ, Bastian LA. Number of children and risk of metabolic syndrome in women. J Womens Health 2006; 15(6)763–773.
- 24. Cho GJ, Park HT, Shin JH, Kim T, Hur JY, Kim YT, et al. The relationship between reproductive factors and metabolic syndrome in Korean postmenopausal women: Korea National Health and Nutrition

Survey 2005. Menopause. 2009; 16(5):998–1003. https://doi.org/10.1097/gme.0b013e3181a03807 PMID: 19407665

- Henriques A, Santos AC, Guimarães JT, Barros H, Azevedo A. Healthy excessive weight in Portuguese women 4 years after delivery of a liveborn. Prev Med. 2015; 75:49–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed. 2015.03.009 PMID: 25770435
- Natland ST, Nilsen TI, Midthjell K, Andersen LF, Forsmo S. Lactation and cardiovascular risk factors in mothers in a population-based study: the HUNT-study. Int Breastfeed J. 2012; 7(1):8. <u>https://doi.org/10. 1186/1746-4358-7-8</u> PMID: 22713515
- 27. Zhang BZ, Zhang HY, Liu HH, Li HJ, Wang S. Breastfeeding and maternal hypertension and diabetes: a population-based cross-sectional study. Breastfeed Med. 2015; 10(3):163–167. https://doi.org/10. 1089/bfm.2014.0116 PMID: 25785993
- Lupton SJ, Chiu CL, Lujic S, Hennessy A, Lind JM. Association between parity and breastfeeding with maternal high blood pressure. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2013; 208(6):454.e1–7.
- McClure CK, Catov JM, Ness RB, Schwarz EB. Lactation and maternal subclinical cardiovascular disease among premenopausal women. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2012; 207(1):46.e1–46.e8.
- Schwarz EB. McClure CK, Tepper PG, Thurston R, Janssen I, Matthews KA, et al. Lactation and maternal measures of subclinical cardiovascular disease. Obstet Gynecol. 2010; 115(1):41–48. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/AOG.0b013e3181c5512a</u> PMID: 20027032
- Ramezani Tehrani F, Momenan AA, Khomami MB, Azizi F. Does lactation protect mothers against metabolic syndrome? Findings from the Tehran Lipid and Glucose Study. J Obstet Gynaecol Res. 2014; 40 (3)736–742. PMID: 24738118
- Gunderson EP, Lewis CE, Wei GS, Whitmer RZ, Quesenberry CP, Sidney S. Lactation and changes in maternal metabolic risk factors. Ostet Gynecol. 2007; 109(3):729–738.
- Stuebe AM, Kleinman K, Gillman MW, Rifas-Shiman SL, Gunderson EP, Rich-Edwards J. Duration of lactation and maternal metabolism at 3 years postpartum. J Womens Health 2010; 19(5):941–950.
- Stuebe AM, Mantzoros C, Kleinman K, Gillman MW, Rifas-Shiman S, Gunderson EP, et al. Duration of lactation and maternal adipokines at 3 years postpartum. Diabetes. 2011; 60(4):1277–1285. <u>https://doi.org/10.2337/db10-0637 PMID: 21350085</u>
- Gallagher LG, Davis LB, Ray RM, Psaty BM, Gao DL, Checkoway H, et al. Reproductive history and mortality from cardiovascular disease among women textile workers in Shanghai, China. Int J Epidemiol. 2011; 40(6):1510–1518. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dyr134 PMID: 22158661
- 36. Schwarz EB, Ray RM, Stuebe AM, Allison MA, Ness RB, Freiberg MS, et al. Duration of lactation and risk factors for maternal cardiovascular disease. Obstet Gynecol. 2009; 113(5):974–982. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/01.AOG.0000346884.67796.ca</u> PMID: 19384111
- Oken E, Patel R, Guthrie LB, Vilchuck K, Bogdanovich N, Sergeichick N, et al. Effects of an intervention to promote breastfeeding on maternal adiposity and blood pressure at 11.5 y postpartum: results from the Promotion of Breastfeeding Intervention Trial, a cluster-randomized controlled trial. Am J Clin Nutr. 2013; 98(4):1048–1056. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.113.065300 PMID: 23945719
- Executive Summary of the third report of the National Cholesterol Education Program (NCEP) Expert Panel on Detection, Evaluation, and Treatment of High Blood Cholesterol in Adults (Adult Treatment Panel III). JAMA 2001; 285:2486–2497. PMID: 11368702
- Wilson AM, Ryan MC, Boyle AJ. The novel role of C-reactive protein in cardiovascular disease: Risk marker or pathogen. Int J Cardiol 2006; 106: 291–297. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijcard.2005.01.068</u> PMID: 16337036
- Ridker PM, Rifai N, Stampfer MJ, Hennekens CH. Plasma concentration of interleukin-6 and the risk of future myocardial infarction among apparently healthy men. Circulation 2000; 101: 1767–1772. PMID: 10769275
- Ouchi N, Parker JL, Lugus JJ, Walsh K. Adipokines in inflammation and metabolic disease. Nat Rev Immunol 2011; 11(2): 85–97. https://doi.org/10.1038/nri2921 PMID: 21252989
- 42. Eigenbrodt ML, Sukhija R, Rose KM, Tracy RE, Couper DJ, Evans GW, et al. Common carotid artery wall thickness and external diameter as predictors of prevalence and incident cardiac events in a large population study. Cardiovasc Ultrasound. 2007; 5:11. https://doi.org/10.1186/1476-7120-5-11 PMID: 17349039
- Lorenz MW, Markus HS, Bots ML, Rosvall M, Sitzer M. Prediction of clinical cardiovascular events with carotid intima-media thickness: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Circulation. 2007; 115:459– 467. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.628875 PMID: 17242284
- Iribarren C, Sidney S, Sternfeld B, Browner WS. Calcification of the aortic arch: risk factors and association with coronary heart disease, stroke, and peripheral vascular disease. JAMA. 2000; 283:2810– 2815. PMID: <u>10838649</u>

- 45. World Health Organization. Infant and young child feeding: Model chapter for textbooks for medical students and allied health professionals. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2009.
- Butte NF, Wong WW, Hopkinson JM. Energy requirements of lactating women derived from doubly labeled water and milk energy output. J Nutr. 2001; 131(1):53–58. PMID: <u>11208938</u>
- Stuebe AM, Rich-Edwards JW. The reset hypothesis: Lactation and maternal metabolism. Am J Perinatol. 2009; 26(1):81–88. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0028-1103034 PMID: 19031350
- Light KC, Smith TE, Johns JM, Brownley KA, Hofheimer JA, Amico JA. Oxytocin responsivity in mothers of infants: a preliminary study of relationships with blood pressure during laboratory stress and normal ambulatory activity. Health Psychol. 2000; 19:560–567. PMID: 11129359
- 49. Johnston JM, Amico JA. A prospective longitudinal study of the release of oxytocin and prolactin in response to infant suckling in long term lactation. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1986; 62:653–657. <u>https:// doi.org/10.1210/jcem-62-4-653 PMID: 3949949</u>
- Jonas W, Nissen E, Ransjö-Arvidson AB, Wiklund I, Henriksson P, Uvnäs-Moberg K. Short- and longterm decrease of blood pressure in women during breastfeeding. Breastfeed Med. 2008; 3:103–109. https://doi.org/10.1089/bfm.2007.0031 PMID: 18563998
- Pesa JA, Shelton MM. Health-enhancing behaviors correlated with breastfeeding among a national sample of mothers. Public Health Nurs 1999; 16(2): 120–124. PMID: 10319662
- Dennis CL. Brastfeeding initiation and duration: a 1990–2000 literature review. J Obstet Gynecol Neonatal Nurs. 2002; 31:12–32. PMID: <u>11843016</u>
- Turcksin R, Bel S, Galjaard S, Devlieger R. Maternal obesity and breastfeeding intention, initiation, intensity and duration: a systematic review. Matern Child Nutr 2014; 10 (2): 166–183. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/j.1740-8709.2012.00439.x PMID: 22905677
- 54. Promislow JH, Gladen BC, Sandler DP. Maternal recall of breastfeeding duration by elderly women. Am J Epidemiol 2005; 161: 289–296. https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwi044 PMID: 15671261
- Li R, Scanlon KS, Serdula MK. The validity and reliability of maternal recall of breastfeeding practice. Nutr Rev. 2005; 63:103–110. PMID: 15869124

S1 Table. Search strategy used for MEDLINE, which was then adapted for EMBASE and CINAHL.

- 1. Breast Feeding (as a subject heading)
- 2. Lactation (as a subject heading)
- 3. Milk, Human (as a subject heading)
- 4. Breast fed (as a text word)
- 5. Breastfe* (as a text word)
- 6. Lactat* (as a text word)
- 7. Breast milk (as a text word)
- 8. 1 or 2 or 3 or 4 or 5 or 6 or 7
- 9. Maternal Health (subject heading)
- 10. Maternal health (as a text word)
- 11. Exp Women's Health (subject heading)
- 12. Reproductive history (subject heading)
- 13. (wom#n adj2 health) (as a text word)
- 14. (mother* adj2 health) (as a text word)
- 15. 9 or 10 or 11 or 12 or 13 or 14
- 16. Cardiovascular diseases (subject heading)
- 17. Hypertension (subject heading)
- 18. Risk factors (subject heading)
- 19. Coronary Artery Disease (subject heading)
- 20. Obesity (subject heading)
- 21. Diabetes Mellitus, Type 2 (subject heading)
- 22. Myocardial ischemia (subject heading)
- 23. Ischemic heart disease (as a text word)
- 24. Ischaemic heart disease (as a text word)
- 25. 16 or 17 or 18 or 19 or 20 or 21 or 22 or 23 or 24
- 26. 8 and 15 and 25
- 27. Limit 26 to (English language and female and humans)

Item	Criteria	Description
1	Objectives	Are the objectives or hypotheses of the research described in the paper
		stated?
2	Study design	Is the study design presented?
3	Target population	Do the authors describe the target population they wanted to research?
4	Sample	Was a random sample of the target population taken? AND was the
		response rate 60% or more?
5	Sample	Is participant selection described?
6	Sample	Is participant recruitment described, or referred to?
7	Sample	Are the inclusion and/or exclusion criteria stated?
8	Sample	Is the study sample described? (minimum description=sample size,
		gender, age and an indicator of socio-economic status)
9	Sample	Are the numbers of participants at each stage of the study reported
		(Authors should report at least numbers eligible, numbers recruited,
		numbers with data at baseline, and numbers lost to follow-up)
10	Variables	Are the measures of breastfeeding and health outcome of interest
		described?

S2 Table. Quality assessment criteria adapted from a 15-item checklist used by Van Uffelen et al. [31]

11	Data sources and collection	Do authors describe the source of their data (e.g., registry, health survey) AND did authors describe how the data were collected? (e.g., by mail)
12	Measurement	Was reliability of the measure(s) of breastfeeding mentioned or referred to?
13	Measurement	Was the validity of the measure(s) of breastfeeding mentioned or referred to?
14	Statistical methods	Were appropriate statistical methods used and described, including those for addressing confounders?
15	Statistical methods	Were the numbers/percentages of participants with missing data for breastfeeding and the health outcome indicated AND If more than 20% of data in the primary analyses were missing, were methods used to address missing data?

First author (publication	#1	#2	#3	#4	#5	#6	#7	#8	#9	#10	#11	#12	#13	#14	#15	Overall	Overall study
year) / Quality assessment criteria addressed ^a																count	quality rating
Cho (2009) [24]	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	U	Y	Y	Y	U	13 Y, 2 U	High
Ram (2008) [22]	Y	Y	Y	U	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	14 Y, 1 U	High
Cohen (2006) [23]	Y	Y	Y	U	Y	Y	Y	Y	U	Y	Y	Ν	Ν	Y	U	10 Y, 3 U, 2 N	Medium
Gunderson (2010) [12]	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Ν	Y	Y	13 Y, 2 N	High
Gunderson (2007) [32]	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Ν	Y	Y	13 Y, 2 N	High
Ramezani Tehrani (2014) [31]	Y	Y	Y	U	Y	Y	U	U	U	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	N	7 Y, 4 U, 1 N	Medium
Zhang (2015) [27]	Y	Y	Y	U	Y	Ν	Ν	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Ν	Ν	Y	U	8 Y, 2 U, 5 N	Medium
Lupton (2013) [28]	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Ν	Y	Y	12 Y, 3 N	High
Lee (2005) [8]	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	U	U	Y	Y	Ν	Ν	Y	U	9 Y, 3 U, 3 N	Medium
Stuebe (2011) [7]	Y	Y	Y	U	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Ν	Y	Y	11 Y, 1 U, 3 N	High
McClure (2012) [29]	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Ν	Y	Y	12 Y, 3 N	High
Schwarz (2010) [30]	Y	Y	Y	U	Y	U	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	12 Y, 2 U, 1 N	High
Gallagher (2011) [35]	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	Y	U	Y	U	Y	Y	Ν	Ν	Y	U	9 Y, 3 U, 3 N	Medium
Natland (2012) [26]	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	14 Y, 1 N	High
Stuebe (2009) [13]	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	13 Y, 2 N	High
Henriques (2015) [25]	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Ν	Y	Y	12 Y, 2 N	High
Schwarz (2009) [36]	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	13 Y, 2 N	High
Stuebe (2011) [34]	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	U	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Ν	Y	Y	11 Y, 1 U, 3 N	High
Natland (2013) [14]	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	14 Y, 1 N	High
Stuebe (2010) [33]	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	U	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Ν	Y	Y	11 Y, 1 U, 3 N	High

S3 Table. Critical appraisal of included cross-sectional/retrospective and prospective studies based on 15 quality assessment criteria.

Abbreviations: N=No, U=Unclear, Y=Yes.

^a Quality assessment criteria addressed were based on a checklist used by Van Uffelen et al. [20] and related to 15 criteria listed and described in S2 Table.

^b Each individual criteria was allocated a Y (yes) if it was met/addressed, N (no) if it was not met or U (unclear) if it was unclear whether the criteria was met. An overall count of the total number of individual criteria that were met, not met and that were unclear is provided.

^c An overall study quality rating was allocated based on the total number of criteria that were met (i.e., total number of "yes"). Studies were rated as: "low quality" if $\leq 1/3$ of individual criteria were met, "medium quality" if $\geq 1/3 - \leq 2/3$ of individual criteria were met and "high quality" if $\geq 2/3$ of criteria were met.

S4 Table. Critical appraisal of single cluster randomized controlled trial [37] based on quality assessment checklist developed by the Cochrane Collaboration for assessing risk of bias in randomized studies [21].

Quality assessment criteria	Was criteria met/addressed? ^a
Random sequence generation	Yes
Allocation concealment	Yes
Blinding of participants and personnel	No
Blinding of outcome assessment	No
Completeness of outcome data	Yes
Accurate outcome reporting	Yes
Other sources of bias addressed	Yes
Overall count ^b	5 Yes, 2 No
Overall study quality rating ^c	High

^a Each individual criteria was allocated a "yes" if it was met/addressed, "no" if it was not met or "unclear" if it was unclear whether the criteria was met.

^b An overall count of the total number of individual criteria that were met, not met and that were unclear is provided.

^c An overall study quality rating was allocated based on the total number of criteria that were met (i.e., total number of "yes"). Studies were rated as: "low quality" if $\leq 1/3$ of individual criteria were met, "medium quality" if $\geq 1/3 - \leq 2/3$ of individual criteria were met and "high quality" if $\geq 2/3$ of criteria were met.
6.5 CONCLUDING SUMMARY FOR THIS CHAPTER AND KNOWLEDGE GAINED FROM THIS STUDY

To our knowledge, this was the first study to systematically summarise the evidence for an association between breastfeeding and metabolic syndrome, hypertension and CVD. Overall, 21 studies were included in the systematic review. Most studies reported significant short- and long-term protective effects of breastfeeding and supported health promotion strategies to increase breastfeeding in mothers to derive health benefits. However, one of the research gaps identified in this study was that the evidence for each individual outcome was provided by a limited number of prospective cohort studies.

CHAPTER SEVEN:

Breastfeeding and cardiovascular disease hospitalisation and mortality in parous women: Evidence from a large Australian cohort study

7.1 PREFACE TO THE CHAPTER

This chapter presents findings from a paper examining the association between breastfeeding and CVD-related hospitalisation and mortality among parous women from the 45 and Up Study cohort. The version of the paper that has been accepted for publication forms this chapter and is presented in manuscript format. Supplementary material accompanying the submitted manuscript is also included in this chapter. The paper addresses specific aim #4 of this thesis as described in Chapter 1. Dissemination of this research and author contributions for this paper are described below.

7.2 RESEARCH DISSEMINATION

The research presented in this chapter has been disseminated as follows:

Paper accepted for publication and currently in press

Nguyen B, Gale J, Nassar N, Bauman A, Joshy G, Ding D. Breastfeeding and CVD hospitalisation and mortality in parous women: Evidence from a large Australian cohort study. *Accepted for publication and currently in press. Submitted to the Journal of the American Heart Association.*

Impact factor 5.117

Published conference abstract

Nguyen B, Gale J, Nassar N, Bauman A, Joshy G, Ding D. Breastfeeding and cardiovascular disease hospitalisation and mortality in mothers from a large Australian cohort study. *Revue d'Epidemiologie et de Sante Publique* 2018; 66 (Suppl 5): S310. Available from; http://doi.org/10.1016/j.respe.2018.05.192

Conference presentations

Nguyen B, Bauman A, Ding D. Gale J, Nassar N, Bauman A, Joshy G, Ding D. Breastfeeding and CVD hospitalisation and mortality in mothers from a large Australian cohort study. *European Congress of Epidemiology*, Lyon, France, 2018. [Poster presentation]

Nguyen B, Bauman A, Ding D. Gale J, Nassar N, Bauman A, Joshy G, Ding D. Breastfeeding, CVD incidence and CVD mortality in a large Australian cohort. *Sax Institute 45 and Up Study Collaborators' Annual Meeting*, Sydney, Australia, 2017. [Oral presentation] – **Selected for 45 and Up Study media release leading to interview with the Australian Associated Press and radio interviews.**

Nguyen B. Breastfeeding to your heart's content. *3rd Annual Charles Perkins Centre Symposium*, Sydney, Australia, 2017. [Oral Presentation] – **Awarded best oral presentation.**

7.3 AUTHOR ATTRIBUTION STATEMENT

I, Binh Nguyen, was responsible for designing the study, analysing and interpreting data, writing drafts of the manuscript, submitting the manuscript, responding to reviewers' comments, and coordinating submission and publication of the manuscript.

My co-author, J. Gale, conducted the statistical analysis. My co-authors, J. Gale, N. Nassar, A. Bauman, G. Joshy and D. Ding, helped to design the study, interpret data, draft the manuscript, and revise the manuscript critically for important intellectual content.

All authors have read and approved the manuscript.

As supervisor for the candidature upon which this thesis is based, I can confirm that the authorship attribution statement above is correct.

Signature:

Dr. Ding (Melody) Ding

7.4 PAPER IN MANUSCRIPT FORMAT FOLLOWED BY CORRESPONDING SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

Title

Breastfeeding and cardiovascular disease hospitalisation and mortality in parous women: Evidence from a large Australian cohort study

Authors

Binh Nguyen^{a, *}, Joanne Gale^a, Natasha Nassar^{b,c}, Adrian Bauman^a, Grace Joshy^d, Ding Ding^a.

Author Degrees

Binh Nguyen: MNutDiet, MSc

Joanne Gale: PhD

Natasha Nassar: PhD

Adrian Bauman: PhD

Grace Joshy: PhD

Ding Ding: PhD

Affiliations

^a Prevention Research Collaboration, Sydney School of Public Health, The University of Sydney,

Camperdown, NSW, Australia

^b Menzies Centre for Health Policy, Sydney School of Public Health, The University of Sydney,

Camperdown, NSW, Australia

[°] Child Population and Translational Health Research, Children's Hospital at Westmead Clinical School, The University of Sydney, Camperdown, NSW, Australia ^d National Centre for Epidemiology and Population Health, Research School of Population Health, Australian National University, Canberra, ACT, Australia

All authors take responsibility for all aspects of reliability and freedom from bias of the data presented and their discussed presentation.

Email addresses:

thanh-binh.nguyen-duy@sydney.edu.au*, joanne.gale@sydney.edu.au, natasha.nassar@sydney.edu.au, adrian.bauman@sydney.edu.au, grace.joshy@anu.edu.au, melody.ding@sydney.edu.au

* Corresponding author

Abstract

Background. Few studies have investigated the longitudinal association between breastfeeding and maternal cardiovascular disease (CVD) outcomes. This study examined the association between breastfeeding and CVD hospitalisation and mortality in a large Australian cohort. *Methods and Results*. Baseline questionnaire data (2006-2009) from a sample of 100,864 parous women aged \geq 45 years from New South Wales, Australia, were linked to hospitalisation and death data until June 2014 and December 2013, respectively. Analysis was restricted to women without self-reported medically diagnosed CVD at baseline or without prior CVD hospitalisation six years prior to study entry. Never versus ever breastfeeding and average breastfeeding duration per child, derived from self-reported lifetime breastfeeding duration and number of children, and categorised as never breastfed, <6, >6-12, >12 months/child, were assessed. Cox proportional hazards models were used to explore the association between breastfeeding and CVD outcomes. Covariates included socio-demographic characteristics, lifestyle risk factors, and medical and reproductive history.

There were 3,428 (3.4%) first CVD-related hospital admissions and 418 (0.4%) deaths during a mean follow-up time of 6.1 years for CVD hospitalisation, and 5.7 years for CVD mortality. Ever breastfeeding was associated with lower risk of CVD hospitalisation (adjusted HR [95% CI]=0.86 [0.78, 0.96]; p=0.005) and CVD mortality (adjusted HR [95% CI]: 0.66 [0.49, 0.89]; p=0.006) compared to never breastfeeding. Breastfeeding ≤ 12 months/child was significantly associated with lower risk of CVD hospitalisation.

Conclusions. Breastfeeding is associated with lower maternal risk of CVD hospitalisation and mortality in middle-aged and older Australian women. Breastfeeding may offer long-term maternal cardiovascular health benefits.

Keywords

Breastfeeding, lactation, maternal health, cardiovascular diseases, prospective studies

Clinical Perspective

1) What is new?

- Findings from this study add to the growing evidence base for the long-term benefits of breastfeeding for maternal cardiovascular health
- Among parous women ≥45 years and over, ever breastfeeding and average breastfeeding duration per child up to 12 months were associated with substantially lower risk of developing and dying from cardiovascular disease
- Findings were mostly consistent among women from different socio-economic backgrounds and with different lifestyle risk

2) What are the clinical implications?

- This study provides evidence that breastfeeding is associated with long-term benefits for maternal cardiovascular health, in addition to its known benefits for infants and mothers
- Breastfeeding may be promoted as an additional strategy by which parous women can reduce their risk of developing and dying from CVD

1. Introduction

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) is the leading cause of death for women worldwide [1]. Preventing CVD through modifying known lifestyle risk factors, such as being overweight and an unhealthy diet, is a key public health priority. While changes in established lifestyle risk factors can lead to substantial reduction in the risk of developing CVD, prevention approaches should also incorporate emerging knowledge about novel risk factors of CVD, including behaviours that are specific to women. There has been an urgent, global call to conduct more gender-specific research to better inform public health strategies [2]. Gender differences exist in the epidemiology, diagnosis, risk profile, and treatment of CVD. Compared to men, women generally develop CVD at a later age, present with different symptoms and risk factors, are underdiagnosed, and respond differently to various treatments [2].

Breastfeeding has emerged in recent years as a lifestyle risk factor that may be associated with CVD, however the evidence is limited by the small number of observational studies, particularly longitudinal studies [3]. The prevalence of early initiation of breastfeeding within one hour of birth is approximately 30% in high-income countries [4] and around 79% of newborns in high-income countries are ever breastfed [5]. Globally, the prevalence of exclusive breastfeeding for infants under 6 months of age is approximately 43% [5]. During pregnancy, profound metabolic changes occur in a mother's body to support fetal growth and prepare for lactation [6]. It has been hypothesised that breastfeeding, which increases metabolic expenditure by an estimated 480 kcal/day, may enable a more rapid reversal of metabolic changes in pregnancy, including improved insulin sensitivity, lipid metabolism and greater mobilisation of accumulated fat stores, thereby "resetting" maternal metabolism after pregnancy and potentially reducing maternal risk of cardiometabolic disease [7]. Multiple studies have reported the short-term benefits of

breastfeeding including lipid homeostasis [8,9], glucose homeostasis and insulin sensitivity [10,11]. However, whether these benefits can contribute to long-term maternal health are unclear.

Emerging evidence suggests that breastfeeding may reduce the risk of developing type 2 diabetes [12], hypertension [13], and the metabolic syndrome [14] later in life. Although a number of studies have examined the associations between breastfeeding and CVD outcomes such as the incidence of CVD [3,15-18] or death from CVD [3,19-22], findings from these studies are inconclusive.

An important issue to consider in interpreting these observational studies is confounding [3]. Mothers who have breastfed tend to be older, from a higher socio-economic background, have achieved higher levels of education and participate in health-promoting behaviours in comparison to non-breastfeeding mothers [23,24]. Maternal characteristics, such as living in lower socio-economic areas, have been highly associated with not breastfeeding over subsequent births [25], but residual confounding due to unmeasured factors may remain an issue. These socio-economic factors and health-promoting behaviours may also potentially bias the association between breastfeeding and CVD outcomes, and while previous studies have adjusted for their confounding effects [14-17,20,21], they did not investigate potential effect modification by socio-economic status and overall lifestyle.

The aims of this paper were to examine the association between breastfeeding and CVD hospitalisation and mortality in a large cohort of middle-aged and older parous women. Findings from this study can help build the evidence base for breastfeeding as an additional strategy to prevent CVD.

2. Methods

The authors declare that all supporting data are available within the article (and its online supplementary files).

2.1. Study population

The Sax's Institute's 45 and Up Study is a large-scale prospective cohort study of 123,815 men and 143,073 women aged 45 years and over residing in the state of New South Wales (NSW), Australia. From 2006 to 2009, potential participants were randomly sampled from the Department of Human Services enrolment database, the national health insurance provider, and were invited to take part in the study. Individuals joined the study by completing a postal questionnaire and providing informed consent for follow-up which included linkage of questionnaire data to population health databases. The study methods have been described in detail elsewhere [26].

We included all women who completed a baseline questionnaire. Women who reported that they had ever been diagnosed with or recently treated for CVD (self-reported heart disease, stroke or blood clot: n=21,797) or with a hospital admission in the six years prior to study entry (with a CVD diagnosis code in any diagnostic field or a CVD-related procedure code in any procedure code field [27]; n=13,323) were excluded from analysis. We further excluded those who were nulliparous (never given birth, n=15,654) or with unknown parity (n=918) at baseline and parous women with unknown breastfeeding duration (n=2,187). The final study sample included 100,864 women with reported breastfeeding duration. A participant flow chart for this study is provided in **Figure 1**.

The 45 and Up Study received ethics approval from the University of NSW Human Research Ethics Committee. Approval to use data from the 45 and Up Study for this paper was obtained from the NSW Population and Health Services Ethics Committee.

2.2. Measurement

2.2.1. Exposure. The baseline questionnaire for women (available at

http://www.saxinstitute.org.au/our-work/45-up-study/questionnaires/) included self-reported information on socio-demographic and lifestyle factors, height and body weight, medical and reproductive history. Women were asked to report the number of children they had given birth to and also the cumulative amount of time spent breastfeeding across all pregnancies, based on the question: "For how many months, in total, have you breastfed?" The average breastfeeding duration per child was derived from answers to these questions and categorised as never breastfed, >0 to 6 (<6) months, >6 to 12 months, >12 months. Breastfeeding was also explored as a binary variable in terms of whether a woman had ever versus never breastfed (also referred to as breastfeeding history).

2.2.2. Outcomes. The baseline questionnaire data were linked to hospital data from the NSW Admitted Patient Data Collection (APDC; until June 2014), mortality data from the NSW Registry of Births, Deaths, and Marriages (until June 2014), and data on causes of death from the Cause of Death Unit Record File (until December 2013) by the Centre for Health Record Linkage (CHeReL, NSW, Australia) using probabilistic record linkage methods and a commercially available software (Choice-Maker, ChoiceMaker Technologies Inc.). The probabilistic data linkage conducted by CHeReL has been reported to be highly accurate with false-positive and false-negative rates below 0.4% (http://www.cherel.org.au/quality-assurance).

A recent study has also shown that the accuracy of probabilistic linkage is unlikely to vary by socio-economic status in older adults [28].

The APDC is a complete census of all public and private hospital admissions in NSW that includes details of admissions such as dates of admission and discharge, and records all related diagnoses for each admission. These are coded using the World Health Organization International Classification of Diseases, 10th revision– Australian Modification (ICD10-AM) system. The NSW Registrar of Births, Deaths, and Marriages captures all deaths in NSW with causes subsequently coded using the ICD10-AM classification. In both data sources, the first CVD hospitalisation or death since baseline was based on a primary diagnosis of CVD of either ischemic heart disease (IHD; ICD10-AM codes: I20-I25) or cerebrovascular disease (ICD10-AM codes: I61-I67, I69) [29,30].

2.2.3. Covariates. Multivariable analyses were adjusted for a range of socio-demographic and lifestyle factors, and medical and reproductive history based on self-reported responses in the baseline survey. Socio-demographic variables included age (45-54, 55-64, \geq 65 years), country of birth (Australia/other), highest educational qualification (\leq 10 years of schooling, high school/trade apprenticeship/certificate/diploma, university degree/higher), marital status (married/living with a partner or single/widowed/divorced/separated) and area-level socio-economic status (population-level quintiles based on the Socio-Economic Indexes For Area - Index of Relative Socio-Economic Disadvantage [31]). Lifestyle factors were based on responses at baseline and used as a marker of health-related behaviours. These included body mass index (kg/m²; calculated as weight divided by height squared), smoking status (never, past, current), alcohol intake (\leq 14 or >14 drinks/week [32]), physical activity (assessed using validated questions from the Active Australia Survey [33]; categorised as <150, 150-299, \geq 300 minutes

per week), multi-vitamin use (for most of the last four weeks; yes/no), omega 3 or fish oil use (yes/no), use of aspirin (yes/no), and oral contraceptive use (ever/never). Reproductive history was based on number of children given birth to $(1, 2, 3, \ge 4)$, mother's age for first child, mother's age for last child. Medical history was assessed using family history of CVD (yes/no), family history of hypertension (yes/no), family history of diabetes (yes/no), self-reported hypertension/recent treatment for hypertension (yes/no), and self-reported diabetes/recent treatment for diabetes (yes/no).

2.3. Statistical analysis

Baseline participant characteristics by breastfeeding history and duration are presented as means (standard deviation [SD]) for continuous variables and as percentages for categorical variables. Differences in baseline characteristics were assessed using chi-square tests for categorical variables, student t-tests for continuous variables with binary breastfeeding categories, and F statistics from ANOVA for continuous variables with multiple lactation categories. Crude and adjusted hazard ratios (HR) with 95% confidence intervals (CI) were estimated for associations between either breastfeeding history or average breastfeeding duration per child and CVD outcomes by using Cox proportional hazards models. Separate models were used for CVD hospitalisations and CVD deaths with a time scale in years. In the analyses of incident CVD hospitalisation, CVD death before hospitalisation was not treated as a competing outcome, instead participants were censored at death irrespective of cause of death. Eligible women contributed person-years from the date of recruitment until admission date, date of death or end of follow-up (18 June 2014), which ever was the earliest; end of follow up was 31 December 2013 for analyses of CVD mortality. Proportionality assumptions were verified based on the methods of Lin et al. [34]. The "never breastfed" category was used as the reference category.

Left-truncated data were used to adjust for different CVD risk exposure times for each woman before baseline entry into the study [35]. This approach helped to account for differences in the time that some women may have been diagnosed with CVD in the months or years prior to enrolment in the study. For each of the CVD outcomes, four sequential models were used: unadjusted models (model 1), models adjusted for parity and socio-demographic characteristics (number of children, age, country of birth, educational level, marital status, area-level socioeconomic status; model 2), models further adjusted for lifestyle factors (body mass index, smoking status, alcohol intake, physical activity; model 3), and models further adjusted for medical and reproductive covariates (multi-vitamin use, omega 3 or fish oil use, use of aspirin, oral contraceptive use, mother's age for first child, mother's age for last child, family history of CVD, family history of hypertension, family history of diabetes, self-reported hypertension/recent treatment for hypertension, and self-reported diabetes/recent treatment for diabetes; model 4). To account for potential interaction by socioeconomic status and lifestyle risk, analyses were stratified by educational attainment and a healthy lifestyle index, used as a marker for CVD lifestyle risk factors. The healthy lifestyle index has been adapted from a lifestyle risk index previously developed using the 45 and Up Study cohort [36] and the Healthy Heart Score developed by Harvard School of Public Health [37]. It is based on the following six lifestyle risk factors scored individually as healthy (score=1) or not healthy (score=0): body mass index (<25 kg/m²=1, \geq 25 kg/m²=0), physical activity level (<150 min/week=1; \geq 150 min/week=0), smoking status (past/current smoker=0; never smoker=1), alcohol intake (≤ 14 drinks/week=1; >14 drinks/week=0), sleep (>7-<9 hours/day=1; <7 hours/day or >9 hours/day=0), fruit and vegetable intake (<2 serves of fruit/day and <3 serves of fruit/day=0; ≥ 2 serves of fruit/day and ≥ 3 serves of vegetables/day=1). For the stratified analyses, the healthy

lifestyle index was dichotomised as either healthy (sum of scores=5-6) or not healthy (sum of scores=0-4). Interactions were considered significant if p<0.05. Statistical significance was defined as p<0.05 and analyses were conducted using SAS version 9.3 (SAS Institute Inc.).

3. Results

3.1. Participant characteristics

Table 1 shows baseline socio-demographic characteristics and parity of the 100,864 parous women included in our study. The mean age of the sample was 60.2 (SD: 10.2) years. More than three-quarters (76.7%) of women were born in Australia, more than a third (40%) had ≤ 10 years of education, three quarters (75.4%) were married, and nearly two thirds (61.3%) belonged to the three lowest socioeconomic population-level quintiles. Of all parous women, 87.6% had a history of breastfeeding. On average, women had 2.7 (SD: 1.2) children and breastfed for 5.4 (standard deviation [SD]: 5.4) months per child. Compared to women who never breastfed, women who ever breastfed were more likely to be younger at baseline, have more children, a higher level of education, be married/living with a partner and live in an area with higher socioeconomic quintile. Women that had ever breastfed were also less likely to be obese, smoke and were more likely to engage in higher levels of physical activity and consume omega 3 or fish oil. The 45-54 years age group was more likely to have a higher breastfeeding duration per child than the older age groups. Those who breastfed >12 months on average per child were more likely to have a university degree. The lifestyle, medical and reproductive characteristics of women at baseline are presented in Supplementary Table 1.

3.2. Breastfeeding and CVD hospitalisation/mortality

Supplementary Table 2 presents HR and 95% CI for the incidence of CVD hospitalisation and mortality by breastfeeding history. During a mean follow-up of 6.1 years for CVD hospitalisation, and 5.7 years for CVD mortality, there were 3,428 (3.4%) first CVD-related admissions and 418 (0.4%) deaths. Compared to parous women who never breastfed, women who ever breastfed had lower risk of CVD hospitalisation (model 4: HR: 0.86; 95% CI: 0.78, 0.96; p=0.005) and mortality from CVD (model 4: HR: 0.66; 95% CI: 0.49, 0.88; p=0.006), in both unadjusted and adjusted models (p<0.01).

Table 2 shows HR and 95% CI for the incidence of CVD hospitalisation and mortality by average breastfeeding duration per child. In both unadjusted and adjusted models, women who breastfed on average >0-6 months or >6-12 months per child had lower risk of CVD hospitalisation (model 4, <6 months: 0.86 (0.78, 0.96); >6-12 months: 0.85 [0.75-0.97]) and mortality (model 4, <6 months: 0.69 (0.51, 0.94); >6-12 months: 0.59 [0.41-0.84]), compared to women who never breastfed.

3.3. Stratified analyses

Overall, none of the tests for interaction were statistically significant (all p>0.05). In the stratified analysis by education, the association between breastfeeding and CVD outcomes were similar across education strata (**Supplementary Table 3**). While, in the stratified analysis by healthy lifestyle index (**Supplementary Table 4**), the association between breastfeeding and CVD hospitalisation was non-significant in those with lower lifestyle scores ("not healthy") while protective in those with higher lifestyle scores ("healthy"). However, the association with CVD mortality was similarly protective in those with low and high lifestyle scores.

4. Discussion

In this large cohort of parous women aged 45 years and over, ever breastfeeding and average breastfeeding duration up to 12 months per child were associated with lower risk of incident CVD hospitalisation and CVD mortality. Following adjustment for socio-demographic, lifestyle-related and reproductive variables, ever breastfeeding was associated with a 14% lower risk of CVD hospitalisation and a 34% lower risk of mortality from CVD compared to never breastfeeding. Average breastfeeding duration per child up to 12 months was significantly associated with a ~15% lower risk of incident CVD and a 30-40% lower risk of CVD mortality compared to never breastfeeding. Findings were mostly consistent among women from different socio-economic backgrounds and with different lifestyle risk.

This longitudinal study provides further evidence that among childbearing women breastfeeding may offer long-term cardiovascular health benefits. The protective nature of the association between breastfeeding history and CVD outcomes is generally consistent with findings from the few previous studies which have examined similar associations among parous women from large cohorts (**Supplementary Table 5**) [15,16,20]. Differences between studies in the magnitude of the associations could be due to variation in follow-up periods, types of CVD and outcomes examined, covariate adjustment, and cohort characteristics. Compared with previous studies, this study was novel in that it examined associations in an Australian setting, included more socio-demographic and lifestyle covariates, and stratified analyses by socio-economic status and a healthy lifestyle index.

While previous studies have typically expressed breastfeeding duration in terms of lifetime breastfeeding duration, we chose to present breastfeeding duration as the average duration per child to help standardise findings, better account for parity and facilitate interpretation of findings. We modelled average breastfeeding duration as a categorical variable due to the nonlinearity of the distribution and chose clinically relevant cut-points based on breastfeeding guidelines. This study showed that an average breastfeeding duration per child up to 12 months was associated with lower risk of incident CVD hospitalisation and mortality compared with never breastfeeding. To our knowledge, there have been only two previous studies that have examined the association between average breastfeeding duration per child and CVD outcomes (**Supplementary Table 5**) [15,16] and both have reported inverse associations. In the casecohort study nested within EPIC, an average breastfeeding duration \geq 6 months, the highest breastfeeding duration considered, was associated with a 33% lower risk of incident IHD [15]. In the China Kadoorie Biobank study, each additional 6 months of breastfeeding per child was associated with a 4% and 3% lower risk of incident IHD and stroke, respectively [16]. However, different breastfeeding measures and study settings may limit the comparability of findings across studies.

In the present study, there was no clear evidence for a dose-response relationship between average lactation duration per child and CVD outcomes. In agreement with findings from our study, there was no solid evidence for a threshold or dose-response effect in the few studies that have examined average breastfeeding duration per child [15,16]. While inconsistent associations have been shown between lifetime breastfeeding duration and CVD mortality, findings from some studies suggest a potential threshold effect [18] or a U-shaped association [21]. However, further longitudinal research is needed.

4.1. Strengths and limitations

Strengths of this study include a large cohort size and prospective follow-up which enabled us to examine the association between breastfeeding and long-term cardiovascular outcomes.

Compared with previous studies, this study adjusted for a comprehensive range of covariates including relevant socio-demographic, lifestyle and reproductive factors, and sensitivity analyses stratified by socio-economic status and a healthy lifestyle index were conducted.

Several limitations should be mentioned. As for all observational studies, residual confounding may be an issue. Mothers that have breastfed may generally lead healthier lifestyles and come from higher socio-economic backgrounds [23,24] that could have contributed to the observed associations. However, adjusting for socio-economic factors and lifestyle-related covariates did not alter the findings of this study, and associations appeared mostly consistent across different education and lifestyle categories. Some of the findings should nonetheless be interpreted with caution due to small cell sample sizes in some of the stratified analyses, and particularly in relation to CVD mortality. Our results may also be subject to reverse causation. From the data collected, we could not assess whether women had pre-existing metabolic conditions such as obesity and type 1 diabetes, or conditions during pregnancy such as pre-eclampsia and gestational diabetes, which could have unfavourably influenced breastfeeding practice [38-40]. Breastfeeding duration was assessed retrospectively many years later and may be prone to recall bias which can lead to under- or over- reporting of breastfeeding duration [41]. However, maternal recall of lactation has been shown to be a valid and reliable measure [41] even many years following weaning [42]. Finally, it was also not possible to assess the exclusivity of breastfeeding (i.e. whether other complementary foods were being offered to breastfed children), which is a measure of breastfeeding intensity.

4.2. Implications and conclusions

With CVD being the leading cause of death in women, it is important to explore a range of strategies by which CVD can be prevented, involving established as well as emerging lifestyle

behaviours. This study provides evidence that ever breastfeeding and average breastfeeding duration up to 12 months per child were associated with substantially lower risk of CVD hospitalisation and mortality. While further longitudinal studies are needed to achieve greater consensus, findings from this study add to the growing evidence base for the long-term benefits of breastfeeding for maternal cardiovascular health, promoting added benefits of breastfeeding beyond known benefits for infants and short-term benefits for mothers, and support breastfeeding as an important strategy by which parous women can reduce their risk of developing and dying from CVD.

Acknowledgements

This research was completed using data collected through the 45 and Up Study (www.saxinstitute.org.au). The 45 and Up Study is managed by the Sax Institute in collaboration with major partner Cancer Council NSW; and partners: the National Heart Foundation of Australia (NSW Division); NSW Ministry of Health; NSW Government Family & Community Services – Ageing, Carers and Disability Council NSW; and the Australian Red Cross Blood Service. We thank the many thousands of people participating in the 45 and Up Study.

Sources of funding

This research was funded by a Heart Foundation Cardiovascular Research Network grant awarded to AB and DD. BN is supported by an Australian Postgraduate Award and a University of Sydney Merit Award. DD is supported by a Heart Foundation Future Leader Fellowship and a University of Sydney SOAR fellowship. NN is supported by a National Health and Medical Research Council Career Development Fellowship (APP1067066).

Conflict of Interest Disclosures

None.

References

[1] World Health Organization. Women's Health. Fact sheet No.334. Geneva: WHO.

[2] Maas AH, van der Schouw YT, Regitz-Zagrosek V, Swahn E, Appelman YE, Pasterkamp G, Ten Cate H, Nilsson PM, Huisman MV, Stam HC, Eizema K, Stramba-Badiale M. Red alert form women's heart: the urgent need for more research and knowledge on cardiovascular disease in women: proceedings of the workshop held in Brussels on gender differences in cardiovascular disease, 29 September 2010. Eur Heart J. 2011;32:1362-1368.

[3] Nguyen B, Jin K, Ding D. Breastfeeding and maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes: a systematic review. PLoS ONE. 2017;12:e0187923.

[4] Victora CG, Bahl R, Barros AJ, França GV, Horton S, Krasevec J, Murch S, Sankar MJ,
 Walker N, Rollins NC. Breastfeeding in the 21st century: epidemiology, mechanisms, and
 lifelong effect. Lancet. 2016;387(10017):475-490.

[5] UNICEF (July 2018). Infant and young child feeding. Current status and progress. Part one: focus on breastfeeding. Available at: http:// data.unicef.org/topic/nutrition/infant-and-young-child-feeding/#. Accessed January 21, 2019.

[6] Lain KY and Catalano PM. Metabolic changes in pregnancy. Clin Obstet Gynecol.2007;50:938-948.

[7] Stuebe AM, Rich-Edwards JW. The reset hypothesis: Lactation and maternal metabolism.Am J Perinatol. 2009;26:81-88.

[8] Knopp RH, Walden CE, Wahl PW, Bergelin R, Chapman M, Irvine S, Albers JJ. Effect of postpartum lactation on lipoprotein lipids and apoproteins. J Clin Endocrinol Metab.
1985;60:542–547. [9] Qureshi IA, Xi XR, Limbu YR, Bin HY, Chen MI. Hyperlipidemia during normal pregnancy, parturition and lactaction. Ann Acad Med Singapore. 1999;28(2):217-221.

[10] Gunderson EP, Hedderson MM, Chiang V, Crites Y, Walton D, Azevedo RA, Fox G,

Elmasian C, Young S, Salvador N, Lum M, Quesenberry CP, Lo JC, Sternfeld B, Ferrara A,

Selby JV. Lactation intensity and postpartum maternal glucose tolerance and insulin resistance in women with recent GDM. Diabetes Care. 2012;35:50-56.

[11] Tigas S, Sunehag A, Haymond MW. Metabolic adaptation to feeding and fasting during lactation in humans. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2002;87:302-307.

[12] Aune D, Norat T, Romundstad P, Vatten LJ. Breastfeeding and the maternal risk of type 2 diabetes: A systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of cohort studies. Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis. 2014;24:107-115.

[13] Stuebe AM, Schwarz EB, Grewen K, Rich-Edwards JW, Michels KB, Forster ME, Curhan G, Forman J. Duration of lactation and incidence of maternal hypertension: a longitudinal cohort study. Am J Epidemiol. 2011;174:1147-1158.

[14] Gunderson EP, Jacobs Jr. DR, Chiang V, Lewis CE, Feng J, Quesenberry Jr. CP, Sidney S. Duration of lactation and incidence of the metabolic syndrome in women of reproductive age according to gestational diabetes mellitus status: A 20-year prospective study in CARDIA (Coronary Artery Risk Development in Young Adults). Diabetes. 2010;59:495-504.

[15] Peters SAE, van der Schouw YT, Wood AM, Sweeting MJ, Moons KG, Weiderpass E,

Arriola L, Benetou V, Boeing H, Bonnet F, Butt ST, Clavel-Chapelon F, Drake I, Gavrila D, Key

TJ, Klinaki E, Krogh V, Kühn T, Lassale C, Masala G, Matullo G, Merritt M, Molina-Portillo E,

Moreno-Iribas C, Nøst TH, Olsen A, Onland-Moret NC, Overvad K, Panico S, Redondo ML,

Tjønneland A, Trichopoulou A, Tumino R, Turzanski-Fortner R, Tzoulaki I, Wennberg P,

Winkvist A, Thompson SG, Di Angelantonio E, Riboli E, Wareham NJ, Danesh J, Butterworth AS. Parity, breastfeeding and risk of coronary heart disease: A pan-European case-cohort study. Eur J Prev Cardiol. 2016;23:1755-1765.

[16] Peters SAE, Yang L, Guo Y, Chen Y, Bian Z, Du J, Yang J, Li S, Li L, Woodward M, Chen Z. Breastfeeding and the risk of maternal cardiovascular disease: A prospective study of 300,000 Chinese women. JAHA. 2017;6:e006081.

[17] Schwarz EB, Ray RM, Stuebe AM, Allison MA, Ness RB, Freiberg MS, Cauley JA.Duration of lactation and risk factors for maternal cardiovascular disease. Obstet Gynecol.2009;113(5):974-982.

[18] Stuebe AM, Michels KB, Willett WC, Manson JE, Rexrode K, Rich-Edwards JW. Duration of lactation and incidence of myocardial infarction in middle to late adulthood. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2009;200:138.e1-138.e8

[19] Gallagher LG, Davis LB, Ray RM, Psaty BM, Gao DL, Checkoway H, Thomas DB. Reproductive history and mortality from cardiovascular disease among women textile workers in Shanghai, China. Int J Epidemiol. 2011;40:1510-1518.

[20] Merritt MA, Riboli E, Murphy N, Kadi M, Tjønneland A, Olsen A, Overvad K, Dossus L, Dartois L, Clavel-Chapelon F, Fortner RT, KAtzke VA, Boeing H, Trichopoulou A, Lagjou P, Trichopoulos D, Palli D, Sieri S, Turnino R, Sacerdote C, Panico S, Bueno-de-Mesquita HB, Peeters PH, Lund E, Nakamura A, Weiderpass E, Quirós JR, Agudo A, Molina-Montes E, Larrañaga N, Dorronsoro M, Cirera L, Barricarte A, Olsson A, Butt S, Idahl A, Lundin E, Wareham NJ, Key TJ, Brennan P, Ferrari P, Wark PA, Norat T, Cross AJ, Gunter MJ. Reproductive factors and risk of mortality in the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition; a cohort study. BMC Med. 2015;13:252.

[21] Natland Fagerhaug T, Forsmo S, Jacobsen GW, Midthjell K, Andersen LF, Ivar Lund Nilsen T. A prospective population-based cohort study of lactation and cardiovascular disease mortality: the HUNT study. BMC Public Health. 2013;13:1070.

[22] Vergnaud AC, Romaguera D, Peeters PH, van Gils CH, Chan DSM, Romieu I, Freisling

H, Ferrari P, Clavel-Chapelon F, Fagherazzi G, Dartois L, Li K, Tikk K, Bergmann MM, Boeing

H, Tjønneland A, Olsen A, Overvad K, Dahm CC, Redondo ML, Agudo A, Sánchez

MJ, Amiano P, Chirlaque MD, Ardanaz E, Khaw KT, Wareham NJ, Crowe F, Trichopoulou

A, Orfanos P, Trichopoulos D, Masala G, Sieri S, Tumino R, Vineis P, Panico S, Bueno-de-

Mesquita HB, Ros MM, May A, Wirfält E, Sonestedt E, Johansson I, Hallmans G, Lund

E, Weiderpass E, Parr CL, Riboli E, Norat T. Adherence to the World Cancer Research

Fund/American Institute for Cancer Research guidelines and risk of death in Europe: results

from the European Prospective Investigation into Nutrition and Cancer cohort study. Am J Clin Nutr. 2013;97:1107-1120.

[23] Dennis CL. Breastfeeding initiation and duration: a 1990-2000 literature review. J Obstet Gynecol Neonatal Nurs. 2002;31:12-32.

[24] Pesa JA, Shelton MM. Health-enhancing behaviors correlated with breastfeeding among a national sample of mothers. Public Health Nurs. 1999;16:120-124.

[25] Bentley JP, Bond D, de Vroome M, Yip E, Nassar N. Factors associated with recurrent infant feeding practices in subsequent births: a population-based longitudinal study. J Hum Lact. 2016;32:721-729.

[26] Banks E, Redman S, Jorm L, Armstrong B, Bauman A, Beard J, Beral V, Byles J, Corbett S, Cumming R, Harris M, Sitas F, Smith W, Taylor L, Wutzke S, Lujic S. Cohort profile: the 45 and up study. Int J Epidemiol. 2008;37:941–947.

[27] Joshy G, Korda RJ, Attia J, Liu B, Bauman AE, Banks E. Body mass index and incident hospitalisation for cardiovascular disease in 158,546 participants from the 45 and Up Study. Int J Obes (Lond). 2014;38:848-856.

[28] Randall S, Brown A, Boyd J, Schnell R, Borgs C, Ferrante A. Sociodemographicdifferences in linkage error: an examination of four large-scale datasets. BMC Health Serv Res.2018:18:678.

[29] Joshy G, Korda RJ, Abhayaratna WP, Soga K, Banks E. Categorising major cardiovascular disease hospitalisations from routinely collected data. Public Health Res Pract.

2015;25:e2531532. doi: http:/dx.doi.org/10.17061/phrp2531532

[30] National Centre for Classification in Health. International statistical classification of diseases and related health problems, 10th revision, Australian modification (ICD-10-AM) – fifth edition. Sydney: National Centre for Classification in Health; 2006.

[31] Australian Bureau of Statistics. Information paper: an introduction to Socio-EconomicIndexes for Areas (SEIFA) 2006. Canberra, ACT: Australian Bureau of Statistics; 2008.(Information Paper Cat No: 2039.0.).

[32] National Health and Medical Research Council. Australian guidelines to reduce health risks from drinking alcohol. Canberra, ACT: National Health and Medical Research Council; 2009.
[33] Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. The Active Australia Survey: a guide and manual for implementation, analysis and reporting. Canberra, ACT: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare; 2003.

[34] Lin D, Wei LJ, Ying Z. Checking the Cox model with cumulative sums of martingale-based residuals. Biometrika. 1993;80:557-572.

[35] Foreman AJ, Lai GP, Miller DP. Surviving left truncation using PROC PHREG. In:

SAS/STAT user's guide, version 9. Cary, NC: SAS Institute, 2003.

[36] Ding D, Rogers K, van der Ploeg H, Stamatakis E, Bauman AE. Traditional and emerging lifestyle risk behaviors and all-cause mortality in middle-aged and older adults: evidence from a large population-based Australian cohort. PLoS Med. 2015;12:e1001917.

[37] Harvard School of Public Health (2014, November 19). Healthy Heart Score uses lifestyle behaviors to estimate cardiovascular disease risk. Available at:

http://www.hsph.harvard.edu/nutritionsource/2014/11/19/healthy-heart-score-uses-lifestylebehaviors-to-estimate-cardiovascular-disease-risk/. Accessed January 21, 2019.

[38] McDonald SD, Pullenayegum E, Chapman B, Vera C, Giglia L, Fusch C, Foster G.

Prevalence and predictors of exclusive breastfeeding at hospital discharge. Obstet Gynecol.

2012;119:1171-1179.

[39] Oza-Frank R, Chertok I, Bartley A. Differences in breast-feeding initiation and continuation by maternal diabetes status. Public Health Nutr. 2015;18:727-735.

[40] Wojcicki JM. Maternal prepregnancy body mass index and initiation and duration of breastfeeding: a review of the literature. J Womens Health (Latchmt). 2011;20:341-347.

[41] Li R, Scanlon KS, Serdula MK. The validity and reliability of maternal recall of

breastfeeding practice. Nutr Rev. 2005;63:103-110.

[42] Promislow JH, Gladen BC, Sandler DP. Maternal recall of breastfeeding duration by elderly women. Am J Epidemiol. 2005;161:289-296.



Fig. 1. Participant flow chart

Table 1. Baseline socio-demographic characteristics and parity of parous women (n=100,864) in the 45 and Up Study by

 breastfeeding history and average breastfeeding duration per child.*

Variables	Breastfeeding history			Average breastfeeding duration per child †			
	Never	Ever	P-value [‡]	>0 to 6	>6 to 12	>12	P-value [§]
	breastfed	breastfed		months	months	months	
Number of subjects (%)	12,517	88,347		56,049	24,549	7,749	
	(12.4)	(87.6)		(63.4)	(27.8)	(8.8)	
Age group (%)							
45 to 54 years	26.5	37.7	< 0.0001	29.5	47.3	66.9	< 0.0001
55 to 64 years	42.7	34.0		36.5	29.7	28.9	
≥65 years	30.8	28.3		34.0	23.0	4.2	
Mean (SD) age for first child	24.3	25.1	< 0.0001	24.3 (4.66)	26.0	28.1	< 0.0001
(years)	(5.15)	(4.89)			(4.74)	(5.29)	

Mean (SD) age for last child	28.9	30.6	< 0.0001	29.8 (4.93)	31.6	33.4 (4.7)	< 0.0001
(years)	(5.24)	(4.96)			(4.64)		
Parity							
Mean (SD) parity (number of	2.4 (1.13)	2.7 (1.18)	< 0.0001	2.8 (1.2)	2.8 (1.15)	2.6 (1.13)	< 0.0001
births)							
1 child (%)	19.0	8.7	< 0.0001	16.7	9.5	3.9	< 0.0001
2 children (%)	43.7	39.8		47.7	46.4	41.5	
3 children (%)	23.8	31.2		24.3	29.8	35.0	
≥4 children (%)	13.5	20.3		11.3	14.3	19.6	
Country of birth (%)							
Australia	72.0	77.3	< 0.0001	74.0	76.1	79.7	< 0.0001
Other	28.0	22.7		26.0	23.9	20.3	
Highest education ^{$(%)$}							
University and higher	11.1	23.8	<0.0001	16.3	21.3	27.0	<0.0001

High school/trade	33.3	38.4		37.1	37.9	39.4	
apprenticeship/							
certificate/diploma							
≤10 years	55.6	37.8		46.6	40.8	33.6	
Marital status [¶] (%)							
Married/living with a partner	72.7	75.8	< 0.0001	74.6	75.0	76.7	< 0.0001
Single/divorced/separated/	27.3	24.2		25.4	25.0	23.3	
widowed							
Socioeconomic status** (SEIFA-							
IRSD) (%)							
Quintile 1 (most disadvantaged)	23.2	19.7	< 0.0001	21.1	19.8	18.2	<0.0001
Quintile 2	20.3	19.5		20.1	18.8	19.0	
Quintile 3	22.5	21.4		21.8	21.2	20.7	
Quintile 4	19.0	19.6		19.7	19.6	20.0	
Quintile 5 (least disadvantaged)	15.0	19.8	17.3	20.5	22.0		
----------------------------------	------	------	------	------	------		
----------------------------------	------	------	------	------	------		

SD=standard deviation; SEIFA-IRSD=Socio-Economic Indexes For Area - Index of Relative Socio-Economic Disadvantage.

* Data are presented as means (SD) or percentages.

[†] Average breastfeeding duration per child was calculated as self-reported lifetime breastfeeding duration divided by the reported number of children.

[‡] Based on chi-square test for categorical variables and student t-test for continuous variables.

§ Based on chi-square test for categorical variables and F statistics from ANOVA for continuous variables.

|| 1,325 missing.

[¶] 268 missing.

** 66 missing.

Table 2. Hazard ratios and 95% confidence intervals for the incidence of CVD hospitalisation and mortality in parous women by average breastfeeding duration per child.*

Average	No. of	Person-	No. of	Model 1 [†]	Model 2 [‡]	Model 3 [§]	Model 4
breastfeeding	persons,	years from	incident	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)
duration per	n	baseline	cases/deaths				
child ^a							
CVD hospitalisa	tion						
Never	12,517	76,164	527	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
breastfed							
>0-6 months	56,049	342,296	2076	0.82	0.84	0.86	0.86
				(0.74, 0.91)	(0.76, 0.93)	(0.77, 0.95)	(0.78, 0.96)
>6-12 months	24,549	150,489	708	0.77	0.79	0.84	0.85
				(0.68, 0.87)	(0.70, 0.89)	(0.74, 0.96)	(0.75, 0.97)
>12 months	7,749	47,911	117	0.80	0.84	0.89	0.89

				(0.65, 0.99)	(0.68, 1.04)	(0.71, 1.12)	(0.71, 1.12)
CVD mortality							
Never	12,517	71,730	66	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
breastfed							
>0-6 months	56,049	321,326	247	0.69	0.74	0.69	0.69
				(0.53, 0.92)	(0.56, 0.98)	(0.51, 0.94)	(0.51, 0.94)
>6-12 months	25,549	140,605	96	0.53	0.56	0.59	0.59
				(0.38, 0.73)	(0.40, 0.79)	(0.41, 0.85)	(0.41, 0.84)
≥12 months	7,749	44,453	9	0.76	0.80	0.70	0.67
				(0.36, 1.61)	(0.38, 1.69)	(0.30, 1.65)	(0.28, 1.57)

CI= confidence interval, CVD=cardiovascular disease.

* Average breastfeeding duration per child was calculated as self-reported lifetime breastfeeding duration divided by the reported number of children.

[†] Model 1 was unadjusted.

^{*} Model 2 was adjusted for parity (number of children) and socio-demographic characteristics (age, country of birth, educational level, marital status, area-level socio-economic status).

[§] Model 3 was further adjusted for lifestyle factors: body mass index, smoking status, alcohol intake, physical activity.

^{II} Model 4 was additionally adjusted for medical and reproductive covariates: multi-vitamin use, omega 3 or fish oil use, use of aspirin, oral contraceptive use, mother's age for first child, mother's age for last child, family history of CVD, family history of hypertension, family history of diabetes, self-reported hypertension/recent treatment for hypertension, and self-reported diabetes/recent treatment for diabetes.

Supplementary Table 1. Baseline lifestyle, medical and reproductive characteristics of parous women (n=100,864) in the 45 and Up Study by breastfeeding history and average breastfeeding duration per child.*

Variables	Breastfeeding history			Average breastfeeding duration per child †				
	Never	Ever	P-value [‡]	>0-6	>6-12	>12	P-value [§]	
	breastfed	breastfed		months	months	months		
Number of subjects (%)	12,517	88,347		56,049	24,549	7,749		
	(12.4)	(87.6)		(63.4)	(27.8)	(8.8)		
BMI category ^{//} (%)								
Underweight/healthy weight	38.8	45.2	< 0.0001	42.6	48.8	52.7	< 0.0001	
(≤18.5 to <25.0 kg/m ²)								
Overweight (25.0 to <30.0	33.0	33.4		23.2	18.5	17.5		
kg/m ²)								
Obese ($\geq 30.0 \text{ kg/m}^2$)	28.2	21.4		24.2	21.2	19.6		

Mean (SD) physical activity	599 (711)	602 (650)	0.68	601 (662)	601 (629)	606	0.90
time (minutes/week)						(627)	
Physical activity category [¶] (%)							
<150 minutes/week	26.8	21.2	< 0.0001	22.8	19.0	16.5	< 0.0001
150 to 299 minutes/week	14.8	16.0		15.6	16.4	18.1	
≥300 minutes/week	58.4	62.8		61.6	64.6	65.4	
Smoking status** (%)							
Never smoker	60.5	65.5	< 0.0001	63.9	69.0	65.6	< 0.0001
Past regular smoker	28.8	28.0		28.7	26.1	29.1	
Current smoker	10.6	6.5		7.4	4.9	5.3	
Current alcohol intake							
(drinks/week) ^{††} (%)							
≤14 drinks/week	90.5	89.7	< 0.0001	89.3	90.3	91.1	< 0.0001
>14 drinks/week	9.5	10.3		10.7	9.7	8.9	

Healthy lifestyle index^{‡‡}

Healthy	72.7	63.5	< 0.0001	66.6	59.1	56.5	< 0.0001
Not healthy	27.3	36.5		33.4	40.9	43.5	
Current use of multivitamins	25.5	30.1	< 0.0001	29.2	30.6	34.6	<0.0001
(%)							
Current use of omega 3 or fish	34.2	37.0	< 0.0001	38.0	35.5	34.8	< 0.0001
oil (%) ^{§§}							
Current use of aspirin ^Ⅲ (%)	14.7	13.3	< 0.0001	14.8	11.5	7.6	< 0.0001
History of oral contraceptive	80.1	83.6	< 0.0001	83.0	83.4	89.3	< 0.0001
use ^{¶¶} (%)							
Family history of cardiovascular	58.1	57.9	0.78	59.0	55.9	56.3	<0.0001
disease*** (%)							
Family history of	54.7	56.1	0.004	55.4	56.4	60.0	< 0.0001
hypertension ^{†††} (%)							

Family history of diabetes ^{‡‡‡} (%)	27.0	24.0	< 0.0001	24.5	23.1	24.2	< 0.0001
Self-reported hypertension/	24.9	20.5	< 0.0001	23.2	17.6	10.6	< 0.0001
recent treatment for							
hypertension (%)							
Self-reported diabetes/ recent	9.8	5.6	< 0.0001	6.4	4.6	3.5	<0.0001
treatment for diabetes (%)							

BMI= body mass index; SD=standard deviation.

* Data are presented as means (SD) or percentages.

[†] Average breastfeeding duration per child was calculated as self-reported lifetime breastfeeding duration divided by the reported number of children.

[‡] Based on chi-square test for categorical variables and student t-test for continuous variables.

[§] Based on chi-square test for categorical variables and F statistics from ANOVA for continuous variables.

[∥] 8,273 missing.

[¶] 1,370 missing.

** 5 missing.

^{††} 2,091 missing.

^{‡‡} 15,623 missing. Based on six lifestyle risk factors scored individually as either healthy (score=1) or not healthy (score=0), as follows: body mass index (<25 kg/m²=score 1, \geq 25 kg/m²=score 0), physical activity level (<150 min/week=score 0; \geq 150 min/week=score 1), smoking status (past/current smoker=score 0; never smoker=score 1), alcohol intake (\leq 14 drinks/week=score 0; >14 drinks/week=score 1), sleep (>7-<9 hours/day=score 0; <7 hours/day or >9 hours/day=score 1), fruit and vegetable intake (<2 serves of fruit/day and <3 serves of fruit/day=score 0; \geq 2 serves of fruit/day and \geq 3 serves of vegetables/day=score 1). Based on the sum of these scores, the healthy lifestyle index was dichotomised as either healthy (sum of scores=5-6) or not healthy (sum of scores=0-4).

^{§§} 1 missing.

^Ⅲ 6 missing.

1,571 missing.

*** 9 missing.

^{†††} 9 missing.

^{‡‡‡} 9 missing.

Supplementary Table 2. Hazard ratios and 95% confidence intervals for the incidence of CVD hospitalisation and mortality in parous women, by breastfeeding history.

Breastfeedin	No. of	Person-	No. of	Model 1*	Model 2 [†]	Model 3 [‡]	Model 4 [§]
g history	persons	years from	incident	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)
	, n	baseline	cases/deaths				
CVD hospitali.	sation						
Parous,	12,517	76,164	527	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
Never							
breastfed							
Parous, Ever	88,347	540 696	2,901	0.81	0.83 (0.75,0.91)	0.85 (0.77,0.95)	0.86
breastfed				(0.73,0.89)			(0.78,0.96)
P-value				<0.001	< 0.001	0.003	0.005
CVD mortality	,						

Parous,	12,517	71 730	66	Reference	Reference	Reference	Reference
Never							
breastfed							
Parous, Ever	88,347	506,383	352	0.65	0.69 (0.52,0.91)	0.66 (0.50,0.89)	0.66
breastfed				(0.49,0.85)			(0.49,0.89)
P-value				0.002	0.008	0.006	0.006

CI= confidence interval, CVD=cardiovascular disease.

* Model 1 was unadjusted.

[†] Model 2 was adjusted for parity (number of children) and socio-demographic characteristics (age, country of birth, educational level, marital status, area-level socio-economic status).

[‡] Model 3 was further adjusted for lifestyle factors: body mass index, smoking status, alcohol intake, physical activity.

[§]Model 4 was additionally adjusted for medical and reproductive covariates: multi-vitamin use, omega 3 or fish oil use, use of aspirin, oral contraceptive use, mother's age for first child, mother's age for last child, family history of CVD, family history of hypertension, family history of diabetes, self-reported hypertension/recent treatment for hypertension, and self-reported diabetes/recent treatment for diabetes.

^{||} From Type 3 Wald chi-square test.

Supplementary Table 3. Adjusted hazard ratios and 95% confidence intervals for associations between average breastfeeding duration per child and the incidence of CVD hospitalisation and mortality in parous women, stratified by highest educational level.

Average	No. of	Person-years	No. of	Multivariate-	
breastfeeding	persons,	from baseline	incident	adjusted [*] (95% CI)	
duration per	n	(from birth of	cases/deaths		
child		first child)			
Never	1,362	8,364	38	Reference	
breastfed					
>0-6 months	9,915	61,035	239	0.90 (0.62, 1.30)	
>6-12	7,462	46,238	111	0.81 (0.55, 1.20)	
months					
>12 months	3,383	21,027	39	0.92 (0.57, 1.48)	
	Average breastfeeding duration per child Never breastfed >0-6 months >6-12 months >12 months	AverageNo. ofbreastfeedingpersons,duration pernchild	AverageNo. ofPerson-yearsbreastfeedingpersons,from baselineduration pern(from birth ofchildfirst child)first child)Never1,3628,364breastfed->0-6 months9,91561,035>6-127,46246,238months-3,38321,027	AverageNo. ofPerson-yearsNo. ofbreastfeedingpersons,from baselineincidentduration pern(from birth ofcases/deathschildfirst child)first child)Never1,3628,36438breastfed239>0-6 months9,91561,035239>6-127,46246,238111months39	

High school/trade	Never	4,089	24,986	152	Reference
apprenticeship/	breastfed				
certificate/diploma	>0-6 months	20,696	126,795	680	0.89 (0.74, 1.08)
	>6-12	9,730	59,834	238	0.83 (0.66, 1.03)
	months				
	>12 months	3,101	19,141	49	0.94 (0.66, 1.33)
≤10 years	Never	6,830	41,444	320	Reference
	breastfed				
	>0-6 months	24,669	149,919	1,113	0.85 (0.74, 0.97)
	>6-12	7,098	42,878	348	0.90 (0.76, 1.07)
	months				
	>12 months	1,204	7,374	25	0.75 (0.48, 1.18)

University and higher	Never	1,362	7,808	<5	Reference
	breastfed				
	>0-6 months	9,915	56,884	20	0.66 (0.19, 2.26)
	>6-12	7,462	42,910	<5	0.28 (0.06, 1.27)
	months				
	>12 months	3,383	19,477	0	-
High school/trade	Never	4,089	23,470	20	Reference
apprenticeship/	breastfed				
certificate/diploma	>0-6 months	20,696	118,767	63	0.51 (0.30, 0.87)
	>6-12	9,730	55,765	32	0.65 (0.36, 1.17)
	months				
	>12 months	3,101	17,769	<5	0.26 (0.03, 1.94)
≤10 years	Never	6,830	39,118	41	Reference
	breastfed				

>0-6 months	24,669	141,360	154	0.77 (0.53, 1.13)
>6-12	7,098	40,484	51	0.52 (0.33, 0.84)
months				
>12 months	1,204	6,860	6	1.06 (0.37, 3.02)

CI= confidence interval, CVD=cardiovascular disease.

* Adjusted for age, country of birth, educational level, marital status, area-level socio-economic status, body mass index, smoking status, alcohol intake, physical activity, multi-vitamin use, omega 3 or fish oil use, use of aspirin, oral contraceptive use, number of children, mother's age for first child, mother's age for last child, family history of CVD, family history of hypertension, family history of diabetes, self-reported hypertension/recent treatment for hypertension, and self-reported diabetes/recent treatment for diabetes. **Supplementary Table 4.** Adjusted hazard ratios and 95% confidence intervals for associations between average breastfeeding duration per child and the incidence of CVD hospitalisation and mortality in parous women, stratified by the healthy lifestyle index.

Healthy lifestyle index*	Average	No. of	Person-years	No. of	Multivariate-	
	breastfeeding	persons,	from baseline	incident	adjusted [‡] (95% CI)	
	duration per	n	(from birth of	cases/deaths		
	child [†]		first child)			
CVD hospitalisation						
Healthy	Never	2,812	17,354	77	Reference	
	breastfed					
	>0-6 months	15,724	96,582	490	1.11 (0.87, 1.42)	
	>6-12	8,652	53,261	197	1.01 (0.77, 1.32)	
	months					
	>12 months	2,948	18,230	37	1.15 (0.77, 1.72)	

Not healthy	Never	7,487	45,413	345	Reference
	breastfed				
	>0-6 months	31,297	191,309	1,157	0.79 (0.70, 0.90)
	>6-12	12,485	76,576	371	0.80 (0.68, 0.93)
	months				
	>12 months	3,836	23,718	61	0.82 (0.62, 1.09)
CVD mortality					
Healthy	Never	2,812	16,201	10	Reference
	breastfed				
	>0-6 months	15,724	90,369	43	0.68 (0.34, 1.36)
	>6-12	8,652	49,616	15	0.40 (0.18, 0.90)
	months				
	>12 months	2,948	16,894	<5	0.93 (0.20, 4.31)

Not healthy	Never	7,487	42,853	39	Reference
	breastfed				
	>0-6 months	31,297	179,631	130	0.68 (0.47, 0.99)
	>6-12	12,485	71,602	48	0.59 (0.38, 0.92)
	months				
	>12 months	3,836	22,019	<5	0.57 (0.18, 1.88)

CI= confidence interval, CVD=cardiovascular disease.

* Based on six lifestyle risk factors scored individually as either healthy (score=1) or not healthy (score=0): body mass index (<25 kg/m²=score 1, \geq 25 kg/m²=score 0), physical activity level (<150 min/week=score 0; \geq 150 min/week=score 1), smoking status (past/current smoker=score 0; never smoker=score 1), alcohol intake (\leq 14 drinks/week=score 0; >14 drinks/week=score 1), sleep (>7-<9 hours/day=score 0; <7 hours/day or >9 hours/day=score 1), fruit and vegetable intake (<2 serves of fruit/day and <3 serves of fruit/day=score 0; \geq 2 serves of fruit/day and \geq 3 serves of vegetables/day=score 1). Based on the sum of these scores, the healthy lifestyle index was dichotomised as either healthy (sum of scores=5-6) or not healthy (sum of scores=0-4).

[†] Average breastfeeding duration per child was calculated as self-reported lifetime breastfeeding duration divided by the reported number of children.

[‡] Adjusted for age, country of birth, educational level, marital status, area-level socio-economic status, multi-vitamin use, omega 3 or fish oil use, use of aspirin, oral contraceptive use, number of children, mother's age for first child, mother's age for last child, family history of CVD, family history of hypertension, family history of diabetes, self-reported hypertension/recent treatment for hypertension, and self-reported diabetes/recent treatment for diabetes. Supplementary Table 5. Summary of recent prospective/case-cohort studies that have examined the association between

breastfeeding history/duration and CVD outcomes.

First	Country and	Participants	Mean	Outcome	Breastfeeding	Adjusted HR (95%	Covariates
author	cohort		follow-	assessment	comparison	CI) by breastfeeding	
(year)	designation		up		categories	history/ duration	
			(years)				
Merritt et al.	10 European	322,972 parous women	12.9	Mortality from:			Education level, BMI,
(2015)	countries,	without a history of		Circulatory disease	Never	Reference	physical activity,
[1]	EPIC study	MI/heart attack, angina,			Ever	0.80 (0.70, 0.91)	smoking
		stroke or cancer;					status/intensity and
		25-70 years		Cerebrovascular	Never	Reference	duration, menopausal
				disease	Ever	0.94 (0.74, 1.21)	status
				IHD	Never	Reference	
					Ever	0.69 (0.54, 0.87)	

Peters et al.	10 European	Parous women without 11	1	Incidence of first-	Never	Reference	Study centre, age,
(2016)	countries,	a history of IHD or		time non-fatal/fatal	Ever	0.71 (0.52, 0.98)	education level, BMI,
[2]	case-cohort	stroke; mean age=52.7		IHD event			smoking status,
	study nested	(SD: 9.1) years;			Average		number of live births,
	within EPIC	n=8,044 for analyses			breastfeeding		high blood pressure,
	study	comparing never vs.			duration/child		HDL cholesterol, total
		ever breastfeeding and			Never	1.00 (0.73, 1.37)	cholesterol, history of
		n=8,012 for analyses			>0-<1 month	0.77 (0.63, 0.94)	diabetes mellitus
		involving breastfeeding			\geq 1-<3 months	0.69 (0.61, 0.78)	
		duration			\geq 3-<6 months	0.67 (0.57, 0.77)	
					≥ 6 months	0.67 (0.56, 0.80)	

Peters et al.	10 diverse	289,573 without a	8.1	Incidence of:			Education level,
(2017)	regions in	history of IHD or	(median)	All CVD	Never	1.00 (0.95, 1.05)	household income,
[3]	China,	stroke;			Ever	0.96 (0.95, 0.97)	BMI, physical
		30-79 years					activity, smoking
							status, alcohol intake,

China		Each additional	0.98 (0.97, 0.99)	systolic blood
Kadoorie		6 months/child*		pressure, history of
Biobank	Major CVD			hypertension, history
		Never	1.00 (0.92, 1.09)	of diabetes mellitus
		Ever	0.88 (0.87, 0.90)	
		Each additional	0.97 (0.96, 0.99)	
		6 months/child*		
	Fatal CVD			
		Never	1.00 (0.77, 1.29)	
		Ever	0.90 (0.87, 0.94)	
		Each additional	0.98 (0.95, 1.01)	
		6 months/child*		
	Stroke			
		Never	1.00 (0.93, 1.08)	
		Ever	0.92 (0.90, 0.93)	

	Each additional	0.97 (0.96, 0.98)
	6 months/child*	
Haemorrhagic stroke		
	Never	1.00 (0.77, 1.31)
	Ever	0.84 (0.81, 0.88)
	Each additional	0.99 (0.96, 1.03)
	6 months/child*	
Ischemic stroke		
	Never	1.00 (0.91, 1.09)
	Ever	0.88 (0.86, 0.90)
	Each additional	0.97 (0.95, 0.98)
	6 months/child*	
IHD		
	Never	1.00 (0.92, 1.09)
	Ever	0.91 (0.89, 0.93)

Each additional 0.96 (0.95, 0.98)

6 months/child*

Abbreviations: BMI=body mass index, CVD=cardiovascular disease, EPIC=European Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition prospective cohort study, HDL=high-density lipoprotein, HR=hazard ratio, IHD=ischaemic heart disease, MI=myocardial infarction, SD=standard deviation.

* Among parous women that had ever breastfed.

Supplemental references

[1] Merritt MA, Riboli E, Murphy N, Kadi M, Tjønneland A, Olsen A, Overvad K, Dossus L,

Dartois L, Clavel-Chapelon F, Fortner RT, KAtzke VA, Boeing H, Trichopoulou A, Lagjou P,

Trichopoulos D, Palli D, Sieri S, Turnino R, Sacerdote C, Panico S, Bueno-de-Mesquita HB,

Peeters PH, Lund E, Nakamura A, Weiderpass E, Quirós JR, Agudo A, Molina-Montes E,

Larrañaga N, Dorronsoro M, Cirera L, Barricarte A, Olsson A, Butt S, Idahl A, Lundin E,

Wareham NJ, Key TJ, Brennan P, Ferrari P, Wark PA, Norat T, Cross AJ, Gunter MJ.

Reproductive factors and risk of mortality in the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition; a cohort study. BMC Med. 2015;13:252.

[2] Peters SAE, van der Schouw YT, Wood AM, Sweeting MJ, Moons KG, Weiderpass E,

Arriola L, Benetou V, Boeing H, Bonnet F, Butt ST, Clavel-Chapelon F, Drake I, Gavrila D, Key

TJ, Klinaki E, Krogh V, Kühn T, Lassale C, Masala G, Matullo G, Merritt M, Molina-Portillo E,

Moreno-Iribas C, Nøst TH, Olsen A, Onland-Moret NC, Overvad K, Panico S, Redondo ML,

Tjønneland A, Trichopoulou A, Tumino R, Turzanski-Fortner R, Tzoulaki I, Wennberg P,

Winkvist A, Thompson SG, Di Angelantonio E, Riboli E, Wareham NJ, Danesh J, Butterworth

AS. Parity, breastfeeding and risk of coronary heart disease: A pan-European case-cohort study.

Eur J Prev Cardiol. 2016;23:1755-1765.

[3] Peters SAE, Yang L, Guo Y, Chen Y, Bian Z, Du J, Yang J, Li S, Li L, Woodward M, Chen Z. Breastfeeding and the risk of maternal cardiovascular disease: A prospective study of 300,000 Chinese women. JAHA. 2017;6:e006081.

7.5 CONCLUDING SUMMARY FOR THIS CHAPTER AND KNOWLEDGE GAINED FROM THIS STUDY

To our knowledge, this was the first prospective cohort study in Australia to examine the association between breastfeeding and CVD-related hospitalisation and mortality among women. Breastfeeding was associated with a lower risk of CVD hospitalisation and mortality, an association that was consistent across different lifestyle and education categories. This study contributes evidence that breastfeeding may provide long-term benefits for cardiovascular health in parous women and may be used as an additional prevention strategy for CVD.

CHAPTER EIGHT: Discussion

This thesis examined innovative aspects of cardiovascular risk among a large cohort of middle-aged and older Australian men and women. This chapter discusses the overall significance of findings from studies presented in **Chapters 3 to 7** and **Appendix 1**, the implications for policy, the strengths and limitations of this research, and some directions for future research.

8.1 SIGNIFICANCE OF THE FINDINGS

The overall significance of this research should be viewed in light of 1) its potential to inform gender-specific, CVD prevention strategies involving lifestyle risk factors, and 2) both its methodological strengths and limitations (presented in section 8.3).

Considering that CVD is the leading cause of death worldwide in both men and women, growing knowledge about emerging lifestyle risk factors, and the lack of gender-specific CVD research, findings from this doctoral research may inform gender-specific prevention strategies in middle-aged and older adults. Findings presented in this thesis contribute to the evidence base. Firstly, emerging and lesser known lifestyle risk factors for CVD were examined, such as raw vegetable consumption, sedentary behaviour and psychological distress. Secondly, the joint influence of lifestyle risk factors which rarely occur in isolation was explored in relation to the development of type 2 diabetes and hypertension, both major cardiovascular risk factors. Thirdly, potential gender differences and behaviours specific to women such as breastfeeding, an important maternal behaviour with many potential health benefits, were examined.

To help gain an overall picture of the significance of findings in this thesis, **Table 8.1** summarises the main findings, including any observed gender differences, from each of the five studies included in this thesis, along with their individual significance. To summarise findings in this large cohort of middle-aged and older Australians succinctly, the first study (**Chapter 3**) found that the consumption of fruit and vegetables, considered separately or combined, was inversely related with all-cause mortality. However, additional research is required to examine the effects of raw versus cooked vegetable consumption as well as confirm observed gender differences including a more protective effect of fruit and vegetable consumption in women. In the second

Thesis	Manuscript title	Main findings	Gender differences	Significance of findings
chapter				
3	Fruit and vegetable consumption and ACM	Fruit and vegetable consumption, considered combined or separate, was inversely related to ACM. Further studies needed to explore the effects of raw versus cooked vegetables.	Combined consumption of fruit and vegetables, and separate consumption of vegetables, were inversely related with ACM in women, but not in men.	 First prospective cohort study to examine these associations in Australia. Findings contribute to the evidence base for the protective effects of fruit and vegetables. Findings support Australian dietary guidelines. Additional studies needed to explore the effects of raw versus cooked vegetables. Additional studies needed to confirm observed differences between men and women.
4	Incident T2DM in a large Australian cohort study: Does PA or sitting time alter the risk associated with BMI?	High levels of PA and/or low levels of sitting did not offset the risk of T2DM associated with overweight/obesity.	A gender-specific analysis (results presented in Appendix 1) was conducted as an addition to this published manuscript. The main findings remained essentially the same in separate analyses in men and women.	First prospective study to examine whether PA and sitting time can attenuate the risk of developing T2DM associated with BMI. Findings contribute to the evidence base that BMI is a more important risk factor than PA for T2DM prevention. Further studies needed to examine whether sitting time is associated with the incidence of T2DM.

Table 8.1. Summary and significance of findings from five studies presented in this thesis.

				Maintaining a healthy weight, by adopting healthy lifestyle behaviours, is important for T2DM prevention. No obvious differences between men and women.
5	Association between lifestyle risk factors and incident hypertension among middle-aged and older Australians	 Being overweight/obese, a high alcohol consumption, low PA levels and being a current smoker were associated with a higher incidence of HT. There was no obvious association between psychological distress and incident hypertension. Positive association between the number of high-risk lifestyle factors and odds of developing hypertension. This association was stronger in middle-aged than in older adults. 	Except for smoking, findings relating to individual lifestyle risk factors and HT in the overall sample were similar in men and women. A high-risk lifestyle was more detrimental for developing HT in men than in women, particularly in middle-aged men.	 First prospective study to compare associations in men and women. Findings contribute to the evidence base for the importance of adopting healthy lifestyle behaviours to prevent HT. Although further studies are needed, middle-aged adults, particularly men, were identified as at higher risk. Findings in parous women contribute to the evidence base for the protective effects of breastfeeding in relation to HT. Further studies needed to examine the association between mental health and incident HT.
6	Breastfeeding and maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes: A systematic review	Significant protective effects of breastfeeding were reported in most studies included in this systematic review. Breastfeeding was associated with both short- and long-term maternal cardiovascular health risk	Study specific to women.	First systematic review of the association between breastfeeding and metabolic syndrome, HT and CVD. Findings support health promotion efforts to increase breastfeeding. Further longitudinal studies needed.

		factors/outcomes. Evidence most convincing for HT. Evidence limited by small number of longitudinal studies.		
7	Breastfeeding and CVD hospitalisation and mortality in parous women: Evidence from a large Australian cohort study	Breastfeeding was associated with lower risk of CVD hospitalisation and mortality in parous women. Breastfeeding may offer long-term benefits for maternal cardiovascular health.	Study specific to women.	First prospective cohort study to examine these associations in Australia. Findings contribute to the growing evidence base for the protective effects of breastfeeding for maternal
		Associations were mostly consistent across different education and lifestyle categories.		Breastfeeding may provide additional health benefits to women that breastfeed. Breastfeeding may be used as an additional strategy for CVD prevention.

Abbreviations: ACM=all-cause mortality; BMI=body mass index; CVD=cardiovascular disease; HT=hypertension; PA=physical activity,

T2DM=type 2 diabetes mellitus.

study presented in this thesis (Chapter 4), body mass index was more strongly associated with the risk of developing of type 2 diabetes than physical activity levels or sitting time. In addition, engaging in high levels of physical activity and spending little time sitting did not attenuate the risk of developing type 2 diabetes associated with being overweight/obese in both men and women, as described in Tables 1 to 6 in Appendix 1. There was no obvious association between sitting time and the risk of type 2 diabetes. In the third study (Chapter 5), a high body mass index, high alcohol intake and low physical activity were all associated with a higher risk of developing hypertension in both men and women. There was no significant association between high psychological distress and incident hypertension. Having an increasing number of lifestyle risk factors was associated with an increasing risk of hypertension in both men and women. This association was stronger in middle-aged than older adults, particularly in men. In the fourth study (Chapter 6), a systematic review provided evidence for an association between breastfeeding and both short- and long-term cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes. However, a lack of longitudinal studies was identified as a research gap. The fifth study (Chapter 7) addressed this research gap by examining the longitudinal association between breastfeeding and cardiovascular disease-related hospitalisation and mortality and confirmed that breastfeeding was associated with a lower risk of CVD hospitalisation and mortality.

Four of the five studies presented in this thesis have been published (corresponding to **Chapters 3-6**) and one is currently in press (**Chapter 7**). Several of these studies were among the first in Australia (**Chapters 3, 7**) or worldwide (**Chapters 4-6**) to explore these associations and potential gender differences (**Chapters 3-5, Appendix 1**) in a large cohort, providing unique contributions to the evidence base. Most cardiovascular risk factors examined were leading lifestyle and metabolic risk factors for global disease burden or disability.¹⁻³ Findings reaffirmed Australian recommendations for fruit and vegetable intake, as well as current guidelines for physical activity, alcohol intake, and infant breastfeeding. Studies examining the separate or combined influence of lifestyle risk factors reinforced the importance of adopting overall healthy lifestyle behaviours to reduce cardiovascular risk factors, such as type 2 diabetes and hypertension, as well as identified the relatively stronger lifestyle risk factors, among middle-aged and older men and women. Findings confirmed that adhering to a healthy lifestyle can substantially improve CVD risk in the middle-aged and older population, which can lead to improving longer-term health outcomes. In addition, this thesis offers preliminary evidence that differences between men and

women may exist in relation to different lifestyle risk behaviours and CVD risk factors, which are worth further exploring. The need for more gender-specific analysis in CVD prevention research has been expressed by several health bodies, including the American Heart Association which has strived to develop guidelines for the prevention of CVD in women, albeit with studies predominantly involving men.⁴ Findings from this thesis may be conducive to future gender-specific CVD research which can inform future gender-specific guidelines for the prevention of CVD.

Although this research project reaffirmed the importance of reducing traditional lifestyle risk factors for CVD prevention, the evidence for an association between less well established risk factors, such as raw vegetable consumption, sitting time, poor mental health and CVD risk factors or outcomes, was less clear. However, they contribute valuable information that should be considered in weighing the overall evidence and developing CVD prevention policies. Indeed, the study about fruit and vegetable consumption and all-cause mortality (**Chapter 3**) has been included in two recent meta-analyses and systematic reviews published in high-ranking journals, which support public health recommendations to promote fruit and vegetable intake for the prevention of CVD and premature death.^{5,6} The study examining the separate and combined influence of body mass index, physical activity and sitting time on incident type 2 diabetes (**Chapter 4**) has been included and cited in the most recent American Physical Activity Guidelines Advisory Committee Scientific Report.⁷

In contrast to other innovative risk factors examined in this thesis, breastfeeding emerged as an additional strategy by which parous women may lower their risk of CVD. The systematic review (**Chapter 6**) contributed to women's health research by synthesising the current evidence about the relation between breastfeeding and a range of maternal cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes. Conducting this systematic review was important to evaluate whether breastfeeding could be a modifiable risk factor for CVD and whether it provided long-term beneficial effects for maternal cardiovascular health. The study relating to breastfeeding (**Chapter 7**) aimed to address a research gap identified in the systematic review, providing additional longitudinal evidence for the long-term protective effects of breastfeeding for maternal cardiovascular health.

Overall, this thesis contributes important public health findings that are of substantial significance to men and women in the population, health care providers, and policy makers. It has

recently been estimated that Australia's spending on preventative health is approximately \$2 billion per year or 1.34% of all health expenditure, and a joint campaign led by public health, not-for-profit, research and advocacy bodies have advocated that more spending should go towards preventive health.⁸ Findings from this thesis confirm the importance of focusing on traditional and innovative aspects of cardiovascular risk for the prevention of CVD in both middle-aged and older men and women, and developing prevention strategies that are informed by research. With increased pressure on the Australian healthcare system stemming from a growing ageing population, and given the preventable nature of lifestyle-related NCDs, the Australian government needs to upscale its investment in prevention research and programs.

8.2 IMPLICATIONS FOR POLICY

The findings from the collection of studies presented in this thesis have several implications for public health programs and policy. One of the implications for policy is the importance of incorporating growing evidence about innovative aspects of cardiovascular risk in the development of prevention strategies for CVD. While the evidence for certain lesser known risk factors, such as sedentary behaviour and psychological distress in relation to incident type 2 diabetes and hypertension respectively, was inconclusive and requires further research, more solid evidence was presented in support of breastfeeding as a supplementary strategy by which parous women could reduce their risk of CVD. Developing policies that support women to initiate and continue breastfeeding will not only benefit the health of children, but also the health of mothers and potentially provide added cardiovascular health benefits. Currently, 96% of Australian women initiate breastfeeding after birth. However, only 15 to 25% will exclusively breastfeed their babies until 6 months of age.⁹ Policies should be implemented to help reduce barriers for breastfeeding and promote breastfeeding in various settings, such as providing continuity of care between health care facilities and the broader community, and facilitating breastfeeding in public places and in the workplace.^{10,11} The Australian National Breastfeeding Strategy 2010-15 provided a framework for governments to take action in collaboration with the community sector to protect, promote, and support breastfeeding as well as monitor activities at the state, territory and national levels.¹⁰ A national breastfeeding strategy for 2018 and beyond, is in the process of being developed by the Australian Government Department of Health, which could be informed by research stemming from this thesis.

Exploring the effects of multiple lifestyle risk factors on major cardiovascular risk factors such as diabetes and hypertension, provided insight on the joint and relative influence of examined lifestyle risk factors. This novel approach may not only guide prevention strategies for specific cardiovascular risk factors but also inform strategies that simultaneously address lifestyle correlates of CVD risk factors. Strategies aimed at risk reduction may be more efficient and cost-effective in preventing premature deaths from CVD by targeting multiple risk factors rather than separate ones.¹² In addition, targeting common risk factors, an approach adopted in the *2017 National Strategic Framework for Chronic Conditions* and by the WHO in its *Global Action Plan for the Prevention and Control of NCDs 2013-2020*,^{13,14} can also help prevent deaths from other NCDs.

This thesis focused on prevention research in middle-aged and older Australians because a considerable proportion of deaths due to CVD occur prematurely and are substantially preventable. Findings from this thesis confirmed the importance of lifestyle factors in the middle-age population with the potential to reduce health care burden later in life. Intervening during middle age is essential given the higher life expectancy of Australians and the projection that the proportion of Australians aged 65 years and over will be 22% in 2057.¹⁵ A growing ageing population will provide increased pressure on the health system, including higher health care costs, emphasising the urgency of investing in cost-effective prevention strategies for middle-aged men and women.

A gender-specific approach to both research and policy is needed to help develop programs and policies that address health issues that are specific to women and men. Both a National Women's Health Policy and a National Men's Health Policy were developed in 2010 with the aim to improve the health of women and men in the next 10 to 20 years.^{16,17} One key health priority area identified in these policies was chronic disease prevention by targeting lifestyle risk factors. While these national policies are a promising start, a greater gender focus in research and policy is still being advocated for by the Public Health Association of Australia as evidence-based policies on gender and health are still needed at all government levels.¹⁸ The gender focus adopted in this thesis may open doors for further gender-specific prevention research that has the potential to influence future public health guidelines and policy frameworks with a gender focus.

In 2017, Australia put in place a *National Strategic Framework for Chronic Conditions*.¹³ However, a national implementation plan or strategy that specifically addresses CVD is currently lacking. In its 2017-2018 federal budget submission, the Heart Foundation advocated for the development of a national heart and stroke strategy that would be integral to the *National Strategic Framework for Chronic Conditions*.¹⁹ Such a strategy could help develop more CVD prevention-based policies that have a major impact on CVD prevention and lowering health care burden.

8.3 METHODOLOGICAL STRENGTHS AND LIMITATIONS

One of the main strengths of this thesis was that research questions were examined using a large population-based cohort study on healthy ageing. This type of observational study helped to establish a temporal framework for associations examined in this thesis which encompassed some of Bradford Hill's criteria including: a temporal sequence, biological plausibility, coherence and consistency.²⁰ In addition, a comprehensive range of sociodemographic and health-related longitudinal data were available for men and women, including reproductive factors that are unique to women. Questionnaire data were linked to population health databases, providing an optimal research setting for exploring associations over time between lifestyle behaviours and CVD risk factors/outcomes. These methodological strengths lend support to findings from this thesis which add to the evidence base for the importance of healthy lifestyle behaviours for improved CVD-related outcomes.

There were several methodological limitations. Sample size calculations were not conducted a priori. The follow-up times were relatively short, potentially limiting the extent of longitudinal associations that were observed. As the 45 and Up Study is a large longitudinal cohort study, questionnaires were administered to lower respondent burden and data were mainly self-reported. Response bias could have been introduced and could potentially differ by gender. It should be noted that a previous study comparing participants from the 45 and Up Study with a representative sample from the New South Wales Population Health Survey, reported that exposure-outcome associations had similar estimates although risk factor prevalence differed between both samples.²¹ In addition, most measures used were validated either among the 45 and Up participants or in other samples. Fruit and vegetable consumption was assessed using established measures. However, controlling for other aspects of dietary intake was difficult because of limitations in the brief dietary questions asked. There was also a possibility for residual confounding in longitudinal

studies, which was minimised by adjusting for a range of sociodemographic and health-related covariates and conducting sensitivity analyses to test the robustness of findings.

8.4 DIRECTIONS FOR FUTURE RESEARCH

This collection of peer-reviewed studies provides an initial but important investigation of innovative aspects of CVD that is relevant to middle-aged and older men and women in the population, health care providers, and policy makers. Future research can help further elucidate the role of innovative cardiovascular risk factors examined in this thesis. High-quality prospective cohort studies that include large sample sizes, validated measures of exposures and outcomes, long-term follow-up measures, a range of sociodemographic, medical and lifestyle data, as well as good linkage to hospitalisation and mortality data can provide excellent research settings to explore temporal associations between cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes. Although fruit and vegetable consumption was found to be beneficial, future studies should further explore whether different preparation methods, such as raw vs. cooked vegetables have differential effects on cardiovascular health. Additional research is also needed to examine the roles of sedentary behaviour and poor mental health in relation to CVD as findings from this thesis did not provide conclusive evidence. The effects of specific combinations of lifestyle risk factors, including emerging ones, on CVD risk factors/outcomes is another key area for future research. There is a range of combinations that has not been explored and further research could provide additional insight on the joint and relative influence of lifestyle risk factors on CVD and guide prevention strategies among the middle-aged and older population.

While there is more CVD research being conducted in women, there is still a need for increased representation of women in studies and research that acknowledges the importance of considering risk factors that are unique to women. This thesis presented evidence for an association between breastfeeding and cardiovascular risk factors and outcomes, even across different levels of education and healthy lifestyle status. However, given the strong confounding effect of socioeconomic status and health-promoting behaviours in relation to breastfeeding, future studies should explore this issue further to clarify whether breastfeeding per se is linked to long-term cardiovascular health.
In addition, the causal pathways and mechanisms underlying longitudinal associations require more exploration. For example, the mechanism linking breastfeeding and longer-term cardiovascular health is largely unknown and needs further examination. Mechanisms that can explain potential gender differences with respect to various cardiovascular risk factors/outcomes also require more research.

Future research efforts can help complete a more comprehensive picture of the role of innovative risk factors for CVD among the middle-aged and older adult population. Generating more gender-specific evidence is vital to better inform public health guidelines and policies with a gender focus. It is hoped that this innovative thesis will lay the groundwork for future explorations of innovative risk factors for CVD as well as gender differences, with the potential to influence public health policy and guidelines, and ultimately improve the health of middle-aged and older men and women.

8.5 REFERENCES

- GBD 2016 Risk Factors Collaborators. Global, regional, and national comparative risk assessment of 84 behavioural, environmental and occupational, and metabolic risks or clusters of risks, 1990-2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. Lancet 2017;390:1345-1422. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32366-8
- Lim SS, Vos T, Flaxman AD, Danaei G, Shibuya K, et al. A comparative risk assessment of burden of disease and injury attributable to 67 risk factors and risk factor clusters in 21 regions, 1990-2010: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. Lancet 2012;380:2224-2260. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61766-8</u>
- Whiteford HA, Ferrari AJ, Degenhardt L, Feigin V, Vos T. The global burden of mental, neurological and substance use disorders: an analysis from the Global Burden of Disease Study. PLoS ONE 2015;10:e0116820. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0116820</u>

- Mosca L, Benjamin EJ, Berra K, Bezanson JL, Dolor RJ, Lloyd-Jones DM, et al. Effectiveness-based guidelines for the prevention of cardiovascular disease in women – 2011 update: a guideline from the American Heart Association. Circulation 2011;123:1243-1262. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1161/CIR.0b013e31820faaf8</u>
- Aune D, Giovannucci E, Boffetta P, Fadnes LT, Keum N, Norat T, et al. Fruit and vegetable intake and the risk of cardiovascular disease, total cancer and all-cause mortality

 a systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of prospective studies. Int J Epidemiol 2017;46(3):1029-1056. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dyw319</u>
- Schwingshackl L, Schwedhelm C, Hoffmann G, Lampousi AM, Knüppel S, Iqbal K, et al. Food groups and risk of all-cause mortality: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective studies. Am J Clin Nutr 2017;105:1462-1473. Available from: http://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.117.153148
- 2018 Physical Activity Guidelines Advisory Committee. 2018 Physical Activity Guidelines Advisory Committee Scientific Report. Washington, DC: US department of Health and Human Services, 2018.
- Jackson H, Shiell A. Preventive health: How much does Australia spend and is it enough? Canberra: Foundation for Alcohol Research and Education; 2017.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. 2010 Australian National Infant Feeding Survey: Indicator Results. Canberra: AIHW, 2011.
- Australian Health Ministers' Conference 2009. The Australian National Breastfeeding Strategy 2010-2015. Canberra: Australian Government Department of Health and Ageing; 2009.
- Heymann J, Raub A, Earle A. Breastfeeding policy: a globally comparative analysis. Bull World Health Organ 2013;91:398-406.
- Sacco RL, Roth GA, Reddy S, Arnett DK, Bonita R, Gaziano TA, et al. The heart of 25 by 25: Achieving the goal of reducing global and regional premature deaths from cardiovascular diseases and stroke: A modeling study from American Heart Association and World Heart Federation. Circulation 2016;133(23):e674-690. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1161/CIR.00000000000395</u>

- Australian Health Ministers' Advisory Council. National Strategic Framework for Chronic Conditions. Canberra: Australian Government; 2017.
- World Health Organization. Global action plan for the prevention and control of NCDs 2013-2020. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2013.
- 15. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Older Australia at a glance [Internet]. 2018 (cited Oct 25). Available from: <u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/older-people/older-australia-at-a-glance/contents/demographics-of-older-australians/australia-s-changing-age-gender-profile</u>
- 16. Australian Department of Health and Ageing. National Male Health Policy. Building on the strengths of Australian males. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia; 2010.
- Australian Department of Health and Ageing. National Women's Health Policy 2010.
 Building on the strengths of Australian males. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia; 2010.
- Public Health Association of Australia, Policy-at-a-glance Gender & Health Policy. Canberra: Public Health Association of Australia; 2015.
- National Heart Foundation of Australia. Cost-effective actions to tackle the biggest killer of men and women. Heart disease. Submission on the 2017-18 Federal Budget from the National Heart Foundation of Australia. Sydney: National Heart Foundation of Australia;2016.
- 20. Hill B. The environment and disease: association or causation? Proc R Soc Med 1965;58:295-300.
- Mealing NM, Banks E, Jorm LR, Steel DG, Clements MS, Rogers KD. Investigation of relative risk estimates from studies of the same population with contrasting response rates and designs. BMC Medical Research Methodology 2010;10:26. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2288-10-26</u>

APPENDICES

Appendix 1 - Additional gender analysis relating to Chapter 4 Summary of main findings

The findings from this additional gender analysis are presented in **Tables 1 to 6** in this appendix. The unadjusted and adjusted odds ratios (ORs) for incident type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) by levels of body mass index, physical activity and sitting in women (n=16,156) and men (n=13,416) are reported in **Tables 1** and **2** respectively. In both women and men, compared with normal weight counterparts, being overweight or obese was significantly associated with higher odds of incident T2DM in unadjusted and adjusted models. Compared with women in the low physical activity tertile, women in the high physical activity tertile had significantly lower odds of developing T2DM in the unadjusted model only. Women in the higher sitting category compared with those in the lower sitting category had significantly lower odds of incident T2DM in the unadjusted model only. Women in the higher sitting category compared with those in the lower sitting category had significantly lower odds of incident T2DM in the unadjusted model only. Women in the higher sitting category compared with those in the lower sitting category had significantly lower odds of incident T2DM in the unadjusted model only. Women in the higher sitting category compared with those in the lower sitting category had significantly lower odds of incident T2DM

Adjusted ORs for associations between physical activity or sitting time and incident T2DM, stratified by body mass index, in women and men are presented in **Tables 3** and **4** respectively. In both women and men, OR were not significantly different between body mass index categories for different levels of PA and sitting, and overall no significant interactions were found.

205

Adjusted ORs for associations between combinations of body mass index, physical activity and sitting and incident T2DM in women and men are included in **Tables 5** and **6** respectively. Overall, normal weight women and men with low physical activity and higher sitting levels had lower odds of developing T2DM than overweight or obese counterparts with high physical activity and lower sitting levels.

Findings from this additional gender analysis were generally similar to those presented in **Chapter 4**. Being overweight or obese was a relatively stronger risk factor than low physical activity or high sitting levels. The increased odds of developing T2DM associated with being overweight or obese were not offset by high physical activity or low sitting levels.

Table 1. Unadjusted and adjusted odds ratios for incident type 2 diabetes in women (n=16,156) by levels of body mass index, physical activity and sitting (2006-10).

	Unadjusted Odds Ratios	p-value	Adjusted Odds Ratios ^a	p-value
	(95% CI)		(95% CI)	
Body mass index category				
Normal weight (18.5 to <25 kg/m ²)	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
Overweight (25 to <30 kg/m ²)	2.27 (1.66, 3.10)	< 0.001	2.14 (1.56, 2.94)	< 0.001
Obese ($\geq 30 \text{ kg/m}^2$)	4.76 (3.49, 6.48)	< 0.001	4.63 (3.36, 6.39)	< 0.001
Physical activity ^b tertiles		II		
Low (0 to <300 min/week)	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
Medium (300 to <660 min/week)	0.89 (0.67, 1.18)	0.42	1.03 (0.78, 1.37)	0.83
High (≥660 min/week)	0.68 (0.50, 0.91)	0.01	0.78 (0.57, 1.07)	0.12
Sitting time category				
Lower sitting (<8 hours/day)	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
Higher sitting (≥8 hours/day)	0.55 (0.35, 0.87)	0.01	0.55 (0.35, 0.87)	0.01

Abbreviations: CI=confidence interval, kg=kilograms, m=meter, min=minutes.

Data for n=16,156 included in analysis, of which 276 developed diabetes.

^a Adjusted for age group, follow-up time, country of birth, education, family history of diabetes and lifestyle risk factors (body mass index category/physical activity tertiles/sitting time category).

^b Physical activity was calculated as the sum of time spent on walking, moderate-intensity physical activity, and vigorous-intensity physical activity (weighted by two) in the past week.

Table 2. Unadjusted and adjusted odds ratios for incident type 2 diabetes in men (n=13,416) by levels of body mass index, physical activity and sitting (2006-10).

	Unadjusted Odds Ratios	p-value	Adjusted Odds Ratios ^a	p-value
	(95% CI)		(95% CI)	
Body mass index category				
Normal weight (18.5 to <25 kg/m ²)	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
Overweight (25 to <30 kg/m ²)	1.94 (1.42, 2.66)	< 0.001	1.96 (1.43, 2.70)	< 0.001
Obese (≥30 kg/m ²)	5.44 (3.94, 7.51)	< 0.001	5.62 (4.03, 7.85)	< 0.001
Physical activity ^b tertiles				
Low (0 to <300 min/week)	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
Medium (300 to <660 min/week)	0.75 (0.58, 0.99)	0.04	0.86 (0.66, 1.13)	0.28
High (≥660 min/week)	0.79 (0.61, 1.02)	0.08	0.94 (0.72, 1.22)	0.62
Sitting time category				
Lower sitting (<8 hours/day)	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
Higher sitting (≥8 hours/day)	1.07 (0.81, 1.41)	0.64	1.15 (0.87, 1.54)	0.33

Abbreviations: CI=confidence interval, kg=kilograms, m=meter, min=minutes.

Data for n=13,416 included in analysis, of which 335 developed diabetes.

^a Adjusted for age group, follow-up time, country of birth, education, family history of diabetes and lifestyle risk factors (body mass index category/physical activity tertiles/sitting time category).

^b Physical activity was calculated as the sum of time spent on walking, moderate-intensity physical activity, and vigorous-intensity physical activity (weighted by two) in the past week.

Table 3. Adjusted odds ratios for associations between physical activity/sitting and incident type 2 diabetes in women (n=16,156) stratified by body mass index (BMI) categories.

Variable		BMI category	
	Normal weight	Overweight	Obese
	(18.5 to <25 kg/m ²)	(25 to <30 kg/m ²)	(≥30 kg/m²)
	N=7,905	N=5,447	N=2,804
	Adjusted Odds Ratios ^a	Adjusted Odds Ratios ^a	Adjusted Odds Ratios ^a
	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)
Physical activity ^b tertiles			
Low (0 to <300 min/week)	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
Medium (300 to <660 min/week)	1.42 (0.76, 2.65); p=0.28	0.94 (0.58, 1.53); p=0.82	0.97 (0.62, 1.51); p=0.89
High (≥660 min/week)	0.84 (0.43, 1.63); p=0.60	0.88 (0.53, 1.44); p=0.60	0.65 (0.38, 1.10); p=0.11
Sitting time category (%)			
Lower sitting (<8 hours/day)	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
Higher sitting (≥8 hours/day)	0.14 (0.02, 1.04); p=0.05	0.60 (0.29, 1.26); p=0.18	0.67 (0.36, 1.24); p=0.20

Abbreviations: BMI=body mass index, CI=confidence interval, kg=kilograms, m=meter, min=minutes, p=probability.

^a Adjusted for age group, follow-up time, country of birth, education, family history of diabetes and sitting time/physical activity.

^b Physical activity was calculated as the sum of time spent on walking, moderate-intensity physical activity, and vigorous-intensity physical activity (weighted by two) in the past week.

Table 4. Adjusted odds ratios for associations between physical activity/sitting and incident type 2 diabetes in men (n=13,416) stratified by body mass index (BMI) categories.

Variable		BMI category	
	Normal weight	Overweight	Obese
	(18.5 to <25 kg/m ²)	(25 to <30 kg/m ²)	(≥30 kg/m²)
	N=4,538	N=6,691	N=2,187
	Adjusted Odds Ratios ^a	Adjusted Odds Ratios ^a	Adjusted Odds Ratios ^a
	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	(95% CI)
Physical activity ^b tertiles			
Low (0 to <300 min/week)	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
Medium (300 to <660 min/week)	1.06 (0.54, 2.10); p=0.86	0.82 (0.54, 1.24); p=0.34	0.86 (0.56, 1.34); p=0.52
High (≥660 min/week)	0.77 (0.38, 1.55); p=0.46	1.00 (0.68, 1.48); p=0.99	0.96 (0.62, 1.47); p=0.83
Sitting time category (%)			
Lower sitting (<8 hours/day)	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)	1.0 (reference)
Higher sitting (≥8 hours/day)	1.10 (0.52, 2.34); p=0.81	1.25 (0.82, 1.91); p=0.30	1.04 (0.66, 1.64); p=0.86

Abbreviations: BMI=body mass index, CI=confidence interval, kg=kilograms, m=meter, min=minutes, p=probability.

^a Adjusted for age group, follow-up time, country of birth, education, family history of diabetes and sitting time/physical activity.

^b Physical activity was calculated as the sum of time spent on walking, moderate-intensity physical activity, and vigorous-intensity physical activity (weighted by two) in the past week.

Table 5. Adjusted odds ratios for incident type 2 diabetes in women (n=16,156) based on body mass index-physical activity(BMI-PA) and BMI-PA-sitting combinations.

Variable	Adjusted Odds Ratios							
	Model 1 ^a		Model 2 ^b		Model 3 ^c			
	Adjusted Odds	p-value	Adjusted Odds	p-value	Adjusted Odds	p-value		
	Ratios		Ratios		Ratios			
	(95% CI)		(95% CI)		(95% CI)			
BMI-PA combination group ^d		1				1		
Normal weight-high PA	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)			
Normal weight-med PA	1.47 (0.84, 2.58)	0.18	1.45 (0.83, 2.55)	0.19	1.52 (0.86, 2.66)	0.15		
Normal weight-low PA	1.06 (0.55, 2.02)	0.87	1.03 (0.54, 1.97)	0.93	1.00 (0.52, 1.93)	0.99		
Overweight-high PA	2.50 (1.45, 4.30)	0.001	2.51 (1.46, 4.32)	0.001	2.38 (1.38, 4.11)	0.002		
Overweight-med PA	2.57 (1.50, 4.41)	0.001	2.54 (1.48, 4.36)	0.001	2.50 (1.45, 4.30)	0.001		
Overweight-low PA	2.81 (1.64, 4.80)	< 0.001	2.74 (1.60, 4.70)	< 0.001	2.66 (1.55, 4.57)	< 0.001		
Obese-high PA	4.03 (2.20, 7.38)	< 0.001	4.05 (2.21, 7.41)	< 0.001	3.92 (2.13, 7.19)	< 0.001		
Obese-med PA	6.38 (3.73, 10.92)	< 0.001	6.31 (3.68, 10.81)	< 0.001	5.88 (3.42, 10.11)	< 0.001		
Obese-low PA	6.76 (4.07, 11.22)	<0.001	6.61 (3.97, 11.01)	<0.001	6.16 (3.69, 10.30)	<0.001		

BMI-PA-sitting combination group ^d						
Normal weight-high PA-lower sitting	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
Normal weight-med PA-lower sitting	1.54 (0.88, 2.71)	0.13	1.52 (0.87, 2.67)	0.14	1.58 (0.90, 2.78)	0.11
Normal weight-low PA-lower sitting	1.07 (0.55, 2.08)	0.83	1.05 (0.54, 2.03)	0.89	1.01 (0.52, 1.97)	0.77
Normal weight-high PA-higher sitting	0.00 (0.00, -)	0.99	0.00 (0.00, -)	0.99	0.00 (0.00, -)	0.99
Normal weight-med PA-higher sitting	0.00 (0.00, -)	0.99	0.00 (0.00, -)	0.99	0.00 (0.00, -)	0.99
Normal weight-low PA-higher sitting	0.42 (0.06, 3.12)	0.40	0.41 (0.05, 3.05)	0.38	0.41 (0.06, 3.06)	0.38
Overweight-high PA-lower sitting	2.46 (1.42, 4.25)	0.001	2.47 (1.43, 4.27)	0.001	2.34 (1.35, 4.05)	0.002
Overweight-med PA-lower sitting	2.63 (1.52, 4.54)	0.001	2.60 (1.50, 4.49)	0.001	2.54 (1.47, 4.41)	0.001
Overweight-low PA-lower sitting	2.60 (1.49, 4.53)	0.001	2.54 (1.45, 4.43)	0.001	2.46 (1.41, 4.30)	0.002
Overweight-high PA-higher sitting	0.87 (0.12, 6.49)	0.89	0.87 (0.12, 6.51)	0.89	0.83 (0.11, 6.22)	0.85
Overweight-med PA-higher sitting	0.97 (0.23, 4.14)	0.96	0.96 (0.22, 4.11)	0.96	0.96 (0.22, 4.11)	0.95
Overweight-low PA-higher sitting	2.65 (0.99, 7.07)	0.05	2.60 (0.97, 6.95)	0.06	2.54 (0.95, 6.79)	0.06
Obese-high PA-lower sitting	3.92 (2.12, 7.24)	< 0.001	3.94 (2.13, 7.28)	< 0.001	3.81 (2.06, 7.06)	< 0.001
Obese-med PA-lower sitting	6.19 (3.57, 10.73)	< 0.001	6.12 (3.53, 10.62)	< 0.001	5.66 (3.25, 9.87)	< 0.001
Obese-low PA-lower sitting	6.65 (3.95, 11.17)	< 0.001	6.51 (3.86, 10.97)	< 0.001	6.00 (3.54, 10.15)	< 0.001
Obese-high PA-higher sitting	1.98 (0.26, 14.90)	0.51	1.98 (0.26, 14.90)	0.51	1.90 (0.25, 14.38)	0.53
Obese-med PA-higher sitting	4.34 (1.47, 12.81)	0.008	4.30 (1.46, 12.71)	0.008	4.15 (1.40, 12.32)	0.01

Obese-low PA-higher sitting	4.55 (1.92, 10.81)	0.001	4.46 (1.88, 10.61)	0.001	4.35 (1.82, 10.41)	0.001

Abbreviations: BMI=body mass index, CI=confidence interval, med=medium, p=probability, PA=physical activity.

^a Adjusted for age group only.

^b Adjusted for age group, follow-up time and BMI-PA/BMI-PA-sitting combination groups.

^c Adjusted for age group, follow-up time, country of birth, highest education, family history of diabetes and BMI-PA/BMI-PA-sitting combination groups.

^d BMI categories defined as: normal weight (18.5 to $<25 \text{ kg/m}^2$), overweight (25 to $<30 \text{ kg/m}^2$), obese ($\geq 30 \text{ kg/m}^2$). PA categories based on PA tertiles: high ($\geq 660 \text{ min/week}$), medium (300-<660 min/week) and low (0 to <300 min/week). Based on previous analysis, sitting was dichotomised as higher ($\geq 8 \text{ hours/day}$) and lower (<8 hours/day) sitting.

Table 6. Adjusted odds ratios for incident type 2 diabetes in men (n=13,416) based on body mass index-physical activity (BMI-PA) and BMI-PA-sitting combinations.

Variable	Adjusted Odds Ratios							
	Model 1 ^a		Model 2 ^b		Model 3 ^c			
	Adjusted Odds	p-value	Adjusted Odds	p-value	Adjusted Odds	p-value		
	Ratios		Ratios		Ratios			
	(95% CI)		(95% CI)		(95% CI)			
BMI-PA combination group ^d				1	I	1		
Normal weight-high PA	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)			
Normal weight-med PA	1.30 (0.68, 2.51)	0.43	1.22 (0.63, 2.35)	0.56	1.23 (0.64, 2.38)	0.54		
Normal weight-low PA	1.34 (0.69, 2.62)	0.39	1.22 (0.63, 2.39)	0.56	1.19 (0.61, 2.33)	0.61		
Overweight-high PA	2.33 (1.36, 3.99)	0.002	2.34 (1.37, 4.01)	0.002	2.31 (1.35, 3.96)	0.002		
Overweight-med PA	2.04 (1.16, 3.56)	0.01	1.93 (1.10, 3.38)	0.02	1.95 (1.11, 3.41)	0.02		
Overweight-low PA	2.65 (1.55, 4.53)	< 0.001	2.42 (1.41, 4.15)	0.001	2.40 (1.40, 4.11)	0.002		
Obese-high PA	6.43 (3.65, 11.35)	< 0.001	6.58 (3.73, 11.63)	< 0.001	6.34 (3.58, 11.23)	< 0.001		
Obese-med PA	5.97 (3.35, 10.65)	< 0.001	5.92 (3.32, 10.55)	< 0.001	5.85 (3.27, 10.45)	< 0.001		
Obese-low PA	7.64 (4.46, 13.09)	< 0.001	7.16 (4.18, 12.28)	< 0.001	6.95 (4.04, 11.95)	< 0.001		

BMI-PA-sitting combination group ^d						
Normal weight-high PA-lower sitting	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
Normal weight-med PA-lower sitting	1.12 (0.54, 2.32)	0.76	1.03 (0.50, 2.14)	0.93	1.04 (0.50, 2.16)	0.91
Normal weight-low PA-lower sitting	1.34 (0.65, 2.72)	0.43	1.20 (0.59, 2.45)	0.62	1.18 (0.58, 2.42)	0.65
Normal weight-high PA-higher sitting	0.51 (0.07, 3.90)	0.52	0.52 (0.07, 3.90)	0.52	0.53 (0.07, 4.03)	0.54
Normal weight-med PA-higher sitting	1.70 (0.62, 4.64)	0.31	1.65 (0.60, 4.53)	0.33	1.72 (0.63, 4.74)	0.29
Normal weight-low PA-higher sitting	1.06 (0.31, 3.66)	0.92	1.01 (0.29, 3.47)	0.99	0.96 (0.28, 3.34)	0.95
Overweight-high PA-lower sitting	2.26 (1.29, 3.94)	0.004	2.27 (1.30, 3.96)	0.004	2.24 (1.28, 3.92)	0.005
Overweight-med PA-lower sitting	2.02 (1.12, 3.62)	0.02	1.91 (1.06, 3.42)	0.03	1.93 (1.07, 3.47)	0.03
Overweight-low PA-lower sitting	2.16 (1.21, 3.85)	0.009	1.95 (1.09, 3.49)	0.02	1.92 (1.07, 3.44)	0.03
Overweight-high PA-higher sitting	1.88 (0.69, 5.15)	0.22	1.88 (0.69, 5.16)	0.22	1.85 (0.67, 5.08)	0.23
Overweight-med PA-higher sitting	1.58 (0.62, 4.04)	0.34	1.52 (0.59, 3.89)	0.39	1.53 (0.60, 3.92)	0.38
Overweight-low PA-higher sitting	3.85 (1.96, 7.57)	< 0.001	3.63 (1.85, 7.13)	< 0.001	3.71 (1.88, 7.30)	< 0.001
Obese-high PA-lower sitting	6.04 (3.34, 10.92)	< 0.001	6.21 (3.43, 11.24)	< 0.001	6.00 (3.30, 10.89)	< 0.001
Obese-med PA-lower sitting	5.47 (2.93, 10.18)	< 0.001	5.42 (2.91, 10.10)	< 0.001	5.32 (2.85, 9.94)	< 0.001
Obese-low PA-lower sitting	7.40 (4.19, 13.07)	< 0.001	6.79 (3.84, 12.02)	< 0.001	6.53 (3.68, 11.59)	< 0.001
Obese-high PA-higher sitting	6.75 (2.42, 18.83)	< 0.001	6.67 (2.38, 18.64)	0.001	6.33 (2.25, 17.79)	0.001
Obese-med PA-higher sitting	6.43 (2.81, 14.75)	< 0.001	6.36 (2.77, 14.60)	< 0.001	6.46 (2.81, 14.87)	< 0.001

Obese-low PA-higher sitting	6.87 (3.27, 14.43)	< 0.001	6.89 (3.28, 14.48)	< 0.001	6.91 (3.28, 14.57)	< 0.001

Abbreviations: BMI=body mass index, CI=confidence interval, med=medium, p=probability, PA=physical activity.

^a Adjusted for age group only.

^b Adjusted for age group, follow-up time and BMI-PA/BMI-PA-sitting combination groups.

^c Adjusted for age group, follow-up time, country of birth, highest education, family history of diabetes and BMI-PA/BMI-PA-sitting combination groups.

^d BMI categories defined as: normal weight (18.5 to $<25 \text{ kg/m}^2$), overweight (25 to $<30 \text{ kg/m}^2$), obese ($\geq 30 \text{ kg/m}^2$). PA categories based on PA tertiles: high ($\geq 660 \text{ min/week}$), medium (300-<660 min/week) and low (0 to <300 min/week). Based on previous analysis, sitting was dichotomised as higher ($\geq 8 \text{ hours/day}$) and lower (<8 hours/day) sitting.

Appendix 2 – Gender-specific 45 and Up Study baseline questionnaire and consent form



45 and Up Study Questionnaire for Women

Research to improve health and wellbeing

The 45 and Up Study relies on the willingness of people in New South Wales to share information about their lives and experiences, to provide knowledge that will help people live healthy and fulfilling lives for as long as possible. Participation is completely voluntary, and you are free to withdraw from the Study at any time. To take part, please read the participant information leaflet, then complete the questionnaire and consent form and return them in the envelope provided. We very much hope you will be able to take part.

Any questions or comments? Please call the Study helpline: 1300 45 11 45 or go to www.45andUp.org.au



14. What best describes your current situation? (please cross one box)	Questions about your health
single married de facto/living with a partner widowed divorced separated	20 About how many hours a week are you exposed
	to someone else's tobacco smoke?
15. What best describes your current housing? (please cross one box)	hours per week hours per week
bostel for the aged mobile home other	at home (e.g. work, going out, cars)
nursing home retirement village, self care unit	
	21. Have you ever used the pill or other hormonal contraceptives?
16. How many TIMES did you do each of these	Yes \checkmark No
(put "0" if you did not do this activity)	If Yes, for how long altogether have you
Walking continuously, for at least 10 minutes	(please write '0' if you used them for less than a year in total)
(for recreation or exercise or to get to or from places)	If Yes how old were you when you LAST
Vigorous physical activity (that made you breathe harder or puff and pant, like jogging,	used hormonal contraceptives?
cycling, aerobics, competitive tennis, but not household chores	(please write your current age if you are still using them)
Moderate physical activity	Which type of pill or other hormonal contraceptive
(like gentle swimming, social tennis, vigorous gardening	"the pill", combined pill <i>(e.a. Microaynon, Levlen)</i>
	progesterone-only pill ("mini pill") (e.g. Micronor, Noriday, Microval)
17. If you add up all the time you spent doing each activity	Depo Provera
LAST WEEK, how much time did you spend ALTOGETHER	do not know
(put "0" if you did not do this activity)	
Walking continuously, for at least 10 minutes	22. Have you ever used hormone replacement therapy (HRT)?
(for recreation or exercise or to get to	Yes 🔻 🔛 No
Vigorous physical activity	If Yes, for how long altogether have you years
(that made you breathe harder or puff and pant,	(please write '0' if you used HRT for less than a year in total)
but not household chores or gardening)	Are you currently taking HRT?
Moderate physical activity	age
(like gentie swimming, social tennis, vigorous	
	23. Have you taken any medications, vitamins or supplements for most of the last 4 weeks, including HBT and the nill?
Questions about your family	Yes V No
	<i>If Yes</i> , was it: multivitamins + minerals multivitamins alone
18. Have your mother, father, brother(s) or sister(s) ever had:	fish oil glucosamine omega 3
(blood relatives only, prease put a cross in the approximate box(cs)	paracetamol aspirin for the heart aspirin for other reasons
	Lipitor Avapro, Karvea warfarin, Coumadin
heart disease	Zocor, Lipex Cardizem, Vasocordol Micardis
high blood pressure	Norvasc Fosamax
stroke	Somac Tritace Caltrate
dementia/Alzheimer's	Losec, Acimax Noten, Tenormin Oroxine
Parkinson's disease	Ventolin Zyloprim, Progout 300 Diabex, Diaformin
severe depression	Salbutamol allopurinol mettormin
severe arthritis	sertraline citaloprim venlafaxine
do not know	please list any other regular medications or supplements here
10 How many children have you given	
birth to?	
(please include stillbirths but do not include miscarriages, please write "0" if you have not had any children)	
How old were you when you gave birth	
to your FIRST child?	
How old were you when you gave birth	
to your LAST child?	
For how many months, in total, have months	
(please add together all the time you spent breastfeeding	

4. Has a doctor EVER told you that you have (If YES, please cross the box and give your age when	/e:				26. Are you NOW suffering from any other important ill	ness?
the condition was first found)	Yes A	ge whei was fir	n con st fou	uition Ind	Please describe this illness and its treatment	
skin cancer (not melanoma)				age		
melanoma				age		
breast cancer				age		
other cancer				age		
type of cancer (please describe)						
					27. Do you regularly need help with daily tasks becaus	;e
heart disease				age	(e.g. personal care, getting around, preparing meals)	
type of heart disease (please describe)					Yes No	
					28 Does your health now LIMIT YOU	
			1		in any of the following activities? limited lim	ited limite
high blood pressure – when pregnant				age	VIGOROUS activities	ittle at a
high blood pressure – when not pregnant				age	(e.g. running, strenuous sports)	
stroke				age	(e.g. pushing a vacuum cleaner, playing golf)	
diabetes				age	lifting or carrying shopping	
blood clot (thrombosis)				age	climbing one flight of stairs	
asthma				age	walking one kilometre	
havfavor				200	walking half a kilometre	
				aye	walking 100 metres	
depression				age	bending, kneeling or stooping	
anxiety				age		
Parkinson's disease				age	29. Have you ever had any of the following operations?	2
none of these		\checkmark		· ·	(If YES, please cross the box and give your age when you had the operation: give your	
					age at the most recent operation if you Ag	Je when
5. In the last month have you been treated	for:				removal of skin cancer	age
(If YES, please cross the box and give your age when the treatment started)		Age s	tartec	I	hysterectomy	
	Yes	treat	ment		hoth overing removed	
cancer				age		
heart attack or angina				age	sterilisation (tubes tied)	
other heart disease				age	repair of prolapsed womb, bladder or bowel	
high blood pressure				age	knee replacement	age
high blood cholesterol				age	hip replacement	age
blood clotting problems				age	gallbladder removed	age
asthma				age	heart or coronary bypass surgery	age
osteoarthritis				age	other (please describe any other operations you have had in the	e last
thyroid problems				ade	10 years, with your age when you had them)	
asteonorosis or low hone doneity				200		
				aye		
depression				age		
anxiety				age		
none of these						

30	Do you regularly care for a sick or disabled family member or friend?	Questions about your diet
	Yes ▼ No If Yes, about how much time each week do you usually spend caring for this person?	40. About how many times each week do you eat: (please count all meals and snacks. put '0' if never eaten or eaten less than once a week) number of times eaten each week
	full time OR hours/wk	beef, lamb or pork
21	In general how would $\sim \delta$	chicken, turkey or duck
01	you rate your:	processed meat (include bacon, sausages, salami, devon, burgers, etc)
	quality of life?	fish or seafood
	eyesight? (with glasses or contact lenses, if you wear them)	cheese
		Ad Alexandra and the following demonstration of
	teeth and gums?	41. About now many of the following do you usually eat:
32	. Do you feel you have a hearing loss? 🗌 Yes 🗌 No	(also include multigrain, rye bread, etc.)
33	. How many of your own teeth do you have left?	bowls of breakfast cereal each week
	□ None – all of my teeth are missing □ 1-9 teeth left	If you eat breakfast cereal is it usually: olease cross)
	10-19 teeth left	bran cereal <i>(allbran, branflakes, etc.)</i> umuesli
34	During the past 12 months, how many times have you fallen to the floor or ground? (put "0" if you haven't fallen in this time) times	biscuit cereal (weetbix, shredded wheat, etc.) other (cornflakes, rice bubbles,etc.) oat cereal (porridge, etc.)
25	Have you had a broken/fractured hone in the last 5 years?	42. Which type of milk do you mostly have?
55	Yes V No	whole milk reduced fat milk skim milk
	If Yes, which bones were broken?	soy milk other milk I don't drink milk
	wrist arm rib finger/toe	43. About how many serves of vegetables do you usually eat each day? A serve is half a cup of cooked vegetables or one cup of salad
	How old were you when it happened? (give age at most recent fracture if more than one)	tplease include potatoes and put "0" if less than one a day)
36	About how many times a week are you usually troubled by leaking urine?	number of serves of raw vegetables each day (e.g. salad)
	never once a week or less 2-3 times 4-6 times	I don't eat vegetables
37	Have you been through menopause?	44. About how many serves of fruit or glasses of fruit juice do you
		1 cup of diced or canned fruit pieces (put "0" if you eat less than one serve a day)
	My periods have become irregular	number of serves of fruit each day
	Yes – How old were you when you went through menopause? years old	number of glasses of fruit juice each day
38	Have you ever been for a breast screening mammogram?	I don't eat fruit
	Yes Ves Ves	45. Please put a cross in the box if you NEVER eat:
	<i>If Yes</i> , what year did you have your last mammogram? (e.g. 2005)	red meat chicken/poultry pork/ham dairy products any meat eggs sugar wheat products
	How many times have you been for breast screening altogether?	fish seafood cream cheese
39	Have you ever been screened for colorectal (bowel) cancer?	
	Ves Ves No	Questions about time and work
	If Yes, please indicate which test(s) you had:	46 What is your usual yearly HOUSEHOLD income before tay
	sigmoidoscopy (a tube is used to examine the lower bowel:	from all sources? (please include benefits, pensions, superannuation, etc)
	Colonoscopy (a long tube is used to examine the whole large bowel; you would usually have to have an enema or drink large amounts of special liquid to prepare the bowel for this)	\$5,000-\$9,999 per year \$40,000-\$49,999 per year \$10,000-\$19,999 per year \$50,000-\$69,999 per year
	What year did you have the most recent one of these tests? (e.g. 2005)	\$20,000-\$29,999 per year \$70,000 or more per year I would rather not answer this question

 47. What is your current work status? (you can cross more than one box) in full time paid work self-employed doing unpaid work doing unpaid work completely retired/pensioner studying partially retired looking after home/family disabled/sick unemployed other 	54. About how many HOURS in each 24 hour DAY do you usually spend doing the following? (please put "0" if you do not spend any time doing it) hours per day hours per day sleeping (including at night & naps) watching television or using a computer
48. If you are partially or completely retired, how old were you when you retired? years old Why did you retire? (you can cross more than one box)	55. How many TIMES in the LAST WEEK did you: (please put "0" if you did not spend any time doing it)times in the last weekspend time with friends or family who do not live with you?
 reached usual retirement age lifestyle reasons to care for family member/friend ill health 	talk to someone (friends, relatives or others) on the telephone?
made redundant could not find a job other	go to meetings of social clubs, religious groups or other groups you belong to?
49. About how many HOURS each WEEK do you usually spend doing the following? (please put "0" if you do not spend any time doing it) hours per week hours per week	56. How many people outside your home, but within one hour of travel, do you feel you can depend on or feel very close to?
paid work voluntary/unpaid work	57. During the past 4 weeks, none a little some most all about how often did you feel: of the of the of the of the of the time.
50. Which of the following do you have? (excluding Medicare) Private health insurance – with extras	tired out for no good reason?
 Private health insurance – without extras Department of Veterans' Affairs white or gold card 	so nervous that nothing could
none of these	hopeless?
51. What best describes the colour of the skin on the inside of	so restless that you could
your upper arm, that is your skin colour without any tanning?	depressed?
fair dark olive black	that everything was an effort?
52. What would happen if your skin was repeatedly exposed	so sad that nothing could
to bright sunlight during summer without any protection?	worthless?
Get very tanned? Get mildly or occasionally tanned? Get moderately tanned? Never tan, or only get freckled?	58. During the past 4 weeks, have you had any of the following problems with your work or daily activities because of any emotional problems (such as being depressed or anxious)?
53. About how many hours a DAY would you usually spend	cut down on the amount of time you spent Yes No
hours per day hours per day	achieved less than you would have liked to Ves No
weekday weekend	did work or other activities less carefully Yes No

	Thank you very much for filling in the questionnaire																						
		DC	DN'T	⁻ F(ORG	ET	ТО	SIC	βN .	THE	EC	SNS	SEN	IT F	OR	MC	DVE	RLE	AF	\square	\triangleright		
Are your name and address correct on the front of this questionnaire? Yes No If INCORRECT, give details below.																							
Surname:							1						1						1	1	1	 	
Given name(s):			1			1			1					1			I	I	1		1	 	 I
Postal address:																				1	1	 	
						1			1					1			1	1	1			 	
Town or Suburb:		1	1			1			1	1			1	1		1	1	1	1		I	 	
State or Territory:					Post	code:																	

Consent form



The 45 and Up Study relies on the willingness of people in New South Wales to share information about their lives and experiences and to have their health followed over time. By signing this form you are agreeing to take part in the 45 and Up Study and for the Study team to follow your health over time. Participation is completely voluntary, and you are free to ask questions or to withdraw from the Study at any time, by calling the Study helpline on 1300 45 11 45. More information on the Study can be found at www.45andup.org.au

I agree to have my health followed over time through:

the 45 and Up Study team following health and other records relating to me, including NSW hospital records, cancer records, death records and other health-related records, as outlined in the Study leaflet: *The 45 and Up Study: Information for participants*;

Medicare Australia releasing to the 45 and Up Study my enrolment details, including Medicare number, and information concerning services provided to me under Medicare, the Department of Veterans' Affairs, the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme and the Repatriation Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme, including past information, until the end of the Study or for the duration of my involvement in the Study;

being contacted in the future to provide information on changes to my health and lifestyle. I may also be asked to provide further information including questionnaire responses or biological samples; my participation in any of these would be completely voluntary.

I give my consent on the understanding that:

my information will only be used for the purposes outlined in the Study leaflet entitled *The 45 and Up Study: Information for participants*, of which I have a copy;

my information will be kept strictly confidential and will be used for health research only;

reports and publications from the Study will be based on de-identified information and will not identify any individual taking part;

my participation in this Study is entirely voluntary and my consent will continue to be valid following death or disablement unless withdrawn by my next of kin or other person responsible. I am free to withdraw from the Study at any time by calling the **Study helpline on 1300 45 11 45**;

my decision on whether or not to take part in the Study or in any additional research will not disadvantage me or affect my future health care in any way.

month

20

day

Date today:

I have been provided with information about the 45 and Up Study including how it will gather, store, use and disclose information about me, in the Study leaflet. I have been given an opportunity to ask questions and have been fully informed about the Study.

Name (Print):

Signature:

Extra contact details

It would be very helpful and reduce Study costs if we could contact you in future by email. If you are happy for us to do this, please write your email address here:

Email address:

Sometimes we find that people have moved when we try to contact them again. It would be very helpful if you could give us your mobile phone number and/or the contact details of someone close to you (such as a relative or friend) who would be happy for us to contact them if we are unable to reach you. We would only get in touch with that person if we were unable to contact you directly and we would need to tell them our reason for contacting you. Please leave this section blank if you do not wish to provide these extra contact details.

Your home (Your mobile phone number:
Full name of contact person:	
Phone number of contact person: (
If you have any questions about the Study, plea You can also write to or send your quest	ase ring the Study helpline on 1300 45 11 45 . ionnaire (no stamp required) directly to:
Associate Professor Emi The 45 and Up Study, Reply	ly Banks, Scientific Director, / paid 5289, Sydney NSW 2001.

Thank you very much for taking part



45 and Up Study Questionnaire for Men

The 45 and Up Study relies on the willingness of people in New South Wales to share information about their lives and experiences, to provide knowledge that will help people live healthy and fulfilling lives for as long as possible. Participation is completely voluntary, and you are free to withdraw from the Study at any time. To take part, please read the participant information leaflet, then complete the questionnaire and consent form and return them in the envelope provided. We very much hope you will be able to take part.

Any questions or comments? Please call the Study helpline: 1300 45 11 45 or go to www.45andUp.org.au



4. What best describes your current situation? (please single married de facto/living v widowed divorced separated	cross one box) 2 with a partner	20. Have you ever trie unable to father cl	d for more than 1 year hildren?	but have been
5. What best describes your current housing? (please of house flat, unit, apartment house	cross one box) house on farm	Questions abou	it your health	
nursing home retirement village, self care	e unit	21. About how many h to someone else's	nours a week are you e tobacco smoke?	xposed
6. How many TIMES did you do each of these activities LAST WEEK?	times in the	hours per week	hours per week	other places g. work, going out, cars)
Walking continuously, for at least 10 minutes (for recreation or exercise or to get to or from places)		22. Over the last mon	t h, no	t some almo
Vigorous physical activity (that made you breathe harder or puff and pant, like jogging, cycling, aerobics, competitive tennis, but not household chores		found it difficult to p had to push or strai	postpone urination?	
or gardening) Moderate physical activity (like gentle swimming, social tennis, vigorous gardening		had a weak urinary stopped and started	stream?	
or work around the nouse) 7. If you add up all the time you spent doing each ac	tivity	times when you urin had to urinate agait	hated?	
LAST WEEK, how much time did you spend ALTOGE doing each type of activity?	ETHÉR	had the feeling that your bladder comple	you had not emptied tely after urinating?	
Walking continuously, for at least 10 minutes	minutes	Over the past mon get up from bed to	h how many times did urinate during the nigh	you usually t?
Vigorous physical activity (that made you breathe harder or puff and pant, like jogging, cycling, aerobics, competitive tennis, but not household chores or gardening) Moderate physical activity		23. Have you taken ar for most of the las	some nights ny medications, vitamin t 4 weeks?	s or supplements
(like gentle swimming, social tennis, vigorous gardening or work around the house)		✓ Yes ▼ If Yes, was it:	multivitamins + minerals	multivitamins alone
		fish oil	glucosamine	omega 3
Questions shout your family		paracetamol	aspirin for the heart	aspirin for other reaso
Questions about your fairing		Pravachol		
8 Have your mother father brother(s) or sister(s) evo	er had	Zocor, Lipex	Cardizem, Vasocordol	Micardis
(blood relatives only: please put a cross in the appropriate box(es)))	Nexium	Norvasc	Fosamax
the set of the set	ther ther ther ther	Somac	Tritace	Caltrate
haart diagaaa		Losec, Acimax	Noten, Tenormin	Oroxine
high blood pressure bowel cancer		Ventolin salbutamol	Zyloprim, Progout 300	Diabex, Diaformin <i>metformin</i>
diabetes lung cancer melanoma		Zoloft sertraline	Cipramil citaloprim	Efexor venlafaxine
dementia/Alzheimer's prostate cancer		please list any other re	gular medications or suppleme	nts here
severe arthritis				
do not know				
9. How many children have you fathered? (please include stillbirths but do not include miscarriages,	children			
please write "0" if you have not had any children) How old were you when you fathered your	vears old			
FIRST child?	youro ora			

£

24. Has a doctor EVER told you that you (If YES, please cross the box and give your age	u have:	u uban d	andition	26. Are you NOW suffering from any other important illness?	?
the condition was first found)	Yes	was first	found	Please describe this illness and its treatment	
skin cancer (not melanoma)			age		
melanoma			age		
prostate cancer			age		
other cancer			age		
type of cancer (please describe)					
				27. Do you regularly need help with daily tasks because	
heart disease			age	of long-term illness or disability? (e.g. personal care, getting around, preparing meals)	
type of heart disease (please describe)				Yes No	
				28. Does your health now LIMIT YOU yes, yes,	no, no
high blood pressure			age	a lot a little	at all
stroke			age	(e.g. running, strenuous sports)	
diabetes			age	MODERATE activities	
blood clot (thrombosis)			age	lifting or carrying shopping	
enlarged prostate			age	climbing several flights of stairs	
asthma			ade	climbing one flight of stairs	
baufavar				walking one kilometre	
			aye	walking 100 metres	
depression			age	bending, kneeling or stooping	
anxiety			age	bathing or dressing yourself	
Parkinson's disease			age		
none of these		\checkmark	•	29. Have you ever had any of the following operations?	
				(If YES, please cross the box and give your age when you had the operation; give your	
25. In the last month have you been tre	ated for:			age at the most recent operation if you Age whe	en ation
(If YES, please cross the box and give your age when the treatment started)		Age sta	rted	removal of skin cancer	
	Yes	treatm	ent	vasectomy	ane
cancer			age		
heart attack or angina			age		aye
other heart disease			age	whole prostate removed	age
high blood pressure			age	knee replacement	age
high blood cholesterol			age	hip replacement	age
blood clotting problems			age	gallbladder removed	age
asthma			age	heart or coronary bypass surgery	age
osteoarthritis			age	other (please describe any other operations you have had in the last	
thyroid problems			age	10 years, with your age when you had them)	
osteoporosis or low bone density			age		
depression			ade		
anxiety			200		
none of these			ugo		

230

30. Do you regularly care for a sick or disabled	Questions about your diet
Yes V No	40 About how money times cook work do you got
<i>If Yes</i> , about how much time each week do you usually spend caring for this person?	40. About now many times each week do you eat: (please count all meals and snacks. put '0' if never eaten or eaten less than once a week) each week
full time OR hours/wk	beef, lamb or pork
31. In general, how would	chicken, turkey or duck
you rate your:	processed meat
overall health?	(include bacon, sausages, salami, devon, burgers, etc)
quality of life?	fish or seafood
eyesight? (with glasses or contact lenses, if you wear them)	cheese
teeth and gums?	41. About how many of the following do you usually eat:
32. Do you feel you have a hearing loss? Yes No	slices or pieces of brown/wholemeal/bread each week (also include multigrain, rye bread, etc.)
33. How many of your own teeth do you have left?	bowls of breakfast cereal each week
None – all of my teeth are missing 1-9 teeth left	If you eat breakfast cereal is it usually: (please cross)
	bran cereal <i>(allbran, branflakes, etc.)</i> muesli
34. During the past 12 months, how many times have you fallen	shredded wheat, etc.)
times	oat cereal (porridge, etc.)
	42. Which type of milk do you mostly have?
35. Have you had a broken/tractured bone in the last 5 years?	whole milk reduced fat milk skim milk
If Yes, which bones were broken?	
wrist arm hip ankle	43. About how many serves of vegetables do you usually eat
rib finger/toe other	each day? A serve is half a cup of cooked vegetables or one cup of salad
(give age at most recent fracture if more than one)	number of serves of cooked vegetables each day
36. About how many times a week are you usually troubled	number of serves of raw vegetables each day (e.g. salad)
by leaking urine?	I don't eat vegetables
2-3 times 4-6 times every day	44 About hour money coming of finite or gloppon of finite initial double
37. How often are you able to get and keep an erection that	44. About now many serves of mult of glasses of mult juice do you usually have each day? A serve is 1 medium piece or 2 small pieces or
is firm enough for satisfactory sexual activity?	1 cup of diced or canned fruit pieces (put "0" if you eat less than one serve a day)
never sometimes	
38 Have you ever had a blood test ordered by your doctor	number of glasses of fruit juice each day
to check for prostate disease? (PSA test)	I don't eat fruit
Yes Ves	45. Please put a cross in the box if you NEVER eat:
If Yes, what year did you have your last PSA test? (e.g. 2005)	red meat chicken/poultry pork/ham dairy products
How many times have you had a PSA	any meat eggs sugar wheat products
test altogether?	
39. Have you ever been screened for colorectal (bowel) cancer?	
	Questions about time and work
IT res, please indicate which test(s) you had:	46. What is your usual yearly HOUSEHOLD income before tax.
sigmoidoscopy (a tube is used to examine the lower bowel:	from all sources? (please include benefits, pensions, superannuation, etc)
Colonoscopy (a long tube is used to examine the whole large bowel:	\$5,000-\$9,999 per year \$40,000-\$49,999 per year
you would usually have to have an enema or drink large amounts of special liquid to prepare the bowel for this)	\$10,000-\$19,999 per year \$50,000-\$69,999 per year
What year did you have the most recent	\$20,000-\$29,999 per year \$70,000 or more per year
one of these tests? (e.g. 2005)	I would rather not answer this question

φ

SAX 45 and Up Study Male Scanning.qxd:Layout 1 20/6/08 2:27	PM Page 1
 47. What is your current work status? (you can cross more than one box) in full time paid work self-employed in part time paid work doing unpaid work completely retired/pensioner studying partially retired looking after home/family disabled/sick unemployed other 	54. About how many HOURS in each 24 hour DAY do you usually spend doing the following? (please put "0" if you do not spend any time doing it) hours per day sleeping (including at night & naps) watching television or using a computer
 48. If you are partially or completely retired, how old were you when you retired? Why did you retire? (you can cross more than one box) reached usual retirement age lifestyle reasons to care for family member/friend ill health made redundant could not find a job other 	55. How many TIMES in the LAST WEEK did you: (please put "0" if you did not spend any time doing it) spend time with friends or family who do not live with you? talk to someone (friends, relatives or others) on the telephone? go to meetings of social clubs, religious groups or other groups you belong to?times in the last week
 49. About how many HOURS each WEEK do you usually spend doing the following? (please put "0" if you do not spend any time doing it) hours per week paid work bours per week paid work voluntary/unpaid work 50. Which of the following do you have? (excluding Medicare) Private health insurance – with extras Private health insurance – without extras Department of Veterans' Affairs white or gold card Health care concession card none of these 	56. How many people outside your home, but within one hour of travel, do you feel you can depend on or feel very close to? people 57. During the past 4 weeks, about how often did you feel: tired out for no good reason? none of the of the time time time time time time time tim
 51. What best describes the colour of the skin on the inside of your upper arm, that is your skin colour without any tanning? very fair light olive brown fair dark olive black 52. What would happen if your skin was repeatedly exposed to bright sunlight during summer without any protection?	so restless that you could not sit still? depressed? that everything was an effort? so sad that nothing could cheer you up? worthless?
Get very tanned? Get mildiy or occasionally tanned? Get moderately tanned? Never tan, or only get freckled? 53. About how many hours a DAY would you usually spend outdoors on a weekday and on the weekend? hours per day weekday weekday on the weekend?	58. During the past 4 weeks, have you had any of the following problems with your work or daily activities because of any emotional problems (such as being depressed or anxious)? cut down on the amount of time you spent on work or other activities Yes No achieved less than you would have liked to did work or other activities less carefully than usual Yes No

	Thank you very much for filling in the questionnaire																							
	D	00	N'٦	ΓF	OR	GET	TC) SI	GN	THE	ΞC	ON	SEN	IT F	ORI	МС	VE	RLE	AF	C'	>			
Are your name and address correct on the front of this questionnaire? Yes No If INCORRECT, give details below.																								
Surname:																		1	1		1	 	 	
Given name(s):			1	1	I				1				1			1		1	1		1	 	 	
Postal address:																		1	1	1		 	 	
				1	1								1			1		1	1		1	 	 	
Town or Suburb:				1	1				1				1		1	1		1	1		1	 	 	
State or Territory:			1		Pos	tcode	:			1														

£

Consent form



The *45* and *Up Study* relies on the willingness of people in New South Wales to share information about their lives and experiences and to have their health followed over time. By signing this form you are agreeing to take part in the *45* and *Up Study* and for the Study team to follow your health over time. Participation is completely voluntary, and you are free to ask questions or to withdraw from the Study at any time, by calling the Study helpline on 1300 45 11 45. More information on the Study can be found at www.45andup.org.au

I agree to have my health followed over time through:

the 45 and Up Study team following health and other records relating to me, including NSW hospital records, cancer records, death records and other health-related records, as outlined in the Study leaflet: *The 45 and Up Study: Information for participants*;

Medicare Australia releasing to the 45 and Up Study my enrolment details, including Medicare number, and information concerning services provided to me under Medicare, the Department of Veterans' Affairs, the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme and the Repatriation Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme, including past information, until the end of the Study or for the duration of my involvement in the Study;

being contacted in the future to provide information on changes to my health and lifestyle. I may also be asked to provide further information including questionnaire responses or biological samples; my participation in any of these would be completely voluntary.

I give my consent on the understanding that:

my information will only be used for the purposes outlined in the Study leaflet entitled *The 45 and Up Study: Information for participants*, of which I have a copy;

my information will be kept strictly confidential and will be used for health research only;

reports and publications from the Study will be based on de-identified information and will not identify any individual taking part;

my participation in this Study is entirely voluntary and my consent will continue to be valid following death or disablement unless withdrawn by my next of kin or other person responsible. I am free to withdraw from the Study at any time by calling the **Study helpline on 1300 45 11 45**;

my decision on whether or not to take part in the Study or in any additional research will not disadvantage me or affect my future health care in any way.

I have been provided with information about the 45 and Up Study including how it will gather, store, use and disclose information about me, in the Study leaflet. I have been given an opportunity to ask questions and have been fully informed about the Study.

Name (Print):						
				day	month	year
Signature:			Date today	:	2	0
Extra contac	t details					
It would be very he please write your e	elpful and reduce Study costs email address here:	if we could contact y	ou in future by email. I	f you are hap	py for us to do tl	his,

Email address:

Sometimes we find that people have moved when we try to contact them again. It would be very helpful if you could give us your mobile phone number and/or the contact details of someone close to you (such as a relative or friend) who would be happy for us to contact them if we are unable to reach you. We would only get in touch with that person if we were unable to contact you directly and we would need to tell them our reason for contacting you. Please leave this section blank if you do not wish to provide these extra contact details.

Your home phone number:	()		I	I		1			You pho	ir mot one ni	oile umber	: [I	1	1	1	 	 	1	
Full name of contact person:		I			1	II	I	I	1	I	1	1	II	I		1	1	1	 	 1		
Phone number of contact person	:(I)	I_	I	I		1		1												

If you have any questions about the Study, please ring the Study helpline on **1300 45 11 45**. You can also write to or send your questionnaire (no stamp required) directly to:

> Associate Professor Emily Banks, Scientific Director, The 45 and Up Study, Reply paid 5289, Sydney NSW 2001.

Thank you very much for taking part

Appendix 3 - SEEF Study follow-up questionnaire and consent form



The 45 and Up Study GPO Box 5289

Sydney NSW 2001 Helpline: 1300 45 11 45 www.45andUp.org.au

<DATE>

<TITLE> <FIRST NAME> <LAST NAME> <ADDRESS LINE 1> <ADDRESS LINE 2> <ADDRESS LINE 3> <STATE> <POSTCODE>

Saxinstitute

Dear <FIRST NAME>,

The 45 and Up Study The SEEF Project

The 45 and Up Study is a long-term health study of over 250,000 people in NSW aged 45 and over. In <MONTH> <YEAR> you agreed to participate in the 45 and Up Study by completing a questionnaire about your health and lifestyle and signing a consent form. By allowing the 45 and Up Study to follow your health over time you are contributing to a better understanding of the major causes of disease and disability in mid to later life. Thank you very much for joining us.

As a participant in the 45 and Up Study, we now seek your involvement in the SEEF Project – a research project that extends the original study to look at how Social, Economic and Environmental Factors (SEEF) contribute to healthy ageing. This project is very large scale, with 100,000 people being asked to assist us, and SEEF will add important information to the 45 and Up Study to help us gain a better understanding of the factors that influence health and wellbeing.

On the other side of this page is an invitation from Professor Adrian Bauman of the School of Public Health at the University of Sydney to participate in the SEEF Project.

If you would like to participate, please complete the questionnaire, sign the consent form, and return it to us in the provided reply paid envelope. More information about the SEEF Project and how to participate is provided in the information pamphlet. You can tear off this letter to keep for your records if desired.

Taking part is entirely your decision, and, if you choose to take part, you can withdraw at any time by calling the 45 and Up Study Helpline on 1300 45 11 45. Your choice will not affect the health care or benefits you receive, or disadvantage you in any way.

Yours sincerely

Professor Emily Banks Scientific Director, The 45 and Up Study

In partnership with







perf

MIN



Invitation to join the SEEF Project

Your name has been randomly drawn from the 45 and Up Study participants' list. As a participant in the 45 and Up Study, we now invite you to join the Social, Economic and Environmental Factors (SEEF) Project.

Participation is as easy as completing the confidential questionnaire that follows this letter, signing the consent form giving your permission for us to use the information you have provided, and returning it to us as soon as possible using the enclosed reply paid envelope.

Your participation in this project will only take about 40 minutes of your time and will make a significant contribution to the SEEF Project, which is examining the factors that help our population stay healthy as it ages.

All information given by you to the 45 and Up Study and the SEEF Project will remain completely confidential and used for health research only.

More information about the SEEF Project and the 45 and Up Study more generally is given in the enclosed information pamphlet and on the Study website (www.45andUp.org.au) or you can call the 45 and Up Study Helpline on **1300 45 11 45**. The information pamphlet and this letter can be kept for your own records.

We very much hope that you will be able to take part.

Thank you.

Yours sincerely

Huno

Professor Adrian Bauman Sesquicentenary Professor of Public Health School of Public Health

SAX SEEF Survey V9



perf



The SEEF Project

Social, Economic and Environmental Factors Questionnaire

The 45 and Up Study relies on the willingness of its participants to share information about their lives and experiences, to provide knowledge that will help people live healthy and fulfilling lives for as long as possible.

This questionnaire looks at which social, economic and environmental factors play a key role in the health and wellbeing of people in the 45 and Up Study.

Participation is completely voluntary, and you are free to withdraw at any time. To take part, please read the participant information leaflet, then complete the questionnaire and consent form and return them in the envelope provided. We very much hope you will be able to take part.

Any questions or comments? Please call the Study Helpline: 1300 45 11 45 or go to www.45andUp.org.au

Your answers and experiences are important to us. To help us read your answers, please use a BLACK or BLUE pen. Put crosses ∑ OR numbers 7 2 in the appropriate box(es).										
General quest	ions about you									
 What is today's date? M M / Y Y Y Y What is your date of birth? What is your gender? M M / Y Y Y Y What is your gender? Make female What is your gender? Yes No Have you ever been a regular smoker? Yes No Go to Q8 	 7. About how much do you/ did you smoke on average each day? (if you are an ex-smoker, how much did you smoke on average when you smoked? Leave blank if it does not apply) cigarettes per day pipes and cigars per day 8. About how many alcoholic drinks do you have each week? one drink = a glass of wine, middy of beer or nip of spirits (put "0" if you do not drink, or have less than one drink each week) 9. On how many days each week do you usually drink alcohol? (put "0" if you do not drink alcohol) 									
 NOW? Go to Q7 6. If No – how old were you when you stopped smoking regularly? years old 	days each week									
Pag	je 3									
	237									

SAX SEEF Survey V9
(please put "0" if you did not do this activity) times in the last week	(please put "0" if you do not spend any time doing it. The total number of hours does not need to add up to 24)
Walking continuously, for at least 10 minutes (for recreation or exercise or to get to or from places)	hours per day hours per day
Vigorous physical activity (that made you breathe harder or puff and pant, like jogging, cycling, aerobics, competitive tennis, but not household chores or gardening)	sleeping (including at night & naps) sitting
Moderate physical activity (like gentle swimming, social tennis, vigorous gardening or work around the house)	television standing using a computer driving
1. If you add up all the time you spent doing each activity LAST WEEK, how much time did you spend ALTOGETHER doing each type of activity? (please put "0" if you did not do this activity)	16. What is your religious faith or group? (please cross only one box) Buddhism Judaism
Walking continuously, for at least 10 minutes (for recreation or exercise or to get to or from places) hours minutes	Christianity other religions/faith Hinduism Islam
Vigorous physical activity (that made you breathe harder or puff and pant, like jogging, cycling, aerobics, competitive tennis, but not household chores or gardening)	17. Rate your agreement with the following statement: strongly agree agree disagree disagree disagree I try hard to carry my beliefs over into all other dealings in life
Moderate physical activity (like gentle swimming, social tennis, vigorous gardening or work around the house)	18. Which of these most closely describes your sexual orientation? (please cross only one box)
2. About how much do you weigh?	mainly heterosexual (lesbian/gay) bisexual I don't know mainly homosexual I don't want to answer
3. About how many serves of vegetables do you usually eat each day? a serve is half a cup of cooked vegetables or one cup of salad (please include potatoes and put "0" if less than one a day)	(lesbian/gay) Questions about you and your household 19. What best describes your current situation?
number of serves of cooked vegetables each day	(please <u>cross</u> only one box)
(e.g. salad)	widowed de facto/living with partner married separated
 4. About how many serves of fruit or glasses of fruit juice do you usually have each day? a serve is 1 medium piece or 2 small pieces or 1 cup of diced or canned fruit pieces (put "0" if you eat less than one serve per day) 	20. Including yourself, how many people in total live in your household? (put "1" if you live alone)
number of serves of fruit each day	21. How many financially dependent children do you have aged (put "0" if you have no dependents)
number of glasses of fruit juice each day	under 15 years old?

SAX SEEF Survey V9

238

08-02-10

22.	What best describes your curren (please cross only one box)	t housing or family home?		Questi	ons ab	out ya	our he	ealth	
	house	retirement village, self	30.	In general, how	would you	rate you	ır:		
	hostel for the aged				excellent	very good	good	fair	poor
	nursing home	house on farm		overall health?					
	Tiat, unit, apartment	other		quality of life?					
				eyesight? (with glass	es				
23.	Do you (or any other members of this home, rent it, or do you live	f this household) own here rent free?		or contact lenses, if y wear them)	ou 📃				
	own	rent (or pay board)		hearing?					
	currently paying off	live here rent free/		memory?					
	rent-buy scheme	life tenure		teeth and gums?					
24.	Do you currently own (or are paying off mortgage for) any oth property that you do not live in?	Yes No ner	31.	Do you regularly tasks because of disability? (e.g. p	need help long-tern	with da illness re, gettin	ily Ye or [g	es I	No
25.	In the past year, at times my how (please cross as many as apply)	ise/apartment has felt:		around, preparing	meals)		v		
	so cold that I have had trouble sleeping	so hot that I have had trouble sleeping	32.	Do you ever need with, or be with y	d someon you for, se	e to help If care	Ye	es [
	so cold that I have had trouble going about my normal activities	so hot that I have had trouble going about my normal activities		activities? (e.g. doing everyday activities such as eating, showering, dressing or toileting)					
	comfortable	none of the above	33.	Do you ever need help with, or be w	d someon vith you fo	e to or, body	Ye	es l	No
26.	How is your house/apartment co (please cross only one box)	ooled?		(e.g. getting out of	ties? f bed, movi	ng aroun	d		
	no cooling system	room air conditioning		at nome or at plac	es away ir	om nome	<i>;</i>)		
	central (ducted) air conditioning	evaporative air conditioning	34.	Do you ever need help with or be w	d someon vith you fo	e to r,	Ye	es I	No
27.	What is your MAIN source of dri (please cross only one box)	nking water at home?		communication a (e.g. understandin understood by oth	activities? Ig, or being Pers)	1			
	public water supply	other private water			, 				
	bottled water	supply	35.	During the past 1	2 months	, how			
		combination of different		floor or ground?	you lanei		L	timos	
	private bore, spring or well	water sources		(put "0" if you have	en't fallen i	n this tim	e)	unico	
	other (specify)		36.	Have you had a k	oroken/fra	ctured	Ye	es	No
00	During the second second			bone in the last 3	years?		L		\rightarrow Go to 037
28.	During the past 5 years, have yo main source of drinking water d	ou changed your ue to:		If YES, which bo	nes were	broken?			- 00 to 001
	and the second of an intering match a	Yes No		wrist	arm		hip		
	drought?			ankle	rib		finge	er/toe	
	poor water quality?			other (specify)					_
29.	How many motor vehicles in wo your household?	rking order are there at							
				How old were yo	u when it	happene	d?		
	vehicles			(give age at most than one)	recent frac	ture if mo	ore	years ol	d

02-10

37.	37. Has a doctor EVER told you that you have: (if YES, please <u>cross</u> the box and give your age when the condition was first formal)				
		Yes	age when condition was first found		
	skin cancer (not melanoma)		age		
	melanoma		age		
	breast cancer		age		
	prostate cancer (men only)		age		
	other cancer		age		
	type of cancer (please describe)			
L					
	heart disease		age		
	type of heart disease (please de	escribe)			
L	high blood procesure	_			
	(women only – when pregnant)		age		
	high blood pressure (women only – when not pregnant)		age		
	high blood pressure (men only)		age		
	stroke		age		
	diabetes		age		
	blood clot (thrombosis)		age		
	enlarged prostate (men only)		age		
	asthma		age		
	hayfever		age		
	depression		age		
	anxiety		age		
	Parkinson's disease		age		
	chronic kidney disease		age		
	none of these		_		

38. In the last month have you been treated for: (if YES, please cross the box and give your age when the

treatm	۵	n
uouun	v	

treatment started)	Yes	age st treatr	arted nent		
cancer				age	
heart attack or angina				age	
other heart disease				age	
high blood pressure				age	
high blood cholesterol				age	
blood clotting problems				age	
asthma				age	
osteoarthritis				age	
thyroid problems				age	
osteoporosis or low bone density				age	
depression				age	
anxiety				age	
none of these					
Are you NOW suffering fro any other important illness	om s?	Yes	No		
please describe this illness ar	nd its treatmen	t			
Have you ever been screen colorectal (bowel) cancer?	ned for	Yes	No	Go to 04 '	
 If YES, please indicate which test(s) you had: faecal occult blood test (test for blood in the stool/faeces) sigmoidoscopy (a tube is used to examine the lower bowel; this is usually done in a doctor's office without pain relief) 					
colonoscopy (a long tube is used to examine the whole large bowel; you would usually have to have an enema or drink large amounts of special liquid to prepare the bowel for this)					
What year did you have the most recent one of these tests? (eg. 2005)					

Page 6

39.

40.

Reflex Blue	
Pantone 346	

all of the time

all of the time

	—							
41.	About how many times a week are you usually troubled by leaking urine?	47.	How much time during the past 4 weeks:	none of the time	a little of the time	some of the time	most of the time	al of t tin
	once a week or less every day		have you felt calm and peaceful?					
	2-3 times		did you have a lot of energy?					
42.	Do you regularly care for a sick orYesNodisabled family member or friend?		have you felt down?					
	Go to Q44 If YES, about how much time each week do you usually spend caring for this person?		have your physical health or emotional problems interfered with your social activities?					
	hours/wk	40	During the grant					
43.	Do you live with the person you Yes No care for?	48.	4 weeks, about how often did you feel:	none of the time	a little of the time	some of the time	most of the time	a of t
44.	Does your health now LIMIT YOU in any of the following Yes, Yes, No, not limited limited limited		tired out for no good reason?					
	activities a lot a little at all		nervous?					
	(e.g. running, strenuous sports)		so nervous that nothing could calm you down?					
	(e.g. pushing a vacuum cleaner,		hopeless?					Г
	lifting or carrying shopping		restless or fidgety2					
	climbing several flights of stairs		so restless that you					Г
			could not sit still?					
			depressed ?					
	walking half a kilometre		was an effort?					
	handling knowling or staaning		so sad that nothing					Г
	behaving or drossing vourcelf		could cheer you up?					
			worthiess?					L
45.	During the past 4 weeks, have you: accomplished less than you would like in your regular daily activities	49.	Thinking of times y doctor in your prac quickly do you usu	when y ctice o ually go	vou wan r medic et to see	t to see al centro e that do 4-5 day	a partic e, how octor?	ular
	because of your physical health?		next day			more th	an 5 davs	;
	been limited in your regular activities because of your physical health?		2-3 days					
	accomplished less than you would like as a result of any emotional problems?	50.	Thinking of times doctor in your pra- quickly do you use	when y ctice o ually go	vou are r medic et seen	willing t al centro by any o	o see Al e, how doctor?	Y
	not done work or other regular activities as carefully as usual as a result of any emotional problems?		same day next day			4-5 day more th	s an 5 days	6
46.	During the past 4 weeks, how much did pain interfere with your normal work, including outside	51.	If you need to see	a GP	urgentl	V,	Yes	N
	the home and housework?		can you normally	get se	en on t	he		
	not at all quite a bit		same day?	otion d	non not	angled		
	slightly extremely		(leave blank il ques			арріу)		
	moderately							
	Pag	je 7						

46.

41.

SAX SEEF Survey V9

241

No

08-02-10

52.	In the past 2 years, have you needed to see any specialist doctors?	Yes No □ □ ↓ Go to Q	59. On juc 54 vis	a scale from 1 to 10, ho lge when the changes in it a doctor? (<u>cross</u> one r	ow confid I your he	ent are you that you can alth mean you should nly)
53.	After learning you needed to doctor(s), how long on average for an appointment?	see a specialist ge did you have to wait		2 3 4 5	6 7	8 9 10
	no waiting period less than a week 1-2 weeks	3-4 weeks 5-8 weeks more than 8 weeks	n) C(ot at all onfident		totally confident
54.	How long does it take you to	travel to your usual or		Questions about	work	and income
	< 30 minutes 30-59 minutes 1-2 hours 2-3 hours	 3-4 hours 4 or more hours doctor visits me 	Some circum financi Reme if you	of these questions ask f istances. We are asking al factors are important mber you do not have to do not want to and all in ential and used for healt	for details these be for healt answer formation	s of your economic ecause economic and h. any questions n will be kept strictly
55.	How long does it take you to hospital? 30 minutes 30-59 minutes	travel to the nearest 2-3 hours 3-4 hours	60. Wi	nat is your usual yearly l fore tax, from all source nefits, pensions, superan	HOUSEH s? (pleas nuation, e	OLD income the include wages tc)
	1-2 hours	4 or more hours		less than \$5,000		\$60,000-\$69,999
56.	In the past 12 months, about and your household spent ou treatments or services that we Medicare or private insurance (include costs for prescription in treatments by a doctor or health any gap payment or any items in none	how much have you it-of-pocket for medical ere NOT covered by ?? nedicines and tests or h professional, including not covered) \$501-\$1,000		\$10,000-\$19,999 \$20,000-\$29,999 \$30,000-\$39,999 \$40,000-\$49,999 \$50,000-\$59,999		\$80,000-\$89,999 \$90,000-\$119,999 \$120,000-\$149,999 \$150,000 or more I would rather not answer this question
	\$1-\$250 \$251-\$500	\$1,001-\$2,000 more than \$2,000	61. Wi be be	nat is your usual PERSO fore tax, from all source nefits, pensions, superanr	NAL yea s? (pleas nuation et	rly income e include wages, ic)
57.	In the past 12 months, have ye received a blood pressure check? had your cholesterol checked? had your skin checked for cancer? had a blood test to check your suga been told by your GP to eat fewer h high cholesterol foods? been told by your GP to eat more fr	Yes No Image: Second state		less than \$5,000 \$5,000-\$9,999 \$10,000-\$19,999 \$20,000-\$29,999 \$30,000-\$39,999 \$40,000-\$49,999 \$50,000-\$59,999		\$60,000-\$69,999 \$70,000-\$79,999 \$80,000-\$89,999 \$90,000-\$119,999 \$120,000-\$1149,999 \$150,000 or more I would rather not answer this question
	been told by your GP to be more pl active?	hysically	62. WI (yc	nat is your current work ou can <u>cross</u> more than ou in full time paid work	status? ne box)	self-employed
58.	On a scale from 1 to 10, how of your can do all the things needs health on a regular basis? (cr 1 2 3 4 5 6	confident are you that essary to manage your oss one number only) 7 8 9 10		in part time paid work completely retired/ pensioner partially retired disabled/sick		doing unpaid work studying looking after home/family unemployed other
	not at all confident	totally confident				
			Page 8			



67.	Over the last 12 months did any of the following happen to you because of a		
	shortage of money?	Yes	No
	could not fill or collect a prescription medicine		
	could not get a medical test, treatment, or follow-up that was recommended by a doctor		
	limited how much fruit and/or vegetables you eat		
	could not pay electricity, gas or telephone bills on time		
	could not pay the mortgage or rent on time		
	asked for financial help from friends or family		

Questions about social support

68. Rate how often the following occur:

	never	rarely	some times	often	always	N/A*
Your partner makes you feel cared for						
Your partner makes too many demands on you						
Other family members make you feel cared for						
Other family members make too many demands on you						
Friends make you feel cared for						
Friends make too many demands on you						

* N/A – Not Applicable or do not have partner/family members/friends

69. Rate how often the following occur:

	never	rarely	some times	often	always	N/A*
Co-workers make you feel cared for						
Co-workers make too many demands on you						
Co-workers express interest in how you are doing						
Co-workers criticise you						
Co-workers create tensions or have arguments with you						

* N/A – Not Applicable or not in working environment

70. How often do you feel rushed or pressed for time?



71. How many TIMES in the LAST WEEK did you: (please put "0" if you did not spend any time doing it)

	times in the last week
spend time with friends or family who do not live with you?	
talk to someone (friends, relatives or other personal calls) on the telephone?	
go to meetings of social clubs, religious groups or other groups you belong to?	
spend time in internet social activities? (e.g. social network sites)	

72. How many people outside your home, but within one hour of travel, do you feel you can depend on or feel very close to?

73. In the past 12 MONTHS have any of the following been a problem for you or anyone close to you? (you can <u>cross</u> more than one box)

serious illness		gambling problem
serious accident		witness to violence
serious disability		abuse or violent crime
mental illness		trouble with the police
divorce or separation		death of a family
not able to get a job	_	member or close friend
involuntary loss of job		none of these
alcohol or drug-related problems		

Questions about your neighbourhood

74. Answer YES or NO to the following questions:

	Yes	No
do you go outside your local area to visit your family?		
can you get help from friends when you need it?		
if you were caring for someone and needed to go out for a while, would you ask a neighbour for help?		
have you visited a neighbour in the past week?		
when you shop in your local area are you likely to run into friends and acquaintances?		
in the past 6 months, have you done a favour for a sick neighbour?		
do you agree that most people in your neighbourhood can be trusted?		
does your area have a reputation for being a safe place?		

75. Rate your agreement with the following statement:

	strongly agree	agree	disagree	strongly disagree
many shops, stores, markets or other places to buy things I need are within easy walking distance of my home				
a public transport stop (such as a bus or train) is within a 10-15 minute walk from my home				
there are footpaths on most of the streets in my neighbourhood				
my neighbourhood has several free or low cost recreation facilities, such as parks, walking paths, swimming pools, etc				

75.	continued. Rate your agreement with the following	How long dia you live there?
	stratements: strongly strongly	years OR months
	the crime rate in my neighbourhood makes it unsafe to go on walks at NIGHT	 78. List the state, the postcode or suburb, and time period of employment for your last <u>two</u> places of employment in AUSTRALIA
	the crime rate in my neighbourhood makes it unsafe to go on walks during the DAY	78a. What was your most recent PREVIOUS employment location? Postcode: OR
76.	How long have you lived at your current address?	Suburb/Town:
77.	List the state, postcode or suburb, and time period for your last <u>two</u> places of residence in AUSTRALIA	State/Territory:
77a.	What was your most recent PREVIOUS residential location?	NSW TAS
	Postcode: OR	
	Suburb/Town:	OVERSEAS
		If overseas, country:
	State/Territory:	
		How long did you work there?
	NSW TAS	
		years OR months
	OVERSEAS	78b. Where did you work IMMEDIATELY before that?
	If overseas, country:	Postcode: OR
		Suburb/Town:
	How long did you live there?	
	vears OR months	State/Territory:
77h	Where did you live IMMEDIATELX before that?	ACT SA
110.		
	Postcode: OR	
	Suburb/Town:	
		If overseas, country:
	State/Territory:	
	ACT SA	How long did you work there?
		years OR months
	OVERSEAS	Don't forget to sign the consent form overleaf
	If overseas, country:	Please return your completed questionnaire
		in the envelope provided. No stamp is required

08-01-09





Research to improve health and wellbeing

Consent Form - The SEEF Project

The 45 and Up Study is designed to provide much needed information about how to stay healthy and independent throughout life. As one of over 250,000 45 and Up Study participants, you have already completed a questionnaire about your health and lifestyle.

We are asking for your help again to give additional information about your health and the social, economic and environmental factors that impact on healthy ageing by completing a questionnaire for the SEEF Project.

By signing this consent form you are agreeing to participate in the SEEF Project, as outlined in the participant information leaflet entitled *"The SEEF Project – Information for Participants"*.

Participation in the SEEF Project is entirely voluntary and you may ask questions or withdraw your consent at any time by calling the 45 and Up Study Helpline on 1300 45 11 45.

In signing this consent form, I agree:

- To the 45 and Up Study providing my questionnaire to the researchers of the SEEF Project.
- To the long-term storage and use of the information from my questionnaire for health-related research.
- To the 45 and Up Study combining the new information from my questionnaire with the information I have already given to the 45 and Up Study, as outlined in the participant information leaflet entitled "The SEEF Project – Information for Participants" of which I have a copy.

I give my consent on the understanding that:

- My information will only be used for the purposed outlined in the participant information leaflet entitled "The SEEF Project – Information for Participants".
- My information will be kept strictly confidential and will be used for health research only. Research, reports and publications from the 45 and Up Study and the SEEF Project will be based on de-identified information and will not identify any individual taking part.
- My consent will continue to be valid following death or loss of decision-making capacity unless withdrawn by my next of kin or other person responsible. I may withdraw from the 45 and Up Study or the SEEF Project at any time by calling the 45 and Up Study Helpline on 1300 45 11 45.
- My decision as to whether or not to participate in the SEEF Project or any other additional research will not disadvantage me or affect my future healthcare in any way.
- I may be contacted again by the 45 and Up Study regarding future research, and my participation in this will be entirely voluntary.

I have read all of the above, as well as the information provided in the participant information leaflet entitled *"The SEEF Project* – *Information for Participants"*. I have been given the opportunity to ask questions and have been fully informed about the SEEF Project. I agree to participate in the SEEF Project.

Name (Print):		
Signature:		Date today: D D / M M / Y Y Y Y
Extra cont	tact details:	
It would be your email	very helpful and reduce study costs if we could cont address here:	act you in future by email. If you are happy for us to do this, please print
Email addr	ess:	
Have you	changed your address? Please let us know your	new details:
Surname:		
Given nam	e(s):	
Postal addi	ress:	
Town or Su	ıburb:	State or Territory: Postcode:
	Thank you very much	for filling in the questionnaire.
f you have a on 1300 45 f You can als Professor I The 45 and GPO Box 5	any questions, please ring the 45 and Up Study Help 11 45. so write directly to: Emily Banks, Scientific Director I Up Study 289, Sydney NSW 2001	ine Please send your questionnaire (no stamp required) to: Confidential The 45 and Up Study The SEEF Project Reply Paid 1005 BROADWAY NSW 2007 Page 12

08-02-10

Appendix 4 - Additional research dissemination arising from this thesis

UNIVERSITY OF SYDNEY 3 MINUTE THESIS COMPETITION

Nguyen B. Exploring novel lifestyle risk factors for heart disease in women.

School of Public Health heat winner

Faculty of Medicine heat finalist

Appendix 5 - Additional publications

Additional peer-reviewed papers outside the scope of my thesis, for which I was the lead author or a co-author during my PhD candidature, are listed below.

List of additional published peer-reviewed papers

Nguyen B, Ding D, Mihrshahi S. Fruit and vegetable consumption and psychological distress: cross-sectional and longitudinal analyses based on a large Australian sample. *BMJ Open* 2017; 7: e014201. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2016-014201</u>

Ding D, Kolbe-Alexander T, Nguyen B, Katzmarzyk PT, Pratt M, Lawson KD. The economic burden of physical inactivity: a systematic review and critical appraisal. *British Journal of Sports Medicine* 2017; 51 (19): 1392-1409. Available from: <u>http://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2016-097385</u>

Mihrshahi S, Foley B, Nguyen B, Gander K, Tan N, Hudson N, et al. Evaluation of the Cancer Council NSW *Eat It To Beat It Healthy Lunch Box* Sessions: A short intervention to promote the intake of fruit and vegetables among families of primary school children in NSW Australia. *Health Promotion Journal of Australia* 2017; 00: 1-6. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1002/hpja.23

Ding D, Nguyen B, Learnihan V, Bauman AE, Davey R, Jalaludin B, et al. Moving to an active lifestyle? A systematic review of the effects of residential relocation on walking, physical activity and travel behaviour. *British Journal of Sports Medicine* 2018; 52: 789-799. Available from: http://doi.org/10.1136/bjsports-2017-098833

BMJ Open Fruit and vegetable consumption and psychological distress: cross-sectional and longitudinal analyses based on a large Australian sample

Binh Nguyen, Ding Ding, Seema Mihrshahi

ABSTRACT

Objectives: Growing evidence suggests a link between diet and mental health. This study aimed to investigate the association between fruit and vegetable consumption and the prevalence and incidence of psychological distress in middle-aged and older Australians.

Design: Cross-sectional and prospective. **Setting:** New South Wales, Australia.

Methods: A sample of 60 404 adults aged \geq 45 years completed baseline (2006–2008) and follow-up (2010) questionnaires. Psychological distress was assessed at baseline and follow-up using the validated Kessler Psychological Distress Scale (K10), a 10-item questionnaire measuring general anxiety and depression. Psychological distress was defined as the presence of high-to-very high levels of distress (K10 score \geq 22). Usual fruit and vegetable consumption was assessed using short validated questions. The association between baseline fruit and vegetable consumption and the prevalence or incidence of psychological distress was examined using logistic regression models.

Results: At baseline, 5.6% reported psychological distress. After a mean 2.7 years of follow-up, 4.0% of those who did not report distress at baseline reported distress at follow-up. Baseline fruit and vegetable consumption considered separately or combined, was associated with a lower prevalence of psychological distress even after adjustment for sociodemographic characteristics and lifestyle risk factors. Baseline fruit and vegetable consumption, measured separately or combined, was associated with a lower incidence of psychological distress in minimally adjusted models. Most of these associations remained significant at medium levels of intake levels in fully adjusted models.

Conclusions: Increasing fruit and vegetable consumption may help reduce psychological distress in middle-aged and older adults. However, the association of fruit and vegetable consumption with the incidence of psychological distress requires further investigation, including the possibility of a threshold effect between medium and higher consumption levels.

Strengths and limitations of this study

- This study included a large sample size of 60 404 participants for cross-sectional analyses and 54 345 participants for longitudinal analyses.
- Analyses were adjusted for multiple sociodemographic and lifestyle-related covariates.
- The well-validated Kessler Psychological Distress Scale (K10) was used to assess psychological distress.
- The relatively short follow-up time may have been insufficient to observe the full extent of long-term associations between fruit and vegetable intake and psychological distress.

INTRODUCTION

There has been a global call for action by the WHO to make mental health a global development priority.¹ Mental disorders affect a 10th of the world population and represent 30% of non-fatal global burden of disease.² Depression alone is a leading cause of disability worldwide³ and is projected to rank among the three leading causes of global disease burden by 2030.⁴ There is an urgent call for public health strategies aimed at preventing the onset on common mental disorders, such as depression.

There has been considerable interest in the relationship between psychological wellbeing and lifestyle factors, with growing evidence for a link between mental health and diet.^{5–7} The role of fruit and vegetables has received increasing attention, given evidence for its protective effects against chronic diseases such as cardiovascular disease and cancer.⁸ ⁹ Diets low in fruit have been recently identified as the leading dietary risk factor for global burden of disease.¹⁰

Findings from a recent meta-analysis, based on seven cross-sectional and four prospective studies, suggest that both fruit and

To cite: Nguyen B, Ding D, Mihrshahi S. Fruit and vegetable consumption and psychological distress: crosssectional and longitudinal analyses based on a large Australian sample. *BMJ Open* 2017;**7**:e014201. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2016-014201

Prepublication history for this paper is available online. To view these files please visit the journal online (http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/ bmjopen-2016-014201).

Received 8 September 2016 Revised 23 January 2017 Accepted 2 February 2017



Prevention Research Collaboration, Sydney School of Public Health, The University of Sydney, Camperdown, New South Wales, Australia

Correspondence to Ms Binh Nguyen; thanh-binh.nguyen-duy@ sydney.edu.au

vegetable consumption are significantly associated with a lower risk of depression.¹¹ Several large cross-sectional studies have shown that greater consumption of fruit and vegetables is associated with better mental health, including lower odds of depression and psychological distress, in the general population.^{12–14} Fewer studies have investigated the longitudinal association between fruit and vegetable intake and depression. Higher consumption of fruit and/or vegetables was associated with lower odds of incident depression in middle-aged Australian women followed over 6 years,¹⁵ postmenopau-sal American women followed for 3 years¹⁶ and Spanish adults followed over 4 years.¹⁷ These findings are in agreement with previous cross-sectional and longitudinal studies that have found healthy dietary patterns, including high intakes of fruit and vegetables, to be associated with a lower risk of depression and anxiety, particularly in middle-aged and older adults.¹⁸⁻²¹

Depression in later life is associated with increased morbidity and mortality, and decreased physical, cognitive and social functioning.²² Improving mental health is an important public health challenge to address in an ageing population with a higher life expectancy.¹ Therefore, the main objective of this study was to investigate the association between fruit and vegetable consumption and the prevalence and incidence of psychological distress in a large cohort of middle-aged and older Australians.

METHODS

Study population

The baseline data were from the Sax Institute's 45 and Up Study, a large-scale (n=267 153) population study of men and women aged 45 years and over, who were randomly sampled from the general population of New South Wales (NSW), Australia. From January 2006 to December 2008, eligible individuals joined the study by completing a postal questionnaire and providing written consent for participation and long-term follow-up. The 45 and Up Study has been described in detail elsewhere.²³ A subsample of the 45 and Up Study was followed up in 2010 (ie, the Social, Economic, and Environmental Factor (SEEF) Study), with the first 100 000 participants of the 45 and Up Study invited to complete the SEEF questionnaire (60.4% response rate). A participant flow chart for this study is provided in figure 1. For cross-sectional analyses at baseline, the analytic sample included 60 404 participants (53.6% women). For longitudinal analyses, participants who reported on the baseline questionnaire that they had been treated for depression/anxiety in the previous month (n=3796), and/or taking antidepressant medication for most of the past 4 weeks (n=700), and/or with high/very high levels of psychological distress (n=3030; defined as having a Kessler Psychological Distress Scale (K10) score $\geq 22^{24}$ were excluded (n=6067), leaving a final sample of 54 345 participants.



Figure 1 Participant flow chart. SEEF, Social, Economic, and Environmental Factor.

Measurement

The 45 and Up Study and SEEF Study questionnaires include questions on sociodemographic characteristics, personal and medical history, and lifestyle risk factors (available from http://www.saxinstitute.org.au/our-work/45-up-study/questionnaires/).

Outcome

At both baseline and follow-up, participants' general level of psychological distress was assessed using the wellvalidated and widely used K10, a 10-item questionnaire about anxiety and depression symptoms experienced in the past 4 weeks.²⁴ A five-point response scale (none of the time, a little of the time, some of the time, most of the time, all of the time) is used for each item, with scores ranging from 1 (none of the time) to 5 (all of the time). Scores to each question are added up to form the total K10 score, with a possible range of 10-50. For this study, score groupings and categories of psychological distress routinely used by the Australian Bureau of Statistics for national health surveys were adopted with total scores of: 10-15, 16-21, 22-29 and 30-50 indicating low, moderate, high and very high levels of psychological distress, respectively.

High K10 scores are strongly correlated with current WHO's Composite International Diagnostic Interview (CIDI) diagnosis of anxiety and affective disorders.²⁴ Prevalence of psychological distress at baseline was

defined as the presence of high-to-very high levels of psychological distress (K10 score \geq 22). Incidence of psychological distress was defined as: (1) not being treated for anxiety/depression in the previous month, and/or not taking antidepressant medication for most of the past 4 weeks, and/or not having high/very high levels of psychological distress (K10 score <22) at baseline, and (2) the presence of high-to-very high levels of psychological distress (K10 score \geq 22) at follow-up. Psychological distress was treated as binary outcome variable in the analyses (K10 score <22 vs \geq 22; ie, low-to-moderate vs high-to-very high levels of distress).

Exposure

Usual fruit and vegetable consumption was assessed at baseline using the following validated short questions commonly used in health monitoring and surveillance:²⁵

- 1. 'About how many serves of fruit do you usually have each day?' One serve of fruit was defined as one medium piece or two small pieces of fresh fruit, or one cup of diced or canned fruit pieces.
- 2. 'About how many serves of vegetables do you usually eat each day?' One serve of vegetables was defined as half a cup of cooked vegetables (including potatoes) or one cup of raw vegetables (eg, salad).

Total fruit and vegetable consumption was derived by summing the reported number of fruit and vegetables consumed daily. Fruit and vegetable consumption, considered separately and combined, was categorised into tertiles. Using quantiles ensures that the range in exposure is captured evenly across distribution categories, which facilitates comparison between different levels of fruit and vegetable consumption among the study cohort, and has been previously used in another large cohort study.¹⁶

Covariates

Covariates included baseline self-reported sociodemographic characteristics such as sex, age, highest level of education (≤ 10 years of schooling, high school/trade apprenticeship/certificate/diploma, university degree/ higher), marital status (married/living with a partner vs single/widowed/divorced/separated), household annual income (<\$30 000, \$30 000-\$69 999, ≥\$70 000, would rather not answer this question), self-reported history of major chronic disease (cancer other than nonmelanoma skin cancer, cardiovascular disease (heart disease, stroke or blood clot), diabetes or hypertension; yes vs no) and the following lifestyle risk factors: body mass index (BMI; derived from self-reported height and weight; defined as underweight $((<18.5 \text{ kg/m}^2),$ normal weight (18.5 to <25 kg/m²), overweight/obese $(\geq 25 \text{ kg/m}^2)$), alcohol intake $(\leq 14 \text{ or } >14 \text{ drinks/})$ week), smoking status (current regular smoker vs not currently a regular smoker) and physical activity levels (assessed using validated questions from the Active Australia Survey;²⁶ categorised as <150, 150-299 and \geq 300 min/week).

Statistical analysis

The association between baseline fruit and vegetable consumption and the prevalence/incidence of psychological distress (K10 score \geq 22) was examined using logistic regression models. ORs with 95% CIs are presented for unadjusted, age-adjusted and sex-adjusted, and models adjusted for all covariates as described above. We tested effect modification by sex by fitting interaction terms. To examine potential sex differences, the analyses were further stratified by sex. If 1 out of 10 responses to K10 questions was missing (for 3.2% and 2.8% of participants included in cross-sectional and longitudinal analyses, respectively), the missing value was imputed using the mean score across the other 9 questions.²⁷ If more than one response was missing, K10 scores were considered as missing. p Values <0.05 were considered statistically significant. All analyses were conducted using SPSS V.22 (IBM Corp, Armonk, New York, USA).

RESULTS

Participant characteristics

Table 1 shows baseline participant characteristics based on K10 score at follow-up. Overall, the mean age (SD) of participants was 62.2 (10.6) years, more than half (53.6%) were women, over a quarter (26%) had a university degree/higher, over three-quarters (78%) were in a married/de facto relationship, and a quarter (25.7%)reported a household annual income ≥\$70 000. The mean (SD) serves of fruit and vegetables were, respectively, 2.0 (1.4) and 3.9 (2.6) serves/day. The average follow-up time period was 2.7 (0.9) years. Compared with men, women were more likely to be younger, less educated, single/widowed/divorced/separated, have a lower household annual income, a lower BMI, and to consume more fruit and vegetables and less alcohol. Participants with high-to-very high levels of psychological distress (5.6%) at baseline were more likely to be women, relatively younger, less educated and have a lower household annual income. These participants were also more likely to: have a higher BMI, be a current smoker, be less physically active and have a history of chronic disease.

Prevalence of psychological distress

The ORs for the association between separate or combined fruit and vegetable consumption and the prevalence of high-to-very high levels of psychological distress (K10 \geq 22) are presented in table 2. Consumption of fruit and vegetables, considered separately or combined, was consistently associated with a lower prevalence of psychological distress. Following adjustment for all covariates, these associations were slightly attenuated compared with the unadjusted model but remained significant. Other covariates which were significantly associated with the prevalence of psychological distress were being relatively younger, single/divorced/widowed/separated, a

Table T Baseline characteristics of participants accord	rding to sex a		ore at baseline	k10 eeere	2006-2010)"
Variable	A 11	Men	Women			T n Valuet
	All			<22	222	p value+
Sample size	60 404	28 057	32 347	51 393	3030	
Mean (SD) follow-up time (years)	2.67 (0.93)	2.67 (0.93)	2.68 (0.94)	2.67 (0.94)	2.72 (0.95)	0.009
Women (%)	53.6	-	-	53.3	56.2	<0.001
Mean (SD) age (years)	62.2 (10.6)	63.9 (10.7)	60.8 (10.2)§	61.6 (10.3)	58.6 (9.6)	<0.001
Highest education§ (%)						<0.001
University and higher	26.2	28.0	24.7	28.3	20.0	
High school/trade apprenticeship/certificate/Diploma	42.7	48.5	37.7	43.3	41.3	
≤10 years	31.1	23.4	37.6	28.4	68.1	
Married/living with a partner (%)	78.0	83.5	73.2§	79.6	68.1	<0.001
Household annual income§ (%)						<0.001
<\$30 000	29.5	28.5	30.4	26.7	43.4	
\$30 000–\$69 999	28.9	31.0	27.0	29.8	25.4	
≥\$70 000	25.7	29.3	22.6	28.1	16.7	
Did not specify	15.9	11.2	20.0	15.4	14.4	
BMI category§ (%)						<0.001
Underweight (<18.5 kg/m ²)	1.2	0.7	1.7	1.1	2.2	
Normal weight (18.5 to <25kg/m ²)	37.9	31.8	43.3	38.4	31.0	
Overweight or obese ($\geq 25 \text{ kg/m}^2$)	60.9	67.6	55.0	60.5	66.8	
Current smoker (%)	5.7	5.7	5.7	5.3	13.9	<0.001
Usually consumes >14 alcohol drinks/week	14.9	24.7	6.3§	15.3	14.8	0.44
Mean (SD) fruit consumption (serves/day)	2.0 (1.4)	1.9 (1.5)	2.2 (1.4)§	2.0 (1.4)	1.9 (1.5)	<0.001
Mean (SD) vegetable consumption (serves/day)	3.9 (2.6)	3.4 (2.6)	4.4 (2.6)§	3.9 (2.6)	3.7 (2.7)	<0.001
Physical activity level (%)	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	. ,	()0	. ,	. ,	<0.001
<150 min/week	18.9	19.2	18.8	17.5	28.0	
150–299 min/week	16.6	16.4	16.9	16.6	18.7	
≥300 min/week	64.4	64.5	64.4	65.9	53.4	
History of chronic disease (%)	51.8	56.5	47.8§	50.9	54.0	<0.001

*Data are presented as means (SD) or percentages (%).

⁺The total K10 score is based on a 10-item questionnaire about anxiety and depression symptoms experienced in the past 4 weeks.²⁴ Participants were grouped according to K10 scores and categorised as at 'low-to-moderate risk' (K10<22) or at 'high-to-very high risk' of

psychological distress (\geq 22). K10 data were missing for n=5981.

p Value from independent t-tests for continuous variables and from χ^2 tests for categorical variables.

§Significantly different from men (all p<0.001).

BMI, body mass index; K10, Kessler Psychological Distress Scale.

current smoker, lower education, lower household annual income, lower BMI, low physical activity levels and a self-reported history of chronic disease. There was a significant interaction between combined fruit and vegetable consumption and sex (p=0.049). When analyses were stratified by sex (table 3), the association between fruit and vegetable consumption, measured separately or combined, and the prevalence of psychological distress was markedly stronger in women and was significant for all consumption tertiles (p \leq 0.001). Among men, only those in the medium tertiles of separate fruit and vegetable consumption had significantly lower odds of psychological distress.

Incidence of psychological distress

After an average of 2.7 years of follow-up, 4.0% of those who did not report distress at baseline reported distress at follow-up. Table 4 shows the association between fruit and vegetable consumption and the incidence of high-to-very high levels of psychological distress (K10 \geq 22). Similar to cross-sectional findings, fruit and

vegetable consumption, measured separately or combined, was significantly associated with a lower incidence of psychological distress in unadjusted and minimally adjusted models. In the fully adjusted models, the medium tertiles of combined fruit and vegetable consumption, and separate vegetable consumption, remained significantly associated with reduced odds of psychological distress. The association between the medium tertile of fruit consumption and the incidence of psychological distress approached significance (p=0.07). However, the association between the highest tertile of consumption and the incidence of psychological distress did not remain significant for consumption of fruit and vegetables considered either separately or combined. Other covariates which were significantly associated with the incidence of psychological distress relatively younger, single/divorced/ were being widowed/separated, a current smoker, lower education, lower household annual income, lower alcohol intake, lower BMI, low physical activity levels and a self-reported history of chronic disease. The interaction between

lable 2 Unadjusted ar distress (K10*≥22 vs K1	nd adjusted OHs for the b 0*<22; n=60 404)	aseline association betwee	n truit and veget	able consumption and the prevaler	nce of high-to-ve	ry nign levels of psychologi	cal
	Prevalence/total number of cases	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	p Value	Age-adjusted and sex-adjusted OR (95% CI)	p Value	Fully adjusted OR†(95% CI)	p Value
Tertiles							
Fruit‡							
0 to 1 serve/day	1394/21 767	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
>1 to 2 serves/day	891/19 538	0.66 (0.60 to 0.72)	<0.001	0.65 (0.59 to 0.71)	<0.001	0.72 (0.65 to 0.80)	<0.001
>2 serves/day	753/16 254	0.71 (0.65 to 0.78)	<0.001	0.72 (0.65 to 0.79)	<0.001	0.87 (0.79 to 0.97)	0.01
Vegetables‡							
0 to 2 serves/day	1277/16 694	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
>2 to 4 serves/day	919/15 560	0.73 (0.66 to 0.80)	<0.001	0.70 (0.64 to 0.77)	<0.001	0.81 (0.73 to 0.90)	<0.001
>4 serves/day	968/15 023	0.76 (0.70 to 0.84)	<0.001	0.75 (0.68 to 0.82)	<0.001	0.85 (0.76 to 0.94)	<0.001
Fruit and vegetables‡							
0 to 4 serves/day	1374/22 387	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
>4 to 7 serves/day	1068/21 750	0.73 (0.67 to 0.79)	<0.001	0.70 (0.64 to 0.77)	<0.001	0.82 (0.74 to 0.90)	<0.001
>7 serves/day	702/14 974	0.71 (0.64 to 0.78)	<0.001	0.70 (0.63 to 0.77)	<0.001	0.82 (0.74 to 0.92)	0.001
*The total K10 score is ba	tsed on a 10-item questionn	naire about anxiety and depre	ession symptoms	experienced in the past 4 weeks. ²⁴ F	ossible K10 score	es range from 10 to 50 with s	scores ≥22
indicating high-to-very-hig	In levels of psychological dis	stress.)	I
TAdjusted for baseline ag	e, sex, highest education le	vel, marital status, househok	d annual income,	body mass index category, smoking	status, alcohol int	ake, physical activity levels a	and a
history of chronic disease				•			
There were missing case	es for consumption of fruit (i	n=3037), vegetables (n=1190	0), and combined	fruit and vegetables (n=1293).			
NIN' RESSIELL SYNININGIN	al Lisitess Juaic.						

combined fruit and vegetable consumption and sex approached significance (p=0.08). When analyses were stratified by sex (table 3), the association between fruit and vegetable consumption, considered separately or combined, and the incidence of psychological distress was stronger in women and significant for all consumption tertiles except for the highest fruit (p=0.06), vegetable (p=0.17), and combined fruit and vegetable tertiles (p=0.09) in the fully adjusted models. There was no significant association between consumption of fruit and vegetables and the incidence of psychological distress in men.

DISCUSSION

In this large cohort of middle-aged and older Australian adults, consumption of fruit and vegetables was significantly associated with the prevalence of psychological distress even after accounting for sociodemographic characteristics and other lifestyle risk factors. The longitudinal associations with psychological distress were less consistent. The association between fruit and vegetable intake and the incidence of psychological distress was significant after accounting for age and sex. After adjustment for all possible confounders, while this association remained mostly significant at medium levels of intake, it did not remain significant at the highest levels of intake. When considered separately in each sex, the association of fruit and vegetable consumption with either the prevalence or incidence of psychological distress was stronger in women, with no clear associations with the incidence of psychological distress in men.

Findings in this study are generally in agreement with those from a recent meta-analysis, based on seven crosssectional and four cohort studies, which has found separate fruit and vegetable consumption to be inversely associated with the risk of depression.¹¹ Although findings from individual cross-sectional and prospective studies were mixed, in subgroup analysis by study design, the meta-analysis showed significant associations in crosssectional and prospective studies for fruit intake, and in prospective studies only for vegetable intake. In relation to combined fruit and vegetable consumption, several large cross-sectional studies have also demonstrated significant inverse associations with psychological wellbeing, even after accounting for multiple covariates.^{12–14} A positive association between combined fruit and vegetable consumption and well-being, assessed using seven different measures of mental health, was shown in three separate data sets, which together involved 80 000 randomly selected British adults.¹² In a repeated crosssectional study of 296 121 Canadians with five waves of a national, population-based survey, lower odds of depression and psychological distress were consistently associated with greater combined fruit and vegetable consumption.¹³ Our cross-sectional findings are also in line with those from a recent population-based Swiss survey of 20 220 individuals, which found that daily

Table 3 Adj

sex

Adjusted ORs for the prevalence and incidence of high-to-	very high levels of psychological distress (K10*≥22 vs K10*<	<22) by baseline fruit and vegetable consumption and stratified by
---	--	--

	Cross-sectional and	alysis										
	Male						Female					
	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	p Value	Age-adjusted OR (95% CI)	p Value	Fully adjusted OR† (95% Cl)	p Value	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	p Value	Age-adjusted OR (95% CI)	p Value	Fully adjusted OR† (95% Cl)	p Value
Tertiles												
Fruit												
0 to 1 serve/day	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
>1 to 2 serves/day	0.69 (0.59 to 0.79)	<0.001	0.71 (0.61 to 0.82)	<0.001	0.78 (0.67 to 0.91)	0.002	0.59 (0.52 to 0.66)	<0.001	0.61 (0.54 to 0.69)	<0.001	0.67 (0.59 to 0.77)	< 0.001
>2 serves/day	0.80 (0.69 to 0.93)	0.003	0.83 (0.72 to 0.96)	0.02	0.99 (0.84 to 1.17)	0.95	0.61 (0.54 to 0.68)	<0.001	0.65 (0.57 to 0.73)	<0.001	0.79 (0.69 to 0.91)	0.001
Vegetables												
0 to 2 serves/day	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
>2 to 4 serves/day	0.70 (0.61 to 0.80)	<0.001	0.71 (0.62 to 0.82)	<0.001	0.80 (0.69 to 0.93)	0.004	0.66 (0.59 to 0.75)	<0.001	0.68 (0.60 to 0.77)	<0.001	0.80 (0.70 to 0.92)	0.001
>4 serves/day	0.82 (0.71 to 0.95)	0.007	0.88 (0.76 to 1.01)	0.07	0.91 (0.78 to 1.06)	0.23	0.64 (0.57 to 0.72)	<0.001	0.68 (0.60 to 0.77)	<0.001	0.80 (0.70 to 0.92)	0.001
Fruit and vegetables									. ,			
0 to 4 serves/day	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
>4 to 7 serves/day	0.80 (0.70 to 0.91)	0.001	0.82 (0.72 to 0.94)	0.003	0.92 (0.80 to 1.07)	0.28	0.60 (0.53 to 0.67)	<0.001	0.62 (0.55 to 0.70)	<0.001	0.73 (0.64 to 0.83)	< 0.001
>7 serves/day	0.79 (0.67 to 0.93)	0.004	0.84 (0.72 to 0.99)	0.04	0.91 (0.76 to 1.09)	0.30	0.57 (0.50 to 0.65)	<0.001	0.61 (0.54 to 0.70)	<0.001	0.75 (0.65 to 0.87)	<0.001

	Longitudinal analys	sis‡										
	Male						Female					
	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	p Value	Age-adjusted OR (95% CI)	p Value	Fully adjusted OR† (95% CI)	p Value	Unadjusted OR (95% Cl)	p Value	Age-adjusted OR (95% CI)	p Value	Fully adjusted OR† (95% CI)	p Value
Tertiles												
Fruit												
0 to 1 serve/day	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
>1 to 2 serves/day	0.87 (0.74 to 1.02)	0.09	0.87 (0.74 to 1.02)	0.09	0.95 (0.80 to 1.13)	0.56	0.72 (0.62 to 0.83)	<0.001	0.72 (0.62 to 0.84)	<0.001	0.84 (0.71 to 1.0)	0.04
>2 serves/day	0.90 (0.75 to 1.06)	0.21	0.89 (0.75 to, 1.06)	0.20	0.98 (0.81 to 1.19)	0.85	0.68 (0.58 to 0.80)	< 0.001	0.69 (0.59 to 0.81)	<0.001	0.84 (0.70 to 1.0)	0.06
Vegetables												
0 to 2 serves/day	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
>2 to 4 serves/day	0.86 (0.73 to 1.0)	0.05	0.85 (0.73 to 1.0)	0.05	0.94 (0.79 to 1.11)	0.45	0.67 (0.57 to 0.78)	<0.001	0.67 (0.57 to 0.78)	<0.001	0.82 (0.69 to 0.98)	0.03
>4 serves/day	0.96 (0.81 to 1.13)	0.59	0.95 (0.81 to 1.12)	0.55	0.94 (0.78 to 1.13)	0.51	0.75 (0.65 to 0.87)	<0.001	0.76 (0.65 to 0.88)	<0.001	0.89 (0.75 to 1.05)	0.17
Fruit and vegetables												
0 to 4 serves/day	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
>4 to 7 serves/day	0.88 (0.76 to 1.03)	0.11	0.88 (0.76 to 1.03)	0.11	0.98 (0.83 to 1.16)	0.82	0.63 (0.55 to 0.73)	<0.001	0.64 (0.55 to 0.74)	<0.001	0.77 (0.65 to 0.91)	0.002
>7 serves/day	0.96 (0.80 to 1.14)	0.62	0.95 (0.79 to 1.14)	0.57	0.94 (0.77 to 1.15)	0.52	0.71 (0.61 to 0.83)	<0.001	0.72 (0.62 to 0.84)	<0.001	0.86 (0.72 to 1.02)	0.09

*The total K10 score is based on a 10-item questionnaire about anxiety and depression symptoms experienced in the past 4 weeks.²⁴ Possible K10 scores range from 10 to 50 with scores ≥22 indicating high-to-very-high levels of psychological distress.

†Adjusted for baseline age, sex, highest education level, marital status, household annual income, body mass index category, smoking status, alcoholic intake, physical activity levels and a history of chronic disease.

§Participants who reported having been recently treated for depression/anxiety and/or taking antidepressant medication and/or with a K10 score ≥22 (n=6067) at baseline were excluded from longitudinal analyses.

K10, Kessler Psychological Distress Scale.

254

တာ

Table 4 Unadjusted ar	nd adjusted ORs for the incide	ence of high-to-very high leve	els of psychologic	al distress (K10*≥22) by baseline fru	it and vegetable	consumption (n=54 345†)	
	Incident/total number of cases	Unadjusted OR (95% CI)	p Value	Age-adjusted and sex-adjusted OR (95% CI)	p Value	Fully adjusted OR‡ (95% Cl)	p Value
Tertiles Fruits							
0 to 1 serve/day	666/19 333	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
>1 to 2 serves/day	510/17 790	0.80 (0.72 to 0.89)	<0.001	0.79 (0.71 to 0.88)	<0.001	0.89 (0.79 to 1.01)	0.07
>2 serves/day	407/14 724	0.79 (0.70 to 0.88)	<0.001	0.78 (0.69 to 0.87)	<0.001	0.90 (0.79 to 1.03)	0.11
Vegetables§							
0 to 2 serves/day	641/18 898	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
>2 to 4 serves/day	486/17 281	0.77 (0.69 to 0.86)	<0.001	0.76 (0.68 to 0.85)	<0.001	0.88 (0.78 to 0.99)	0.03
>4 serves/day	511/17 103	0.87 (0.78 to 0.97)	0.01	0.85 (0.76 to 0.95)	0.003	0.92 (0.81 to 1.04)	0.16
Fruit and vegetables§							
0 to 4 serves/day	687/19 988	1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)		1.0 (reference)	
>4 to 7 serves/day	548/19 671	0.77 (0.69 to 0.85)	<0.001	0.75 (0.67 to 0.83)	<0.001	0.86 (0.77 to 0.97)	0.01
>7 serves/day	396/13 560	0.85 (0.76 to 0.95)	0.005	0.82 (0.73 to 0.93)	0.001	0.90 (0.79 to 1.03)	0.12
*The total K10 score is t	based on a 10-item questionr	naire about anxiety and depre	ession symptoms	experienced in the past 4 weeks. ²⁴ F	^o ossible K10 scor	es range from 10 to 50 with	scores ≥22
indicating high-to-very-h +Particinants who report	igh levels of psychological di	stress. ted for denression/anxietv an	id/or taking antide	pressant medication and/or with a K	10*score >22 (n=	6067) at haseline were exc	luded from
this analysis.		in former and an and an and					
#Adjusted for baseline a	tge, sex, highest education le	vel, marital status, householo	d annual income, l	body mass index category, smoking	status, alcohol in	take, physical activity levels	and a
There were missing ca	ses for consumption of fruit (r	n=2498). vegetables (n=1063	3) and combined f	ruit and vegetables (n=1126).			
K10, Kessler Psycholog	ical Distress Scale.))			

recommended intake of five servings of fruit and vegetables was associated with a lower likelihood of high and moderate psychological distress.¹⁴

Our longitudinal findings add to the limited evidence base for an association between fruit and vegetable consumption and the incidence of psychological distress. Although longitudinal associations with psychological distress did not remain significant at higher levels of fruit and vegetable intake, the direction of these associations was in agreement with findings from previous studies. Among the few prospective studies which have examined the relationship between fruit and vegetable intake and the incidence of depression, mostly in similar-aged samples, $^{15-17-28}$ all but one study 28 have shown significant protective effects of fruit¹⁵ ¹⁷ or both fruit and vegetables.¹⁶ A recent study involving a nationally representative sample of 12 385 Australian adults surveved over several years reported that combined fruit and vegetable consumption was predictive of increased happiness, life satisfaction and well-being, with improvements observed within 2 years.²⁹ In the case of our study, the longitudinal association between fruit and vegetable consumption and psychological distress was attenuated the most between the age-adjusted and sex-adjusted model and the fully adjusted model, suggesting confounding. This may indicate that those who consume healthy amounts of fruit and vegetables are more likely to have favourable socioeconomic status and other lifestyle risk factors (eg, physical activity), which together contributed to lower psychological distress.

This study is among the first to report associations between fruit and vegetable consumption and psychological well-being separately for men and women. Sex was a significant effect modifier of the association between fruit and vegetable consumption and psychological distress. We found that fruit and vegetables were more protective for women than men, suggesting that women may be more responsive to the effects of fruit and vegetables. It is possible that there may be a true physiological difference between men and women, although a mechanism that could explain this difference remains unclear, or perhaps women more accurately report consumption of fruit and vegetables than men. However, these preliminary findings need to be confirmed by additional studies.

Future investigations should also explore the possibility of a threshold between medium and higher consumption levels. In our study, fruit and vegetable consumption at the highest levels was not protective against psychological distress in fully adjusted models, suggesting a potential threshold effect. This was also evident in the fully adjusted models in the cross-sectional analysis in men, and the longitudinal analysis in women. The reason for this observation is unknown. It is possible that consuming more fruits and vegetables beyond the potential threshold is no longer beneficial. However, the observed pattern of association could also be a result of residual confounding. For

example, participants consuming higher amounts of fruit and vegetables may also have been consuming larger quantities of other foods which could lead to psychological distress. However, despite adjusting for BMI in our analyses, this study did not measure other potential dietary confounders. The study's findings also did not change when adjusting for BMI as a continuous variable rather than a categorical variable. Participants with very high fruit and vegetable consumption may have other unmeasured characteristics that could have offset the beneficial effects of fruit and vegetable consumption. Finally, it is important to acknowledge that fruit and vegetable consumption was based on a one-time measure only, which could not take into account longterm consumption patterns. However, as compared with baseline, we found a similar pattern of consumption at follow-up (93% of participants remained in the same consumption categories between baseline and follow-up). Some of these limitations should be addressed in future studies.

Although these remain to be elucidated, several mechanisms may underlie the relationship between high fruit and vegetable consumption and greater psychological well-being.³⁰ Fruit and vegetables are rich in micronutrients and phytochemicals that may help reduce oxidative stress and inflammation, processes that can have detrimental effects on mental health. For example, antioxidants such as vitamins C, E and polyphenols may help reduce oxidative stress while the mineral magnesium has been associated with lower levels of C reactive protein, a marker of low-grade inflammation.³⁰ Deficiencies in B vitamins such as folic acid (vitamin B₉) have been associated with depression.³¹ Low levels of these vitamins can cause high homocysteine levels which in turn can impair methylation processes involved in the synthesis and metabolism of neurotransmitters that may affect mood.³²

Strengths and limitations

This study had several strengths including a large sample size, a prospective design and the inclusion of multiple sociodemographic and lifestyle-related covariates and the use of the well-validated K10 to assess psychological distress. High K10 scores are strongly correlated with CIDI diagnoses of anxiety and depression.²⁴ Several study limitations should be noted. The follow-up period may have been too short to observe the full extent of long-term associations between fruit and vegetable intake and psychological distress. Although the assessment of fruit and vegetable consumption was based on short validated questions, this assessment method may be prone to reporting bias. In addition, the assessment of dietary intake was not detailed and limited to a few questions only. There may be residual confounding from unmeasured dietary confounders including total energy intake and other potential confounders such as illicit drug use, a history of mental illness and unmeasured cardiometabolic components, despite

adjustment for multiple covariates. Although data were available for fish consumption, another potential dietary confounder, this variable was not included as a covariate due to the lack of variance observed ('yes/no' question for ever consumption of fish only) and adjusting for fish consumption in our analyses also did not change our results. Further, the possibility of reverse causation (ie, that depression leads to poor diet including inadequate fruit and vegetable consumption) could not be eliminated, but was reduced by excluding participants being treated for depression/anxiety, taking antidepressant medication or who reported high-to-very levels of psychological distress at baseline from the longitudinal analyses. Several prospective cohort studies have not found evidence for reverse causation, with diet quality related to subsequent mental health but baseline mental health not associated with subsequent diet quality.¹⁵ ¹⁷ ²¹ However, a recent nationally representative longitudinal study of Canadians, which explicitly tested reverse causation, showed that the association between fruit and vegetable consumption, other health behaviours and depressive symptoms are complex and bi-directional and warrants further investigation.³

CONCLUSIONS

Fruit and vegetable consumption may help reduce the prevalence of psychological distress among middle-aged and older adults. However, the association between fruit and vegetable consumption and the incidence of psychological distress requires further investigation and possibly, a longer follow-up time. Fruit and vegetable consumption may help reduce psychological distress among middle-aged and older females in a crosssectional context, but not potentially at the highest levels of intake in females over time. Consumption at medium levels of intake may help lower psychological distress in men in a cross-sectional context; however, longitudinal associations remain unclear. Although findings from this study lend support to existing public health guidelines which encourage fruit and vegetable consumption as part of a healthy diet and add evidence to support the benefits of fruit and vegetables for mental health, further research is clearly needed.

Acknowledgements This research was completed using data collected through the 45 and Up Study (http://www.saxinstitute.org.au). The 45 and Up Study is managed by the Sax Institute in collaboration with major partner Cancer Council NSW; and partners: the National Heart Foundation of Australia (NSW Division); NSW Ministry of Health; NSW Government Family and Community Services—Ageing, Carers and the Disability Council NSW; and the Australian Red Cross Blood Service. The authors thank the many thousands of people participating in the 45 and Up Study and the SEEF Study. The SEEF research was funded by the National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC) Strategic Award for Preventive Healthcare and Strengthening Australia's Social Economic Fabric (the SEEF Project; ID: 402810).

Contributors BN, DD and SM participated in the design of the study. BN carried out the statistical analyses. BN, DD and SM helped draft the manuscript. All authors helped with the interpretation of the data and revised the manuscript critically for important intellectual content. All authors read and approved the manuscript.

Funding This research was funded from a Development Award from the Cardiovascular Research Network of NSW. BN was supported by an Australian Postgraduate Award and a University of Sydney Merit Award. DD was funded by an Early Career Fellowship from the NHMRC of Australia (reference number 1072223).

Competing interests None declared.

Ethics approval The 45 and Up Study was granted ethical approval by the University of NSW Human Research Ethics Committee (reference HREC 05035/HREC 10186) and the SEEF Study by the University of Sydney Human Research Ethics Committee (reference 10-2009/12187).

Provenance and peer review Not commissioned; externally peer reviewed.

Data sharing statement No additional data are available.

Open Access This is an Open Access article distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: http:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/

REFERENCES

- 1. World Health Organization. Out of the shadows: making mental health a global development priority. 2016. http://www.who.int/mediacentre/events/2016/mental-health-meeting/en/
- Patel V, Saxena S. Transforming lives, enhancing communities innovations in global mental health. NEJM 2014;370:498–501.
- Whiteford HA, Ferrari AJ, Degenhardt L, *et al.* The global burden of mental, neurological and substance use disorders: an analysis from the Global Burden of Disease Study. *PLoS ONE* 2015;10:e0116820.
- Mathers CD, Loncar D. Projections of global mortality and burden of disease from 2002 to 2030. *PLoS Med* 2006;3:e442.
- Appleton KM, Rogers PJ, Ness AR. Updated systematic review and meta-analysis of the effects of n-3 long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acids on depressed mood. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2010;91:757–70.
- Lai JS, Hiles S, Bisquera A, et al. A systematic review and meta-analysis of dietary patterns and depression in community-dwelling adults. Am J Clin Nutr 2014;99:181–97.
- Skarupski KA, Tangney C, Li H, *et al.* Longitudinal association of vitamin B-6, folate, and vitamin B-12 with depressive symptoms among older adults over time. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2010;92:330–5.
- Wang X, Ouyang Y, Liu J, *et al.* Fruit and vegetable consumption and mortality from all causes, cardiovascular disease, and cancer: systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. *BMJ* 2014;349:g4490.
- World Cancer Research Fund and the American Institute for Cancer Research. Food, nutrition, physical activity, and the prevention of cancer: a global perspective. Washington DC: American Institute for Cancer Research, 2007.
- Lim SS, Vos T, Flaxman AD, *et al.* A comparative risk assessment of burden of disease and injury attributable to 67 risk factors and risk factor clusters in 21 regions, 1990–2010: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. *Lancet* 2012;380:2224–60.
- Liu X, Yan Y, Li F, et al. Fruit and vegetable consumption and the risk of depression: a meta-analysis. Nutrition 2016;32:296–302.
- Blanchflower DG, Oswald AJ, Stewart-Brown S. Is psychological well-being linked to the consumption of fruit and vegetables? Soc Indic Res 2013;114:785–801.
- 13. McMartin SE, Jacka FN, Colman I. The association between fruit and vegetable consumption and mental health disorders: evidence

from five waves of a national survey of Canadians. *Prev Med* 2013;56:225–30.

- 14. Richard A, Rohrmann S, Vandeleur CL, *et al.* Associations between fruit and vegetable consumption and psychological distress: results from a population-based study. *BMC Psychiatry* 2015;15:213.
- Mihrshahi S, Dobson AJ, Mishra GD. Fruit and vegetable consumption and prevalence and incidence of depressive symptoms in mid-age women: results from the Australian longitudinal study on women's health. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 2015;69:585–91.
- Gangwisch JE, Hale L, Garcia L, *et al.* High glycemic index diet as a risk factor for depression: analyses from the Women's Health Initiative. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2015;102:454–63.
- Sánchez-Villegas A, Delgado-Rodríguez M, Alonso A, *et al.* Association of the Mediterranean dietary pattern with the incidence of depression. *Arch Gen Psychiatry* 2009;66:1090–8.
 Hodge A, Almeida OP, English DR, *et al.* Patterns of dietary intake
- Hodge A, Almeida OP, English DR, et al. Patterns of dietary intake and psychological distress in older Australians: benefits not just from a Mediterranean diet. Int Psychogeriatr 2013;25:456–66.
- Rienks J, Dobson AJ, Mishra GD. Mediterranean dietary pattern and prevalence and incidence of depressive symptoms in mid-aged women: results from a large community-based prospective study. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 2013;67:75–82.
- Jacka FN, Mykletun A, Berk M, *et al.* The association between habitual diet quality and the common mental disorders in community-dwelling adults: the Hordaland health study. *Psychosom Med* 2011;73:483–90.
- Akbaraly TN, Brunner EJ, Ferrie JE, et al. Dietary pattern and depressive symptoms in middle age. Br J Psychiatry 2009;195:408–13.
- 22. Blazer DG. Depression in late life: review and commentary. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 2003;58:249–65.
- Banks E, Redman S, Jorm L, et al. Cohort profile: the 45 and up study. Int J Epidemiol 2008;37:941–7.
- Andrews G, Slade T. Interpreting scores on the Kessler Psychological Distress Scale (K10). Aust N Z J Public Health 2001;25:494–7.
- 25. Rustihauser IHE, Webb K, Abraham B, et al. Evaluation of short dietary questions from the 1995 NNS. Canberra: Commonwealth Department of Health and Aged Care, 2011.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. The Active Australia Survey: a guide and manual for implementation, analysis and reporting. Canberra, ACT: Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, 2003.
- Byles JE, Gallienne L, Blyth FM, *et al.* Relationship of age and gender to the prevalence and correlates of psychological distress in later life. *Int Psychogeriatr* 2012;24:1009–18.
- Chi SH, Wang JY, Tsai AC. Combined association of leisure-time physical activity and fruit and vegetable consumption with depressive symptoms in older Taiwanese: results of a national cohort study. *Geriatr Gerontol Int* 2016;16:244–51.
- Mujcic R, Oswald A. Evolution of well-being and happiness after increases in consumption of fruit and vegetables. *Am J Public Health* 2016;106:1504–10.
- Rooney C, McKinley MC, Woodside JV. The potential role of fruit and vegetables in aspects of psychological well-being: a review of the literature and future directions. *Proc Nutr Soc* 2013;72:420–32.
- Almeida OP, Ford AH, Flicker L. Systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized placebo-controlled trials of folate and vitamin B12 for depression. *Int Psychogeriatr* 2015;27: 727–37.
- Bottiglieri T. Homocysteine and folate metabolism in depression. *Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry* 2005;29:1103–12.
 Kingsbury M, Dupuis G, Jacka F, *et al.* Associations between fruit
- Kingsbury M, Dupuis G, Jacka F, *et al.* Associations between fruit and vegetable consumption and depressive symptoms: evidence from a national Canadian longitudinal survey. *J Epidemiol Community Health* 2016;70:155–61.

Review

The economic burden of physical inactivity: a systematic review and critical appraisal

Ding Ding,^{1,2} Tracy Kolbe-Alexander,^{3,4} Binh Nguyen,¹ Peter T Katzmarzyk,⁵ Michael Pratt,⁶ Kenny D Lawson^{2,7}

 Additional material is published online only. To view please visit the journal online (http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/ bisports-2016-097385).

¹Prevention Research Collaboration, Sydney School of Public Health, The University of Sydney, Camperdown, Australia ²Centre for Chronic Disease Prevention, College of Public Health, Medical and Veterinary Sciences, James Cook University, Cairns, Australia ³Department of Human Biology, Research Unit for Exercise Science and Sports Medicine (ESSM), Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Cape Town, Cape Town, South Africa ⁴School of Health and Wellbeing, University of Southern Queensland, Ipswich, Australia ⁵Pennington Biomedical Research Center, Louisiana State University, Baton Rouge, Louisiana, USA ⁶Department of Family Medicine and Public Health, University of California San Diego, La Jolla, California, USA ⁷Centre for Health Research, School of Medicine, Western Sydney University, Penrith, Australia

Correspondence to

Dr Ding Ding, Prevention Research Collaboration, Sydney School of Public Health, (6N55) Level 6, the Charles Perkins Centre (D17), The University of Sydney, Camperdown, NSW 2006, Australia; melody.ding@ sydney.edu.au

Accepted 10 March 2017



To cite: Ding D, Kolbe-Alexander T. Nguyen B, et al. Br J Sports Med Published Online First: [please include Day Month Year]. doi:10.1136/ bjsports-2016-097385

ABSTRACT

Objective To summarise the literature on the economic burden of physical inactivity in populations, with emphases on appraising the methodologies and providing recommendations for future studies.

Design Systematic review following the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses guidelines (PROSPERO registration number CRD42016047705).

Data sources Electronic databases for peer-reviewed and grey literature were systematically searched, followed by reference searching and consultation with experts.

Eligibility criteria Studies that examined the economic consequences of physical inactivity in a population/population-based sample, with clearly stated methodologies and at least an abstract/summary written in English.

Results Of the 40 eligible studies, 27 focused on direct healthcare costs only, 13 also estimated indirect costs and one study additionally estimated household costs. For direct costs, 23 studies used a population attributable fraction (PAF) approach with estimated healthcare costs attributable to physical inactivity ranging from 0.3% to 4.6% of national healthcare expenditure; 17 studies used an econometric approach, which tended to yield higher estimates than those using a PAF approach. For indirect costs, 10 studies used a human capital approach, two used a friction cost approach and one used a value of a statistical life approach. Overall, estimates varied substantially, even within the same country, depending on analytical approaches, time frame and other methodological considerations.

Conclusion Estimating the economic burden of physical inactivity is an area of increasing importance that requires further development. There is a marked lack of consistency in methodological approaches and transparency of reporting. Future studies could benefit from cross-disciplinary collaborations involving economists and physical activity experts, taking a societal perspective and following best practices in conducting and reporting analysis, including accounting for potential confounding, reverse causality and comorbidity, applying discounting and sensitivity analysis, and reporting assumptions, limitations and justifications for approaches taken. We have adapted the Consolidated Health Economic Evaluation Reporting Standards checklist as a guide for future estimates of the economic burden of physical inactivity and other risk factors.

INTRODUCTION

Physical inactivity is a global pandemic. Every year, physical inactivity causes more than 5 million deaths¹ and costs billions of dollars to societies around the world.² To date, many countries have developed national physical activity plans; however, few have been fully implemented.³ The substantial gap between policy and implementation may be due to a lack of resources, cross-sectoral partnership and clear strategies. Public health responses to address the pandemic of physical inactivity remain inadequate, uncoordinated and underfunded.³

Economic analysis is essential to bridging the policy-implementation gap, increasing political engagement and motivating actions. Around the world, governments are addressing many competing priorities with finite resources. Making an economic case for physical activity may help galvanise public support, inform decision making and prioritise funding allocation to develop and implement interventions to reduce physical inactivity in the population.⁴ Estimating the economic burden of physical inactivity is a critical first step because it can provide comprehensive information regarding the burden of the pandemic and the costs of not taking action.² Conducting economic evaluation of interventions designed to mitigate physical inactivity is the key to identify strategies that are the best value for money to fully inform resource prioritisation.

It is important that studies adopt robust, standardised and transparent methods when assessing the economic burden of risk factors, such as physical inactivity. Methodological consistency between studies enables valid comparisons regarding the absolute and relative burden of physical inactivity compared with other risk factors. This can be expected to increase the confidence of decision makers to commission and use such analyses in decision making. To date, a range of studies have been published on the economic burden of physical inactivity at local, state or national levels, mostly in developed countries. In 2016, as part of the Lancet Physical Activity Series, we published the first global estimate that included 142 countries.² However, prior estimates, even for the same country, vary substantially across studies. For example, Carlson et al estimated that physical inactivity accounted for 11.1% of the healthcare expenditure in the USA⁵ while Colditz estimated the proportion to be 2.4%.⁶ The difference between 11.1% and 2.4% is enormous. Understanding and perhaps resolving such divergent estimates is crucially important to enhance the overall credibility of economic burden estimates in decision making.

The purpose of this paper is to undertake a systematic review of the current literature on the

1



Ding D, et al. Br J Sports Med 2017;0:1-19. doi:10.1136/bjsports-2016-097385

258 Copyright Article author (or their employer) 2017. Produced by BMJ Publishing Group Ltd under licence. economic burden of physical inactivity in populations or population-based samples, with emphases on a critical appraisal of the methodologies of each study and a discussion on how the conduct and interpretation of future studies may be improved.

METHODS

Data sources and searches

The protocol for this systematic review was registered with the International Prospective Register of Systematic Reviews (PROSPERO; registration number CRD42016047705, available at http://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display_record. asp?ID=CRD42016047705). This systematic review follows the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines.⁷

We identified studies through searching electronic databases, including Medline (via OvidSP; 1946–present), Scopus and Global Health (via OvidSP; 1910–present) for peer-reviewed papers, and Web of Science conference proceedings (1900-present), ProQuest Dissertations and Theses Global, Google Scholar and Google for grey literature. The literature search was conducted from database inception to October 2016, using search terms outlined in supplementary file 1. Additional articles were identified through searching the references of eligible articles and consultation with experts in the field (authors of the global estimate paper by Ding *et al*² and experts listed in the Acknowledgements section of that paper).

Eligibility criteria

A study was considered eligible if it: (1) examined physical inactivity as a risk factor; (2) examined the economic burden of physical inactivity in any format, such as an estimated amount, a percentage (eg, of healthcare expenditure) or the differential costs between those who were physically inactive and those who were not; (3) provided estimates based on a population (eg, Canadian adults) or a population-based sample (eg, the Australian Longitudinal Study on Women's Health); (4) provided sufficient methodological details to allow for data extraction; and (5) included an English abstract or summary. No additional restrictions regarding the date of publication, language or peer-review status were imposed.

A study was excluded if it was based on a workplace sample only,⁸ if it provided little information on methodologies or used a patented technique or tool⁹ or if it included physical inactivity as a component of an overall lifestyle index or factor.¹⁰ Finally, publications that did not include original analysis, such as reviews and commentaries, were also excluded.

Study selection

Eligibility of identified studies was assessed independently by two authors (DD and TLK-A) following a standard protocol that involved reading the title, abstract and full-text articles. Uncertainty was discussed after reading the full text, and any disagreement was resolved by consensus. A PRISMA flow diagram presents the summary of the study selection process (figure 1).

Data extraction

The outcomes of the studies included direct (ie, healthcare expenditure) and indirect costs (eg, productivity losses). Studies estimating the direct healthcare costs of physical inactivity



Figure 1 Selection of articles for systematic review.

Table 1 Characteristics of stud	ies (n=40)	
Study characteristic	No. of studies	References (first author and year of publication)
Country		
Australia	5	Brown 2008 ⁴³ ; Cadilhac 2011 ²⁷ ; Musich 2003 ⁴⁴ ; Peeters 2014 ³⁶ ; Stephenson 2000 ³⁰
Brazil	2	Bielemann 2015 ²⁹ ; Codogno 2015 ⁴⁸
Canada	8	Colman 2004 ¹⁶ ; Janssen 2012 ¹⁸ ; Katzmarzyk 2000 ³³ ; Katzmarzyk 2004 ²⁰ ; Katzmarzyk 2011 ¹⁹ ; Krueger 2014 ²³ ; Krueger 2015 ²² ; Krueger 2016 ²¹
China	2	Popkin 2006 ⁵⁷ ; Zhang 2013 ²⁶
Czech Republic	1	Maresova 2014 ³¹
Japan	2	Aoyagi 2011 ⁴² ; Yang 2011 ³⁷
Korea	2	Cho 2011 ³⁹ ; Min 2016 ³⁸
New Zealand	1	Market Economics Limited 2013 ²⁴
Switzerland	1	Martin 2001 ²⁵
Taiwan	1	Lin 2008 ⁴⁵
UK	3	Allender 2007 ⁵⁸ ; Scarborough 2011 ³⁴ ; Townsend 2016 ³²
USA	10	Anderson 2005 ⁵⁹ ; Andreyeva 2006 ³⁵ ; Carlson 2014 ⁵ ; Chevan 2014 ⁴⁶ ; Colditz 1999 ⁶ ; Garrett 2004 ⁶⁰ ; Pratt 2000 ⁴⁰ ; Pronk 1999 ⁴⁷ ; Wang 2004a ⁴¹ ; Wang 2004b ⁴⁹
Multiple countries	2	International Sports and Culture Association and Centre for Economics and Business Research 2015 ¹⁷ ; Ding 2016 ²
Study perspective		
Healthcare payer only	27	Allender 2007 ⁵⁸ ; Anderson 2005 ⁵⁹ ; Andreyeva 2006 ³⁵ ; Aoyagi 2011 ⁴² ; Bielemann 2015 ²⁹ ; Brown 2008 ⁴³ ; Carlson 2014 ⁵ ; Chevan 2014 ⁴⁶ ; Cho, 2011 ³⁹ ; Codogno 2015 ⁴⁸ ; Colditz 1999 ⁶ ; Garrett 2004 ⁶⁰ ; Katzmarzyk 2000 ³³ ; Lin 2008 ⁴⁵ ; Maresova 2014 ³¹ ; Min 2016 ³⁸ ; Musich 2003 ⁴⁴ ; Peeters 2014 ³⁶ ; Popkin 2006 ⁵⁷ ; Pratt 2000 ⁴⁰ ; Pronk 1999 ⁴⁷ ; Scarborough 2011 ³⁴ ; Stephenson 2000 ³⁰ ; Townsend 2016 ³² ; Wang 2004a ⁴¹ ; Wang 2004b ⁴⁹ ; Yang 2011 ³⁷
Healthcare payer and the economy	12	Colman 2004 ¹⁶ ; Ding 2016 ² ; International Sports and Culture Association and Centre for Economics and Business Research 2015 ¹⁷ ; Janssen 2012 ¹⁸ ; Katzmarzyk 2004 ²⁰ ; Katzmarzyk 2011 ¹⁹ ; Krueger 2014 ²³ ; Krueger 2015 ²² ; Krueger 2016 ²¹ ; Market Economics Limited 2013 ²⁴ ; Martin 2001 ²⁵ ; Zhang 2013 ²⁶
Societal [*]	1	Cadilhac 2011 ²⁷
Methodology for estimating direct healthcare costs		
Population attributable fraction (PAF)- based approach	23	Allender 2007 ⁵⁸ ; Bielemann 2015 ²⁹ ; Cadilhac 2011 ²⁷ ; Colditz 1999 ⁶ ; Colman 2004 ¹⁶ ; Ding 2016 ² ; Garrett 2004 ⁶⁰ ; International Sports and Culture Association and Centre for Economics and Business Research 2015 ¹⁷ ; Janssen 2012 ¹⁸ ; Katzmarzyk 2000 ³³ ; Katzmarzyk 2004 ²⁰ ; Katzmarzyk 2011 ¹⁹ ; Krueger 2014 ²³ ; Krueger 2015 ²² ; Krueger 2016 ²¹ ; Maresova 2014 ³¹ ; Market Economics Limited 2013 ²⁴ ; Martin 2001 ²⁵ ; Popkin 2006 ⁵⁷ ; Scarborough 2011 ³⁴ ; Stephenson 2000 ³⁰ ; Townsend 2016 ³² ; Zhang 2013 ²⁶
Econometric approach	17	Anderson 2005 ⁵⁹ ; Andreyeva 2006 ³⁵ ; Aoyagi 2011 ⁴² ; Brown 2008 ⁴³ ; Carlson 2014 ⁵ ; Chevan 2014 ⁴⁶ ; Cho 2011 ³⁹ ; Codogno 2015 ⁴⁸ ; Lin 2008 ⁴⁵ ; Min 2016 ³⁸ ; Musich 2003 ⁴⁴ ; Peeters 2014 ³⁶ ; Pratt 2000 ⁴⁰ ; Pronk 1999 ⁴⁷ ; Wang 2004a ⁴¹ ; Wang 2004b ⁴⁹ ; Yang 2011 ³⁷
Indirect costs estimated		
Yes	13	Cadilhac 2011 ²⁷ ; Colman 2004 ¹⁶ ; Ding 2016 ² ; International Sports and Culture Association and Centre for Economics and Business Research 2015 ¹⁷ ; Janssen 2012 ¹⁸ ; Katzmarzyk 2004 ²⁰ ; Katzmarzyk 2011 ¹⁹ ; Krueger 2016 ²¹ ; Krueger 2016 ²¹ ; Market Economics Limited 2013 ²⁴ ; Martin 2001 ²⁵ ; Zhang 2013 ²⁶
Νο	27	Allender 2007 ⁵⁸ ; Anderson 2005 ⁵⁹ ; Andreyeva 2006 ³⁵ ; Aoyagi 2011 ⁴² ; Bielemann 2015 ²⁹ ; Brown 2008 ⁴³ ; Carlson 2014 ⁵ ; Chevan 2014 ⁴⁶ ; Cho 2011 ³⁹ ; Codogno 2015 ⁴⁸ ; Colditz 1999 ⁶ ; Garrett 2004 ⁶⁰ ; Katzmarzyk 2000 ³³ ; Lin 2008 ⁴⁵ ; Maresova 2014 ³¹ ; Min 2016 ³⁸ ; Musich 2003 ⁴⁴ ; Peeters 2014 ³⁶ ; Popkin 2006 ⁵⁷ ; Pratt 2000 ⁴⁰ ; Pronk 1999 ⁴⁷ ; Scarborough 2011 ³⁴ ; Stephenson 2000 ³⁰ ; Townsend 2016 ³² ; Wang 2004a ⁴¹ ; Wang 2004b ⁴⁹ ; Yang 2011 ³⁷
Type of publication		
Peer-reviewed scientific paper	35	Allender 2007 ⁵⁸ ; Anderson 2005 ⁵⁹ ; Andreyeva 2006 ³⁵ ; Aoyagi 2011 ⁴² ; Bielemann 2015 ²⁹ ; Brown 2008 ⁴³ ; Cadilhac 2011 ²⁷ ; Carlson 2014 ⁵ ; Chevan 2014 ⁴⁶ ; Cho 2011 ³⁹ ; Codogno 2015 ⁴⁸ ; Colditz 1999 ⁶ ; Ding 2016 ² ; Garrett 2004 ⁶⁰ ; Janssen 2012 ¹⁸ ; Katzmarzyk 2000 ³³ ; Katzmarzyk 2004 ²⁰ ; Katzmarzyk 2011 ¹⁹ ; Krueger 2014 ²² ; Krueger 2015 ²² ; Krueger 2016 ²¹ ; Lin 2008 ⁴⁵ ; Maresova 2014 ³¹ ; Martin 2001 ²⁵ ; Min 2016 ³⁸ ; Musich 2003 ⁴⁴ ; Peeters 2014 ³⁶ ; Popkin 2006 ⁵⁷ ; Pratt 2000 ⁴⁰ ; Pronk 1999 ⁴⁷ ; Scarborough 2011 ³⁴ ; Wang 2004a ⁴¹ ; Wang 2004b ⁴⁶ ; Yang 2011 ³⁷ ; Zhang 2013 ²⁶
Grey literature	5	Colman 2004 ¹⁶ ; International Sports and Culture Association and Centre for Economics and Business Research 2015 ¹⁷ ; Market Economics Limited 2013 ²⁴ ; Stephenson 2000 ³⁰ ; Townsend 2016 ³²

*Combined perspectives from the healthcare payer, the economy and the household.

References of all studies are included in online supplementary file 2.

generally used two approaches: (1) a PAF-based approach, which calculates healthcare costs attributable to physical inactivity by applying a PAF (interpreted as the proportion of disease that would not exist if physical inactivity was eliminated) to disease-specific costs; and (2) an econometric approach, which uses data linking physical inactivity and healthcare expenditure at the individual level. Data were extracted separately for direct and indirect costs and for studies that used a PAF-based and an econometric approach. One author (DD) extracted data from studies, and two other authors (TLK-A, BN) each independently re-entered 30% of the extracted data for quality assurance. Any disagreement was resolved by consensus. Extracted data elements included country, data sources, physical activity measures (eg, minimal risk counterfactual or physical activity categories), time frame (eg, 1 year vs lifetime) and perspective of the analysis (eg, 'healthcare payer', 'household', 'economy' or 'societal').¹¹ Various other methodological considerations were extracted. Specifically, for studies that estimated direct healthcare costs using a PAF-based approach, we extracted data on the diseases or health conditions included in the cost estimates (eg, diabetes and stroke), whether the PAF was based on crude or adjusted relative risks (RRs) and whether comorbidity among diseases was accounted for. For studies using an econometric approach, we extracted data on the study design (eg, longitudinal and cross-sectional), sample, the types of costs included (eg, inpatient and outpatient) and adjustment for covariates. Finally, we also extracted information on the reported funding sources and conflict of interest.

For studies that estimated indirect costs, we extracted the type of costs included (eg, productivity losses from absenteeism, presentism and others) and the methodology used. Three main approaches were used. The friction cost approach (FCA) takes an 'employer perspective' to estimate productivity losses during the 'friction period', which is the time before an employer replaces the worker lost to death or disability.¹² The human capital approach (HCA) takes an 'employee perspective' and estimates the productivity losses over an expected working lifetime, irrespective of whether an individual dies from the risk factor and/or an employer can replace the worker.¹³ Finally, a value of a statistical life (VSL) approach monetises an average or 'statistical' life lost.¹⁴ The key difference of a VSL approach is that it seeks to value life lost as opposed to estimating the productivity costs incurred. Overall, the estimates produced differ across methods, increasing from FCA to HCA to VSL.

For studies that involved an estimate of the economic burden over time, we extracted information on whether discounting was applied. Discounting is a process where all present and future costs are converted to a single net present value (NPV). Discounting is an essential practice in robust economic analysis.¹⁵

Finally, we extracted information on any uncertainty analysis/sensitivity analysis regarding the estimates produced. We searched for whether studies investigated statistical uncertainty and/or structural uncertainty. Statistical uncertainty concerns input parameters to the model and corresponding estimates of the economic burden the model produced. Statistical uncertainty is typically represented by means and standard errors/confidence intervals, and statistical sensitivity analysis explores sampling from the distributions to understand how the economic burden varies. Possibilities include, for example, multiway sensitivity analysis and probability sensitivity analysis. Structural uncertainty concerns the nature of the model (eg, uncertainty in the econometric assumptions used) and/or parameters included (eg, using FCA, HCA or VSL when estimating indirect costs). Structural sensitivity analysis explicitly investigates such uncertainties if relevant, by varying the model as appropriate (eg, different parameters and functional forms) and reporting the corresponding change in the economic burden estimates produced.

In the case of lacking specific information (eg, types of cost included), we examined the references provided by the authors to obtain relevant information. If the information was not available, we coded it as 'not specified', and when the information provided was ambiguous, we coded it as 'unclear'.

Risk of bias assessment

Due to the lack of risk of bias assessment tools or established methodological guidance on how to conduct a high-quality analysis of the economic burden of physical inactivity (or other lifestyle risk factor), we did not perform a formal risk of bias assessment according to an existing instrument, nor did we exclude studies based on low quality. Instead, we extensively discussed methodological and presentation issues throughout the paper and developed a checklist that could be used for future original studies and quality assessment.

Data synthesis

General characteristics of the selected studies, including country, perspective, methodology for estimating direct healthcare costs, whether indirect costs were estimated and type of publication, were summarised in a table. Additional specific information extracted from each study (see 'Data extraction') was synthesised separately by the type of costs (direct vs indirect costs) and the methodological approaches to estimating direct healthcare costs (PAF-based vs econometric).

To facilitate comparison of estimates across studies, we presented the percentage of overall healthcare expenditure attributable to physical inactivity. When the percentage was not reported by the study but the overall physical inactivity-related healthcare expenditure was available, we calculated the percentage based on the overall healthcare expenditure data for that year from the WHO website (http://apps.who.int/nha/ database/Select/Indicators/en). Additionally, to facilitate comparison of national estimates from different years and in different currencies, we inflated the national estimates (point estimates only) in local currency units from the year of data to 2013, as the common year, using the annual consumer prices inflation indicators from the World Bank (http://data.worldbank.org/ indicator/FP.CPI.TOTL.ZG) and then converted to purchasing power parity (PPP) international dollars using conversion factors provided by the World Bank (http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/PA.NUS.PPP). This approach, similar to that used in our recent global estimates,² allows for comparison across countries using a common currency taking PPP into account. Finally, when the authors presented incorrect information (eg, using incorrect exchange rate and inappropriately calculated healthcare expenditure percentages), we attempted to present corrected information in summary tables and noted the correction in footnotes.

RESULTS

Selection of studies

As shown in figure 1, a total of 516 studies were identified, of which 445 were unique records. After excluding 368 records based on reading the title and abstract, full texts of the remaining 77 studies were examined. A total of 46 studies were excluded because they did not meet the inclusion criteria. In total, 40 studies were qualitatively synthesised and appraised (see online supplementary file 2).

Study characteristics

Table 1 demonstrates characteristics of the 40 studies. Nearly half of the identified studies were conducted in North America (10 in the US and eight in Canada), five studies were conducted in Australia, three in the UK, two were across multiple countries and the rest of the studies were conducted in Brazil, China, Czech Republic, Japan, Korea, Switzerland, New Zealand and Taiwan. Overall, 35 studies were peer-reviewed and five were grey literature reports.

Perspective

Two-thirds of the studies (n=27) took the sole perspective of the healthcare payer and estimated the direct healthcare expenditure only. Of the 13 studies that also estimated the indirect costs of physical inactivity, 12 combined the perspectives of the healthcare payer and the economy, by additionally estimating costs of

productivity losses.² ^{16–26} Only one study took a comprehensive societal perspective by estimating direct healthcare costs, indirect costs of productivity losses and those of home-based and leisure-based production.²⁷

Estimates of direct costs

All studies included some estimates of the direct heathcare costs of physical inactivity. Of those, 23 studies used a PAF-based approach, while 17 used an econometric approach.

Converted national estimate: we inflated the national estimates in local currency units from the year of data to 2013 using the annual consumer prices inflation indicators from the World Bank (http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/FP.CPI.TOTL.ZG) and then converted to PPP international dollars using conversion factors provided by the World Bank (http://data.worldbank. org/indicator/PA.NUS.PPP). However, the estimate was not converted for Martin *et al*²⁵ due to the lack of Swiss franc (SFr) to PPP international dollar conversion factor from the World Bank.

Studies using a PAF-based approach

As shown in table 2, although the 23 studies did not use a standardised minimal risk counterfactual for calculating the PAF, most used a definition that was equivalent to approximately 150 min of moderate-intensity physical activity per week as recommended by current physical activity guidelines.²⁸ Almost all studies included a broad range of healthcare expenditure, such as inpatient, outpatient, pharmaceutical and physician care costs. One study included inpatient costs only.²⁹ In estimating direct healthcare costs, studies included between four and eight health conditions, nearly all of which included ischaemic heart disease, diabetes, breast cancer and colon cancer. Some studies included additional conditions, such as stroke, hypertension and osteoporosis.

Regarding the PAF used for estimating direct healthcare costs, most studies did not specify whether the PAF was based on adjusted or unadjusted RR. After checking the cited references about the PAF, we could only confirm that nine studies used PAF based on adjusted RR.² ¹⁸ ¹⁹ ^{21–23} ²⁶ ²⁹ ³⁰ All studies took an additive approach by summing costs attributable to physical inactivity across multiple diseases/conditions. This could potentially lead to double counting among those with multiple conditions, commonly known as comorbidity. Only two studies explicitly described efforts to address comorbidity. One study estimated the potential overlaps among ischaemic heart disease, stroke, and type 2 diabetes and subtracted the overlapped proportions from the sum.² The other study used data that could identify comorbidity through individual hospital records.²⁴

All studies provided an overall amount for the healthcare costs of physical inactivity for a one-year time frame. Nineteen of the 23 studies provided a national level estimate, most of which was presented as or converted to a percentage of national health-care expenditure. The percentages ranged from around 0.3% in the Czech Republic³¹ and England³² to 4.6% in New Zealand,²⁴ with the majority of the estimates ranging between 1% and 2.5% (Supplementary Figure 1). Twelve studies provided some sensitivity analysis, ² 6 18 ^{20–25} 30 ³³ ³⁴ Of those, four included structural sensitivity analysis, by taking into account different physical activity prevalence and/or PAF.² ²⁵ 30 ³⁴

Studies using an econometric approach

Of the 17 studies that used an econometric approach, three applied a longitudinal design, 35-37 one used a retrospective

cohort design,³⁸ and the remainder were cross-sectional studies (table 3). The sample size of studies ranged from 250 to 51 165. The measurement and categorisation of physical activity varied across studies and often included multiple levels. In most cases, healthcare cost data were measured objectively, based on health insurance claims or data from other healthcare systems. Only three studies used self-reported health expenditure data.³⁹⁻⁴¹ In most cases, health cost data included comprehensive types of expenditure, including both inpatient and outpatient care. However, two studies did not include inpatient services,^{42 43} and one study primarily included inpatient services.⁴⁴ The types of expenditure included in each study depended on the data sources, such as public systems versus private health insurance companies.

Findings from these studies were presented in heterogeneous formats. For example, some studies presented excessive healthcare costs among those who were less active (or cost savings among those who were active), in terms of absolute or proportional difference, ⁵ ³⁸⁻⁴⁰ ⁴³⁻⁴⁵ some presented the magnitude of association between physical activity and healthcare expenditure⁴² ⁴⁶ ⁴⁷ and a number of studies extrapolated findings from the sample to the population at the national level.⁵ ³⁵ ³⁶ ⁴⁰ ⁴¹ ⁴³ ⁴⁸ ⁴⁹ Overall, based on the converted national-level estimates of the proportion of healthcare expenditure associated with physical inactivity, studies that applied an econometric approach produced much higher estimates than those applying a PAF-based approach (Supplementary Figure 1). Only two econometric studies included structural sensitivity analyses by taking into account alternative model forms. ⁵ ³⁵

Estimates of indirect costs

All of the 13 studies provided estimates of productivity losses in the workforce (table 4). Of those, the majority of the studies applied HCA and estimated cumulative productivity losses over a working lifetime of population affected (including current and future costs).^{16–23 25 26} Two studies used FCA to estimate productivity losses during the replacement period.^{2 27} In studies where both HCA and FCA were used, in the form of sensitivity analysis, FCA yielded much lower costs than HCA.^{2 22 27} One study used a VSL approach and had much higher estimates of indirect costs than studies applying HCA and FCA.²⁴ Although at least 10 studies provided lifetime estimates by incorporating costs that will occur in the future, only four explicitly described discounting future costs,^{18 20 24 27} another five were identified as applying discounting on checking their references or data sources.¹⁶¹⁹²¹⁻²³ Most studies included some form of statistical sensitivity analysis.² ¹⁸ ^{20–25} ²⁷ Five studies conducted structural sensitivity analysis by varying the model using alternative approaches/parameters.²²²²⁴²⁵

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, the current systematic review is the first to comprehensively summarise findings and methodological considerations of studies estimating the economic burden of physical inactivity in populations. Although 40 studies were included in our review, the current estimates stem disproportionately from a small number of countries. Specifically, 38 single-country studies represented only 12 countries, of which 10 were high-income countries. At the global level, estimating the economic burden of physical inactivity remains an important yet underdeveloped area, particularly in low-income and middle-income countries.⁴

Based on the findings from the studies reviewed, it is evident that physical inactivity is a costly pandemic that is associated

Table 2 (haracteristic	s of studies that applied a popul	lation attributable fractio	on (PAF) approac	ch to estimating direct	t healthcare co	sts of physical i	nactivity (n=23)		
First author and year of publication	Country	Data sources	Definition of PA minimal risk counterfactual	Types of costs	Conditions included	Adjusted PAF [*]	Comorbidity [↑]	Findings [‡] : amount (% healthcare cost), uncertainty/sensitivity analysis	Time frame	Funding/CO1
Peer-reviewe	d scientific p	aper								
Allender 2007 ⁵⁸	¥	NHS 2002 total expenditure data, NHS 1992–1993 expenditure by disease code data	2.5 hours MPA or 1 hour VPA/week	Inpatient, outpatient, primary and community care, pharmaceutical	IHD, stroke, breast cancer, colon cancer, diabetes	No/unclear	٩	£1.06 billion (1.5%) Converted national estimate: \$2.0 billion INT	1 year (2002)	British Heart Foundation/no COI declared
Bielemann 2015 ²⁹	Brazil	Brazilian Unified Health System data 2013, Brazil National Household Sample Survey 2008	Any leisure time PA	Inpatient costs only	IHD, stroke, hypertension, breast cancer, colon cancer, diabetes, osteoporosis	Yes	9	R\$141.9 million, 15% of total inpatient costs of the seven major NCDs Converted national estimate: \$86.2 million INT	1 year (2013)	No funding reported/ no COI declared
Cadilhac 2011 ²⁷	Australia	National Health Survey 2004– 2005, Australian Burden of Disease data 2003, Disease Costs and Impact Study 2000–2001	≥5×30 min MPA or ≥3×20 min VPA/week	Annual health sector cost	IHD, stroke, cancers, fractures, depression	No/unclear	N	\$A672 million (1.3%) Converted national estimate: \$522.7 million INT	1 year (2008)	VicHealth/no COI declared
Colditz 1999 ⁶	USA	Previously published cost estimates for each disease	Any leisure time PA	Hospital care, pharmaceutical, physician care, care in nursing home	IHD, hypertension, breast cancer, colon cancer, diabetes, osteoporotic fractures	No/unclear	9	US\$24.3 billion (2.4%), statistical sensitivity analysis: US\$37.2 billion (3.7%) Converted national estimate: \$37.2 billion INT	1 year (1995)	Boston Obesity Nutrition Research Centre/COI statement missing
Ding 2016 ²	142 countries	WHO, World Bank and GBD Study data	≥150 min MVPA/week	Total health expenditure	IHD, stroke, breast cancer, colon cancer, T2DM	Yes	Yes	\$53.8 billion INT worldwide (0.64%), structural and statistical sensitivity analysis: \$14.9–147.6 billion INT when using unadjusted PAFs: \$123.9 (\$40.9– 291.2) billion INT	1 year (2013)	No funding reported/ no COI declared
Garrett 2004 ⁶	USA	Blue Cross databases and Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System	≥5×30 min MPA or ≥3×20 min VPA/week	Inpatient and outpatient medical claim	IHD, stroke, hypertension, breast cancer, colon cancer, T2DM, osteoporotic fractures, depression, anxiety	No/unclear	Q	US\$83.6 million (\$56/ member) among US Blue Cross members	1 year (2000)	No funding reported/ Blue Cross and Blue Shield employees involved as authors
Janssen 2012	° Canada	Canadian Health Measures Survey 2007–2009, EBIC 2000	7-day accelerometry ≥150 min/week	Hospital care, pharmaceutical, physician care, care in other institution and additional care expenditure	IHD, stroke, hypertension, breast cancer, colon cancer, T2DM, osteoporosis	Yes	2	\$C2.4 billion (1.4%§), statistical sensitivity analysis: \$C1.6–3.1 billion Converted national estimate: \$2.1 billion INT	1 year (2009)	Public Health Agency of Canada/COI statement missing

Downloaded from http://bjsm.bmj.com/ on November 5, 2017 - Published by group.bmj.com

Continued

Review

Table 2 C	ontinued									
First author and year of publication	Country	Data sources	Definition of PA minimal risk counterfactual	Types of costs	Conditions included	Adjusted PAF*	Comorbidity [†]	Findings [‡] : amount (% healthcare cost), uncertainty/sensitivity analysis	Time frame	Funding/COI
Katzmarzyk 2 000 ³³	Canada	EBIC 1993, the PA Monitor Survey	Energy expenditure ≥12.6 kJ/kg/day	Hospital care, pharmaceutical, physician care and research	IHD, stroke, hypertension, breast cancer, colon cancer, T2DM, osteoporosis	No/unclear	9	\$C2.1 billion (2.5%), statistical sensitivity analysis: \$C1.4–3.1 billion Converted national estimate: \$2.3 billion INT	1 year (1999)	Canadian Society for Exercise Physiology and Health Canada/no COI declared
Katzmarzyk 2004 ²⁰	Canada	CCHS 2000-2001, EBIC 1998/1993	Expenditure ≥6.3 kJ/kg/day	Hospital care, pharmaceutical, physician care, care in other institution and additional care expenditure	IHD, stroke, hypertension, breast cancer, colon cancer, T2DM, osteoporosis	No/unclear	°N	\$C1.6 billion (1.5%), statistical sensitivity analysis conducted for total costs Converted national estimate: \$1.7 billion INT	1 year (2001)	Ontario Ministry of Tourism and Recreation/COI statement missing
Katzmarzyk 2011 ¹⁹	Canada	CCHS 2009, EBIC 1998	Expenditure ≥6.3 kJ/kg/day	Hospital care, pharmaceutical, physician care, care in other institution and additional care expenditure	Coronary artery disease, stroke, hypertension, colon cancer, breast cancer, T2DM, osteoporosis	Yes	Ŷ	SC1.02 billion in Ontario, Canada	1 year (2009)	Ontario Ministry of Health Promotion/COI statement missing
Krueger 2014 ²	3 Canada	NHEX, CCHS 2009, EBIC 1998, Canadian Institute for Health Information Hospital Morbidity Database	Not defined as 'inactive' (did not specify)	Hospital care, pharmaceutical, physician care, other healthcare professionals (excluding dental), health research and other	IHD, stroke, hypertension, breast cancer, colon cancer, T2DM, osteoporosis	Yes	9	\$C3 billion (1.4%), statistical sensitivity analysis conducted for combined risk factors Converted national estimate: \$2.5 billion INT	1 year (2012)	No funding reported/ no COI declared
Krueger 2015 ²	2 Canada	NHEX, CCHS 2012, EBIC 2008	Leisure time energy expenditure ≥1.5 kcal/ kg/day	Same as above	Same as above	Yes	٩ ٧	\$C3.27 billion (1.6%¶), quoted previous statistical sensitivity analysis ±17% Converted national estimate: \$2.7 billion INT	1 year (2013)	No funding reported/ no COI declared
Krueger 2016 ²	canada	NHEX, CCHS 2011–2012, EBIC 2008	Leisure time energy expenditure ≥1.5 kcal/ kg/day	Same as above	Same as above	Yes	No	\$C349.6 million for British Columbia, Canada, quoted previous statistical sensitivity analysis ±17%	1 year (2013)	Ministry of Health and Provincial Health Services Authority/COI statement missing
										Continued

Table 2 G	ontinued									
First author and year of publication	Country	Data sources	Definition of PA minimal risk counterfactual	Types of costs	Conditions included	Adjusted PAF*	Comorbidity [†]	Findings [‡] : amount (% healthcare cost), uncertainty/sensitivity analysis	Time frame	Funding/CO1
Maresova 2014 ³¹	Czech Republic	Czech Republic European Health Interview Survey 2008, WHO GBD Study, data from health insurance companies that cover 75% of all healthcare expenditures	≥150 min/week MPA, ≥75 min/week VPA, or ≥180 min/week walking, or any combination resulting in 600 MET min over at least 3 days/week	Not specified	IHD, ischaemic stroke, breast cancer, colon cancer, T2DM	No/unclear	Ŷ	693 million CZK (0.35%) Converted national estimate: \$58.8 million INT	1 year (2008)	University of Economics, Prague/ COI statement missing
Martin 2001 ²⁵	Switzerland	Health-enhancing PA survey 1999, a published study on costs associated with each disease, accident statistics from the Swiss Council for Accident Prevention	≥5×30 min MPA or ≥3×20 min VPA	Not specified	CVD, hypertension, breast cancer, colon cancer, T2DM, osteoporosis, back pain, depression	No/unclear	No	2.7 billion SFr (structural sensitivity analysis conducted)	Not specified	No funding reported/ COI statement missing
Popkin 2006 ⁵⁷	China	China Health and Nutrition Survey 2000, National Health Services Survey 1998	Not specified	Total costs: inpatient, outpatient, pharmaceutical, and other.	IHD, stroke hypertension, breast cancer, colon cancer, endometrial cancer, T2DM (also included costs of NCDs indirectly through overweight/ obesity)	No/unclear	2	US\$1.35 billion (2.4%¶) Converted national estimate: \$4.3 billion INT	1 year (2000; projected 2025 cost provided)	No funding reported/ no COI declared
Scarborough 2011 ³⁴	¥	NHS Programme Budgeting estimates, WHO GBD Project	Achieving some PA at work, home, for transport or during discretionary time	All spending in primary and secondary care services	IHD, stroke, breast cancer, colon cancer, diabetes	No/unclear	QN	£0.9 billion (0.75%fl), structural sensitivity analysis: £0.9–1.0 billion Converted national estimate: \$1.6 billion INT	1 year (2006– 07)	British Heart Foundation/COI statement missing
Zhang 2013 ²⁶	China	Chinese Behavioral Risk Factors Surveillance 2007, National Health Services Survey 2003	≥5×30 min MPA or ≥3×20 min VPA/week	Hospital care, pharmaceutical, physician care and additional health expenditures	IHD, stroke, hypertension, cancer, T2DM (also included costs of NCDs indirectly through overweight/ obesity)	Yes	9	US\$3.5 billion (2.4%¶) Converted national estimate: \$9.1 billion INT	1 year (2007)	Nike Inc./no COI declared
Grey literatuı	ē									
Colman 2004	6 Canada	CCHS 2000-2001, EBIC 1998	Expenditure ≥1.5 kcal/ kg/day	Hospital care, pharmaceutical, physician care, other institutions (including research), additional drug expenditure, private spending on medical care	CVD, cancer, endocrine and related diseases, musculoskeletal diseases	No/unclear	2	\$C210.8 million for British Columbia, Canada.	1 year (2001)	B.C. Ministry of Health Planning/COI statement missing
										Continued

Review

	g/COI	tional nd Culture ation outors included organisations mpanies//COI ent missing	ment ssioned/COI ent missing	onwealth ment of Health ed Care and ian Sports ssion/COI ent missing	Health d/COI ent missing	ology to embers ≥18 or (∩∩)
	Fundin	Interna Sport a Associa (contrit various and coi statem	Govern commis statem	Commc Departr and Ag Australi Commis stateme	Public I Englant statem	it method. ie Cross m
	Time frame	1 year (2012)	2010	1 year (1993–1994)	1 year (2013– 2014)	t use a consister eferred to all Blu se in some case
	Findings [‡] : amount (% healthcare cost), uncertainty/sensitivity analysis	UK: €1920 million (1.06%8); Germany: €1677 million (0.55%8); Italy: €1562 million (1.04%8); France: €1215 million (0.51%8); Spain: €992 million (1.03%8); Poland: €219 million (0.86%8). EU-28: €92 billion Converted national estimates: UK \$2.4; Germany \$2.2; Italy \$2.1; France \$1.5; Spain \$1.5; Poland \$0.5 billion INT	\$614 million NZD (4.6%), statistical sensitivity analysis conducted (+2%) Converted national estimate: \$464.4 million INT	\$A377 million (1.1%#; structural sensitivity analysis conducted) Converted national estimate: \$433.2 million INT	£455 million for England, UK (0.3%#) Converted national estimate: \$657.8 million INT	int in the paper, we could not on of Garrett 2004, ⁶⁰ which re enorred in the original studie
	 Comorbidity[↑] 	2	Yes	2	Ŷ	describe adjustme with the exception
	Adjusted PAF	No/unclear	No/unclear	Yes	No/unclear	unclear=did not neral population
	Conditions included	IHD, breast cancer, T2DM colorectal cancer, T2DM	IHD, stroke, hypertension, breast cancer, colorectal cancer, T2DM, osteoporosis, depression	IHD, stroke, breast cancer, colon cancer, depression	IHD, stroke, breast cancer, colon cancer, diabetes	ustment in the paper; No/ findings referred to the ge
	Types of costs	Direct costs: healthcare expenditure Indirect costs: DALYS	Hospital care, pharmaceutical, outpatient, public health and other	Hospital care, pharmaceutical, medical services, allied health, research, public health and other	Not specified	icitly described adj o). sical inactivity (all
	Definition of PA minimal risk counterfactual	≥150 min MPA or ≥75 min VPA/week, or combinations	≥30 min PA×5 days/week	lnactivity ≥150 min/week	Not specified	ted for confounders. Yes=expl biditites was addressed (yes/n that was associated with phy at was sport on diseases tha
	Data sources	WHO, Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, Eurostat, International Development Association, EUCAN and published studies	I Various sources including the Ministry of Health, Statistics New Zealand, District Health Board reports, and others	Active Australia 1997 National PA Survey; RR from studies on PA and disease; Australian Institute of Health and Welfare's Disease Costs and Impact Study	Programme budgeting data released by NHS England in 2010–2014	sed was based on relative risks adjus as crude or adjusted but not stated. tential double counting among comor otal amount of direct healthcare cost th arcentane of overall healthcare cost th
ontinued	Country	EU-28	New Zealanc	Australia	Я	: whether PAF ether the PAF w whether the pc repreted as the pr
Table 2 C	First author and year of publication	International Sports and Culture Association and Centre for Economics and Business Research 2015 ¹⁷	Market Economics Limited 2013 ²	Stephenson 2000 ³⁰	Public Health England 2016	*Adjusted PAI determine wh †Comorbidity: ‡Findings: inter vears) % inter

5 ready. While precent as the percentage of voting memory way way way you way way you way way way way way way way §Recalculated and corrected by the authors of the current review.

ICalculated or recalculated percentages.

A, Australian dollars; C, Canadian dollars; CCHS, Canadian Community Health Survey; COI, conflict of interest; CVD, cardiovascular disease; CZK, Czech Koruna; DALYs, Disability Adjusted Life Years; EBIC, Economic Burden of Illness in Canada; EU-28, 28 member countries of the European Union; GBD: Global Burden of Disease; IHD, ischaemic heart disease; INT, international dollars; MET, metabolic equivalents; min, minutes; MPA, moderate physical activity; MVPA, moderate-to-vigorous physical activity; NCD, non-communicable disease; NHEX, National Health Expenditure Database for Canada; NHS, National Health Service; NZD, New Zealand dollars; min, minutes; PA, physical activity; PAF, population attributable fraction; f, pounds sterling; R, Brazil real; T2DM, type 2 diabetes mellitus; RR, relative risks; SFr, Swiss francs; VPA, vigorous physical activity.

	Ç.	rtners Center for omotion/COI it missing	ng reported/COI at missing	ciety for the ın of Science/no ared	n Government ent of Health and Ol statement	ng reported/no	-
	Funding	HealthPa Health Pr statemen	No fundii statemen	Japan So Promotio COI decla	Australia Departm Ageing/C missing	No fundi COI deck	
	Time frame [‡]	1 year (1997)	1 year (2004)	1 year (2009)	1 year (2001)	1 year (2012)	
	Population-level amount* (%) [†] , sensitivity/uncertainty analysis	Statistical sensitivity analysis conducted	Structural and statistical sensitivity analysis: 13.2% reduction when baseline health was not adjusted		Potential population-level savings: increasing from 'none' to 'low without changing BMI: \$A39.1 million, with change in BMI: \$A47.1 million	Physical inactivity accounted for US5131 (91-172) billion (12,5%), US5117 (76-158) billion (11,1%) after adjusting for BMI; multiple structural and statistical sensitivity and statistical sensitivity and fifticulty walking: US590 (58-122) billion (9.9%); and further adjusted for and further adjusted for (8.7%) Converted national estimate: \$132.9 billion INT	
171 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1	Major findings	Physical inactivity, overweight and obesity were associated with 23% health plan charges and 27% of national healthcare charges	PA was associated with a 7.3% reduction in healthcare cost over 2 years	Increase in PA of 5% of each group by a single ranking leads to 3.7% of total medical expense	Costs were 26% higher in inactive than in moderately active women, and 43% higher in inactive and obese women than obese women than in healthy weight, moderately active women	Mean annual difference in inactive adults (compared with active) was US\$1437 (29.9%) and in insufficiently active US\$713 (15.4%).	
lesionda de stass	Covariates adjusted	Age, sex, chronic disease, smoking, BMI	Baseline healthcare spending, socio- demographics, chronic health conditions, smoking, alcohol, BMI	Not stated	Area of residence, education, smoking, alcohol	Age, sex, race/ ethnicity, marital status, census region, area, poverty level, health insurance, education, smoking, BMI	
يسمم طفاحم طافه معاناه	Types of costs	Professional and hospital claims	Total healthcare cost	Insurance payments for treatment by a doctor or outpatient service of a hospital (no inpatient treatment cost)	Australian Medicare System (outpatient, general practitioner, c specialist, and others)	Expenditures for all services	
, de la cita contra o de c	PA categories	≥4×30 min/week (yes vs no)	Any VPA versus no VPA	Quartiles based on accelerometer and pedometer Q1=2000 steps/day and 5-10 min/day of activity at >3 METs	High: ≥1200 MET. min/week Moderate: 600- <1200 MET.min/week Low: 240-<600 MET. min/week Very low: 400 MET.min/ week None: <40 MET.min/ week	Active: ≥150 min MVPA/week Insufficiently active:0 mVPA Inactive:0 MVPA	
1	Sample	Members ≥40 years of age (n=4674)	Adults aged 51–61 years and their spouses (n=7338)	All willing community residents aged ≥65 years (not severely demented or bedridden; n=5200)	Women participants aged 50–55 years (n=7004)	Adults aged ≥21 years (non- pregnant, did not respond unable to do PA; n=51 165)	
and an interest	Design	Cross-sectional	Longitudinal	Cross-sectional	Cross-sectional	Cross-sectional	
	Data sources	HeathPartners members survey (1995) linked with administrative healthcare claim data (1996–1999)	Health and Retirement Study	Nakanojo Study	ALSWH 2001	NHIS 2004–2010, MEPS 2006–2011	
ite in the second	Country	USA	s USA	Japan	Australia	NSA	
Toble 2 Ch	First author and year of publication	Anderson 2005 ⁵⁹	Andreyeva 2006 ³	Aoyagi 2011 ⁴²	Brown 2008 ⁴³	Carlson 2014 ⁵	

Review

10

Continued

	ding/COI	unding reported/No declared	an Government/COI ement missing	ilian Government and ilian Ministry of nce and Technology/ 201 declared	an's National Science ncil/COI statement sing	onal Research ndation of Korea and Jl National University pital/no COI declared	unding reported/COI ement missing	tralian Government artment of Health and ing and Australian onal Health and lical Research Council/ COI declared	unding reported/COI ement missing	Continued
	Time frame [‡] Fun	1 year (2012) No 1 COI	1 year (2009) Kore statı	1 year (2010) Braz Braz Scie no (1 year (2001) Taiw Cou miss	Multiple years Nati (2005–2010) Four Seou Hos	2 years (1995— No f 1999) statı	1 year (2010) Aus Dep Age Nati Mec no 0	1 year (1987) No f statı	
	Population-level amount * (%) [†] , sensitivity/uncertainty analysis			PA explained 1% of medicine and 0.7% overall expenditure (statistical sensitivity analysis conducted)				\$A40 million at the national level	US\$29.2 billion, statistical sensitivity analysis conducted Converted national estimate: \$103.6 billion INT	
	Major findings	No significant association between PA and expenditure when adjusted for covariates	The mean difference between active and inactive persons was US\$14.12/month	Inverse association between PA and expenditure	Those who exercised had lower inpatient expenses (2079 vs 3330 NT\$) but higher outpatient expenses (9738 vs 9151 NT\$)	Those who were continuously inactive had 11.7% higher medical costs (8.7%– 25.3% disease specific)	At risk versus not at risk: \$460 versus \$A423/year (not statistically significant)	Physical inactivity, not prolonged sitting was associated with higher costs (\$A94/year)	Lower annual direct medical costs among those who are physically active: U\$\$1019 versus U\$\$1349	
	Covariates adjusted	Age, sex, race, income, health status	None	Age, sex, smoking, blood pressure, BMI	Age, sex, ethnicity, marital status, employment status, income, education,	Age, sex, income, area of residence, smoking, alcohol, BMI (propensity score matching)	None	Survey year, marital status, area of residence, education, smoking, BMI, depressive symptoms	Age, sex, lifetime smoking status	
	Types of costs	Expenditures for all services	Self-reported healthcare visits and direct expenditure	Overall heal thcare expenditure (all items registered in the medical records)	Healthcare claim data (inpatient and outpatient)	Inpatient, outpatient and prescription costs	Claim charges, primarily including inpatient and some ancillary services	Total Medicare cost paid by the government and out of pocket	Self-reported medical costs confirmed by a survey of medical providers	
	PA categories	 PA guidelines (strength and/or aerobic PA) Aerobic PA (0; <75; 75-149, 150-299, >300 min/ week) 	Inactive versus acceptable versus active based on questionnaire score	Habitual PA questionnaire score quartiles	Exercised in the past 2 weeks (yes versus no)	Continuously reported exercise that 'worked up a sweat' for >1 time/week	≤60 min/week (at risk) versus >60 min/ week	 Active (≥40 MET- min/day/low sitting (<8 hours/day) Active/high sitting intring Active/high hours/high sitting Inactive/low Inactive/high sitting 	≥30 min of MVPA over ≥3 days versus the rest of the sample	
	Sample	Non-disabled adults (did not respond unable to do PA; n=8843)	Adults aged ≥ 40 years, selected from community centres (n=250)	Adults randomly selected in five basic healthcare units in Bauru (≥50 years; n=963)	Adults selected from three major regions of Taiwan (n=15 670)	40 to 69-year-old adults who had not changed PA levels during the study period (n=47 290)	AHMG members (n=19 812)	Middle-aged cohort (born 1946–1951) of Australian women (n=5535– 6108)	Non-pregnant participants aged ≥15 years, without physical limitations (n=20 041)	
	Design	Cross-sectional	Cross-sectional	Cross-sectional	Cross-sectional	Retrospective cohort	Cross-sectional	e Longitudinal	Cross-sectional	
	Data sources	NHIS 2006–2007, MEPS 2007–2009	A study of 250 adult	Local municipality health offices healthcare expenditure data	NHIS 2001, National Health Insurance Research Database 2001	Korean National Health Insurance Database	AHMG Insurance Claim Health Risk Appraisal data (1995–1999)	ALSWH and Medicar system (2001–2010)	NMES 1987	
ntinued	Country	USA	Korea	Brazil	Taiwan	Korea	Australia	Australia	USA	
Table 3 Co	First author and year of publication	Chevan 2014 ⁴⁶	Cho 2011 ³⁹	Codogno 2015 ⁴⁸	Lin 2008 ⁴⁵	Min 2016 ³⁸	Musich 2003 ⁴⁴	Peeters 2014 ³⁶	Pratt 2000 ⁴⁰	

11

-					
24	A	VП	A	1.17	
h 1	. –8		. –8	' & ' #	

Table 3 (ontinued										
First author and year of publication	Country	Data sources	Design	Sample	PA categories	Types of costs	Covariates adjusted	Major findings	Population-level amount* (%) [†] , sensitivity/uncertainty analysis	Time frame [‡]	Funding/COI
Pronk 1999 ⁴⁷	USA	HeathPartners members survey (1995) linked with administrative healthcare claim data (1995–1996)	Cross-sectional data	Members ≥40 years of age (n=5689)	Number of active days in the prior week	HealthPartners medical claims	Age, sex, race, chronic disease, smoking, BMI	An additional day of PA led to a 4.7% decrease in median medical charges		1.5 years (1995–1996)	HealthPartners/COI statement missing
Wang 2004 ⁴¹	USA	NMES 1987	Cross-sectional	Non-pregnant adults who reported being downhearted and blue at least a little of the time (n=12 250)	≥30 min of MVPA over ≥3 days versus the rest of the sample	Medical costs including hospitalisations, physician visits, medication, home care	Age, sex, race, socioeconomic status, area of residence, physical limitations, smoking, body weight	Among those downhearted and blue, physical inactivity was associated with 6.1% of the expenditure (US\$133 in 1887 and US\$429 in 2003)	Physical inactivity accounted for U\$\$11.8 billioConverted national estimate: \$37.2 billion INTn in 1987 (U\$\$38 billion in 2003) among those who were downhearted and blue	1 year (1987/2003)	No funding reported/COI statement missing
Wang 2004 ⁴⁹	USA	NHIS 1995, MEPS 1996	Cross-sectional	Non-pregnant adults without physical limitations (n=2472)	≥5×30 min MPA/ week or ≥3×20 min VPA versus the rest of the sample	Self-reported medical costs confirmed by a survey of medical providers	Covariates were not specified, stratified by age groups, sex, smoking status and weight	Active adults and lower prevalence of CVD and lower cost per case of CVD	Physical inactivity accounted for 13.1% of medical expenditure of people with CVD	1 year (1996)	No funding reported/COI statement missing
Yang 2011 ³⁷	Japan	A cohort of the National Health Insurance beneficiaries	Longitudinal	Seniors aged ≥70 years capable of PA, without CVD, cancer, arthritis, and cognitive dysfunction (n=483)	Low: no sports+ no brisk walking + low walking Moderate: no sports + no brisk walking + any walking + any walking + any walking	Inpatient and outpatient costs	Age, sex, hypertension, hypertipidaemia, diabetes, liver or renal disease, smoking, drinking, BMI, physical performance, depressive symptoms, cognitive status	Per capita medical costs: low versus moderate versus US\$751 versus US\$723/month; when adjusted for physical performance: US\$827 versus US\$712/month versus US\$702/month difference driven by inpatient costs)	Statistical sensitivity analysis conducted	5.5 years (2002–2008)	Japanese Society for Promotion of Science, Japan Atherosclerosis Prevention Fund, Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare of Japan/COI statement missing
*Converted na converted to p tinterpreted a: #The cost estin presented the (A, Australian di Panel Survey; M	tional estimate: urchasing powe is the total amou hate may be bas sistimates in 196, A9 silstrs, AHMG, A IET, metabolic e	we inflated the nationa r parity (PPP) internatior int of direct healthcare c ied on data from multiple <i>ty</i> USS. ustralian Health Manage quivalents: MPA, moder	Il estimates in local nal dollars using cc cost that was assoc le years; however, 1 ement Group; ALSI ate physical activit ate physical activit	I currency units from ti onversion factors provi ciated with physical ins the time frame here re WH, Australian Longitu ty; MVPA, moderate-to	he year of data to 2013 ided by the World Bank - activity. % interpreted a fers to the year for whic udinal Study on Women' -vigorous physical activ.	using the annual con (http://data.worldban is the percentage of o :h the estimate is pres 's Health; BMI, body n ity; NHIS, National He	sumer prices inflation in k.org/indicator/PA.NUS.f verall healthcare cost th iented. For example, And ass index; COI, conflict- ast index; COI, conflict-	dicators from the World F PPP). at was spent on diseases lerson 2005 ⁵⁹ averaged a of interest, CVD, cardiove 'MES, National Medical E.	ank (http://data.worldbank. that were attributable to ph nnualised charges over a 4- sscular disease; INT, Internat xpenditure Survey; NT\$, Nev	org/indicator/FP.C vysical inactivity. year period (from ional dollars; MEP v Taiwan dollars; F	PI.TOTL.ZG) and then 1996 to 1999) but S. Medical Expenditure A. physical activity, Q1,

Table 4 Characteris	stics of studies th	at estimated the indirect costs	of physical inactivity					
First author and year of publication	Country	Data sources	Definition of PA (minimal risk counterfactual)	Types of indirect costs	Methodology	Findings* (sensitivity analysis)	Time frame	Discounting costs
Cadilhac 2011 ²⁷	Australia	National Health Survey 2004–2005, Australian Burden of Disease data 2003, Time Use Survey 2006	≥5×30 min MPA or ≥3×20 min VPA /week F	Work-forced, home- based and leisure-based production	Workforce production: Friction Cost Approach (Human Capital Approach as sensitivity analysis); household production: 'replacement cost'; leisure time production: 'opportunity cost method' approach	\$A1135 million, structural and statistical sensitivity analysis conducted Converted national estimate: \$882.8 million INT	Lifetime	Yes
Ding 2016 ²	142 countries	International Labour Organization employment statistics, Global Burden of Disease Study 2013, World Bank 2013 gross domestic product data	≥150 min/week of MVPA I	Productivity losses due to premature mortality	Friction Cost Approach (Human Capital Approach as sensitivity analysis)	\$13.7 billion INT worldwide, structural and statistical sensitivity analysis: \$3.5– 34.5 billion INT, when using unadjusted PAFs: \$21.3 (\$6.1–47.6) billion INT	1 year (2013)	N/A
Janssen 2012 ¹⁸	Canada	Canadian Health Measures Survey 2007–2009, EBIC 2000	7-day accelerometry ≥150 min/ i week	Productivity losses due to lillness, injuries/disability and premature deaths	Human Capital Approach	 \$C4.3 billion, statistical sensitivity analysis: \$C2.8– 6.1 billion Converted national estimate: \$3.8 billion INT 	Lifetime	Yes
Katzmarzyk 2004 ²⁰	Canada	CCHS 2000–2001, EBIC 1998/93	Energy expenditure ≥6.3 kJ/kg/day	Productivity losses due to illness, injuries/disability and premature deaths	Human Capital Approach	\$C3.7 billion, statistical sensitivity analysis±20% Converted national estimate: \$3.8 billion INT	Lifetime	Yes
Katzmarzyk 2011 ¹⁹	Canada	CCHS 2009, EBIC 1998	Energy expenditure ≥6.3 I kJ/kg/day	Productivity losses due to illness, injuries/disability and premature deaths	Human Capital Approach	\$C2.3 billion in Ontario, Canada	Lifetime	Yes (based on checking the reference)
Krueger 2014 ²³	Canada	CCHS 2009, EBIC 1998	Not defined as 'inactive' I (did not specify)	Productivity losses due to lillness, injuries/disability and premature deaths	Human Capital Approach	\$C7 billion, statistical sensitivity analysis conducted Converted national estimate: \$5.8 billion INT	Lifetime	Yes (based on checking the reference)
Krueger 2015 ²²	Canada	CCHS 2012, EBIC 1998/2008	Leisure-time energy F expenditure ≥1.5 kcal/ i kg/day	Productivity losses due to lillness, injuries/disability and premature deaths	Human Capital Approach (Friction Cost Approach as sensitivity analysis)	\$C7.5 billion, structural sensitivity analysis conducted: much lower estimates based on Friction Cost Approach Converted national estimate: \$6.2 billion INT	Lifetime	Yes (based on checking the reference)
Krueger 2016 ²¹	Canada	CCHS 2012, EBIC 1998/2008	Leisure-time energy F expenditure ≥1.5 kcal/ i kg/day	Productivity losses due to illness, injuries/disability, and premature deaths	Human Capital Approach	\$C673.5 million for British Columbia, Canada, quoted previous statistical sensitivity analysis±17%	Lifetime	Yes (based on checking the reference)
Martin 2001 ²⁵	Switzerland	Health-enhancing PA survey 1999, a published study on costs associated with each disease, accident statistics from the Swiss Council for Accident Prevention	5×30 min MPA or 3×20 h min VPA /week	Productivity losses for cardiovascular disease, type 2 diabetes and back pain only	Human Capital Approach	1.4 billion SFr, structural sensitivity analysis conducted Indirect cost of sports accidents: 2.3 billion SFr	Lifetime	Ν/Α
								Continued

Table 4 Continued								
First author and year of publication	Country	Data sources	Definition of PA (minimal risk counterfactual)	Types of indirect costs	Methodology	Findings * (sensitivity analysis)	Time frame	Discounting costs
Zhang 2013 ²⁶	China	Chinese Behavioral Risk Factors Surveillance 2007, National Health Services Survey 2003	5×30 min MPA or 3×20 min VPA /week	Economic output lost because of illness, injury- related work disability or premature death before retirement	Human Capital Approach	US\$3.3 billion Converted national estimate: \$8.5 billion INT	Lifetime	Not stated
Grey literature								
Market Economics Limited 2013 ²⁴	New Zealand	Various sources including the Ministry of Health, Statistics New Zealand, District Health Board reports, and others	≥30 min PA×5 day <i>sl</i> week	Monetary values for loss of productivity, pain and suffering. Also included other costs, such as promoting PA	Value of a statistical life/life years approaches	\$661 million NZD, structural sensitivity analysis; \$295 million-7.5 billion NZD Converted national estimate: \$499.9 million INT	Lifetime	Yes
Colman 2004 ¹⁶	Canada	CCHS, EBIC 1998	Expenditure ≥1.5 kcal/ kg/day	Productivity losses due to premature death and disability	Human Capital Approach	\$C362 million/year for British Columbia, Canada	Lifetime	Yes (based on checking the reference)
International Sports and Culture Association and Centre for Economics and Business Research 2015 ¹⁷	EU-28	WHO, Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, Eurostat, International Development Association, EUCAN and published studies	150 min MPA or 75 min VPA/week or combination	Value of human capital that is lost due to premature morbidity and mortality	Human Capital Approach	UK: €12.31 billion; Germany: €12.85 billion; Italy: €10.58 billion; France: €8.25 billion; Spain: €5.62 million; Poland €1.96 million; EU-28: €71.1 billion Converted national estimates: UK \$15.5; Germany \$16.8; Italy \$14.4; France \$10.2; Spain \$8.5; Poland \$4.7 billion INT	Lifetime	Not stated
*Converted national estirr ZG) and then converted to due to the lack of SFr to Pl	nate: we inflated th purchasing power PP international do	e national estimates in local currency parity (PPP) international dollars usi Ilar conversion factor from the World	<pre>/ units from the year of dat ng conversion factors provi Bank.</pre>	a to 2013 using the annual ided by the World Bank (htt	consumer prices inflation indicators from o://data.worldbank.org/indicator/PA.NUS.	the World Bank (http://data.wo PPP). However, the estimate wa	'ldbank.org/indica s not converted fo	ltor/FP.CPI.TOTL. rr Martin et al ²⁵

Ding D, et al. Br J Sports Med 2017;0:1–19. doi:10.1136/bjsport27016-097385

A, Australian dollars; C. Canadian dollars; CCHS, Canadian Community Health Survey; EBIC, Economic Burden of Illness in Canada; EU-28: 28 member countries of the European Union; INT, international dollars; MPA, moderate physical activity; NA, not applicable; NZD, New Zealand dollars; PA, physical activity: PAF, population attributable fraction; £ , pounds sterling; SFr, Swiss francs; VPA, vigorous physical activity.

with a substantial disease burden in almost every country where estimates exist. However, because of large variation in methodologies, health systems and the prevalence of physical inactivity over time, it is problematic to compare estimates of the cost of physical inactivity across studies and countries. As demonstrated by the current review, there is important variation in the perspective taken (eg, healthcare payer only vs societal perspective), type of costs included, specific costing approaches, measurement of physical activity, adjustment for covariates/confounding, time frame (eg, 1 year vs lifetime) and whether sensitivity analysis was undertaken and in what form. These all contributed to the substantial variations in the estimates of economic burden.

Study perspective

The perspective refers to the viewpoint from which an economic analysis is conducted, which influences the types of information included.⁵⁰ Both the original and second Panels on Cost-Effectiveness in Health and Medicine recommended taking a societal perspective as the most comprehensive approach because it estimates the total impact on society, including the health sector, non-health sector and households.^{50 51} Economic burden of disease studies should ideally be aligned with this guidance for consistency. Specifically, studies should collect information on costs to the healthcare sector (ie, direct costs to public/private healthcare providers and patient costs), non-health sectors (indirect costs or productivity losses) and household economy (eg, impact on usual activities and carers, where appropriate). Most existing studies on physical inactivity take a narrower healthcare sector perspective with the rationale that the key decision maker in addressing inactivity is the health sector. While studies on healthcare costs are necessary, we argue that it is not sufficient, and it is straightforward to estimate non-health sector productivity losses and the impact on the household economy. Taking such wider impacts into account can help make the economic case for additional healthcare resources. Furthermore, policies and interventions that impact on physical activity may reside outside of the healthcare sector (eg, transportation) and may involve cross-sectoral partnership.

It is important to note that this approach estimates the 'production costs' resulting from physical inactivity to society, regarding the increase in healthcare production and the reduction in economy and household production. As discussed previously, it is possible to build on this to 'value' the impact of inactivity on health, rather than only estimating cost. There are alternative methods to do so, such as willingness to pay and VSL; however, these methods can be expensive to undertake. Therefore, in an effort to proceed incrementally and pragmatically, and to attempt to bring some initial alignment of future economic burden of disease studies, we reiterate our recommendation to take a societal approach concentrated on production costs and to disaggregate results into healthcare sector (direct costs), the wider economy or productivity impacts (indirect costs) and the household economy.

PAF-based versus econometric approaches

Two main approaches were used for estimating the direct healthcare costs of physical inactivity: a PAF-based approach and an econometric approach. Usually, an econometric approach leads to higher estimates. The marked differences in estimates using the two approaches may be explained in part by the following. First, a PAF-based approach focuses on capturing costs averted if certain diseases were prevented. Econometric models could additionally take into account potentially higher treatment

intensity and costs, and possibly other ancillary costs among those with a disease/condition.⁵² Second, although the US Physical Activity Guidelines Advisory Committee Report²⁸ concluded that there is moderate to strong evidence for the effects of physical activity on more than 20 diseases/conditions, most studies using a PAF-based approach included only a small subset of these. For example, no study reviewed included more than eight conditions (table 2). Therefore, using a PAF-based approach may underestimate the real healthcare costs associated with physical inactivity. Third, econometric analyses may capture differences in healthcare expenditure resulting from the fundamental differences between physically active and inactive individuals, such as overall health-seeking behaviour and health status. For example, according to Carlson et al's cross-sectional analysis, adjusting for body mass index and excluding those with difficulty walking led to a 40% reduction in the estimated healthcare costs of physical inactivity.⁵ Fourth, while studies using a PAF-based approach were mainly based on overall adult populations, most studies using an econometric approach were based on samples of older participants, where physical inactivity-related diseases and conditions were more likely to occur. Furthermore, in the longitudinal analysis by Andreyeva and Sturm, adjusting for baseline health led to 45% lower healthcare cost estimates.35 Although most econometric analyses adjusted for covariates, which should be standard practice, without longitudinal data and careful methodological considerations, it is likely that econometric models could overestimate the actual healthcare costs of physical inactivity because of residual confounding and reverse causality.

The choice of applying a PAF-based approach versus an econometric approach depends mainly on data availability. Econometric analyses require data on physical inactivity and healthcare expenditure linked at the individual level. Regression models are usually performed to estimate the excess healthcare expenditure among those who are physically inactive, which could then be extrapolated to a population. Econometric analyses also provide opportunities to estimate healthcare costs within a particular population subgroup, for example, those who were 'downhearted and blue'.⁴⁹ However, it is important to ensure the generalisability of a sample before extrapolating findings to an entire population.

Studies using a PAF-based approach require data on healthcare costs for each of the diseases/conditions associated with physical inactivity. By applying PAF, one can estimate the proportion of healthcare costs attributable to physical inactivity. Several methodological aspects should be considered. First, the calculation of PAF should be based on adjusted RR. Unfortunately, more than half of the studies tabulated in table 2 did not adjust for covariates for PAF calculation. In our previous international study, we conducted a sensitivity analysis by applying PAF based on unadjusted RR. We found that this nearly doubled the estimates from the main analysis that was based on adjusted PAF.² Second, ideally for calculating PAF, RR and the prevalence of physical activity should be based on the same population using the same definition of physical activity. However, this is challenging because the current epidemiological evidence of physical activity mostly stemmed from a small number of countries using heterogeneous definitions and measurement of physical activity. Third, summing physical inactivity-related costs of each disease/ condition may result in double counting due to comorbidity. Current studies rarely address this issue, leaving comorbidity an ongoing challenge for future methodological advancement.

Although the decision for methodological approaches is practically driven by data availability, it is vital that for whatever approach chosen, care is taken to address the methodological issues raised above and to report all key assumptions, limitations and justifications for approaches taken.

Estimates of indirect costs

Only one-third of studies estimated the indirect costs in addition to direct costs. Studies varied depending on whether an FCA, HCA or VS approach was taken, which naturally results in different estimates produced. For example, according to the 1998 Economic Burden of Illness in Canada report, which applied an HCA, indirect costs of cardiovascular disease represented 171% of its direct costs.⁵³ However, the same ratio was merely 3.1% according to the 2008 report,⁵⁴ which applied an FCA.²²

It is important to recognise that the existence of the FCA, HCA and VSL approach is not a weakness of economic analysis. Each approach involves different value judgements regarding what the analysis should consider, such as the cost of replacement (to employers), lifetime (to employees) or the value of life itself. These are ethical and contestable concepts. We recommend that a transparent economic analysis should explicitly state the value frame used and assumptions made and calibrate the analysis to the intended decision makers/end-users. As part of this process, we recommend structural sensitivity analyses that adopt different approaches, similar to the study by Cadilhac et al^{27} to enable readers to fully understand the impact of adopting different value judgements. Equally, it is important that those who interpret the estimates understand the differences between methods to avoid erroneous comparisons between studies and to avoid needless confusion. It is important that economists are part of research teams to guide the analysis undertaken and help communicate the methods and results.

Time frame

The economic burden of physical inactivity could occur at present and in the future. For example, deaths and disability due to illnesses could incur future costs in terms of losses of income and other production. Almost all studies reviewed used a 1-year time frame for direct costs to capture healthcare expenditure occurring in the year of analysis. Studies that included indirect costs adopt a lifetime approach by default, by valuing productivity losses in the present period and also in the future (for the FCA this is conditional on the replacement period). It is important that studies explicitly describe the time frame of the analysis and apply discounting to estimate the NPV of all current and future estimates. The NPV is a single estimate designed to create a consistent comparison across studies that may use different time periods.^{15 50} A number of studies estimated lifetime costs did not use or explicitly mention discounting. This is poor practice that can be easily avoided.

Sensitivity analysis

Estimating the economic burden of physical inactivity, or any other risk factor, involves both inevitable statistical uncertainty and making various choices regarding which modelling approaches/methods (eg, FCA vs HCA) are included in the study. Therefore, it is imperative to clearly state assumptions for the main analysis and conduct comprehensive sensitivity analyses.¹¹ ^{50 51} Sensitivity analysis is an integral component of any robust and transparent economic analysis.⁵⁵ Based on the current review of the literature, sensitivity analysis was not included in all studies. Again, this should be standard practice.

Study presentation

Most studies presented the results with sufficient information regarding the source of data, sampling frame (if applicable), measures of physical activity, type of costs, diseases/conditions included and year and currency. However, presentation of other methodological details was insufficient and often ambiguous, such as how the PAF was derived (eg, whether based on adjusted RR), perspectives, approaches, time frame, discounting and sensitivity analysis. Several studies presented the proportion of total healthcare expenditure attributable to physical inactivity, which is meant to facilitate comparison across studies and countries/regions. However, some studies presented such information in a misleading way by summing direct and indirect costs as the numerator, which inflated the percentage by several fold.^{17 18} Future studies should clearly and accurately present key information to improve transparency and integrity.

The need for economic evaluation of interventions to address physical inactivity

Estimating the economic burden is a vital first step in understanding the overall burden of physical inactivity and the consequences of inaction, which helps galvanise policy efforts. However, burden of disease studies should not be the sole consideration in the prioritisation process. For instance, large problems may be addressed relatively inexpensively and vice versa. Therefore, it is vital that economic evaluation is undertaken to assess both the costs and benefits of interventions to reduce the economic burden and to identify interventions that are the greatest value for money. In this way, resource-constrained decision makers can best prioritise societal resources to increase population health. There are guidelines that should be followed when conducting and reporting economic evaluations.⁵⁶

Future directions

Overall, estimating the economic burden of physical inactivity is an area of increasing research and policy importance. We recommend that future cross-disciplinary collaborations involve economists to ensure that best practice is adopted, and physical activity experts to ensure that analyses are valid. Specifically, we recommend that a societal perspective is adopted to include direct, indirect and household costs, with the overall estimate reported and then disaggregated to these three levels. Furthermore, it is vital to carefully consider potential confounding, reverse causality and comorbidity. Discounting (when future impacts are included) and sensitivity analysis should be undertaken routinely. Overall, it is vital that studies are transparent in reporting the objectives, rationale and intended end-users/ decision makers and that they align with assumptions made with the objectives. Finally, studies should transparently report any funding sources and conflict of interest.

There are currently no guidelines specifically for studies that estimate the economic burden of risk factors; therefore, we have summarised what we have discussed above in a new checklist (table 5), adapted from the Consolidated Health Economic Evaluation Reporting Standards.⁵⁶ It is important to acknowledge that it is impossible to completely standardise methodologies because economic analysis is often conducted to address the needs of specific stakeholders. Hence, our newly developed checklist should be used as a guide for improving methodological rigour and reporting quality for future economic analysis that is set up to appropriately address specific objectives.

Assessing the economic burden of physical inactivity is important; however, there is a need for general improvement in
Table 5 Checklist for report	ing estima	ates of the economic costs/burden of risk factors*	
Section/item	ltem no.	Recommendation	Reported on page no./line no.
Title and abstract			
Title	1	Identify the study as an estimate of the economic burden of a risk factor (ie, physical activity) and identify the study sample.	
Abstract	2	Provide a summary of objectives, perspective, setting, methods (including study design and inputs), results, including statistical uncertainty, and sensitivity analysis (changes in key structural assumptions) and conclusions.	
Introduction			
Background and objectives	3	Provide an explicit statement of the study objective(s) and broader context for the study. Present the study question and its relevance for health policy or practice decisions. Describe whether previous estimates existed for the same risk factor among the same (or comparable) populations.	
Methods			
Target population and subgroups	4	Describe characteristics of the study sample/population. If subsamples/populations are chosen, provide justification of why and how they are chosen.	
Setting and location	5	State relevant aspects of the system(s) in which the decision(s) need(s) to be made. Define decision maker(s) that the study is intended to inform.	
Study perspective	6	Describe the perspective of the study, ensure this is consistent with the study objective(s) and aligned with the categories of costs/burden being evaluated.	
The risk factor(s)	7	Define the risk factor(s) (eg, physical inactivity), how the risk factor is measured (eg, questionnaire), the reliability and validity of the measurement instrument, the minimal risk counterfactual and the rationale for selecting the counterfactual or categories (eg, meeting physical activity recommendations).	
Choice of health outcomes	8	Define the health outcomes associated with the risk factor(s), the rationale for selecting the outcomes (eg, evidence on the risk factor–outcome associations), describe whether comorbidity is taken into account.	
Costs/burden estimated	9	Define the costs/burden estimated (eg, healthcare expenditure, productivity losses) and the estimates included (eg, inpatient and outpatient care).	
Data sources	10	Describe the sources of data, the years the data cover and any major caveats/limitations related to the data, if any.	
Time frame	11	State the time frame over which costs/burden are considered (eg, single year, patient lifetime) and explain why it is appropriate.	
Discount rate(s)	12	Report the choice of the discount rate(s) used for costs/burden and explain why this choice is appropriate.	
Year of reporting and common unit of measure for costs/burden	13	Report the year that the estimates refer to and the common unit of measure used to collate costs/ burden (eg, for costs state the currency, and for burden state the health measure, such as disability adjusted life years. If relevant, describe methods for converting costs into a common currency and year of reporting (eg, inflation rates, purchasing power parity conversion factors).	
Analytic methods and assumptions made	14 14a 14b	Describe the overall analytical approach (eg, population attributable fraction (PAF) approach and econometric approach). Describe all assumptions, such as rationale for choice of model, statistical distribution and any other major assumptions (eg, missing data imputation). For study using a PAF approach, report where the PAF was derived, whether PAF was based on adjusted or crude relative risk. For study using an econometric approach, report the study design (eg, prospective, cross-sectional), statistical models and covariates adjusted.	
Results			
Costs/burden estimates	15	Report the values (eg, mean) and associated statistical distributions/ranges for all parameters. If secondary data is used, reference appropriately. A bespoke table transparently reporting all input values (from methods) and outputs (from results) is strongly recommended.	
Characterising uncertainty	16	If applicable, describe the effects of sampling uncertainty (statistical sensitivity analysis) on results and structural uncertainty in changing methodological assumptions (eg, study perspective, model choice and discount rates).	
Characterising heterogeneity	17	If applicable, report differences in costs and/or other outcomes that can be explained by variations between subgroups with different baseline characteristics or other observed variability in effects that are not reducible by more information.	
Other			
Source of funding	18	Describe how the study was funded and the role of the funder in the identification, design, conduct and reporting of the analysis. Describe other non-monetary sources of support.	
Conflict(s) of interest	19	Describe any potential for conflict of interest among study contributors in accordance with journal policy. In the absence of a journal policy, we recommend authors to comply with International Committee of Medical Journal Editors' recommendations.	

*Checklist adapted from the Consolidated Health Economic Evaluation Reporting Standards (CHEERS).

the conduct, reporting and interpretation of studies to increase the credibility of findings and to promote their use by decision makers.

What is currently known?

- The pandemic of physical inactivity causes diseases and deaths and costs billions of dollars to societies around the world.
- Economic analysis is essential to bridging the policy– implementation gap, increasing political engagement and motivating actions.
- A range of studies have been published on the economic burden of physical inactivity, mostly in developed countries. However, prior estimates, even for the same country, vary substantially across studies.
- There is no existing quality assessment tool or established methodological guidelines on how to conduct a high-quality analysis of the economic burden of physical inactivity or other lifestyle risk factor.

What are the new findings?

- Among the current economic burden estimates, there is important variation in the perspective taken, type of costs included, specific costing approaches, measurement of physical activity, adjustment for covariates/confounding, time frame and whether sensitivity analysis was undertaken and in what form. These all contributed to the substantial variations in the estimates of economic burden.
- Two main approaches were used for estimating the direct health care costs of physical inactivity: a population attributable fraction-based approach and an econometric approach. Usually, an econometric approach leads to higher estimates based on fundamental differences between the two approaches.
- Many prior studies did not follow best practice in economic analysis and did not present sufficient information in a transparent fashion.
- We developed a new checklist as a guide for improving methodological rigour and reporting quality for future economic burden analysis, adapted from the Consolidated Health Economic Evaluation Reporting Standards checklist.

Contributors DD led the conceptualisation, design and writing of this paper with critical input from KDL and other coauthors. DD, TLK-A and BN conducted independent literature search and study selection. DD conducted data extraction with TLK-A and BN independently re-entering data for quality check. DD and KDL developed the checklist. All authors critically reviewed the paper and approved the final version for submission.

Funding Dr Ding (APP1072223) is funded by an early career fellowship from the National Health and Medical Research Council of Australia. The funding sources had no involvement in the analysis presented here.

Competing interests None declared.

Provenance and peer review Commissioned; externally peer reviewed.

 $\hfill {\ensuremath{\mathbb O}}$ Article author(s) (or their employer(s) unless otherwise stated in the text of the article) 2017. All rights reserved. No commercial use is permitted unless otherwise expressly granted.

REFERENCES

 Lee IM, Shiroma EJ, Lobelo F, et al. Effect of physical inactivity on major noncommunicable diseases worldwide: an analysis of burden of disease and life expectancy. *Lancet* 2012;380:219–29.

- 2 Ding D, Lawson KD, Kolbe-Alexander TL, et al. The economic burden of physical inactivity: a global analysis of major non-communicable diseases. *Lancet* 2016;388:1311–24.
- 3 Sallis JF, Bull F, Guthold R, et al. Progress in physical activity over the olympic quadrennium. Lancet 2016;388:1325–36.
- 4 Pratt M, Norris J, Lobelo F, et al. The cost of physical inactivity: moving into the 21st century. Br J Sports Med 2014;48:171–3.
- 5 Carlson SA, Fulton JE, Pratt M, *et al.* Inadequate physical activity and health care expenditures in the United States. *Prog Cardiovasc Dis* 2015;57:315–23.
- 6 Colditz GA. Economic costs of obesity and inactivity. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 1999;31:S663–7.
- 7 Liberati A, Altman DG, Tetzlaff J, *et al.* The PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses of studies that evaluate healthcare interventions: explanation and elaboration. *Bmj* 2009;339:b2700.
- 8 Dunnagan T, Haynes G, Smith V. The relationship between the stages of change for exercise and health insurance costs. *Am J Health Behav* 2001;25:447–59.
- 9 Chenoweth D. The economic cost of physical inactivity in New York State. *American Medical Athletic Association Quarterly* 2000;14:5–8.
- 10 Goetzel RZ, Carls GS, Wang S, *et al*. The relationship between modifiable health risk factors and medical expenditures, absenteeism, short-term disability, and presenteeism among employees at novartis. *J Occup Environ Med* 2009;51:487–99.
- 11 Costa N, Derumeaux H, Rapp T, et al. Methodological considerations in cost of illness studies on Alzheimer disease. *Health Econ Rev* 2012;2:18.
- 12 Koopmanschap MA, Rutten FF, van Ineveld BM, et al. The friction cost method for measuring indirect costs of disease. J Health Econ 1995;14:171–89.
- 13 Koopmanschap MA, Rutten FF. A practical guide for calculating indirect costs of disease. *Pharmacoeconomics* 1996;10:460–6.
- 14 Viscusi WK, Aldy JE. The value of a statistical life: a critical review of market estimates throughout the world. *J Risk Uncertain* 2003;27:5–76.
- 15 Gravelle H, Brouwer W, Niessen L, et al. Discounting in economic evaluations: stepping forward towards optimal decision rules. *Health Econ* 2007;16:307–17.
- 16 Colman R, Walker S. The cost of physical inactivity in British Columbia 2004. British Columbia, Canada: Ministry of Health Planning, 2004.
- 17 International Sport and Culture Association and Centre for Economics and Business Research. *The economic cost of physical inactivity in Europe, 2015*. Denmark: International Sport and Culture Association and Centre for Economics and Business Research, 2015.
- Janssen I. Health care costs of physical inactivity in Canadian adults. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab* 2012;37:803–6.
- 19 Katzmarzyk PT. The economic costs associated with physical inactivity and obesity in Ontario. *Health & fitness Journal of Canada.*, 2011:Vol 4, 10.
- 20 Katzmarzyk PT, Janssen I. The economic costs associated with physical inactivity and obesity in Canada: an update. *Can J Appl Physiol* 2004;29:90–115.
- 21 Krueger H, Koot JM, Rasali DP, et al. Regional variations in the economic burden attributable to excess weight, physical inactivity and tobacco smoking across british columbia. *Health Promot Chronic Dis Prev Can* 2016;36:76–86.
- 22 Krueger H, Krueger J, Koot J. Variation across Canada in the economic burden attributable to excess weight, tobacco smoking and physical inactivity. *Can J Public Health* 2015;106:e171–7.
- 23 Krueger H, Turner D, Krueger J, et al. The economic benefits of risk factor reduction in Canada: tobacco smoking, excess weight and physical inactivity. Can J Public Health 2014;105:e69–78.
- 24 Market Economics Limited. *The costs of physical inactivity: toward a regional full-cost accounting perspective*. New Zealand: Auckland Council, Waikato Regional Council, and Wellington Regional Strategy Committee, 2013.
- 25 Martin BW, Beeler I, Szucs T, et al. Economic benefits of the health-enhancing effects of physical activity: first estimates for Switzerland: Scientific position statement. *Schweiz Z Sportmed Sporttraumatol* 2001;49:131–3.
- 26 Zhang J, Chaaban J. The economic cost of physical inactivity in China. Prev Med 2013;56:75–8.
- 27 Cadilhac DA, Cumming TB, Sheppard L, *et al*. The economic benefits of reducing physical inactivity: an Australian example. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act* 2011;8:99.
- 28 Physical Activity Guidelines Advisory Committee. *Physical activity guidelines advisory committee report, 2008*. Washington, DC: U.S Department of Health and Human Services, 2008.
- 29 Bielemann RM, Silva BG, Coll CV, et al. Burden of physical inactivity and hospitalization costs due to chronic diseases. *Rev Saude Publica* 2015;49. Epub ahead of print 20 Oct 2015.
- 30 Stephenson J, Bauman AE, Armstrong T, et al. The cost of illness attributable to physical inactivity in Australia. Canberra, ACT, Australia: The Commonwealth Department of Health and Aged Care and the Australian Sports Commission, 2000.
- 31 Maresova K. The costs of physical inactivity in the Czech Republic in 2008. J Phys Act Health 2014;11:489–94.
- 32 Townsend N, Foster C. Physical inactivity: economic costs to NHS clinical commissioning groups. London, UK: Public Health England, 2016.
- 33 Katzmarzyk PT, Gledhill N, Shephard RJ. The economic burden of physical inactivity in Canada. CMAJ 2000;163:1435–40.

- 34 Scarborough P, Bhatnagar P, Wickramasinghe KK, et al. The economic burden of ill health due to diet, physical inactivity, smoking, alcohol and obesity in the UK: an update to 2006-07 NHS costs. J Public Health 2011;33:527–35.
- 35 Andreyeva T, Sturm R. Physical activity and changes in health care costs in late middle age. J Phys Act Health 2006;3:S6–S19.
- 36 Peeters GM, Mishra GD, Dobson AJ, *et al*. Health care costs associated with prolonged sitting and inactivity. *Am J Prev Med* 2014;46:265–72.
- 37 Yang G, Niu K, Fujita K, et al. Impact of physical activity and performance on medical care costs among the Japanese elderly. *Geriatr Gerontol Int* 2011;11:157–65.
- 38 Min JY, Min KB. Excess medical care costs associated with physical inactivity among korean adults: retrospective cohort study. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2016;13:136.
- 39 Cho M-H, Cho B-J. A case study of physical activity levels and medical expenditure of the korean middle aged. *S Afr J Res Sport, Phys Educ* 2011;33:35–44.
- 40 Pratt M, Macera CA, Wang G. Higher direct medical costs associated with physical inactivity. *Phys Sportsmed* 2000;28:63–70.
- 41 Wang G, Pratt M, Macera CA, *et al*. Physical activity, cardiovascular disease, and medical expenditures in U.S. adults. *Ann Behav Med* 2004;28:88–94.
- 42 Aoyagi Y, Shephard RJ. A model to estimate the potential for a physical activityinduced reduction in healthcare costs for the elderly, based on pedometer/ accelerometer data from the Nakanojo study. Sports Med 2011;41:695–708.
- 43 Brown WJ, Hockey R, Dobson AJ. Physical activity, body mass index and health care costs in mid-age Australian women. Aust N Z J Public Health 2008;32:150–5.
- 44 Musich S, Hook D, Barnett T, et al. The association between health risk status and health care costs among the membership of an australian health plan. *Health* Promot Int 2003;18:57–65.
- 45 Lin TF. Modifiable health risk factors and medical expenditures The case of Taiwan. *Soc Sci Med* 2008;67:1727–36.
- 46 Chevan J, Roberts DE. No short-term savings in health care expenditures for physically active adults. *Prev Med* 2014;63:1–5.
- 47 Pronk NP, Goodman MJ, O'Connor PJ, et al. Relationship between modifiable health risks and short-term health care charges. Jama 1999;282:2235–9.

- 48 Codogno JS, Turi BC, Kemper HC, et al. Physical inactivity of adults and 1-year health care expenditures in Brazil. Int J Public Health 2015;60:309–16.
- 49 Wang G, Brown DR. Impact of physical activity on medical expenditures among adults downhearted and blue. *Am J Health Behav* 2004;28:208–17.
- 50 Sanders GD, Neumann PJ, Basu A, et al. Recommendations for conduct, methodological practices, and reporting of Cost-effectiveness analyses: second panel on Cost-Effectiveness in health and medicine. JAMA 2016;316:1093–103.
- 51 Russell LB, Gold MR, Siegel JE, *et al.* The role of cost-effectiveness analysis in health and medicine. panel on Cost-Effectiveness in health and medicine. *JAMA* 1996;276:1172–7.
- 52 Honeycutt AA, Segel JE, Hoerger TJ, et al. Comparing cost-of-illness estimates from alternative approaches: an application to diabetes. *Health Serv Res* 2009;44:303–20.
- 53 Health Canada. *Economic burden of illness in Canada, 1998*. Ottawa, Canada: Health Canada, 2002.
- 54 Public Health Agency of Canada. *Economic burden of illness in Canada, 2005–2008*. Ottawa, Canada: Public Health Agency of Canada, 2014.
- 55 Agro KE, Bradley CA, Mittmann N, *et al*. Sensitivity analysis in health economic and pharmacoeconomic studies. an appraisal of the literature. *Pharmacoeconomics* 1997;11:75–88.
- 56 Husereau D, Drummond M, Petrou S, et al. Consolidated health economic evaluation reporting standards (CHEERS) statement. Value Health 2013;16:e1–e5.
- 57 Popkin BM, Kim S, Rusev ER, et al. Measuring the full economiccosts of diet, physical activity and obesity-related chronic diseases. *ObesRev* 2006;7:271–93.
- 58 Allender S, Foster C, Scarborough P, et al. The burden of physical activity-related ill health in the UK. J Epidemiol Community Health 2007;61:344–8.
- 59 Anderson LH, Martinson BC, Crain AL, *et al*. Health carecharges associated with physical inactivity, overweight, and obesity. *PrevChronic Dis* 2005;2:A09.
- 60 Garrett NA, Brasure M, Schmitz KH, *et al*. Physical inactivity:direct cost to a health plan. *Am J Prev Med* 2004;27:304–9.



The economic burden of physical inactivity: a systematic review and critical appraisal

Ding Ding, Tracy Kolbe-Alexander, Binh Nguyen, Peter T Katzmarzyk, Michael Pratt and Kenny D Lawson

Br J Sports Med published online April 26, 2017

Updated information and services can be found at: http://bjsm.bmj.com/content/early/2017/04/26/bjsports-2016-097385

	These Include:
References	This article cites 51 articles, 4 of which you can access for free at: http://bjsm.bmj.com/content/early/2017/04/26/bjsports-2016-097385 #BIBL
Email alerting service	Receive free email alerts when new articles cite this article. Sign up in the box at the top right corner of the online article.
Topic Collections	Articles on similar topics can be found in the following collections Editor's choice (351)

Notes

To request permissions go to: http://group.bmj.com/group/rights-licensing/permissions

To order reprints go to: http://journals.bmj.com/cgi/reprintform

To subscribe to BMJ go to: http://group.bmj.com/subscribe/ DOI: 10.1002/hpja.23

BRIEF REPORT

WILEY Health Promotion Journal of Australia

CHEALTH PROMOTION

Evaluation of the Cancer Council NSW *Eat It To Beat It Healthy Lunch Box* Sessions: A short intervention to promote the intake of fruit and vegetables among families of primary school children in NSW Australia

Abstract

Issue addressed: Children and adults in Australia are not eating the recommended amounts of fruits and vegetables. Our objective was to assess the effectiveness of a health promotion intervention to improve fruit and vegetable intake among primary school children and their families in NSW.

Methods: The Cancer Council New South Wales *Healthy Lunch Box* sessions were a 25-minute session delivered to parents of primary school-aged children. The sessions provided information and resources about fruit and vegetables and healthy school lunch boxes. The evaluation is a quantitative uncontrolled pre-post design. Data were collected using three questionnaires, pre-intervention, 1 week post-intervention and 6 months post-intervention.

Results: A total of 204 parents completed all three evaluation questionnaires to 6 months. Knowledge of recommended intakes and serving sizes of fruit and vegetables improved significantly after the intervention. There was an increase in parents reporting packing vegetables (often/always) in the child's lunch box at 1 week (47%) and 6 months post-intervention (40%) compared to pre-intervention (32%). The proportion of parents reporting that they were confident in packing a healthy lunch box increased from 45% pre-intervention to 62% after the intervention.

Conclusions: The *Healthy Lunch Box* sessions were effective in improving parental knowledge and practices related to fruit and vegetables and parental confidence with packing a healthy lunch box.

So what: This short intervention could be a useful component of a portfolio of interventions to support parents with knowledge and resources to pack a healthy lunch box for their children.

1 | INTRODUCTION

A diet high in fruits and vegetables assists in the prevention of chronic diseases and cancer.¹ In Australia, approximately 32% of cancers are caused by lifestyle factors, including low consumption of fruits and vegetables.^{2,3} National data from 2014 to 2015 show that only 5.1% of Australian adults consume sufficient fruits and vegetables⁴ and 73.1% of children aged 4-8 years consume adequate fruit while only 3.3% reported an adequate vegetable intake.⁴ It is

important to influence children's dietary intake as dietary behaviours often track into adulthood.^{5,6} Health promotion interventions are needed to improve diet quality, particularly vegetable consumption for children and adults.⁷

The *Eat It To Beat It* program is multi-strategy community-based programme run by the Cancer Council New South Wales (CCNSW) to promote the intake of fruit and vegetables of families in NSW. One of the core intervention components is delivery of *"Healthy Lunch Box"* sessions by trained volunteers to parents of primary school students in NSW.

In this paper, we describe the *Healthy Lunch Box* intervention and the results of the evaluation. The evaluation assessed effectiveness in improving parental knowledge, self-efficacy and practices regarding increasing fruit and vegetables intake, particularly in regard to their children's lunch boxes, from pre-intervention to 1 week post-intervention, and the sustainability of effects to 6 months.

2 | METHODS

2.1 | Description of the *Healthy Lunch Box* intervention and evaluation design

The intervention is a free, 25-minute information session delivered to parents and carers of primary school-aged children in NSW, within the school setting. Volunteers are invited to attend a 1-day workshop where they are trained to deliver a standardised presentation developed by CCNSW. Details of the *Healthy Lunch Box* intervention messages and resources are given in Box 1.

To evaluate the intervention a simple pre-post evaluation design was used and focused on two regions in NSW: Hunter Central Coast (HCC) and Greater Western Sydney (GWS). There was no control group.

2.2 | Recruitment and consent procedures

Parent participation in the evaluation was voluntary and they were asked to provide written consent. Parents who consented were given 10-20 minutes to complete the pre-intervention paper-based questionnaire, prior to commencement of the 25-minute *Healthy Lunch Box* session.

EALTH

BOX 1 Intervention components in the Healthy Lunch Box sessions

1. Intervention messages

- a. The link between poor nutrition, especially low fruit and vegetable intake, and risk of chronic disease,
- b. The fruit and vegetable guidelines for adults and children,
- c. Practical tips for healthy eating including a *Healthy Lunch Box* "equation" to encourage consumption of foods from each of the Australian Guide to Healthy Eating food groups,⁸
- d. Ways to limit consumption of unhealthy snack foods and encouraging water or milk as the best beverage choices to keep children hydrated.
- 2. Healthy Lunch Box "show bag" includes
 - a. A weekly lunch box planner to attach to the fridge,
 - A Healthy Lunch Box flip-book outlining an "equation" for packing foods from each food group in the lunch box and ideas on healthy choices from each of the food groups,
 - c. Fruit- and vegetable-based snack ideas,
 - d. A fridge magnet which outlines fruit and vegetables serve sizes,
 - e. Resource showing photographs of individual serves of various fruits and vegetables and recommended number of serves by age group,
 - f. Resource supporting the Crunch & Sip[®] program⁹

Post-intervention questionnaires were administered online at 1 week and 6 months post-intervention using Survey Monkey, and mailed paper-based questionnaires were sent to those without emails. A prize was used as an incentive to encourage participants to respond to the 6 month follow-up questionnaire.

2.3 | Questionnaire content

The questionnaire assessed knowledge, attitudes and practices with respect to fruits, vegetables and packing a healthy lunch box. Where possible existing validated questions from the Australian National Nutrition and Physical Activity Survey,¹⁰ and questions from other evaluations of similar CCNSW programmes,¹¹ were used. Attitudes were generally assessed using a 5-point Likert scale, from "strongly agree" to "strongly disagree." Socio-demographic information was also collected.

The two post-intervention questionnaires were similar in content. They were designed to measure changes in knowledge of fruit and vegetables intakes and serving sizes, changes in parental self-efficacy for packing a healthy lunch box, and recall of the intervention messages.

2.4 | Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was conducted with SPSS software version 22 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA). For categorical data, chi-square tests were used to assess the differences in proportions. McNemars' test was used for paired samples. To assess changes in knowledge, attitudes and practices between questionnaires, outcome variables were dichotomised and analysed with generalised estimating equation (GEE) models adjusting for socio-demographic factors. Differences were significant at the P < .05 level.

2.5 | Ethics

The protocol and consent procedures were approved by Sydney University Ethics Committee (HREC Reference Number 2014/828), the Catholic Schools Office Diocese of Broken Bay, Maitland-Newcastle, and Parramatta, and the Catholic Education Office Sydney.

3 | RESULTS

The *Healthy Lunch Box* sessions evaluated were in delivered in 54 schools in February-March 2015. A total of 535 parents/carers consented to the evaluation. The 1 week post-intervention questionnaire was completed by 394 parents/carers (75% response rate) and 204 completed the questionnaire at 6 months (38% of original respondents).

Table 1 shows the socio-demographic information from parents at pre-intervention, 1 week post-intervention and 6 months post-intervention. Study participants at 6 months were significantly more likely to be older, speak English as their main language, and be in the higher income bracket compared to those who dropped out of the study. There were no significant differences by employment, education or any other socio-demographic variables.

Table 2 shows the changes in parental knowledge of intervention messages among the 204 participants who completed all three questionnaires. The proportion of parents having correct knowledge of intervention messages significantly increased at 1 week post-intervention and almost all were also significantly different from pre-intervention after 6 months.

Most notably, there were significant increases in correct knowledge of vegetable intake guidelines, from 34% pre-intervention to 63% 6 months post-intervention and a significant increase in knowledge of the optimal drinks to pack in a child's lunch box (milk and water), from 60% pre-intervention to 89% 6 months post-intervention.

Table 2 also shows the parent's attitudes, opinions and practices in packing their child's lunch box. Fruits were regarded as both easy and important to pack in the child's lunch box by the majority of

Health Promotion

GHANTIN -WILEY

TABLE 1 Socio-demographic characteristics of parents/carers participating in the Healthy Lunch Box evaluation

		Pre-intervention N = 535		1 week post-interven- tion N = 394		6 months post-inter- vention N = 204	
Characteristic		N	Proportion (%)	N	Proportion (%)	N	Proportion (%)
Region	Hunter Central Coast	224	41.9	175	44.4	90	44.1
	Greater Western Sydney	311	58.1	219	55.6	114	55.9
Age (years)*	<24	4	.7	1	.3	1	.5
	25-34	159	29.7	102	25.9	45	22.1
	35-44	306	57.2	239	60.7	122	59.8
	45+	64	12.0	52	13.2	36	17.6
Gender	Male	15	2.8	12	3.0	7	3.4
	Female	520	97.2	382	97.0	197	96.6
Education level*	Year 12 or less	120	23.3	82	21.4	40	20.1
	Undergraduate degree/certificate	289	56.2	221	57.6	120	60.3
	Postgraduate degree	105	19.6	81	21.1	39	19.6
Employment*	Employed	233	45.3	185	48.7	98	48.0
	Home duties	209	40.6	148	38.9	76	37.3
	Unemployed	39	7.6	26	6.8	13	6.4
	Other	33	6.4	21	5.5	17	8.3
Single parent household*	Yes	65	12.3	43	10.9	20	9.8
	No	458	86.4	346	88.0	182	89.2
Main language spoken at home	English	386	72.1	302	77.0	161	78.9
	Other	143	27.0	89	22.7	41	20.1
Aboriginal/Torres	Yes	13	2.4	7	1.8	3	1.5
Strait Islander*	No	515	96.3	383	97.5	199	97.5
Approximate household	Less than 20 000	32	6.1	20	5.1	9	4.4
income per year AUD\$	20 000-39 999	32	6.1	23	5.9	14	6.9
	40 000-49 999	28	5.3	17	4.3	9	4.4
	50 000-69 999	67	12.7	47	12.0	26	12.7
	70 000+	239	45.3	194	49.5	103	50.4
	Don't know	40	7.6	21	5.4	7	3.4

*Some missing data for these variables.

parents pre- and post-intervention. Pre-intervention the majority of parents (91%) regarded it important to pack vegetables in their child's lunch box; this remained high post-intervention. There was a significant increase (15%) in parents often/always packing vegetables in the lunch box 1 week post-intervention compared to pre-intervention and some of this increase was maintained after 6 months. Parents' confidence in packing a healthy lunch box increased by 17% and importantly, 75% of parents perceived that attending the *Healthy Lunch Box* session had increased the amount of fruit and vegetables they and their family ate, 6 months post-intervention.

4 | DISCUSSION

The study has shown that the low-intensity and scalable 25-minute *Healthy Lunch Box* session was an effective intervention to deliver to

parents of primary school students. The session increased parent's knowledge of fruit and vegetable guidelines and increased the vegetable content in children's lunch boxes. Other dietary messages emphasising that water and milk are the best two drinks for children may further encourage parents to provide these drinks instead of sugary drinks to their children. The intervention also increased parents' confidence with packing a healthy lunch box that their child would eat and enjoy. Six months post-intervention, three-quarters of parents/carers reported feeling that attending the *Healthy Lunch Box* session had increased the amount of fruit and vegetables they and their family ate.

Many Australians are unaware of how many fruit and vegetable serves they should eat each day¹² which may in turn affect the amount of fruits and vegetables they consume.^{13,14} This evaluation showed a clear ceiling effect with regard to the packing of fruit in lunch boxes for children (above 93%); and this combined with the fact that in NSW 78% of school children already consume adequate

HEALTH PROMOTION

TABLE 2	Parental/carer knowledge of intervention	messages 1 week	and 6 months following	g the intervention	compared to	baseline
(n = 204)						

	Percentage of participants with correct knowledge ^a (%)			Time effects Adjusted Odds Ratios ^b (95% confidence interval)			
Knowledge	Pre- intervention	Post- 1 week	Post- 6 months	Post-1 week	P-value	Post-6 months	P-value
Knowledge of fruit serving sizes	48	73	68	3.25 (2.13, 4.96)	<.001	2.30 (1.56, 3.38)	<.001
Knowledge of fruit intake guidelines	49	76	68	3.82 (2.55, 5.72)	<.001	2.41 (1.64, 3.55)	<.001
Knowledge of vegetable serving sizes	37	52	53	1.90 (1.30, 2.78)	.001	1.97 (1.32, 2.96)	.001
Knowledge of vegetable intake guidelines	34	76	63	7.28 (4.81, 11.0)	<.001	3.88 (2.64, 5.68)	<.001
Fruit and vegetables decrease your risk of certain types of cancer	91	98	95	4.34 (1.65, 11.36)	.003	1.86 (.85, 4.07)	.12
Frozen, dried and canned fruit and vegetables are an acceptable alternative to fresh fruit and vegetables	53	82	77	4.76 (3.14, 7.23)	<.001	3.37 (2.24, 5.06)	<.001
Knowledge of best two drinks to pack in lunch box	60	92	89	8.51 (5.09, 14.20)	<.001	5.58 (3.59, 8.67)	<.001

	Percentage agreement ^c (%)		Time effects Adjusted Odds Ratios ^d (95% confidenc interval)			nce	
Opinions/attitudes and practices	Pre	Post-1 week	Post-6 months	Post-1 week	P-value	Post-6 months	P-value
Easy to pack fruit in lunch box	91	94	97	N/A		N/A	
Important to pack fruit in lunch box	100	100	100	N/A		N/A	
Often/always pack fruit in lunch box	93	95	96	N/A		N/A	
Easy to pack vegetables in lunch box	58	58	66	1.07 (1.07, 1.07)	.01	1.51 (1.51, 1.51)	<.001
Important to pack vegetables in lunch box	91	94	96	1.53 (.88, 2.67)	.13	2.29 (1.10, 4.75)	.03
Often/always pack vegetables in lunch box	32	47	40	2.10 (1.53, 2.87)	<.001	1.60 (1.14, 2.23)	.006
Confidence in packing a healthy lunch box	45	54	62	1.43 (1.07, 1.91)	.02	2.08 (1.47, 2.93)	<.001

N/A unable to generate output due to high baseline values and ceiling effects.

^aPercentage of participants knowing the correct fruit/vegetable serving sizes or fruit/vegetable intake guidelines.

^bBased on Generalised Estimating Equations, odds ratios for knowing the correct fruit/vegetable serving sizes or fruit/vegetable intake guidelines 1 week or 6 months following the intervention, compared to baseline. Odds ratios were adjusted for geographical region (Hunter Central Coast/Greater Western Sydney), having previously attended an Eat It to Beat It "Fruit and Veg sense" workshop, participant age, educational level (Year 12 or less/undergraduate degree or certificate/postgraduate degree), English being the main language spoken at home (yes/no), the number of children living at home and single parent household (yes/no).

^cPercentage of participants agreeing or strongly agreeing with a given statement.

^dOdds ratios for agreeing with knowledge/attitudes/opinion statements listed 1 week or 6 months following the intervention, compared to baseline. Odds ratios were adjusted for geographical region (Hunter Central Coast/Greater Western Sydney), having previously attended an Eat It to Beat It "Fruit and Veg sense" workshop, participant age, educational level (Year 12 or less/undergraduate degree or certificate/postgraduate degree), English being the main language spoken at home (yes/no), the number of children living at home and single parent household (yes/no).

fruit,¹⁵ may suggest that further health promotion interventions to improve fruit intake may not be necessary.

Furthermore, this study showed that it is more difficult for parents to pack vegetables than fruit in a child's lunch box. Similar findings have been shown elsewhere¹⁶ and data from the NSW Schools Physical Activity and Nutrition Survey (2015)¹⁵ and national data confirm that children are much more likely to meet guidelines for fruit intake than vegetable intake.⁴ This suggests that a focus on vegetables as a separate entity rather than as a combined entity with "fruits and vegetables" is needed to increase children's vegetable intake to meet Australian dietary guidelines for vegetables.^{17,18}

Systematic reviews examining school-based programmes to improve fruit and vegetable intake and dietary intake in general have shown that multi-component interventions are most effective but that intensity of the intervention did not result in further improved intake in the longer term.^{7,19,20} This is reinforced in our evaluation in which the positive effects of this low-intensity intervention were largely sustained for 6 months.

Unique aspects of the program were that targeted messages were delivered in a low-intensity/short session, delivered by trained volunteers and conducted in a familiar setting. Limitations included the lack of a control group, due to feasibility issues. Measures relied on parental self-report and more valid methods such as lunch box audits were not used²¹. Other limitations include the low response rates at 6 months and that parents who completed the study to 6 months were older, from English-speaking backgrounds and had higher incomes.

The intervention provides formative data concerning evaluation measures for low-intensity interventions such as the *Healthy Lunch*

Box session and illustrates that the intervention is acceptable in school settings. Although the focus of the *Healthy Lunch Box* sessions is on improving fruit and vegetable intake, consumption of less healthy foods and drinks is known to be high among school children in NSW and Australia,¹⁵ so modification of the program to include messages about consumption of junk food and sugar-sweetened drinks may be beneficial. Another modification may be to train teachers or interested parents in delivery of the sessions, which may improve programme sustainability.

5 | CONCLUSION

The low-intensity *Healthy Lunch Box* sessions were effective in changing parental knowledge and self-efficacy with regard to the provision of fruit and vegetables to their children and families. The *Healthy Lunch Box* sessions are a useful component of a portfolio of interventions to support parents in providing healthier foods and drinks to their children.

CONFLICT OF INTEREST

The authors declare no conflicts of interest.

Keywords

evaluation, fruit, healthy eating, interventions, lunch box, parents, vegetables

Seema Mihrshahi PhD^{1,2}

- Bridget Foley MPH¹
- Binh Nguyen M Nut Diet¹

Kristi Gander B HSc³

Nina Tan BSc (Hons)³

Nayerra Hudson BND (Hons)³

Clare Hughes MPH³

Debra Hector PhD⁴

Adrian Bauman PhD¹

¹Prevention Research Collaboration, Sydney Medical School & Sydney School of Public Health, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW, Australia

²NHMRC Centre of Research Excellence in the Early Prevention of Obesity in Childhood, Sydney Medical School & Sydney School of Public Health, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW, Australia ³Cancer Council NSW, Woolloomooloo, NSW, Australia ⁴Cancer Australia, Surry Hills, NSW, Australia

Correspondence

Seema Mihrshahi, Prevention Research Collaboration, Sydney Medical School & Sydney School of Public Health, The Charles Perkins Centre D17, Level 6, The Hub, The University of Sydney, Sydney, NSW, Australia

Email: seema.mihrshahi@sydney.edu.au

REFERENCES

- Wang X, Ouyang Y, Liu J, et al. Fruit and vegetable consumption and mortality from all causes, cardiovascular disease, and cancer: systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. BMJ. 2014;349:g4490.
- Nagle CM, Wilson LF, Hughes MC, et al. Cancers in Australia in 2010 attributable to inadequate consumption of fruit, non-starchy vegetables and dietary fibre. Aust N Z J Public Health. 2015;39:422–8.
- Whiteman DC, Webb PM, Green AC, et al. Cancers in Australia in 2010 attributable to modifiable factors: summary and conclusions. Aust N Z J Public Health. 2015;39:477–84.
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. Daily intake of fruits and vegetables: Australian Health Survey: first results 2014-15. Canberra: Australian Bureau of Statistics; 2015.
- Craigie AM, Lake AA, Kelly SA, Adamson AJ, Mathers JC. Tracking of obesity-related behaviours from childhood to adulthood: a systematic review. Maturitas. 2011;70:266–84.
- Fletcher S, Wright C, Jones A, Parkinson K, Adamson A. Tracking of toddler fruit and vegetable preferences to intake and adiposity later in childhood. Matern Child Nutr. 2017;13:e12290.
- Evans CE, Christian MS, Cleghorn CL, Greenwood DC, Cade JE. Systematic review and meta-analysis of school-based interventions to improve daily fruit and vegetable intake in children aged 5 to 12 y. Am J Clin Nutr. 2012;96:889–901.
- National Health and Medical Research Council. Australian Guide to Healthy Eating 2015. [Accessed 2017 Aug 31]. Available from www.eatforhealth.gov.au
- NSW Healthy Kids Association. Crunch & Sip 2015. [Accessed 2017 Aug 31] Available from: https://www.healthykids.nsw.gov.au/campa igns-programs/crunchsip.aspx
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. National Nutrition and Physical Activity Survey 2011-122011. [Accessed 2017 Aug 31]. Available from: http://www.ausstats.abs.gov.au/ausstats/subscriber.nsf/0/ 734DF823586D5AD9CA257B8E0014A387/\$File/national%20nutri tion%20and%20physical%20activity%20survey%202011-12%20que stionnaire.pdf
- Glasson C, Chapman K, Gander K, Wilson T, James E. The efficacy of a brief, peer-led nutrition education intervention in increasing fruit and vegetable consumption: a wait-list, communitybased randomised controlled trial. Public Health Nutr. 2012;15: 1318–26.
- Morgan EH, Worsley T. Expert perspectives on fruit and vegetable consumption in Australia. Am J Health Promot. 2011;26:10–3.
- Wardle J, Parmenter K, Waller J. Nutrition knowledge and food intake. Appetite. 2000;34:269–75.
- Spronk I, Kullen C, Burdon C, O'Connor H. Relationship between nutrition knowledge and dietary intake. Br J Nutr. 2014;111: 1713–26.
- Hardy LL, Mihrshahi S, Drayton BA, Bauman A. NSW schools physical activity and nutrition survey (SPANS) 2015: full report. Sydney: NSW Department of Health; 2016.
- Sweitzer SJ, Briley ME, Roberts-Gray C, Hoelscher DM, Staskel DM, Almansour FD. How to help parents pack better preschool sack lunches: advice from parents for educators. J Nutr Educ Behav. 2011;43:194–8.
- Glasson C, Chapman K, James E. Fruit and vegetables should be targeted separately in health promotion programmes: differences in consumption levels, barriers, knowledge and stages of readiness for change. Public Health Nutr. 2011;14:694–701.
- Hector D, Edwards S, Gale J, Ryan H. Achieving equity in Crunch & Sip: a pilot intervention of supplementary free fruit and vegetables in NSW classrooms. Health Promot J Austral. 2017;28: 238–42.

 Racey M, O'Brien C, Douglas S, Marquez O, Hendrie G, Newton G. Systematic review of school-based interventions to modify dietary behavior: does intervention intensity impact effectiveness? J Sch Health. 2016;86:452–63.

Health Promotion

6

WILEY

- Knai C, Pomerleau J, Lock K, McKee M. Getting children to eat more fruit and vegetables: a systematic review. Prev Med. 2006;42:85–95.
- Sweitzer SJ, Briley ME, Roberts-Gray C, et al. Lunch is in the bag: increasing fruits, vegetables, and whole grains in sack lunches of preschool-aged children. J Am Diet Assoc. 2010;110: 1058–64.

How to cite this article: Mihrshahi S, Foley B, Nguyen B, et al. Evaluation of the Cancer Council NSW *Eat It To Beat It Healthy Lunch Box* Sessions: A short intervention to promote the intake of fruit and vegetables among families of primary school children in NSW Australia. *Health Promot J Austral*. 2017;00:1–6. https://doi.org/10.1002/hpja.23

Moving to an active lifestyle? A systematic review of the effects of residential relocation on walking, physical activity and travel behaviour

Ding Ding,¹ Binh Nguyen,¹ Vincent Learnihan,² Adrian E Bauman,¹ Rachel Davey,² Bin Jalaludin,^{3,4} Klaus Gebel^{1,5,6}

ABSTRACT

Additional material is

published online only. To view

please visit the journal online

Collaboration, Charles Perkins

Health, University of Sydney,

Camperdown, New South Wales, Australia

²Health Research Institute,

Canberra, Australian Capital

³Department of Epidemiology,

Unit, Population Health, South

Western Sydney Local Health

District, Liverpool, New South

⁴Ingham Institute, University of

New South Wales, Sydney, New

Australian Catholic University,

⁶Centre for Chronic Disease

Prevention, College of Public

Smithfield, Queensland,

Correspondence to

Dr Ding Ding, Prevention

Research Collaboration, Charles

Perkins Centre, Sydney School

of Public Health, University of

Sydney, Camperdown, NSW

melody.ding@sydney.edu.au

Accepted 25 February 2018

2006. Australia:

Health, Medical and Veterinary

Sciences, James Cook University,

North Sydney, New South Wales,

South Wales, Australia

⁵School of Allied Health,

Healthy People and Places

University of Canberra,

Territory, Australia

Wales, Australia

Australia

Australia

Centre, Sydney School of Public

(http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/

bisports-2017-098833).

¹Prevention Research

Objective To synthesise the literature on the effects of neighbourhood environmental change through residential relocation on physical activity, walking and travel behaviour.

Design Systematic review following the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses guidelines (PROSPERO registration number CRD42017077681).

Data sources Electronic databases for peer-reviewed and grey literature were systematically searched to March 2017, followed by forward and backward citation tracking.

Eligibility criteria A study was eligible for inclusion if it (1) measured changes in neighbourhood built environment attributes as a result of residential relocation (either prospectively or retrospectively); (2) included a measure of physical activity, walking, cycling or travel modal change as an outcome; (3) was quantitative and (4) included an English abstract or summary.

Results A total of 23 studies was included in the review. Among the eight retrospective longitudinal studies, there was good evidence for the relationship between relocation and walking (consistency score (CS)>90%). For the 15 prospective longitudinal studies, the evidence for the effects of environmental change/ relocation on physical activity or walking was weak to moderate (CS mostly <45%), even weaker for effects on other outcomes, including physical activity, cycling, public transport use and driving. Results from risk of bias analyses support the robustness of the findings. **Conclusion** The results are encouraging for the retrospective longitudinal relocation studies, but weaker evidence exists for the methodologically stronger prospective longitudinal relocation studies. The evidence base is currently limited, and continued longitudinal research should extend the plethora of cross-sectional studies to build higher-quality evidence.

INTRODUCTION

The health benefits of physical activity are well established.¹⁻⁴ However, globally, large proportions of the population are not sufficiently active or are completely inactive.^{5 6} Walking is the most popular kind of physical activity^{7 8} and typically occurs in neighbourhood environments, which may facilitate or hinder physical activity through their design.^{9 10} Over the last two decades, there has been an exponential increase in studies which, based on social-ecological models of health,¹¹ have

investigated the relationships between built environment attributes and physical activity, particularly walking.^{12 13} This research has found that physical activity and walking are associated with a range of built environment attributes, such as walkability (street connectivity, land use mix and population density), access to green space and recreational facilities, safety from crime and traffic, aesthetics and access to public transport.¹⁴⁻¹⁶ However, despite the substantial policy interest,¹⁷⁻²² nearly all the studies in this field of research are cross-sectional^{15 16 23} and therefore do not provide causal evidence about the effects of the built environment on physical activity. If cross-sectional studies report an association between environmental attributes, for example, walkability and physical activity, it is not clear to what extent this is due to the effect of the environment or to alternative explanations, such as residual confounding, where people living in high walkable neighbourhoods are different to people residing in low walkable neighbourhoods.

For ethical and practical reasons, randomisation is virtually impossible in research examining the impact of neighbourhood built environments on walking and physical activity.²⁴ Several alternative designs may be considered to extend the current evidence base built primarily on cross-sectional studies. For example, longitudinal analysis of people who remain in their neighbourhoods (eg, examination of environmental predictors of physical activity initiation/maintenance among 'non-movers'), longitudinal analysis of people who relocate to neighbourhoods with different environmental attributes (ie, relocation studies) and evaluations of environmental interventions are all longitudinal by nature, which allows for establishing the temporal sequence of cause and effect, a key criterion for causation. Further, these study designs are better at accounting for confounding than cross-sectional studies because they provide opportunities for comparing exposures and/or outcomes within an individual. instead of comparing people living in different types of neighbourhoods at one point in time. Still, these alternative designs have their advantages and limitations. For example, opportunistic evaluations of environmental interventions are less subject to self-selection bias (ie, people choose to live in neighbourhoods to accommodate their lifestyle preferences, such as their propensity for active travel²⁵) compared with the other two longitudinal study designs discussed here. However, researchers do not have control over the timing, location and



To cite: Ding D, Nguyen B, Learnihan V, *et al. Br J Sports Med* 2018;**52**:789–799.



nature of the intervention.²⁶ Neither do they have control over the dose of the intervention. As environmental change is usually slow and incremental,²⁷ it may not provide a sufficient 'dose' required for behavioural change during the time frame of the evaluation. In fact, some evaluations of environmental interventions on physical activity had mixed findings¹⁴ possibly due to these challenges. In longitudinal studies of non-movers, one may expect little changes in the outcomes because behaviours tend to habituate over time. Relocation studies, on the other hand, follow the concept of 'mobility biographies', where stabilised behavioural patterns are 'interrupted' by life events, including environmental changes as a result of residential relocation.² Moreover, because environmental exposures pre-relocation and post-relocation can be quantified, changes in exposures can be evaluated as a 'natural experiment', and there have been calls for such designs to evaluate effects of neighbourhood environments on health behaviour and outcomes.²⁴ ^{29 30} However, relocation studies are still subject to confounding, such as reasons and motivations for relocation.

In summary, evaluations of walking, physical activity and travel behaviour before and after people relocate between neighbourhoods that differ in environmental attributes offer a unique opportunity to examine the role of neighbourhood environments, not only within the context of residential relocation and mobility biographies, but also extend the current evidence on built environments and physical activity/travel behaviour in general by addressing some critical methodological limitations of cross-sectional studies. To the best of our knowledge, no other study has systematically reviewed the evidence on the effects of residential relocation on walking, physical activity or travel behaviour. In the present systematic review, we aim to synthesise the current evidence on the association between neighbourhood built environments and walking, physical activity and travel behaviour within the context of residential relocation.

METHODS

Data sources and searches

The protocol for this systematic review was registered with the International Prospective Register of Systematic Reviews (PROS-PERO; registration number CRD42017077681, available at https://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display_record.php? RecordID=77681). This systematic review follows the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines (online supplementary table 1).³¹

Systematic searches were conducted from database inception to March 2017, in the electronic databases MEDLINE, The Cochrane Library, EMBASE, CINAHL, SPORTDiscus, PsycINFO, Informit, Avery and RIBA for peer-reviewed papers, and The Grey Literature Report and ProQuest Dissertations and Theses Global for grey literature. Additional articles were identified through backward and forward citation tracking of included publications, and using the authors' own reference libraries. The list of search terms used in our MEDLINE search, which was adapted for searches in other databases, can be found in online supplementary table 2.

Eligibility criteria

A study was eligible for inclusion if it (1) measured changes in neighbourhood built environment attributes as a result of residential relocation (either prospectively or retrospectively); (2) included a measure of physical activity, walking, cycling or travel modal change as an outcome; (3) was quantitative and (4) included an English abstract or summary. A study was excluded if it (1) was based on simulation data only³²; (2) was conducted in the context of relocation on a university campus or at work³³; (3) focused on international migration³⁴; (4) examined social environments only³⁵ or (5) did not clearly define or measure the built environment attributes.^{36 37} Specifically, exclusion criterion 3 was chosen because individuals and their environments may not be comparable pre-immigration and post-immigration. Exclusion criterion 5 applies to relocation studies where the environment was vaguely defined or not measured (eg, moving to a 'New Urbanist-inspired' development,³⁶ or a mixed-use development³⁷) and therefore one cannot determine how built environment attributes changed after relocation.

Study selection

Following a standard protocol, two authors (BN and DD) independently screened studies for eligibility based on the title, abstract and full text. Uncertainty was discussed involving a third author (KG), and any disagreement was resolved by consensus. A PRISMA flow diagram presents the summary of the study selection process (figure 1).

Data extraction

Information about each paper was extracted by BN and DD independently for quality assurance. Any disagreement was discussed until consensus was reached.

At the study level, the following information was extracted: study name (if any), study design, setting and follow-up, sample recruitment, sample characteristics, neighbourhood environmental attributes (perceived or objectively measured), covariates, whether accounted for residential self-selection, potential moderators/effect modifiers tested and main findings.

At the result level, information about each finding was extracted based on the combination of environmental exposure and walking/physical activity/travel behaviour outcome. For studies that reported both cross-sectional and prospective longitudinal analyses,³⁸⁻⁴² we extracted findings from longitudinal and quasi-experimental analyses only because of the inability to ascertain changes in environmental attributes from cross-sectional analyses. Further, in addition to physical activity, walking and cycling outcomes, we also extracted results regarding public transport and car use^{43 44} as these can serve as important secondary outcomes. This is because a modal change from driving to public transport use is relevant to an active lifestyle.43 44 For studies that involve modal change,^{40 45} it is important to present information on all transport modes to provide a complete picture. Finally, although our search protocol excluded studies that exclusively examined the neighbourhood social environment, we also extracted results regarding perceived safety and sociability^{40-42 46 47} because both these attributes are closely linked to aspects of the built environment.48 49

Data synthesis

General characteristics about each selected study, including country, study name, study design, neighbourhood environment measures (objective and/or perceived), walking/physical activity/travel behaviour measure (objective or self-reported) and whether residential self-selection was accounted for, and if so, how, were summarised and tabulated.

Extracted study results were synthesised in separate tables for retrospective longitudinal and prospective longitudinal studies. Retrospective longitudinal studies (often referred to as quasi-longitudinal studies in the planning and transportation literature)

Review



Figure 1 Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses flow chart.

refer to a study design where participants retrospectively report for a defined time in the past (eg, 1 year ago, prior to relocation) and the present to determine the effects of a change in an attribute (eg, neighbourhood walkability) on behaviour (eg, walking).^{40-42 47 50} Although this type of research design was named differently by some studies, such as a quasi-longitudinal pre-post design, for the purpose of this systematic review, we define them consistently as retrospective longitudinal studies. Longitudinal prospective studies include observational (cohort)³⁸ and natural experimental studies,^{39 51} where naturally occurring events, such as moving to a new community, are evaluated as defined interventions in a prospective fashion.

For each study, all tested associations (unadjusted and adjusted) involving change in neighbourhood environmental attributes (exposures) and walking/physical activity/travel behaviour (outcomes) were considered. Because of the heterogeneity in the exposure and outcome measures, we could not quantitatively synthesise the effect sizes, instead, we grouped the results into categories and semiquantitatively summarised them based on the direction and significance of the associations. For environmental attributes, we developed a grouping scheme similar to that used in previous literature reviews, ^{52,53} where attributes were allocated to subcategories under 'recreation environment', 'neighbourhood design', 'transportation environment', 'aesthetics',

'crime-related safety', 'social environment' and 'aggregated characteristics'. For the outcomes, we categorised walking into recreational/leisure, transport and total walking; physical activity into recreational, transport and total physical activity; and other travel behaviour into cycling, public transport use and driving. We did not separate cycling for recreational and transport because only one study included some recreational cycling outcomes.⁵⁴ We developed a matrix to tabulate the extracted results using '+' to denote statistically significant (P<0.05, unless noted otherwise) associations in the expected direction, '-' to denote significant associations in the unexpected direction and '0' for non-significant associations.⁵² The expected direction is based on the existing evidence base and the concept that activity friendly neighbourhood environments characterised by mixed land use and well-connected streets with good access to parks and recreation facilities, public and alternative transportation options, and low traffic and crime, are conducive to walking, physical activity and active travel, while discouraging car driving. Specifically, the expected direction for each association is presented in online supplementary table 3.

We allowed each study to contribute more than one finding to each combination of neighbourhood environmental attribute and outcome. When a study included different exposure measures for the same category of environmental attribute, we

Table 1 Characteristics of selected articles (n=23)						
Characteristics	Studies (n)	References				
Country						
Australia	5	46 51 54 55 58				
Canada	2	63 65				
China	1	66				
Germany	3	28 45 64				
UK	2	47 59				
USA	10	27 38–42 50 60–62				
Studies with single/multiple publ	ications					
RESIDential Environment Project	5	46 51 54 55 58				
A retrospective longitudinal study conducted in Northern California, USA	4	40–42 50				
Single publication from a study	14	27 28 38 39 45–47 59–63 65 66				
Study design						
Prospective longitudinal	15	27 28 38 39 45 46 51 54 55 58–63				
Retrospective longitudinal	8	40-42 47 50 62 64-66				
Neighbourhood environment me	asures					
Objective	11	27 38 39 59–66				
Perceived	3	28 45 47				
Both	9	40–42 46 50 51 54 55 58				
Physical activity measures						
Objective	1	39				
Reported	22	27 28 38 40–42 45–47 50 51 54 55 58–66 78				
Accounted for self-selection						
Yes	13	27 39–42 46 47 50 51 55 58 64 65				
Not mentioned	8	28 38 45 54 60–63				

considered these as distinct findings. For example, Knuiman *et al* measured land use mix objectively using a Geographic Information System (GIS) within a 1600 m street network from participants' homes and participants' perceptions about the number of types of destinations within their neighbourhood.⁵⁵ In this case, both findings were counted as two separate associations. Similarly, when a study included multiple outcomes for the same environmental attribute that did not overlap, such as cycling for leisure and cycling for transport,⁵⁴ we considered them as distinct associations.

Given that studies present their results differently (eg, some present only the final models while others present unadjusted and different versions of adjusted models), to ensure that results from one study are not inflated as a result of duplication, we adopted the following protocols for assigning '+', '-' or '0' to each comparison. (1) When different models for the same association (using the same exposure and outcome) were presented, we determined the significance and direction of association based on the model that at least adjusted for demographic characteristics, socioeconomic status and neighbourhood self-selection. Alternatively, if the authors explicitly discussed that one model is less biased than the other, we then coded this association based on the less biased model. For example, Braun et al tested the association between a walkability index and walking outcomes using both random and fixed effects models.²⁷ They argued that estimates from random effects models were more biased because of residual self-selection bias; we therefore coded this association based on results from the fixed effects model. (2) When we could not select the least biased model based on criterion 1,

we coded this association based on the consistency of results. For example, if at least 60% of the adjusted results were significant in the expected direction, we coded this result as '+', if the pattern of the results was inconsistent (eg, 50% '+', 50% '0'), we coded it as '?' to denote the uncertainty of the association.

Finally, we summarised results regarding each environmental attribute across different outcome measures by calculating a consistency score as the percentage of total associations being significant in the expected direction.⁵² Two consistency scores were developed. The first one refers to the number of associations coded '+' as a proportion of the total number of associations, which denotes the overall consistency of an environmental attribute with different outcomes at the level of associations (findings). Using the same scoring system, we summarised results about environmental attributes across different outcomes and each outcome across different environmental attributes. Due to the small number of studies overall, particularly regarding domain-specific walking and physical activity, we combined different subcategories of walking and physical activity within the larger categories.

The second score applied weights to associations reported from the same study (in the same or different publication), so that the overall consistency of associations was not driven by single studies. Specifically, we applied a weighting scheme similar to that reported in a systematic review by Cerin *et al.*¹⁶ For example, Handy *et al* reported associations between three land use mix indicators and overall walking,⁴¹ and Cao *et al* reported two⁵⁰; given that the two publications were based on the same study, we assigned each of the five findings a weighting of 0.2. Applying weighting, the second summary statistic indicates the overall consistency of an environmental attribute with different outcomes at the study level.

Quality appraisal and risk of bias analysis

We developed a quality appraisal checklist (online supplementary table 4) based on previous systematic reviews^{16 56} with additional items designed particularly for relocation studies (eg, 'Did the study assess whether the participants experienced life changing events which may have led them to relocate and did they account for these events?'). Two authors (BN, KG) independently performed quality appraisal, and any disagreement was resolved by consensus.

We conducted the following three risk of bias analyses for the data synthesis by recalculating the consistency scores after (1) excluding all studies with low-quality scores (<5) based on quality appraisal, (2) excluding all studies that did not adjust for self-selection bias (see online supplementary table 5 for details) and (3) limiting to findings involving objectively measured neighbourhood environmental attributes. These risk of bias analyses aim to examine how sensitive study findings are to the quality of the included studies, self-selection bias and the measurement mode of the neighbourhood environment. Previous studies suggest attenuated associations after accounting for self-selection and considerably different levels of consistency in associations by the measurement mode of neighbourhood environmental attributes.⁵⁷

RESULTS

Selection of studies

The database searches yielded 3324 records (figure 1). After removing duplicates, 2846 records remained. After excluding 2817 records based on reading the titles and abstracts, the full texts of the remaining 29 were examined and an additional

Table 2 Summary of results fr	rom retrospective l	ongitudinal stu	dies (n=8)					
	Walking*	Physical activi	ty*	Other travel b	ehaviour		Consistency s	coret
	Transport	Recreation	Total	Cycling	Public transport	Driving	Unweighted +%	Weighted +%
Recreation environment								
Parks/green space/recreation facilities	Aditjandra <i>et al</i> , ⁴⁷ (+)						1/1 (100%)	1/1 (100%)
Neighbourhood design								
Land use mix/destinations	McCormack (+)		McCormack (0)	McCormack (0)			1/3 (33%)	1/3 (33%)
Transportation environment								
Overall transportation access‡	Aditjandra <i>et al</i> , ⁴⁷ (+); Cao <i>et al</i> , ⁵⁰ (+); Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴⁰ (+); Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴¹ (+)	Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴² (+)		Handy et al, ⁴¹ (+)	Aditjandra <i>et</i> <i>al</i> , ⁴⁷ (+)	Cervero and Day, ⁶⁶ (0 ,–)§; Handy et al, ⁴⁰ (0)	7/10 (70%)	5/7 (71%)
Aesthetics	Aditjandra <i>et al</i> , ⁴⁷ (+); Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴⁰ (+); Handy et al, ⁴¹ (+)	Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴² (+)				Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴⁰ (0)	4/5 (80%)	3/4 (75%)
Crime-related safety	Aditjandra <i>et al</i> , ⁴⁷ (+); Cao <i>et al</i> , ⁵⁰ (+); Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴⁰ (+); Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴¹ (+)	Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴² (+)				Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴⁰ (+)	6/6 (100%)	4/4 (100%)
Social environment	Aditjandra <i>et al</i> , ⁴⁷ (0); Cao <i>et al</i> , ⁵⁰ (+); Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴⁰ (+); Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴¹ (+)	Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴² (0)		Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴¹ (+)		Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴⁰ (0)	4/7 (57%)	2/4 (50%)
Aggregated characteristics								
Sprawl				Klinger and Lanzendorf, ⁶⁴ (0)	Klinger and Lanzendorf, ⁶⁴ (0)	Klinger and Lanzendorf, (0) ⁶⁴	0/3 (0%)	0/3 (0%)
Overall accessibility (to destinations and transportation)	Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴⁰ (+); Handy <i>et al</i> , ⁴¹ (+)				Aditjandra <i>et</i> <i>al,</i> ⁴⁷ (+)¶	Handy et al, ⁴⁰ (+)	4/7 (57%)	3/6 (50%)
Consistency score†								
Unweighted +%	18/19 (95%)	3/5 (60%)		2/4 (50%)	2/3 (67%)	2/8 (25%)		
Weighted +%	10/11 (91%)	3/5 (60%)		2/4 (50%)	2/3 (67%)	2/7 (29%)		

Bold entries denote objectively measured environmental attributes.

*The columns for recreation walking and transport physical activity were omitted because no study examined these outcomes.

†Unweighted consistency score: the percentage of associations coded '+' out of the total number of associations; weighted consistency score: applied weighting to results from the same study by a factor of 1/total number of results from the same study in one cell. For this table, data from refs.^{40-42 50} were from the same study.

*Overall transportation access: access to a range of specific or non-specific transportation options, such as sidewalks, bike paths, public transport and roads.

§A study can contribute to more than one finding to each combination of built environment attribute and outcome when it involved different exposure measures for the same category of environmental attribute or different measures for the same domain of outcomes.

¶Indirect effects mediated by car ownership.

+, statistically significant associations in the expected direction; –, statistically significant associations in the unexpected direction; 0, non-significant associations (expected direction is detailed in online supplementary table 2).

14 full texts were excluded. With an additional 2 studies identified through backward and forward citation tracking, and 6 from the authors' own reference libraries, a total of 23 publications were appraised and synthesised.

Study characteristics

Fifteen of the publications were based on longitudinal prospective studies²⁷ ²⁸ ³⁸ ³⁹ ⁴⁵ ⁴⁶ ⁵¹ ⁵⁴ ⁵⁵ ⁵⁸⁻⁶³ and eight based on retrospective longitudinal/quasi-longitudinal studies.⁴⁰⁻⁴² ⁴⁷ ⁵⁰ ⁶⁴⁻⁶⁶ Altogether, the publications were based on studies conducted in six countries (table 1), with the USA (n=10) and Australia (n=5) contributing to most of the publications. Five publications were based on the RESIDential Environment Project (RESIDE) in Perth, Australia, and four were based on a study conducted in Northern California, USA. In terms of the measurement of neighbourhood environmental attributes, 11 reported objective measures only, mostly based on a GIS, 3 included perceived measures and 9 included both objective and perceived environmental measures. All but one study³⁹ relied on self-reported measures of walking/physical activity/travel behaviour. More than half of the publications reported some measures of residential preferences to account for self-selection bias. Details about each study, including relevant findings, are presented in online supplementary table 5. Overall, the quality scores varied, ranging from 1 to 7 on a scale from 0 to 9, with 10 of the 23 studies scoring five or more points. Longitudinal prospective studies scored much higher (range: 2–7, mean: 5) than retrospective longitudinal studies (range: 1–3, mean: 2.6). The results of the critical appraisal are presented in online supplementary table 6.

Summary of findings from retrospective longitudinal studies

As shown in table 2, overall transportation access, social environment, crime-related safety and accessibility were among the most assessed environmental attributes and walking was the most commonly used outcome. Overall, there was consistent support for the effects of change in neighbourhood environmental attributes through residential relocation on the change in a range of outcomes, particularly walking, where the consistency scores were >90%. Most environmental attributes yielded a consistency score of \geq 50% across outcomes and the score was particularly high for overall transportation access (access to a range of specific or non-specific transportation options, such as sidewalks, bike paths, public transport and roads), aesthetics and crime-related safety. After accounting for multiple findings from the same study, the weighted consistency scores were slightly lower than the unweighted ones. It is important to note that given the small number of retrospective longitudinal studies many of the environmental attribute-outcome combinations were not examined, and most of those that were examined involved a small number of studies.

Summary of findings from longitudinal prospective studies

Given the larger number of longitudinal prospective studies, a broader range of environmental attribute-outcome combinations were explored (table 3). The most examined environmental attributes were land use mix/destinations and public transport access/ services and the most commonly used outcomes were transport walking and cycling. Compared with results from retrospective longitudinal studies, those from prospective longitudinal studies were much less consistent. Among all environmental attributes, walkability/pedestrian friendliness had the highest weighted and unweighted consistency scores, although the findings only involved three studies. Most environmental attributes had consistency scores of 25%-40%, providing less consistent evidence for the effects of change in neighbourhood environments through residential relocation on change in walking/physical activity/travel behaviour. A few attributes had a consistency score of 0%, including traffic, aesthetics, neighbourhood type, sprawl, all of which were based on a small number of studies. Across outcomes, associations involving a walking outcome had the highest consistency scores while those involving physical activity and cycling had much lower scores.

Risk of bias analysis

Three risk of bias analyses were conducted separately for retrospective longitudinal and prospective longitudinal studies (online supplementary table 7). First, when excluding studies with a quality score of ≤ 4 , 0 retrospective longitudinal and 10 prospective longitudinal studies remained. The consistency scores were very similar in the risk of bias analyses, and in some cases slightly higher, among the higher-quality studies compared with all studies. Second, when limiting to studies that accounted for self-selection, the consistency scores from retrospective longitudinal studies remained nearly identical while those from longitudinal prospective studies slightly fluctuated, though the overall level of consistency remained similar. Finally, when limiting to findings involving objectively measured neighbourhood environmental attributes, consistency scores remained similar or slightly lower in retrospective longitudinal studies and similar (or in some cases slightly higher) in longitudinal prospective studies. Overall, results from risk of bias analyses showed robustness in our findings, but are somewhat limited by the small numbers of studies/findings after exclusion.

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, this is the first systematic review that synthesises the evidence on the effects of change in neighbourhood environments through residential relocation on walking, physical activity and travel behaviour. Given the potential for walking to increase total physical activity levels and health, efforts to implement environment-changing interventions seem logical and may have an impact at the population level. Our review found a scarcity of literature on residential relocation, with only 23 publications from 16 studies in six countries (five high-income countries and one upper-middle-income country) meeting our inclusion criteria. Overall, the studies are heterogeneous in terms of design and measures, making it difficult to draw conclusions about specific associations. Summarised across different exposure and outcome measures, the overwhelming pattern of associations suggests a much stronger evidence for the effects of change in neighbourhood environment through residential relocation in retrospective longitudinal (quasi-longitudinal) than prospective longitudinal studies; and for both study designs, the most consistently significant associations involved walking as an outcome.

The differences in findings between prospective longitudinal and retrospective longitudinal studies highlight the importance of research design. In principle, although prospective longitudinal studies are not perfect, a retrospective longitudinal/ quasi-longitudinal design is more subject to bias, with participants more prone to recall and social desirability biases (ie, they report in favour of an improvement).^{40 42} In cases where individuals were prompted to report the change in both neighbourhood environment and physical activity/travel behaviour,^{47 50} common source bias may be an additional concern. Previous literature has also documented the 'honeymoon effect' where recent movers are likely to rate their new neighbourhood more favourably.67 The common source bias and honeymoon effect combined may particularly bias the associations away from null among those who recently relocated compared with those who relocated further in the past, or the control group who did not relocate. Taking these potential biases into consideration, the high consistency in findings from retrospective longitudinal studies should be interpreted with caution.

The small number of studies on residential relocation is in contrast to the vast and ever-growing body of literature on built environments and physical activity in general.^{16 68} To contextualise our review, we have summarised all literature reviews on built environments and physical activity among adults that we identified through previous reviews of reviews²⁴ ⁶⁸ and we updated this list through systematically searching literature databases (see table 4 and online supplementary table 8 for unabridged information). Nearly 30 reviews have been published, with some reviews including a large number of empirical studies,^{15 16 69} indicating the popularity of the field. However, the current evidence base predominantly relies on cross-sectional studies, and some literature reviews have even excluded longitudinal or experimental studies a priori to solely focus on cross-sectional studies.⁷⁰⁻⁷⁴ While cross-sectional studies are important for generating hypotheses at an early stage of scientific field development, and have contributed to understanding the plausibility, consistency and the specificity of the associations between the built environment and physical activity,⁵³ they are inherently subject to ambiguity in temporality, residual confounding and self-selection bias. Given that the ultimate goal of research on built environments and physical activity is to inform urban planning, transportation and public health policy and practice, we must consider evidence that is based on

	Walking			Physical activity	Other travel behaviour			Consistency score*	
	Recreation	Transport	Overall	Transport Total	Cycling	Public transport	Driving	Unweighted +%	Weighted +%
Recreation environment									
Parks/green space/recreation facilities	Giles-Corti (0)				Beenackers <i>et al,</i> ⁵⁴ (+,+,0,0)†			2/5 (40%)	0.5/2 (25%)
Neighbourhood design									
Residential/population density	Coogan <i>et al,</i> ⁶⁰ (?)	Coogan <i>et al,</i> ⁶⁰ (+); Knuiman <i>et al</i> , ⁵⁵ (0, 0)†		Clark <i>et al</i> , ⁵⁹ (0)	Beenackers <i>et al</i> , ⁵⁴ (+,0)†		Clark <i>et al,</i> ⁵⁹ (0)	2/8 (25%)	1.5/6 (25%)
Street connectivity		Knuiman <i>et al,</i> 55 (+, 0)†	Wells and Yang, ³⁹ (+)		Beenackers <i>et al,</i> ⁵⁴ (0, +,0,0,0)†			3/8 (38%)	1.7/3 (57%)
Land use mix/destinations	Hirsch (0)	Giles-Corti (+); Hirsch et $a/6^{(1)}(+)$; Kruiman et $a/5^{(2)}(+,+,+,+)$ † Scheiner and Hol2-Rau, ²⁸ (+); Rau, ⁴⁶ (+); Wasfi (+,+,0)†	Wells and Yang, ³⁹ (-)	Clark <i>et al</i> , ⁵⁹ (+,0,0)†	Beenackers <i>et al</i> , ⁵⁴ (1, 0, 0)† Scheiner and Holz-Rau, ⁵⁸ (0) Scheiner and Holz-Rau, ⁴⁶ (0)	Scheiner and Holz- ; Rau, ²⁸ (0)	Clark <i>et al</i> , ⁵⁹ (0 , 0 , 0) ⁴ Scheiner and Holz-Rau, ²⁸ (0);	11/26 (42%)	5/14 (36%)
Transportation environment									
Walking/cycling facilities					Beenackers <i>et al</i> , ⁵⁴ (+,0,0)†			1/3 (33%)	1/3 (33%)
Public transport access and services		Knuiman <i>et al</i> , ⁵⁵ (+,+,+,+)† Scheiner and Holz-Rau, ³⁸ (0,0,0);†		Clark et al, ⁵³ (0,0)†	Scheinerand Holz-Rau, ²⁸ (0,0,0)†	Scheiner and Holz-Rau, ²⁸ (0,0,0);† Scheiner and Holz-Rau, ⁴⁵ (+)	Clark et al, ⁵⁹ (0,0)† Scheiner and Holz-Rau, ²⁸ (0,0,0);† Scheiner and Holz-Rau, ⁴⁵ (+)	6/22 (27%)	(%55) 6/8
Parking		Scheiner and Holz-Rau, ²⁸ (0)			Beenackers <i>et al,</i> ⁵⁴ (0) Scheiner and Holz Rau, ²⁸ (0)	Scheiner and Holz-Rau, ²⁸ (+)	Scheiner and Holz-Rau, ²⁸ (+)	2/5 (40%)	2/5 (40%)
Traffic					Beenackers <i>et al</i> , ⁵⁴ (0)			(%0) 1/0	0/1 (0%)
Aesthetics					Beenackers <i>et al</i> , ⁵⁴ (0,0)†			0/2 (0%)	0/1 (0%)
Crime-related safety	Foster <i>et al</i> , ⁴⁶ (0,+)†	Foster <i>et al</i> , ⁴⁶ (0,+)†	Foster <i>et al</i> , ⁴⁶ (0,+)†		Beenackers <i>et al</i> , ⁵⁴ (0)			3/7 (43%)	1.5/4 (38%)
Aggregated characteristics									
Walkability/pedestrian friendlin	ess Giles-Corti (+)	Giles-Corti (+)	Braun <i>et al,²⁷</i> (0)				Krizek (+,+)†	4/5 (80%)	3/4 (75%)
Neighbourhood type (New- Urbanist, traditional)	Christian <i>et al,</i> ⁵⁸ (0)	Christian <i>et al,</i> ^{ss} (0)	Christian <i>et al,</i> ⁵⁸ (0)					0/3 (0%)	0/3 (0%)
Sprawl			Lee (0)	Lee (0	(0/2 (0%)	0/2 (0%)
Consistency score*									
Unweighted +%	22/42 (52%)			1/7 (14%)	5/28 (18%)	2/6 (33%)	4/14 (29%)		
Weighted +%	10.7/26 (41%)			0.3/4 (8%)	1.5/12 (12%)	2/4 (50%)	3/8 (38%)		
Bold entries denote objectively mu *Unweighted consistency score: th data from refs. ⁴⁶⁵¹⁵⁴⁵⁵ were frou tA study can contribute to more th +. statistically significant association	assured environmental attribu ne percentage of associations m the same study. Tan one finding to each comb ons in the expected direction.	utes. · coded '+' out of the total numbe ination of built environment attri staristically significant associa	er of associations; weigh ibute and outcome whe	nted consistency score: applieu n it involved different exposu	d weighting to results from the sam re measures for the same category o	e study by a factor of 1 /total of environmental attribute or	l number of results from the r different measures for the	s same study in one cel. same domain of outco	For this table, nes.

Br J Sports Med: first published as 10.1136/bjsports-2017-098833 on 31 May 2018. Downloaded from http://bjsm.bmj.com/ on 6 June 2018 by guest. Protected by copyright.

Table 4 Summary of	existing literature review	/s* on built environr	nents and physical activity/travel be	ehaviour among adults (n=28)
First author (vear)	Included articles (search period), n	Design of included studies	Scope of study	Main findings
Arango (2013)	15 (1990 to August 2012)	All CS	To review the association between perceived environments and adult PA in Latin America	Most associations were non-significant. Strongest evidence for leisure-time PA with day safety and transport PA with street lighting presence.
Bancroft (2015)	20 (1990 to June 2013)	17 CS, 3 PL	To review the association between park access and objectively measured PA in the USA (all ages)	Associations varied between studies. Reported park characteristics and smaller buffer sizes more predictive of PA.
Barnett (2017)	100 (2000 to September 2016)	95 CS, 5 PL, 1 QE	(1) To review and meta-analyse the association between BE attributes, PA and/or walking (older adults); (2) To examine potential moderators	Associations differ by BE attributes and PA measures. Strongest evidence for: walkability, safety from crime, access to destinations, recreational facilities and parks/public open space. No consistent moderators.
Butler (2011)	29 (2005 to December 2009)	All CS	To review PA studies which included one or more GIS measure of the BE	Increase in studies using PA-relevant GIS BE measure, but lack of standardisation among BE; difficult to synthesise evidence
Casagrande (2009)	10 (1966 to July 2007)	All CS	Review of BE association with PA, diet and obesity among adult African- Americans	All BE PA studies (n=7) measured perceptions of BE. Safety from crime had the strongest association with PA among urban dwellers (not consistent across studies). Light traffic and the presence of sidewalks were positively but inconsistently associated with meeting PA recommendations in metro and non- metro areas.
Cerin (2017)	42 (2000 to September 2016)	All CS	Review and meta-analysis of BE associations with active travel in older adults (aged ≥65 years)	Strong links between neighbourhood BE and active travel. Sufficient evidence for positive associations between total walking for transport and residential density/urbanisation, walkability, street connectivity, overall access to destinations/services, land use mix, pedestrian friendly features and access to several types of destinations.
Cunningham (2004)	27 (1966 to 2002)	All CS	To identify theoretical models and key concepts used to predict the association between BE and seniors' PA	Limited # of studies focused on seniors (n=6). Range of theoretical models and BE measurement methods. Positive relationships for: PA, safety and aesthetics; findings mixed for PA associations with sidewalks or convenience of facilities.
Ewing (2010)	62 (up to 2009)	Not described	A meta-analysis of the associations between BE and travel (VMT, walking, transit)	Travel variables are generally inelastic with respect to change in measures of the BE. Walk trips are most strongly associated with the design and diversity dimensions of BEs.
Ferdinand (2013)	169 (1990 to April 2011)	All observtnl	Review relationship between BE and PA or obesity rates (all ages)	89.2% of studies found a beneficial relationship between BE and PA. Studies using objective (vs self- report or other) PA measures were 18% less likely to identify a beneficial relationship.
Foster (2008)	41 (up to July 2007)	All CS	(1) To summarise the individual, social and BE characteristics that are associated with perceived safety; (2) to examine the association between real and perceived crime-related safety, and between factors known to influence crime-related safety and PA	Perceived safety tends to affect the PA of groups already known to exhibit greater anxiety about crime (women, elderly). BE PA findings inconsistent, likely due to measurement limitations. More specific measures warranted.
Fraser (2011)	21 (up to June 2009)	8 CS, 7 surveys with exptl measures, 2 RL, 2 ecological, 1 pre–post, 1 qual	To review observtnl and exptl studies examining association between objectively measured BE and cycling behaviour (all ages)	No studies rated strong on study quality and none from low-income/middle-income countries. Significant positive findings for objective BE measures and higher rates/frequency of cycling in 11 studies, including cycle routes, Safe Routes to School initiatives, proximity of destinations, separation from traffic, population density, proximity of cycle paths and presence of green space/recreational land. Significant findings with cycling: traffic danger, sloping terrain and long trip distance. 10 studies found no positive association between BE and cycling.
Frost (2010)	20 (up to June 2008)	19 CS, 1 PL	To review the association between BE and PA in adults in rural settings	Positive associations found among pleasant aesthetics, trails, safety/crime, parks and walkable destinations. Measures of PA varied.
Grasser (2013)	34 (up to August 2010)	33 CS, 1 PL	To review objectively measured walkability and active transport and weight-related outcomes in adults	BE measures consistently associated with walking for transport: gross population density, intersection density and walkability indexes. Inconsistent results on weight-related measures.

Br J Sports Med: first published as 10.1136/bjsports-2017-098833 on 31 May 2018. Downloaded from http://bjsm.bmj.com/ on 6 June 2018 by guest. Protected by copyright.

Table 4	Continued				
First autho	r (year)	Included articles (search period), n	Design of included studies	Scope of study	Main findings
Heath (2006)	3 separate reviews (see scope)	CS QE time series	To review studies addressing environmental and policy strategies to promote PA: (1) community scale urban design and land use (n=12, 1993–2003); (2) street-scale urban design and land use (n=6, 1987–2003); (3) transportation and travel (n=1, 1990–1998)	Two interventions were effective in promoting PA (community-scale and street-scale urban design and land use policies and practices). Evidence is insufficient to assess transportation policy and practices to promote PA.
Humpel (200)2)	19 (up to 2002)	18 CS, 1 PL	To review the relationships between BE attributes and PA behaviours in adults	Self-report BE studies more frequent than studies incorporating objective BE. Variables representing access to facilities and specific opportunities for PA, and aesthetics were associated with PA.
Kaczynski (2	007)	50 (1998 to December 2005)	All CS	To review what types of PRSs are most related to PA and how proximity to PRSs is related to PA (all ages)	Diverse operationalisations of both parks or recreation and PA were employed (eg, proximity definitions) as were a range of PA variables. Mixed associations were observed for different types of PRSs, with parks, trails and other open spaces (eg, golf courses) having more consistent positive relationships. Proximity to PRSs were generally found to be associated with increased PA.
Kaczynski (2	008)	50 (1998 to December 2005)	All CS	To review what types of PRSs are most related to PA and how PRSs were related to different functions and intensities of PA (all ages)	PRSs were more likely to be positively associated with PA for exercise or utilitarian functions than for recreational PA. PRSs were commonly associated with walking; mixed results with moderate and vigorous PA.
Mayne (201	5)	37 (January 2005 to January 2014)	13 natural expts, 24 QE	A review of studies in the medical literature relating to natural or QE in obesity research (all ages)	PA studies (n=17) generally found stronger impacts when the intervention improved infrastructure for active transport or had a longer follow-up period (>6 months).
McCormack	(2004)	12 (2000 to 2004)	All CS	A review of associations between BE and PA among adults incorporating self-report and objective measures of BE and PA	Positive associations between both perceived and objectively measured BE and PA. Availability, access and convenience of destinations, neighbourhood functionality and aesthetics were associated with PA. Lack of association between specific types of PA and specific setting in which it is performed.
McCormack	(2011)	33 (1996 to 2010)	20 CS, 13 QE	To review the relationship between objective measures of BE and PA among adults for studies attempting to control for neighbourhood self- selection	BE PA associations were either in the expected direction or null. Land use mix, connectivity, population density and overall neighbourhood design were important PA determinants. BE more likely to be associated with transport-related walking than other types of PA. Self-selection adjustment attenuated relationships.
Moran (2014	4)	31 (1996 to2012)	All qual	To review qualitative studies of BE and PA in older adults	Studies combined interviews with spatial qualitative methods that added depth to understanding of BE PA relationships. Themes identified: pedestrian infrastructure, safety, access to facilities, aesthetics and environmental conditions.
Ogilvie (2004	4)	22 (up to end of 2002)	3 RCTs, 7 non- rand cont PL, 11 uncontrolled PL, 1 cont RL	To review the effects of population level interventions to promote a shift from using cars towards walking and cycling	Engineering measures were not found to be effective in a modal shift from cars to walking and cycling.
Owen (2004)	18 (up to 2004)	16 CS, 2 PL	To review association between objective and perceived environment and walking	Aesthetics, convenience of walking facilities, accessibility, level of traffic and composite BE measures were associated with walking for different purposes. Attributes associated with walking for exercise different from those associated with walking to get to/from places.
Pucher (2010	0)	139 (1990 to 2010)	CS, PL (#s not provided)	To review interventions targeting increased levels of cycling	Findings suggested positive impacts of interventions, but increases in cycling are generally small. Large variation in estimated impacts by type of intervention and study design, location and timing. Most studies limited due to study design adopted.

Ding D, et al. Br J Sports Med 2018;52:789-799. doi:10.1136/bjsports-2017-098833

Table 4 Continued				
First author (year)	Included articles (search period), n	Design of included studies	Scope of study	Main findings
Saelens (2003)	14 (up to 2003)	All QE/CS	Review of transport, urban design and planning literature to determine associations between BE variables and transport walking and cycling	Higher density, greater connectivity and more land use mix is associated with higher rates of walking and cycling for transport. Transport, urban design and planning fields can contribute to multidisciplinary research on environmental contributions to PA levels in the population.
Saelens (2008)	13 reviews (2002 to 2006) and 29 studies (2005 to May 2006)	CS	To review the evidence of BE correlates of walking	Previous reviews and newer studies document positive associations of walking for transport with density, distance to destinations and land use mix. Associations between network connectivity, parks and open space and personal safety and transport walking are mixed. Relationships with recreational walking are less clear.
van Cauwenberg (2011)	31 (2000 to March 2010)	28 CS, 3 LP	To review the association between BE and PA in older adults	Results were inconsistent with most of the BE characteristics reporting non-significant relationships with PA, possibly reflecting limited number of studies and methodological issues.
van Holle (2012)	70 (January 2000 to August 2011)	69 CS, 1 LP	To review European specific studies on the relationship between BE and PA domains in adults	Convincing evidence on positive relationships with several PA domains: walkability, access to destinations and composite factor environmental quality. Transport PA more consistently related to BE. Lack of association with domain specific PA and access to recreation facilities, aesthetics, crime and traffic-related safety.

*The reviews were selected from previous reviews of reviews, ^{67 68} and an updated literature search using the same methodology outlined in this paper.

-, negative; BE, built environment; cont, controlled; CS, cross-sectional; expts, experiments; exptl, experimental; GIS, Geographic Information System; observtnl, observational; PA, physical activity; PL, prospective longitudinal; PRSs, parks and recreational settings; qual, qualitative; quant, quantitative; QE, quasi-experimental or quasi-experiments; rand, randomised; RCT, randomised controlled trial; RL, retrospective longitudinal; VMT, vehicle miles travelled.

stronger research designs, including, but not limited to, residential relocation studies.

Residential relocation: opportunities and challenges

Residential relocation provides a unique opportunity for improving the evidence base. One of the key limitations of cross-sectional studies is that those living in high and low walkability neighbourhoods may be substantially different (eg, socioeconomic status, propensity to be physically active), which violates the 'exchangeability' assumption for causal inference, and statistical methods cannot ensure total control of confounding.⁷⁵ Longitudinal studies (including residential relocation studies), on the other hand, compare an outcome within the individual. When time-varying variables are accounted for, a participant could serve as her/his own control,⁶⁰ which better accounts for residual confounding. Furthermore, studies on 'mobility biographies' argue that individuals are likely to be 'open-minded' to changing habitual travel behaviour and to resynchronise their behaviour with their new environment after relocation.^{28 64} The implication is that residential relocation not only provides an opportunity for understanding the impacts of neighbourhood environments on behaviour during a period susceptible to behavioural change, but also serves as an ideal window of opportunity for interventions. For example, recently relocated residents should be made aware of the local facilities and opportunities for active living, as previous evidence suggests a mismatch between perceived and objectively measured neighbourhood environment and that perceived environmental attributes may be more strongly associated with physical activity than objectively measured neighbourhood attributes.⁷⁶

However, as demonstrated by the overall low-quality score in our quality appraisal, relocation studies have methodological challenges. First and foremost, endogeneity of neighbourhood

selection biases the estimate of associations between the built environment and physical activity in observational studies. Relocation studies, whether prospective longitudinal or retrospective longitudinal, are still subject to the same self-selection bias where individuals who are predisposed to lifestyle change (eg, those who are environmentally concerned) select their new residential neighbourhood to facilitate the change. Such unmeasured preferences or constraints that impact both neighbourhood selection and physical activity will lead to erroneous associations between neighbourhood environments and physical activity. Compared with cross-sectional studies, longitudinal studies (including relocation studies) provide the opportunity for establishing the temporality of residential preferences, exposures to neighbourhood environments and changes in travel behaviour/physical activity.42 Such study designs paired with appropriate methods for accounting for self-selection bias, as outlined by Cao et al,²⁵ could potentially provide stronger evidence towards causality. Second, a unique challenge to relocation studies is confounding by concurrent life events that cause or accompany relocation and neighbourhood reselection. For example, people relocate in response to other life events, such as changing jobs, employment status or household size. Previous studies found that residential relocation was no longer associated with travel modal change when adjusted for other life events, such as birth of the first child and changing employer.^{28 77} Therefore, it is important to account for major life events when assessing the association between relocation and walking/physical activity/travel modal change. Of all the studies in this review, less than half (n=9,39%) explicitly adjusted for life events. Third, previous evaluations of environmental interventions suggest that significant behavioural change may be more likely to occur over a longer follow-up period,^{14 78} possibly due to a 'lag time' to adapt to a new environment. Therefore, residential relocation studies need to be planned with longer-term follow-up in mind. Fourth, residential relocation

studies, along with other longitudinal studies, are subject to loss to follow-up. For example, most of the longitudinal studies reviewed had a drop-out rate of >30%. Therefore, appropriate handling of missing data is critical to prospective evaluations of residential relocation studies. Fifth, as researchers cannot influence the relocation process, studies involving residential relocation may encounter practical challenges. For example, some participants may have moved prior to the pre-move data collection leading to a smaller sample size than envisaged and a loss of power,³⁹ or due to unforeseen circumstances, pre-move data had to be collected retrospectively rather than prospectively as initially planned.³⁷ Such unexpected and uncontrollable events challenge the researchers to react promptly and pragmatically with the minimal compromise of research quality. Finally, in relocation studies, behaviour change is catalysed by relocation. It is unknown whether similar changes in environmental attributes will lead to changes in outcomes among non-movers. Hence, it is important to supplement evidence from relocation studies with longitudinal studies of non-movers and evaluations of environmental interventions.

Strengths and limitations

One of the strengths of this systematic review is that it adheres to the PRISMA statement for systematic reviews,³¹ which is not standard practice in the field of built environments and physical activity/travel behaviour.24 In addition, we developed methodologies to account for multiple publications of the same study along with several risk of bias analyses to determine how sensitive our overall findings are to specific studies, measurements, study design and quality. Our review is limited by the small number of studies, the relatively low quality of most studies, heterogeneous exposure and outcome measures, and not being able to take into account effect sizes in our synthesis. Finally, summarising across diverse environmental attributes and outcomes is methodologically challenging. While synthesising evidence by categorising these measures provides a 'big picture' perspective of the evidence, it also inevitably introduces biases in interpretation when lumping measures together.

CONCLUSIONS

Overall, we found a paucity of studies on the associations between changes in neighbourhood built environment and walking/physical activity/travel behaviour outcomes in the context of residential relocation. The findings of these studies differ dramatically by study design, with retrospective longitudinal/quasi-longitudinal studies supporting a significant association whereas findings from prospective longitudinal studies were less consistent, but possibly also less biased. Further research should focus more on well-designed 'natural experiments'. Residential relocation provides a unique opportunity for studying environment-induced changes in physical activity. The literature reviewed here represents steps towards incremental improvement in quality evidence to inform policy and practice regarding urban design and transportation planning. However, the inadequate evidence base limits specific policy recommendations regarding how changes in a particular environmental feature or infrastructure will 'cause' health-promoting change in residents' physical activity and travel behaviour. Continuous improvement of the research evidence is critical to the field. Future studies could benefit from using longitudinal data sources, such as travel panels⁴⁵ and cohort studies,³⁸ evaluating relocation effects over longer follow-up periods and apply appropriate research designs and statistical approaches to account for self-selection and concurrent life events. Additional data from geographically diverse areas, particularly from low-income and

What is already known?

- Attributes of neighbourhood built environments are associated with walking and physical activity based on a large body of literature that mainly consists of cross-sectional studies.
- Cross-sectional studies are particularly subject to biases and cannot provide the strongest and most policy-relevant evidence.
- In studies of neighbourhood environments, randomisation is virtually impossible, 'natural experiments' that evaluate effects of neighbourhood environments on health behaviour and outcomes provide opportunities for high-quality evidence.
- A number of studies examined the effects of environmental changes through residential relocation on walking, physical activity and travel behaviour. However, the evidence has not been synthesised or appraised.

What are the new findings?

- There is a paucity of relocation studies examining effects of built environments on physical activity/travel behaviour.
- The quality of the studies varied, with prospective longitudinal studies rating higher than retrospective longitudinal studies.
- There was encouraging evidence for the relationship between residential relocation and walking from retrospective longitudinal studies, but much weaker evidence from prospective longitudinal relocation studies.
- Future studies could benefit from using longitudinal data, such as travel panels and cohort studies, evaluating relocation effects over longer follow-up periods and accounting for self-selection and concurrent life events.

middle-income countries, could also add to the current literature. In summary, this review appraises environmental changes for walking, physical activity and travel behaviour in a methodologically sound manner, aiming to refocus the research agenda of the built environment beyond cross-sectional studies to provide higher-quality evidence.

Contributors DD and KG conceptualised the study, were involved in research supervision, wrote the first draft, and all the other authors provided critical input in the interpretation of data and writing of the manuscript. BN and DD conducted the literature search. BN, DD, VL and KG extracted data. All authors approved the final version for submission.

Funding The study was funded by a Heart Foundation Cardiovascular Research Network Project grant awarded to Ding et al and

Competing interests DD is supported by an Australian Heart Foundation Future Leader Fellowship. BN is supported through an Australian Postgraduate Award and a University of Sydney Merit Award.

Patient consent Not required.

Provenance and peer review Not commissioned; externally peer reviewed.

© Article author(s) (or their employer(s) unless otherwise stated in the text of the article) 2018. All rights reserved. No commercial use is permitted unless otherwise expressly granted.

REFERENCES

1 Bouchard C, Blair SN, Haskell WL, eds. *Physical activity and health*. 2nd ed. Champaign: Human Kinetics, 2012.

<u>Review</u>

- 2 Lee IM, Shiroma EJ, Lobelo F, et al. Effect of physical inactivity on major noncommunicable diseases worldwide: an analysis of burden of disease and life expectancy. *Lancet* 2012;380:219–29.
- 3 Sallis JF, Bull F, Guthold R, et al. Progress in physical activity over the Olympic quadrennium. Lancet 2016;388:1325–36.
- 4 Lee IM, Buchner DM. The importance of walking to public health. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 2008;40:S512–S518.
- 5 Hallal PC, Andersen LB, Bull FC, et al. Global physical activity levels: surveillance progress, pitfalls, and prospects. Lancet 2012;380:247–57.
- 6 Althoff T, Sosič R, Hicks JL, et al. Large-scale physical activity data reveal worldwide activity inequality. Nature 2017;547:336–9.
- 7 Watson KB, Frederick GM, Harris CD, et al. U.S. adults' participation in specific activities: behavioral risk factor surveillance system--2011. J Phys Act Health 2015;12(Suppl 1):S3–10.
- 8 Australian Sports Commission. *Participation in exercise, recreation and sport: annual report 2010*. Canberra: Australian Sports Commission, 2011.
- 9 Gebel K, Bauman AE, Bull FC. Built environment: walkability of neighbourhoods. In: Killoran A, Rayner M, eds. *Evidence-based public health: effectiveness and efficiency*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2010:298–312.
- 10 Sallis JF, Floyd MF, Rodríguez DA, et al. Role of built environments in physical activity, obesity, and cardiovascular disease. *Circulation* 2012;125:729–37.
- 11 Sallis JF, Owen N. Ecological models of health behavior. In: Glanz K, Rimer BK, Viswanath K, eds. *Health behavior and health education: theory, research and practice*. 4th edn. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 2015:43–64.
- 12 Sallis JF, Bull F, Burdett R, *et al.* Use of science to guide city planning policy and practice: how to achieve healthy and sustainable future cities. *Lancet* 2016;388:2936–47.
- 13 Giles-Corti B, Vernez-Moudon A, Reis R, et al. City planning and population health: a global challenge. Lancet 2016;388:2912–24.
- 14 Mayne SL, Auchincloss AH, Michael YL. Impact of policy and built environment changes on obesity-related outcomes: a systematic review of naturally occurring experiments. *Obes Rev* 2015;16:362–75.
- 15 Barnett DW, Barnett A, Nathan A, et al. Built environmental correlates of older adults' total physical activity and walking: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2017;14:103.
- 16 Cerin E, Nathan A, van Cauwenberg J, *et al.* The neighbourhood physical environment and active travel in older adults: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act* 2017;14:15.
- 17 World Health Organization, Commission on the Social Determinants of Health. *Closing the gap in a generation: Health equity through action on the social determinants of health. Final report of the Commission on the social determinants of health.* Geneva: World Health Organization, 2008.
- 18 International Transport Forum. Pedestrian safety, urban space and health: research report summary document. Paris: International Transport Forum, OECD, 2011.
- 19 United Nations. Post-2015 development agenda. Geneva: United Nations, 2015.
- 20 ARUP. Cities alive: towards a walking world. London: ARUP, 2016.
- 21 Streets L. Creating walking cities: a blueprint for change. London: Living Streets, 2017.
- 22 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Status report for Step It Up! The Surgeon General's call to action to promote walking and walkable communities. Atlanta, GA: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, US Department of Health and Human Services, 2017.
- 23 Lovasi GS, Grady S, Rundle A. Steps forward: review and recommendations for research on walkability, physical activity and cardiovascular health. *Public Health Rev* 2012;33:484–506.
- 24 Gebel K, Ding D, Foster C, *et al*. Improving current practice in reviews of the built environment and physical activity. *Sports Med* 2015;45:297–302.
- 25 Cao Xinyu (Jason), Mokhtarian PL, Handy SL. Examining the impacts of residential self-selection on travel behaviour: a focus on empirical findings. *Transp Rev* 2009;29:359–95.
- 26 Ogilvie D, Mitchell R, Mutrie N, et al. Evaluating health effects of transport interventions methodologic case study. Am J Prev Med 2006;31:118–26.
- 27 Braun LM, Rodriguez DA, Song Y, et al. Changes in walking, body mass index, and cardiometabolic risk factors following residential relocation: Longitudinal results from the CARDIA study. J Transp Health 2016;3:426–39.
- 28 Scheiner J, Holz-Rau C. Changes in travel mode use after residential relocation: a contribution to mobility biographies. *Transportation* 2013;40:431–58.
- 29 Bauman A. The physical environment and physical activity: moving from ecological associations to intervention evidence. *J Epidemiol Community Health* 2005;59:535–6.
- 30 Craig P, Cooper C, Gunnell D, et al. Using natural experiments to evaluate population health interventions: new medical research council guidance. J Epidemiol Community Health 2012;66:1182–6.
- 31 Moher D, Liberati A, Tetzlaff J, *et al*. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. *BMJ* 2009;339:b2535.
- 32 Ding H, Wang W, Yang M, et al. The effect on travel behavior of residential relocation driven by urban expansion in China. Transportation Research Board 94th Annual Meeting. Washington, DC: United States, 2015.

- 33 Sun G. Exploring the influence of changes to the built environment on walking behaviour: A natural experiment within a university campus in Hong Kong: The Chinese University of Hong Kong, 2014.
- 34 Milakis D, Efthymiou D, Antoniou C. Built environment, travel attitudes and travel behaviour: quasi-longitudinal analysis of links in the case of Greeks relocating from US to Greece. *Sustainability* 2017;9:1774.
- 35 Affuso O, Singleton C, Brown S, *et al*. Associations between neighborhood quality and physical activity in new Cuban immigrants. *SSM Popul Health* 2016;2:130–5.
- 36 Calise TV, Dumith SC, Dejong W, et al. The effect of a neighborhood built environment on physical activity behaviors. J Phys Act Health 2012;9:1089–97.
- 37 Mumford KG, Contant CK, Weissman J, et al. Changes in physical activity and travel behaviors in residents of a mixed-use development. Am J Prev Med 2011;41:504–7.
- 38 Lee IM, Ewing R, Sesso HD. The built environment and physical activity levels: the Harvard Alumni Health Study. *Am J Prev Med* 2009;37:293–8.
- 39 Wells NM, Yang Y. Neighborhood design and walking. A quasi-experimental longitudinal study. *Am J Prev Med* 2008;34:313–9.
- 40 Handy S, Cao X, Mokhtarian P. Correlation or causality between the built environment and travel behavior? Evidence from Northern California. *Transp Res D Transp Environ* 2005;10:427–44.
- 41 Handy S, Cao X, Mokhtarian PL. Self-selection in the relationship between the built environment and walking: empirical evidence from Northern California. J Am Plann Assoc 2006;72:55–74.
- 42 Handy SL, Cao X, Mokhtarian PL. The causal influence of neighborhood design on physical activity within the neighborhood: evidence from Northern California. *Am J Health Promot* 2008;22:350–8.
- 43 Rissel C, Curac N, Greenaway M, et al. Physical activity associated with public transport use--a review and modelling of potential benefits. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2012;9:2454–78.
- 44 Rojas-Rueda D, de Nazelle A, Teixidó O, et al. Health impact assessment of increasing public transport and cycling use in Barcelona: a morbidity and burden of disease approach. *Prev Med* 2013;57:573–9.
- 45 Scheiner J, Holz-Rau C. A comprehensive study of life course, cohort, and period effects on changes in travel mode use. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice* 2013;47(Suppl C):167–81.
- 46 Foster S, Hooper P, Knuiman M, et al. Safe RESIDential Environments? A longitudinal analysis of the influence of crime-related safety on walking. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2016;13:22.
- 47 Aditjandra PT, Cao X, Mulley C. Exploring changes in public transport use and walking following residential relocation: a British case study. J Transp Land Use 2016;9:77–95.
- 48 Wood L, Shannon T, Bulsara M, et al. The anatomy of the safe and social suburb: an exploratory study of the built environment, social capital and residents' perceptions of safety. *Health Place* 2008;14:15–31.
- 49 Foster S, Giles-Corti B, Knuiman M. Neighbourhood design and fear of crime: a socialecological examination of the correlates of residents' fear in new suburban housing developments. *Health Place* 2010;16:1156–65.
- 50 Cao X, Mokhtarian PL, Handy SL. Do changes in neighborhood characteristics lead to changes in travel behavior? A structural equations modeling approach. *Transportation* 2007;34:535–56.
- 51 Giles-Corti B, Bull F, Knuiman M, et al. The influence of urban design on neighbourhood walking following residential relocation: longitudinal results from the RESIDE study. Soc Sci Med 2013;77:20–30.
- 52 Ding D, Sallis JF, Kerr J, *et al*. Neighborhood environment and physical activity among youth a review. *Am J Prev Med* 2011;41:442–55.
- 53 McCormack GR, Shiell A. In search of causality: a systematic review of the relationship between the built environment and physical activity among adults. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act* 2011;8:125.
- 54 Beenackers MA, Foster S, Kamphuis CB, et al. Taking up cycling after residential relocation: built environment factors. Am J Prev Med 2012;42:610–5.
- 55 Knuiman MW, Christian HE, Divitini ML, et al. A longitudinal analysis of the influence of the neighborhood built environment on walking for transportation: the RESIDE study. Am J Epidemiol 2014;180:453–61.
- 56 Ogilvie D, Foster CE, Rothnie H, et al. Interventions to promote walking: systematic review. BMJ 2007;334:1204–7.
- 57 Ding D, Sallis JF, Hovell MF, et al. Physical activity and sedentary behaviours among rural adults in Suixi, China: a cross-sectional study. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act 2011;8:37.
- 58 Christian H, Knuiman M, Bull F, et al. A new urban planning code's impact on walking: the residential environments project. Am J Public Health 2013;103:1219–28.
- 59 Clark B, Chatterjee K, Melia S. Changes to commute mode: The role of life events, spatial context and environmental attitude. *Transportation Research Part A: Policy and Practice* 2016;89:89–105.
- 60 Coogan PF, White LF, Adler TJ, *et al.* Prospective study of urban form and physical activity in the Black Women's Health Study. *Am J Epidemiol* 2009;170:1105–17.
- 61 Hirsch JA, Diez Roux AV, Moore KA, et al. Change in walking and body mass index following residential relocation: the multi-ethnic study of atherosclerosis. Am J Public Health 2014;104:e49–e56.
- 62 Krizek KJ. Residential relocation and changes in urban travel: does neighborhoodscale urban form matter? *J Am Plann Assoc* 2003;69:265–81.

- 63 Wasfi RA, Dasgupta K, Orpana H, et al. Neighborhood walkability and body mass index trajectories: Longitudinal study of Canadians. Am J Public Health 2016;106:934–40.
- 64 Klinger T, Lanzendorf M. Moving between mobility cultures: what affects the travel behavior of new residents? *Transportation* 2016;43:243–71.
- 65 McCormack GR, McLaren L, Salvo G, *et al*. Changes in objectively-determined walkability and physical activity in adults: a quasi-longitudinal residential relocation study. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 2017;14:551.
- 66 Cervero R, Day J. Residential relocation and commuting behavior in Shanghai, China: the case for transit oriented development, working paper UCB-ITS-VWP-2008-4: UC Berkeley Center for Future Urban Transport, 2008.
- 67 Zhu X, Yu CY, Lee C, et al. A retrospective study on changes in residents' physical activities, social interactions, and neighborhood cohesion after moving to a walkable community. *Prev Med* 2014;69(Suppl1):S93–S97.
- 68 Ding D, Gebel K. Built environment, physical activity, and obesity: what have we learned from reviewing the literature? *Health Place* 2012;18:100–5.
- 69 Ferdinand AO, Sen B, Rahurkar S, *et al*. The relationship between built environments and physical activity: a systematic review. *Am J Public Health* 2012;102:e7–e13.
- 70 van Holle V, Deforche B, van Cauwenberg J, et al. Relationship between the physical environment and different domains of physical activity in European adults: a systematic review. BMC Public Health 2012;12:807.

- 71 Cunningham GO, Michael YL. Concepts guiding the study of the impact of the built environment on physical activity for older adults: a review of the literature. *Am J Health Promot* 2004;18:435–43.
- 72 Casagrande SS, Whitt-Glover MC, Lancaster KJ, *et al.* Built environment and health behaviors among African Americans: a systematic review. *Am J Prev Med* 2009;36:174–81.
- 73 van Cauwenberg J, De Bourdeaudhuij I, De Meester F, et al. Relationship between the physical environment and physical activity in older adults: a systematic review. *Health Place* 2011;17:458–69.
- 74 Ferreira I, van der Horst K, Wendel-Vos W, et al. Environmental correlates of physical activity in youth - a review and update. Obes Rev 2007;8:129–54.
- 75 Hernán MA, Robins JM. Estimating causal effects from epidemiological data. J Epidemiol Community Health 2006;60:578–86.
- 76 Gebel K, Bauman AE, Sugiyama T, et al. Mismatch between perceived and objectively assessed neighborhood walkability attributes: prospective relationships with walking and weight gain. *Health Place* 2011;17:519–24.
- 77 Oakil A, Ettema D, Arentze T, et al. A longitudinal analysis of the dependence of the commute mode switching decision on mobility decisions and life cycle events. Transport dynamics: proceedings of 16th international conference of Hong Kong Society for Transportation Studies (HKSTS), Hong Kong, 2011.
- 78 Goodman A, Sahlqvist S, Ogilvie D, et al. New walking and cycling routes and increased physical activity: one- and 2-year findings from the UK iConnect Study. Am J Public Health 2014;104:e38–e46.